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INDOCHINESE REFUGEES

TUESDAY, APRIL 26, 1994

House of Representatives,
Committee on Foreign Affairs,

Subcommittee on Asia and the Pacific,
Washington, DC.

The committee met, pursuant to call, at 1:43 p.m., in room 2172,
Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Gary L. Ackerman (chairman
of the subcommittee) presiding.
Mr. ACKERMAN. The subcommittee will come to order.
I believe that this hearing is long overdue. The problems and

challenges faced by refugees in Indochina are the source of a great
deal of concern, not only to friends, relatives and organizations rep-

resenting refugee groups in the United States, but also to many
Members of Congress and to the Americans that they represent.

In some cases, the choices that Indochinese asylum seekers face

may literally be choices of life or death. This is not a circumstance
that we can afford to treat lightly; we must make every effort to

ensure that we do not abandon our principles for those who, out
of principle, sided with the United States in the war. To do so

would be a sin.

Under any circumstances, we should do what we can to see that
the decisions made by them or others about them are made equi-

tably. But in the case of those in the camps to whom we may owe
a debt of honor, we have an absolute and unswerving obligation to

ensure that they have the freedom to choose, and if they choose to

be resettled, that their choice is respected and acted upon expedi-
tiously.
But who are they? And what are their circumstances? Some

claim there is a "bloody civil war" underway in Laos, and that
would certainly affect our considerations if it is true. But others be-
lieve claims of a civil war in Laos are preposterous. Some claim

Hmong are being forced to repatriate, others that Hmong—even
some eligible to resettle in the United States or elsewhere, are

choosing on their own to return.
How easy it would be to resolve the problems, eliminate the

angst, and rekindle the hopes of those who still languish in the

camps of Thailand and Hong Kong if only we had some way to sep-
arate fact from fiction with absolute certitude. If we had the ability
to divine the truth, we would know which, if any, Vietnamese refu-

gees in Hong Kong truly fear to return to Vietnam for reasons of

religion, race, nationality, group membership or political views. We
would know, without the possibility of a mistake in the "screening"
process, which choice is best—repatriation or resettlement—for
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each and every Hrnong in Thailand. We would know beyond a
doubt whether Vietnam and Laos are intent on persecuting those
who choose to return, or whether their agendas have turned away
from the past and toward the future.

But we do not have that ability, and so we will have to be more
realistic. We will have to weigh the facts as best we can. To do this,
we must have the best information available. We must look for in-

formation that can be substantiated by something more than hear-

say. We will try to do that today.
So too, must those in the camps. We need to ensure that as much

information as possible—accurate, objective, neutral information—
gets into the camps. It would seem to me that residents in the

camps could make the right decisions about their futures by them-
selves if they had the benefit of that kind of information.
But getting accurate, unbiased information into the camps is

more easily said than done. Not because we cannot seem to identify

conclusively what the facts are. Any realist should be willing to

weigh the evidence and come to some conclusions about what is

likely fact, and what is likely fiction. Instead, our problem is more
the nature of the information that is reaching the camps, mostly
in Thailand, but also to some extent in Hong Kong. It seems to be
zero-sum information, with no room for gray in a world of black
and white. It is frequently unsupported by anything but hearsay.
It tends to be the product of groups motivated by objectives other
than the sole objective of a better way of life for those in the camps.

In short, it is my observation that the plight of Indochinese refu-

gees generally is compounded by poor information, hearsay, innu-

endo, fabrication, and distortion.

Many Hmong in the Thai camps do have a choice, but are dogged
by indecision over which choice to make.

In Hong Kong, the opposite is true. There, the majority of Viet-

namese, some 38,000 people, do not have the same choice. The lives

of many of these people will likely improve as they learn of the im-

proved economic climate in Vietnam and make the decision to re-

turn. Yet we need desperately to know whether, among that major-
ity, there are any still to whom we owe an irrevocable debt of

honor.
We do not know who they are; the screening process in Hong

Kong may not have caught them. But perhaps the Vietnamese Gov-
ernment will. These people must not be returned, at least not now.
So the purpose of our meeting today is to weigh the evidence. We

will hear experts on Indochina refugee issues, even though they do
not always agree one with the other. We had, in fact, hoped to have
more schools of thought contending today, at least on the Hmong
issues, than has proven to be the case. Witnesses from two impor-
tant Hmong groups have informed this subcommittee that they are

unwilling to testify because they have been threatened with per-
sonal harm by a third Hmong group which does not, apparently,
want the Congress to have the benefit of their views. Without ob-

jection, I will now move to have written testimony submitted to me
by these and other Hmong unable to appear in person be entered
into the record. Without objection, it is so ordered.

It has always been my impression that when schools of thought
contend, each argument—not just one or two—is supposed to be



judged on the merits. This is the cornerstone of the democratic

process.
And if the U.S. Congress is to be denied this process, I would

question the likelihood that groups with somewhat less influence

can be given the kind of comprehensive, objective information they
need to decide their futures. But decide they must, for the camps
in Thailand and Hong Kong will not stay open much longer.

I want to welcome our witnesses to the hearing. My colleague
and good friend Bruce Vento will testify first, and he will be fol-

lowed by two distinguished experts from the Department of State,

Acting Director Phyllis Oakley of the Bureau of Refugee Programs
and Deputy Assistant Secretary Tom Hubbard of the Bureau of

East Asia and the Pacific.

Participants on our panel on Vietnam will be Mr. Lionel
Rosenblatt of Refugees International, Dr. Nguyen D. Thang of Boat

People SOS, and Mr. Ngo Van Ha.
We are pleased to have two panels focused on the Hmong situa-

tion. On the first of these, we will be pleased to welcome former
CIA Director William Colby; UNHCR representative Dawn Calabia;
and Mr. Hiram Ruiz, the U.S. Committee on Refugees; Dr. Jane
Hamilton-Merritt, scholar on the Hmong; and Ms. Connie
Woodberry of the Consortium of nongovernmental organizations
working in Laos. On our final panel—we will be here for a while—
we welcome Mr. Vang Pobzeb of the Lao Human Rights Council;
Mr. Soua Her, representative of the Democratic Chao Fa Party of

Laos; and Ms. Dia Cha of Hmong National Development, Incor-

porated, and Refugees International.

Welcome, all. Opening statements from our colleagues. Mr. Roth.
Mr. Roth. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and thank you for agree-

ing to hold this hearing on a subject of vital importance to many
people in my district and throughout the United States.

Mr. Chairman, we have an overflow crowd here today, and there
are many more out in the hallway. Many of these people are my
constituents from northeast Wisconsin. Some of them have lost

family members in the terrible situation in Laos and Thailand.
These people have come to us today with tears streaming down

their faces as they relate the loss of husbands and brothers and
mothers and wives in their efforts to help Americans during the
Vietnam war. If the accounts of forced repatriation are true, it is

scandalous that the United States is spending millions of dollars in

support of a repatriation policy which betrays the Hmong people,
the same people who risked their own lives to save so many Amer-
ican soldiers in Vietnam. And I ask my colleagues in Congress to

pay attention to the repatriation policy.
In response to the State Department and the United Nations

have asserted two things: first, they claim that no Hmong refugees
are being forcibly repatriated to Laos; and second, they assert that
there is no evidence of harm coming to Hmong who have returned
to Laos. And that is one of the reasons that this hearing is so im-

portant today, so that we have a real airing of this issue and so

Congress knows what is taking place there.

However, I have heard several reports from diverse sources that

Hmong refugees, such as Yung Van Rung's family, are being sent
back to Laos against their will. If the United States is in any way



knowingly supporting a policy resulting in forced repatriation, why,
it would be reprehensible.

I am also not convinced that it is safe for these refugees to return
to Laos. Past massacres of Hmong trying to flee Laos are well docu-
mented. I want to be reassured that the Lao Government now al-

lows Hmong to return to Laos without retribution.

Mr. Chairman, I hope that this hearing today will serve two pur-
poses. First, we must get to the truth of the current situation; quite
simply, are Hmong refugees being sent to Laos against their will

and are they safe if they return to Laos. And second, I hope that
some of the witnesses will offer options that we could pursue in ad-

dressing these problems. There is probably no easy answer.
Given the current concerns about the burdens of immigration in

our own country, concerns which I share, throwing open our bor-
ders to the remaining Hmong in Thailand is not feasible, nor do

many of the Hmong refugees in Thailand wish to come to the Unit-
ed States. But let me underscore, the Hmong people are facing
problems in Thailand, but the solution does not lie with more
Hmong coming to the United States. The answer lies in a peaceful
resettlement in Laos, and the U.S. Government should guarantee
that such peaceful resettlement is taking place.

However, given the heroism shown by these people in defense of

American lives during the war in Vietnam, we cannot and must not
turn our backs on these people. And I share your comments, Mr.
Chairman—your opening comments in this respect, and I look for-

ward to hearing from our witnesses. And I thank the Chairman
and the other members for being here today.
Mr. ACKERMAN. Thank you very much. We are privileged to be

joined today by Congressman Tom Foglietta.
Mr. Foglietta. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
[Sound system malfunction.]
Mr. Foglietta. I have been interested in the situation, and a few

years ago—flew over to, first, Thailand—I remember talking to

many of the few who were then living
—I then travelled on to Laos,

where I met the—minister, who, after 2
days of discussions, agreed

with me that they were allowed—to come back—They were very—
to make that distinction.—the people—they were—even though
they had—by talking to the officials—they would not be—for ob-

servers there to make sure of their safety.
—gone back to Laos, and

again talked to officials—at the time, was able to—to the fact that

the observer—that those who were—in any way the people—that
this is not totally—observers, although it is not—The fact is that

the Hmong people seem to be—with their—and they say—Many of

them do not look to go back to either Thailand or—satisfied that

they were—And at that point the officials of Thailand did say that
under those circumstances they—in Thailand. I think that—they
don't want to be where they are—I am very anxious to hear what
the further developments are in—and I am definitely concerned
about whether or not—and although—repatriation efforts back into

Laos are—can be returned
[Malfunction corrected.]
Mr. ACKERMAN. Thank you very much. Our ranking member, Mr.

Leach.
Mr. Leach. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.



Mr. ACKERMAN. I think there may be something wrong with the
membeis' microphones. Pull them—or lean a little into it and see
if they are working, or tap it or something. None of them are work-

ing. Could we
Mr. Foglietta. That might be a blessing.
Mr. Leach. Let me speak up for a second. We have some very

moving and troubling issues before us. But before discussing them
or commenting on them, I want to comment on the Chairman's

opening comments and suggest that this meeting is off to a very
troubling beginning.
The fact of the matter is if several groups could not come before

this committee because they were coerced, this is a matter of sel-

dom-precedented magnitude before the U.S. Congress. And one of

the things that is—has to be understood by new Americans is that
the rubric of the Constitution of the Unitea States applies to every-
one, whether they are citizens or noncitizens, whoever steps on
these shores. And if there has been an effort to coerce anybody not
to speak before the U.S. Congress, that is a matter of extraordinary
magnitude.
And I will suggest to the Chairman that we have an obligation

to look into it, and if anyone has been coerced not to speak to this

body, I am asking them to present that material to us. It is a mat-
ter for investigation of the U.S. Government that the right of free-

dom of speech is hallowed in the United States and the right of dif-

fering perspectives is respectful whether one be a new or old Amer-
ican, a citizen or noncitizen. And I only stress this, Mr. Chairman,
because I have never heard in my time in this body it presented
that the witness did not come because they were coerced by an-
other witness or another group with a differing perspective.
Having said that, let me stress that these issues are very pro-

found. All Americans have roots in other societies, some newer
than others, and their difference of opinion that relate to the for-

eign and domestic policies of those societies. But they are to be ex-

pressed in reasonable and decent ways. As Mr. Roth has pointed
out, we have long-time historical ties to many of these groups in

the region. And
certainly

from personal experience and anecdotal

experience and statistical data, new Americans have provided enor-

mous inputs into this country. And we respect that and we hope
that these issues will be settled.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Ackerman. Thank you very much, and the Chair does intend

to pursue this matter in discussion with our ranking minority
member. We will confer on it.

Mr. LEACH. At the risk of proceeding for a second more on this

matter. We have precedent in this committee over the last decade
and a half that there are offices set up with the Department of Jus-
tice precisely to deal with coercion of American citizens tied to

their roots in other lands. This has occurred from time to time with
several Asian countries, as well as several East European coun-

tries, and it is an intolerable circumstance, and that we will coordi-

nate anyone's view that they have been coerced from freedom of

speech.
Mr. ACKERMAN. Thank you very much. The ranking member of

the full committee, Mr. Gilman.



Mr. Gilman. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I want to thank you for

conducting this hearing. And although the Vietnam war ended—it

has been 20 years ago—thousands of those who aligned themselves
with us still suffer from its outcome. And until their needs permit
they are safely getting on with their lives, we still owe them a
debt—them and tneir children.

[Sound system malfunction.]
Mr. Gilman [continuing]. Vietnamese assistance.—among other

things—welcome there.— To this day, conditions in Laos are un-
safe for their return.—investigate the—in Laos—inadequate—re-

placed by—monitors—For example,—documents—repatriated to—
Laos.—our staff—the capital city, Vientiane. Likewise, all—not on
staff—According to the most recent—report,—citizens who—gov-
ernment. Along with—were peacefully demonstrating—A recent ar-
ticle by Mark Kaplan in the Philadelphia Inquirer confirms that
the—all the areas in Laos are being monitored—the Lao Govern-
ment—monitored—security

—Laos—ongoing bloody civil war in

Laos will not—monitoring by international—Mr. Chairman, until a
true—investigation—not solely relied on—the State Department or
NGO's
We look forward to hearing the testimony of the witnesses today.

Thank vou, Mr. Chairman.
[Malfunction corrected.]
Mr. Ackerman. Thank you, Mr. Gilman. Mr. Rohrabacher.
Mr. Rohrabacher. Very briefly, Mr. Chairman.
Laos is a Communist dictatorship with a repressive government.

Mr. Chairman, there is no protection of anyone's human rights in

Laos. The regime can persecute anyone it wants to with impunity.
The Hmong have been in conflict with the regime, which is armed
to the teetn, since the Vietnam war. The Hmong, as you know,
fought on our side. We can't expect that the Hmong refugees who
are forced back to Laos will be safe, especially since there are no
human rights monitors allowed in Laos. Thailand has accepted ref-

ugees not only from Laos, but also from Cambodia, Burma, and
Vietnam. Thailand has been generous in their support for victims
of turmoil in neighboring states. We shouldn't condemn the Thai
for not being generous enough. Our criticism should not focus on
the Thai, but on the Communist despots in Laos who are causing
this problem. Mr. Chairman, word should go out to dictators who
still hold power in Laos, the United States will accept you as a le-

gitimate country after you hold free elections and respect human
rights and the rule of law. Until then, Laos will continue to be a

corrupt, backward, and impoverished country.
Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. ACKERMAN. Thank you very much. Mr. Martinez.
Mr. Martinez. I have no statement.
Mr. Ackerman. We are joined, as well, by Congressman Gunder-

son of Wisconsin. Welcome.
Mr. Gunderson. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. In the

interest of time, I do not want to make a statement, except to

thank you very much for your willingness to look into this issue.

I only want to echo the remarks of a couple of my colleagues, Mr.

Rohrabacher, Mr. Gilman, and those of Mr. Roth and Mr. Leach as

well, that there are simply too many questions existing unan-



swered at this point in time to allow this process to continue until

at least the Congress of the United States is far more comfortable
with what is being done than we are today, and I hope we can

gather that information from this hearing.
I, like many of you, have a large Hmong constituency in my dis-

trict. We—many, many unfortunate cases have been brought to our
attention of family members who have been repatriated in what ap-

pear to be less than voluntary circumstances. And I hope we can

investigate that situation.

Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Ackerman. Thank you, Mr. Gunderson.
At last to our witnesses. We are pleased to have with us our col-

league Bruce Vento from Minnesota, a champion always of causes
of human rights, and he has taken a special interest in the particu-
lar issue beiore us today.

STATEMENT OF THE HON. BRUCE F. VENTO, A REPRESENTA-
TIVE IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF MINNESOTA
Mr. Vento. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and it is evident from the

response of the membership of the subcommittee and full commit-
tee that the members have really dug into the issue of refugee re-

settlement and repatriation. I especially appreciate your work and
the work of your staff, and that of Tom Foglietta, who has visited

Thailand and Laos. And, I am concerned about the possibility that
some people were discouraged from testifying.
But let me turn to my testimony. I am here to amplify the con-

cerns of my constituents in St. Paul, such as Sai Vang. He is a long
time friend. He reminded me yesterday when I visited with him
that he had been in St. Paul for nearly as long as I had been in

Congress.
They are concerned about conditions in the refugee camps. St.

Paul, incidently, has a big population of Hmong—in fact, in excess
of 11,000 people and it comprises a significant population of St.

Paul schools—over 25 percent of the public school students are

Hmong. A number of people are very concerned about what is hap-
pening in refugee camps in Thailand and about conditions in Laos
to which some of the Hmong people would be returning.
Mr. Chairman, I am also here to learn and to hear other wit-

nesses that are appearing before this subcommittee. There is a real

need to have these questions and concerns expressed, and to have
answers presented in a public forum. I am hopeful that the Sub-
committee on Asia and the Pacific hearing will be an important
step toward sorting out the confusing reports regarding the situa-

tion in Thai refugee camps pertaining to the screening and repatri-
ation process the atmosphere which faces those returning to Laos.

The Thai Government, along with the Laotian Government and
the United Nations High Commission for Refugees, have developed
a plan committing the parties to the safe resettlement and vol-

untary return of refugees and Laotian asylum seekers. But there
have been questions raised about how this plan is being imple-
mented and they should be answered.
This is a very emotional issue and the situation of the Hmong

people is a special one. After fighting alongside U.S. forces in the
Vietnam war and suffering a large number of casualties, the
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Hmong essentially lost their homeland. They were targeted for

elimination by the Laotian Government once U.S. forces withdrew.
The United States must remain involved and concerned about the

Hmong people who paid a very high price for their loyal service to

the United States.

I am aware that the U.N. High Commissioner for Refugees does
not always accept the credible claim to participation in the pre-
1975 military or to the post- 1975 involvement in the resistance in

and of itself as grounds for according refugee status. Ironically,
there are also reports that some of those people in the refugee
camps, who have been screened by Thai officials and found ineli-

gible for resettlement, would actually meet the criteria of the U.S.

Immigration and Naturalization Service for refugee status; not an

easy threshold to achieve. We need to know why the criteria may
be different and if there is a regular review process of such cases
which have been screened-out.

I might add, Mr. Chairman, in reviewing the information for the

hearing, the U.S. Committee for Refugees reported that there are
about 56,000 people in the two camps. I do not know if all of them
have been screened, but in the one camp, there were 31,000 that
were screened-in, meaning they are eligible for resettlement, and
in the other camp, over 13,000 of the almost 15,000 were screened-
in. So the real paradox here, of course, is that but for the limita-

tions in terms of immigration quotas from Southeast Asia, most of

these people would have a different choice.

So I think that the United States here is sort of in a contradic-
tion. Obviously, this does not really represent the type of choice

that is represented in the statements that are being made.
Mr. Chairman, I have, in addition, legislation pending which

would ease U.S. citizenship requirements for the Hmong who
served alongside U.S. forces in Vietnam, which you may be inter-

ested in. They, of course, served in the special guerrilla units
formed by the CIA. The Hmong have faced barriers to citizenship,
such as language and the residency requirement. Their loyal serv-

ice is the basis. So what we are trying to do is to waive the English
test because most Hmong at that time were unable to take advan-

tage of any educational opportunities because they were in a war
zone and serving in a military service. That, of course, is before a
different committee and only affects Hmong in the United States.

One of the apparent problems of the situation in the camps and
with the return of Hmong to Laos is the presence of conflicting in-

formation on conditions. As you know, accusations are being made
concerning forced repatriation; while at the same time, we are told

that many in the camps who are eligible for resettlement in a third

country cnoose, instead, to return to Laos.
I am certain that life in these camps is not easy or pleasant, and

I believe that most people in the camps would prefer to be living
a more normal life elsewhere. But it is difficult for them to know
how to start anew after many years in such refugee camps. These
people, who have been through the screening process, whether
screened-in or out, are facing difficult decisions about their future.

Life for those who return to Laos, even if it is safe, is certainly not

going to be easy.



Previously, not much evidence has been gathered by officials and
monitoring groups to support claims being made about persecution
being perpetrated by the Laotian Government. With the disappear-
ance of Vue Mai, a leader of the Hmong, concerns about the safety
of those people being repatriated have increased. It is still not
known what happened to him and he disappeared in September of

1993; but rumors abound.
I have also been concerned about, and have corresponded with

both the U.S. State Department and the U.S. Embassy in Bangkok,
concerning the 305 Hmong people who, having been found ineli-

gible for resettlement, bribed Thai Government officials in order to
be placed on the list of those eligible for resettlement.

I think what this really points out is the sort of desperate situa-
tion that exists and the vulnerability of these people in the camps
in terms of their effort not to be repatriated. They obviously are not
convinced, as the State Department is or the U.N. High Commis-
sioner for Refugees or other groups are about the safety of return-

ing to Laos, when they are willing to put everything they have into
such a desperate act. I think it speaks for itself.

After the 305 were transferred to the camp from which people
were resettled, they were found out and transferred back to the

camp from which they would be repatriated. I understand that the
Thai Government has conducted an investigation into the case and
their report is due out shortly. I have also learned from the U.S.
State Department that about 73 of the people have now voluntarily
repatriated.

I think the question persists. Obviously, we are not in the posi-
tion to question the Thai Government too carefully when we are
really trying to work with them to keep the camps open. We are
not in what I would call a strong position with the Thai Govern-
ment concerning the conditions in these camps nor are we with the
Government of Laos.
After the desperate attempts of these 305 people to avoid return-

ing to Laos, their decision to voluntarily return raises questions in

my mind about the repatriation process, in which we say there is

no force used.
There is a need for a more open discussion of these incidents and

about the general situation in the various camps and in Laos. It

is essential that we know if is reasonably safe for the Hmong peo-
ple to return because, ultimately, those who have been screened-
out will likely be returning to Laos and I expect even some of those
that have been screened-in, that may get tired of sitting in a refu-

gee camp, will be returning, because there is no alternative.
Given these circumstances, I feel it is necessary for us to gain a

clear picture of whether there is pressure to return, the nature of
the process and its inherent contradictions, which I have been
speaking to. It is imperative that the people in the camps have
truthful information about what they can expect upon returning to

Laos. Life for those who return will be difficult under any cir-

cumstances, but there are organizations working in Laos to make
the transition from camps easier for those returning.
But the subcommittee and the Congress, Mr. Chairman, the bot-

tom line is, we must see beyond just good intentions to the reality
of what is actually occurring. Frankly, the positive State Depart-
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ment reports would be hard to accept under the best of cir-

cumstances. In this instance, the returnees hardly face the ideal:

friends and family have been scattered; homes, property and land
claims are beyond redemption; ethnic differences persist; and re-

sentment and political polarization remain. These returnees are

strangers in their own land of Laos. Add to this the possible overt
or covert actions of a government, or a political group and a suc-

cessful return is nearly impossible to attain.

After sometimes more than a decade in refugee camps, the

Hmong deserve more than just good intentions. They need strong
guarantees for their personal safety.
The outrageous actions of the 1970's in Southeast Asia after Viet-

nam are strong in my thoughts and in those of the people I rep-
resent. We cannot and must not let them even be intimated in Laos
in the 1990's. I am hopeful that having an open dialogue about
these issues will help to create a greater understanding of the sys-
tem and the roles of various organizations involved.

I sincerely hope that the fact that people were discouraged from

appearing today does not invalidate the hearing being conducted.
As I have reviewed the witness list, it appeared that numerous per-

spectives are being represented.
At present, what we seem to have are a lot of questions and we

need some answers. I think it is time that we talk about this can-

didly and we recognize what our ability, and what the ability of our
State Department and country is in this particular situation; and
more importantly, that we recognize our responsibility to the

Hmong people, Mr. Chairman.
I would be happy to respond to questions. I know you have a long

list, Mr. Chairman, of witnesses.
Mr. ACKERMAN. Thank you very much, Mr. Congressman, for

sharing your perspective with us. Any questions?
Thank you very much.
Mr. VENTO. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Mr. Chairman, could I

have permission to sit with the committee?
Mr. Ackerman. You are a most welcome addition to our panel.
Mr. Vento. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Ackerman. Panel II: The Honorable Phyllis Oakley, Acting

Director, Bureau of Refugee Affairs of the Department of State;
and the Honorable Tom Hubbard, Deputy Assistant Secretary, Bu-
reau of East Asia and Pacific Affairs of the Department of State.

Welcome to both of you, welcome back to our committee. We are

anxious to hear from you on the subject before us today.
Do you have a preferred order of presentation?

STATEMENT OF PHYLLIS OAKLEY, ACTING DIRECTOR,
BUREAU OF REFUGEE AFFAIRS, DEPARTMENT OF STATE

Ms. OAKLEY. Mr. Chairman, and members of the committee, I

am very pleased to be here this afternoon. I am Phyllis Oakley, the

Acting Director of the Bureau of Refugee Programs. I will be giving
the testimony, but I would certainly like to introduce my colleague,
Tom Hubbard, from the Bureau of East Asia and Pacific Affairs,
and also a deputy from the Bureau of Human Rights who is with
us today, Catherine Dalpino.



11

I must say that it is a particular pleasure for me to be here. It

is my maiden voyage, so to speak, before members of this commit-

tee, although I have worked with many of them on various issues

through the years. It has been some time since the Bureau for Ref-

ugee Programs was last invited to provide formal testimony to this

subcommittee, and there have been some dramatic developments
since our last appearance—perhaps most notably the successful re-

patriation of some 370,000 Cambodian refugees who had been in

exile for well over a decade.
I would like this afternoon to briefly outline recent developments

with respect to Cambodian refugees, to the Comprehensive Plan of

Action, or CPA, for Indochinese Refugees, including the Hmong,
whom I know are of special concern today, and to Burmese refu-

fees
in the region. You have my written statement for the record,

am going to try and make it a little briefer as I go along.
It was a major milestone in international refugee affairs when 1

year ago, in April of 1993, the last of the over 370,000 Cambodian
refugees in Thailand were able to return to their home country in

safety and dignity as part of a highly organized and publicized
U.N. effort to bring peace to Cambodia. The Bureau for Refugee
Programs contributed to the overall effort to the tune of $24 million

in earmarked contributions to international and nongovernmental
organizations for this repatriation.
The UNHCR has recently surveyed the returnee population with

respect to their degree of reintegration. I am pleased to report that

some 80 percent are doing well in the sense that they are no worse

off, or perhaps no better off, than other Cambodians. The process,

however, is not a short tone; it is long and difficult. But I think
a major refugee program is well on its way to resolution.

Our hopes for a peaceful, stable Cambodia that generates no new
refugees have been tempered by several displacements of civilians

due to the ongoing hostilities in parts of the
country.

In late March,
some 25,000 civilians fled into Thailand. Regrettably, the Thai Gov-
ernment did not allow international access to the displaced Cam-
bodians, despite our appeals and those of the UNHCR, the ICRC
and the Royal Cambodian Government before moving the civilians

back into Cambodia.
Both the U.S. Government and Mrs. Ogata of the U.N. issued

statements critical of the Thai Government's return of these Cam-
bodians to Khmer Rouge-controlled areas without coordinating with

UNHCR to repatriate them voluntarily in safety and dignity to

areas of their choice. We also make these points in demarches to

the Royal Thai Government in Washington and in Bangkok. A
number of U.S. NGO's have added their voices to appeals to handle

any new groups of Cambodian and asylum seekers in a manner
consistent with international refugee principles.
Another continuing potential cause for refugee concern in Cam-

bodia is the periodic violence against ethnic Vietnamese. We watch
all of these situations carefully, remaining in touch with, and draw-

ing on information from, governments, international agencies and

nongovernmental organizations.
As you all know, the U.S. Government has been a key player in

the multilateral effort to address the Vietnamese boat people issue,
known as the Comprehensive Plan of Action for Indochinese Refu-
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gees. Adopted in 1989, in response to the continuing large-scale ar-
rivals of Vietnamese boat people, death at sea, and the increasing
unwillingness of first-asylum countries to grant open-ended asy-
lum, the CPA has been, in our view—and I think in the views of
most people—a model of international burden-sharing and a great
success.

The Fifth CPA Steering Committee meeting took place in Geneva
in February of this year. That meeting addressed the need to bring
the CPA to a successful and humane close now that most refugee
determinations have been made, that new arrivals are virtually nil,
and that over 60,000 Vietnamese boat people have safely repatri-
ated to Vietnam and begun their reintegration there. The United
States joined in the comprehensive consensus statement of the full

Steering Committee, which outlined a target of bringing the CPA
to a close by the end of 1995 and which noted that henceforth new
arrivals would be treated in accordance with normal international

principles for asylum seekers, including the all-important principle
of nonrefoulement.
While the United States announced at the steering committee

that we do not oppose in principle mandatory repatriation of those
determined not to be refugees, we noted that, for the time being,
such return should not be extended beyond its current application.
We arrived at this position after thorough discussions with U.S.

nongovernmental organizations and other interested parties.
As you know, this is a very difficult issue. Our goal has been to

reconcile our desire to avoid resorting to mandatory repatriation
with the realization that screening will soon be completed in all of
the first asylum countries and that those who remain will have
been determined not to be refugees. Of equal importance is the ex-

perience to date of more than 60,000 persons from the camps who
have voluntarily returned to Vietnam. They are safe, and are being
monitored by the UNHCR, the European Union and the U.S. Gov-
ernment through American nongovernmental organizations, which
are implementing nearly $4 million worth of small scale

reintegration projects. We believe that improving economic condi-
tions in Vietnam and the planned opening of the U.S. Liaison Of-
fice are both positive developments in this regard.

I know that many of you are also keenly interested in the reset-

tlement of Vietnamese refugees in the United States and in safe

migration through the ODP, or Orderly Departure Program. We
are working closely with the UNHCR and a number of interested
NGO's to ensure that all of those with a valid claim to refugee sta-

tus are addressed. The U.N. ODP is ongoing and will provide a

safety net for cases of special interest to the United States.

As the CPA draws to a close, we intend to continue our major
leadership role in ensuring that the Laotian refugee situation, the
other major CPA component, is resolved in the same humane and
dignified fashion.
The United States has long recognized a responsibility to assure

that Hmong refugees and asylum seekers are treated fairly and
given appropriate benefits under U.S. law. They made a real con-

tribution to U.S. war efforts and we have a special obligation to

them, I firmly believe.
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Since the end of our military involvement in Indochina, we have
assisted and resettled large members—numbers of Hmong who
crossed into Thailand. Since 1975, 200,000 Lao have been resettled

in the United States, including 106,000 Highland Lao (mainly
Hmong) and 94,000 Lowland Hmong—Lowland Lao—excuse me. In
each of the last 2 fiscal years, in otner words, in fiscal years 1992
and 1993, just under 7,000 Lao came to the United States, and we
expect to reach 7,000 again in fiscal 1994. And tentative plans call

for the admission of all currently qualified applicants in fiscal year
1995, certainly up to the number again of 7,000. That is our rough
working figure.

Voluntary repatriation has also been a solution for many Lao ref-

ugees. Since 1980, nearly 19,000 Lao have repatriated to Laos. And
over the last years, the percentage of Hmong among the repatriates
has increased each year.

Repatriation to Laos is carried out on the basis not only of the

CPA, but also of a tripartite arrangement among UNHCR and the
Governments of Thailand and Laos that specifically proscribe any
use of force. Our embassy officers in Bangkok periodically check re-

patriation efforts and have confirmed that those who apply for re-

patriation are free to withdraw up until the very last moment
should they develop misgivings. UNHCR, as I think you all know,
manages the repatriation process, and assists and monitors the

safety of those who return.

Since the beginning of the CPA in 1989, the United States has
contributed significant funding to UNHCR for assistance to Lao-

tians, as well as to Vietnamese. In fiscal year 1992, we earmarked
$2 million to UNHCR for use in programs to assist Lao/Hmong re-

patriation, including reintegration assistance to Laos. Of this

amount, $1.5 million was mandated by Congress to be spent
through nongovernmental organizations for assistance to Hmong
repatriates. These funds were used for NGO projects such as family
garden plots, small-scale irrigation, housing and sanitation, facili-

ties, and training in animal husbandry. The Consortium, a U.S.

NGO, Irish Concern, and Dutch ZOA have been among UNHCR's
implementing partners in this enterprise. Recently, we contributed

$700,000 to the International Organization for Migration for site

enhancement projects for returning Hmong. One of my staff mem-
bers is just arriving in Laos—among the Hmong where he will be

reviewing personally the implementation of these projects and their

impact.
As you all well know, programs of voluntary repatriation to Laos

for Hmong received a setback with the as yet unexplained dis-

appearance of prominent returned refugee Mr. Vue Mai. Since

learning of his disappearance, the U.S. Government has repeatedly
urged the Lao and Thai Governments to make every effort to

meet—to locate Vue Mai and guarantee his welfare.
I had the opportunity to meet earlier this month with Vue Mai's

wife and son, who had come to Washington to urge continued ac-

tion on discovering the fate of their husband and father. We would,
of course, welcome an early resolution of the anxiety and fear

caused by this disappearance; and we call upon the Government of

Laos to make public the results of its investigation as soon as pos-
sible.
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During the last 2 years, as the CPA has reduced the number of

refugees in Thailand, and in order to preclude refugees from sup-

porting Hmong insurgents carrying out operations against Lao tar-

gets, the Thai Government has closed two main camps that housed

Hmong and other Laotian asylum seekers—Ban Vinai and Chiang
Kham—and I apologize if I have mispronounced those names. We
understand that the Royal Thai Government plans further camp
consolidations this year as part of the CPA end-game process.

Since the majority of Hmong in Thai camps were eligible for re-

settlement in the United States, but had chosen not to pursue this

option, the Thai Government directed that the Hmong had to

choose between resettlement or return to Laos. Those choosing re-

patriations have been sent to Na Pho camp; those choosing resettle-

ment went to Phanat Nikhom for processing. Of the approximately
16,000 Hmong currently in camps in Thailand, and there are

roughly 9,000 in Na Pho and 7000 in Phanat Nikhom), fewer than

2,000 have been screened-out; that is, found ineligible for refugee
status and must return to Laos. The vast majority had a choice of

where they want to go; and many of those who have made this

choice have chosen to return to Laos.
The evidence which we have indicates that Hmong are not forced

to return to Laos, and when they return, they are not persecuted
by the Lao Government or other Lao. We acknowledge that there

have been other negative reports on both of these questions and I

know that this subject is one that is central to our discussion

today. With the exception of Vue Mai, our inquiries lead us to con-

clude that these other reports have been unfounded, and we have

simply not been able to verify them.

We, of course, recognize that given the legacy of past abuses, the

international community must remain as vigilant on refugee fol-

low-up as on other repatriation programs. We stand ready to inves-

tigate any credible information to the contrary; we have done it in

the past and we will certainly continue to do it. We are confident

that a U.S. policy of support for the choices made by the Hmong
is in their interest and, therefore, in the interest of meeting our re-

sponsibilities as a nation to help those who helped us.

With repatriation of the Cambodian refugees from Thailand, the

largest group of refugees remaining in the region are the Burmese
Rohingya refugees in Bangladesh. Some 50,000 of the original

250,00 Rohingya refugees have already voluntarily repatriated to

Burma and the UNHCR is poised to begin organized movements
this month. This repatriation program, like all others, will include

basic household level assistance to the returnees and some small-

scale community projects such as well digging.

Although the Government of Burma continues to be the same re-

pressive regime which generated the refugee outflow, it has, by
agreeing to a permanent UNHCR monitoring presence in Arakan
State, committed itself to repatriation in safety and in dignity.

Moreover, the Rohingyas cannot stay indefinitely in Bangladesh.
We believe that voluntary repatriation is appropriate at this time
and should be supported. The U.S. Government is pledging $4.75
million to UNHCR and to the World Food Program for the repatri-
ation effort.
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There are other Burmese refugees in Thailand that include some
66,000 minority Burmese ethnics and "students"—refugees associ-

ated with the democratic opposition to the current Burmese au-
thorities—living in camps in Thailand. UNHCR has been able to

confer "person of concern" status on 2,500 of the "students" who are
thus eligible to reside in a camp known as the "Safe Area"—a facil-

ity where UNHCR has a full-time presence.
The Royal Thai Government has not accorded refugee status to

Burmese living in camps near the border. Several nongovernmental
organizations are providing material aid because international or-

ganizations have not been permitted to act. As with the Cam-
bodians, Thailand has declared that it will not assume a long-term
refugee burden. We have called upon the Royal Thai Government
to cooperate fully with the international community in guarantee-
ing international standards of refugee protection for this group.

Again, thank you, Mr. Chairman, for this opportunity to provide
a summary of our current Asia refugee concerns and goals. Let me
repeat that the end-game of the CPA requires the same kind of
U.S. leadership, imagination and generosity that were present
when it began. I certainly intend to keep it that way.
At this time, Tom Hubbard and I would be glad to take any of

your questions.
[The prepared statement of Ms. Oakley appears in the appendix.]
Mr. ACKERMAN. Thank you very much, Director Oakley. Allow

me first a few questions on the Vietnamese in Hong Kong.
There have been refugee groups that have been critical of the

UNHCR screening of asylum seekers in Hong Kong. In one case,
the case of Ms. Ngo Van Ha, who happens to be one of our wit-
nesses today, a 16-year old orphan has generated some degree of

notoriety. He did not qualify for refugee status under the estab-
lished criteria, but many of us could think of a no more obvious
case than his for resettlement. Could you just briefly share with us

your views on his case?
Ms. Oakley. Since learning of this case yesterday, I have tried

to dig out as much information as I could on it. He was—or is con-
sidered an unaccompanied minor. And I think you are correct that

something had happened and that he had not been accepted, but
the UNHCR went back and looked at him a second time and he
was resettled in the United States. And I think that we would all

agree that that is what should have happened.
I cannot—I do not have all the background of this information.

But I think it does point out that when there are cases like this

that are obviously mistakes, things have fallen through, that we do
have procedures where we can correct them.
Mr. Martinez. Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Ackerman. Yes, let me—let me acknowledge the help and

assistance of Congressman Martinez in being able to bring this wit-

ness before us—before us today. We will have this witness before
us on the next panel.
Mr. Martinez. Well, I want to expand on the question that you

asked and I want an elaboration of the answer. Because the an-
swer was that Mr. Cha went back a second time and he was re-

evaluated, and that is not—according to the information that I was
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sent to my office by the U.S. Embassy in Hong Kong, that is not
the case. He went back three times and still was denied.
Mr. Ackerman. I believe he had to go before a special commis-

sion on vulnerable persons before the exception was made, and per-

haps—perhaps you can get us
Ms. Oakley. It is going to take a little research to go back and

fully establish what happened in these cases. And if I could, I

would like to take that question and provide you with an answer.
Mr. Ackerman. We appreciate that. Let me say, we are glad he

is here.
Ms. Oakley. Yes, I know he is, and I look forward to seeing him.
Mr. Martinez. Mr. Chairman, it would be helpful because of the

elaborate history of Mr. Cha's case. The one thing, when you write
to an embassy, they are great for providing you with a lot of infor-

mation that says nothing and does nothing, and that was the case

here. And it was persistence that got Mr. Cha to the United States.

We wrote several letters, and it is just persistence by the sponsor-
ing group here in the United States that eventually resolved this

young man's case. But I will be glad to provide with you the com-
munication from the embassy.
Ms. Oakley. Well, I will have those. It is simply that I had only

learned about this case yesterday. I did not have time to call up
all the telegrams and talk to the UNHCR about what happened.
But we will De glad to submit a history.
Mr. ACKERMAN. Thank you. Just in general, do you think that

the UNHCR's Committee for Vulnerable People is doing an effec-

tive job in finding solutions in the best interest of people such as
these?
Ms. Oakley. Well, I think so in the sense in the end the system

worked. We all would wish that we did not have to go through so

many steps to get there. I think in most of these cases, in general,
people do a good job; but I think that everyone of us who deals with
these humane issues could always do a better job.
And in that regard, just let me add that as we approach the end

of the CPA, the Department of State and the Bureau for Refugee
programs has been trying to work very closely with the American
NGO's to anticipate other cases like this as we end the CPA, and
how we can have some sort of review where cases that we call egre-

giously or wrongly screened-out will have one last chance. And I

think that we have been able to work out a fair and balanced pro-

gram to take care of cases like this. And I think that any of us,
when we deal with this many human beings with complicated sto-

ries over now almost a 20-year period, understands there were mis-
takes that have been made. But I think with cooperation that we
can deal with them and make sure that people are treated fairly.

Mr. Ackerman. Thank you. Many refugee groups have conceded
that Vietnamese refugees in Hong Kong could return to Vietnam
safely, and indeed many are doing so. Does the Department have

any indication that the Vietnamese Government is mistreating any
of these people who return?
Ms. Oakley. No, we do not have any indication that they are

mistreating them. And as I think I outlined briefly in my testi-

mony, that there are not only the UNHCR and American NGO's
now working back in Vietnam, but also the European Union and
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other groups that are certainly ready and willing to tell us if they
see any of these cases of persecution and discrimination.

Tom, I do not know whether you have anything to add.

Mr. Hubbard. No, I quite agree with you. That is exactly our

judgment.
Mr. Ackerman. Do you believe—well, let me ask you this: do you

have complete faith in the effectiveness in the screening process in

Hong Kong?
Ms. Oakley. No, I would not say that I have complete faith and

I would fall on my sword over every case, nor would they. And I

think that that is why there has been an appeals process and that

is why they are contributing—cooperating with us to work out, as

we near the end of the process, a system that is fair to review some
of these cases. We have gone out to our embassies to ask them if

they know of cases. We are talking to the NGO's.
I think at the end of the process, if we all cooperate, we will get

to a system that, on the whole, will be judged to have been ex-

tremely fair.

Mr. Ackerman. Could you account for the maiming and ritual

suicide protests that have been going on?
Ms. Oakley. I think maybe you are referring to some of the

events that have occurred in some of the camps in Hong Kong?
Mr. Ackerman. Yes.
Ms. Oakley. Yes. It is clear to us that there have been accelerat-

ing tensions.

Mr. Ackerman. Are they increasing?
Ms. Oakley. What? Accelerating tensions in the camps in Hong

Kong, and this has been brought about by, I think, a combination
of factors: the conditions in the camps, the realization by many of

the screened-out that they are going to have to go home, and var-

ious other things. I think that many of you have heard about the

recent experience of what they call the "Whitehead Detention Cen-
ter."

Mr. Ackerman. The April 7th incident?

Ms. Oakley. Yes. The incident there where the Hong Kong police

went in with so many tear gas canisters, and forced and broke up
demonstrations and isolated people. The Government of Hong
Kong, itself, has decided that this was obviously a very unfortunate
and probably illegal act. They, themselves, are investigating, and
we are waiting for their report, which we expect in early June.

Mr. Ackerman. The Department has been criticized for not

speaking out on this. Do you have any views on the incident? Do

you—have you spoken out—do you wish to speak out or do we want
to wait until June?
Ms. Oakley. Well, I think on this, the Government in Hong

Kong has been very much aware of our views on all of these issues

all along. I think if the judicial process had not been instituted,

that we would have felt tnat we should have gone in. But I think

that we have to respect their system and allow their process to run

its course. Now if it should be what we consider a whitewash, then

I think we would want to consider other appropriate actions to

take.

Mr. Ackerman. Let me turn for a moment to the Hmong issue,

and then we will go to other members of our committee.



18

There was an op-ed piece in the Washington Times by Harry
Summers, who framed the controversy over repatriation from the
Thai camps. And Summers charges that the United States—and he
singles out your bureau—and says that you have—or we have used
U.S. tax dollars to "send Hmong refugees to their deaths in Laos."
In particular, he cites 1,200 Hmong in the Na Pho camp who are
scheduled to be "betrayed into the hands of their enemies," just be-
fore this hearing. He cites as his background information a book by
one of our other witnesses today, Jane Hamilton-Merritt. First, are
we sending Hmong to their deaths in Laos and how do these

charges square with the facts as we understand them? And do you
think that the source of information quoted by the author, Mr.
Summers, is a credible one?
Ms. OAKLEY. Mr. Chairman, I really appreciate the opportunity

to answer this question and to give our point of view on these

charges that were made.
First of all, we are not sending Hmong back to their deaths in

Laos, nor would we send anybody back to their deaths, and I have
to take some offense at his kind of statement leveled at the Depart-
ment of State. It simply is not true.

Let me say that I know that these are difficult questions because
of all the public charges of forced and coerced repatriation. Let me
begin by saying the UNHCR is in charge of the repatriation, and
I know that a UNHCR representative is also testifying to you and
will address the problem in more detail. The bottom line for them
and for us is that we have not seen these patterns of coercion and
certainly not in an organized governmental way. And I think that,
as we have tried to point out, we have tried to investigate all of

these charges when they have arisen.

Now, we all know the U.S. Government does not know every-
thing that happens; it comes as a surprise, but we simply do not
know. What I am saying is that whenever there have been these

charges and we have gone to investigate, we have not found sup-
porting evidence to support these charges. And what this means for

me, if I must say so, is that we have to continue to be extremely
vigilant.

I think we all understand that the Thai, indeed, would like to

bring the CPA to an end and that their—we are aiming at the tar-

get date of 1995. The Tripartite Agreement between Laos, Thailand
and the UNHCR in 1991 established that repatriation would not
involve the use of force. The Thai Government has publicly stated
that no force would be used.

In July of 1992, an incident that was earlier referred to, the

Royal Thai Government did try to force the pace of all voluntary
repatriation application for the screened-out by telling objectors
that they would be moved to a more austere camp. Most subse-

quently did sign up for voluntary repatriation, and that was an in-

cident that we have talked about and raised before. And so let me
say that it is important to keep watching this program closely.

I think the repatriation that you are talking about is to occur on
the 28th of this month. The UNHCR has scheduled a movement of

some 450 Hmong to a large group resettlement site at Vang
Vieng—and again, I apologize if my pronunciation is not correct—
which is about 3 hours from Vientiane. And as many of us have
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learned, in the repatriation projects, the Hmong feel more com-
fortable when they repatriate in large groups to large camps where
they can continue their lives. The timing of this repatriation is

really determined by the onset of the heavy monsoon rains in June;
that people like to get people back and established before the rains

come.
Our refugee coordinator from Bangkok and the RP staff member

that I mentioned earlier, who is in the area looking into these prob-
lems, will be on hand for the crossing, and they will visit the site

of Vang Vieng in the afternoon when our Ambassador comes down
from Vientiane. So I can assure you that we are going to be watch-

ing these situations carefully.
Mr. Ackerman. I thank you for your thoughtful responses. I have

one more quick question. If we can tighten up on the answers a lit-

tle bit

Ms. Oakley. OK; sorry.
Mr. Ackerman [continuing]. Because we have a lot of members

who have questions and additional panels as well. And I know that
is the difficult part with so much information to impart.
Ms. Oakley. I will try.
Mr. Ackerman. Is Hmong American opinion on repatriation

monolithic or are there different perspectives on the issue? And if

it is the latter, why are we not hearing from these people?
Ms. Oakley. I think it is clear from earlier statements that have

been made by members of the committee that there clearly are dif-

ferences of opinion, and you would expect them to be. I am not

going to get into the issues of, you know, why they are not ex-

pressed here today. We certainly hear them from the groups that

come to the Department of State.

Mr. Ackerman. Separately and privately?
Ms. Oakley. Yes.

Mr. Ackerman. Thank you. Mr. Leach.
Mr. Leach. No questions.
Ms. Oakley. Thank you.
Mr. Ackerman. Mr. Roth.
Mr. Roth. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Ms. Oakley, I hear you

saying categorically that Hmongs are not being repatriated against
their will.

Ms. Oakley. I am rarely categoric. But what I am trying to say
is that we have no evidence, and that the cases that have been re-

ported to us and that we have investigated as best we can have not

produced credible evidence. It does not mean to say that these

things have not happened and that we have not found out about

them. But what I am saying is the information that has come to

us and that we have investigated does not produce evidence that

there has been persecution. Now there could have been isolated

cases.

Mr. Roth. Well, last month, the Philadelphia Inquirer docu-

mented a case of involuntary repatriation of Hmong; and described

in essence an entrenched and deceitful campaign by the State De-

partment personnel to discredit American Hmong leaders and

Hmong refugees; and manipulating congressional investigations.
What would you say about that?
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Ms. Oakley. I would have to take offense at that statement. I

just do not accept it. I do not think we are deceitful and I do not
think we are trying to pull the wool over anybody's eyes. I think
we are trying to look into all of these cases when they are brought
to us. I think that we all have to expect that there are honest dif-

ferences of opinion on issues like this and very strongly held opin-
ions.

Mr. Roth. Did you see that article?

Ms. Oakley. Yes, I did, and I read it.

Mr. Roth. And what are you saying about the article?

Ms. Oakley. I think it was a very affective article of bringing the

plight of the Hmong to the attention of the American people. I do
not agree with many of its details.

Mr. Roth. Well, as a Congressman, am I supposed to believe it

or am I not supposed to believe it? What are you telling me?
Ms. Oakley. Congressman, I would never expect you to believe

everything you read.

Mr. Roth. Well, how much of this should I read as accurate? You
are the expert. We are having this hearing because we want to get
to the bottom of this.

Ms. Oakley. And I agree with that completely. And as I say, I

think many of the examples that he uses are very moving and very
telling about the situation of the Hmong. I would certainly agree
with his view that we have a special obligation to them. I would

certainly agree that we need to make every effort we can that ei-

ther their resettlement or their repatriation goes very well. I would
not agree with him on many of his conclusions about past State De-

partment actions in regard to treatment of the Hmong. And I

would certainly be willing, and hopefully I can talk to him and we
can work out some of these differences.

Mr. Roth. Now, you see today, we have an overflow hearing
here. Back in Green Bay, Wisconsin, I met with an overflow crowd,

too, and they were telling me with tears streaming down their face

that they are sending as much as $1,000, $2,000, to these refugee
camps, and that this money is being ripped off by Thai soldiers, or

whoever is running these camps. Have you investigated these alle-

gations?
Ms. Oakley. There was an earlier charge—I think it is a case

called the 305—where there had been charges of bribery and trying
to get names on lists. It was clearly a scam. And in that case, we
asked the Royal Thai Government to investigate and look into it.

We do not have the power and authority in Thailand to do that

kind of an investigation. And it is my understanding that they
have been looking into this which—with the UNHCR, which has

responsibility for the camp.
Mr. Roth. Well, what is the result? You have asked them to look

into; now what have—have they taken action against some of these

people? Or
Ms. Oakley. I think that—as I remember, that the decision was

that, indeed, there had been a scam and that bribes had been of-

fered, these people had been caught. It would then be a question
of whether the originators of the scheme in the Thai camp were
then subject to Thai law.

Do you have anything?
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Mr. Roth. Could you give me a report?
Ms. Oakley. Yes, of the latest on that and if we have any further

information. I think what we might like to do is cable our embassy
to see if they have any last minute information on that case.

Mr. Ackerman. Without objection, the record will be held open
for additional questions by members of the committee, as well as
information to be supplied.
Mr. Roth. Yes, I would very much appreciate that information.
If the camps are to close as scheduled, what do you envision oc-

curring with the potentially 21,000 Hmong refugees?
Ms. Oakley. Well, I think, as we have said, we have given you

our numbers of what we expect for fiscal year 1994; that we expect
to be up to 7,000 again this year; 1995 fiscal year, we expect to

bring in another up to 7,000. We think that that will about close

the gap between those who are eligible to come to the United
States and those who are going to have to choose repatriation.
There is another group there who are going to decide either to

repatriate or come to the United States; who have not yet made
their decision. In the goal of achieving the end of the CPA by 1995,
we would hope they would make that decision. Certainly, I think
U.S. leadership and vigor in trying to work out some schemes to

ease reintegration into Laos would help, and I intend to see about
that.

Mr. Roth. Well, I certainly concur with that. I think that if we
could help the people resettle peacefully in Laos, I think that would
be the best avenue. Because, we certainly have a lot of problems
with immigration here in our own country and I certainly would
urge the State Department to try to take that route.

Mr. Ackerman. Mr. Foglietta.
Mr. Foglletta. I thank you, Mr. Chairman, and I thank you,

Ms. Oakley, for the testimony you have given us today. And let me
say to my colleague from Wisconsin that I, too, being a Philadel-

phian, have read the article that you referred to, and I agree with
Ms. Oakley that generally, bringing the plight of the Hmong people
to the attention of the American people, in doing that, that article

was extremely effective, although I did find much fault in many of

the specifics in some of the case histories that were presented. And
if you would like to discuss that with me on an informal basis, I

would be happy to do that at a later date.

But I did go over there in July of 1991—I was in Thailand, in

Laos, and also to some of the refugee camps—and I submitted a 15-

page report, at the end of which I have 10 recommendations. I just
do not know whether I have the satisfaction of knowing that any-
body ever even read it. But I would like to

Mr. ACKERMAN. We will try to remedy that. Without objection,

your entire report is placed in the record of this hearing.
Mr. Foglietta. However, what I would like to do, if I may, is

just to go through two paragraphs with you in which I made some
recommendations just to try to determine whether or not any of
those were carried through, either as a result of this report or as
a result of your own initiative.

The UNHCR, the U.S. and Thai officials—this is my fourth rec-

ommendation on page 10—should work to maintain a system in

which refugees are given free and informed choices between the op-
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tions of resettlement and repatriation, and in which all asylum
seekers should be made fully aware of policies that affect their
lives. I believe that the United States should continue to provide
opportunities for resettlement of Laotian refugees. I am also con-
vinced that U.S. officials should strongly support voluntary repatri-
ation as a durable solution. Based on my meetings with United
States, Thai, Laotian and UNCHR officials, I believe that there is

no pattern of mistreatment by Lao officials against those who have
returned under UNHCR auspices.
To encourage voluntary repatriation, I believe that senior U.S. of-

ficials, including the U.S. Ambassador in Bangkok and the Charge
de Affair of Vientiane, should meet with representatives of Laotian

refugees and asylum seekers to provide information and form poli-

cies, including and especially U.S. policy of relevance to Laotians
in Thailand. That is number one significant. Has that—has that
been done?
Ms. Oakley. We have distributed some information. But I think

you raise a very good point, and it is one that we have discussed
with many of the representatives of the nongovernmental organiza-
tions; that as the CPA draws to an end, we need to do a better job
of getting into all of the camps in Southeast Asia to talk to people
about getting on with their lives. And one of the ideas that we have
had is to take some people who have repatriated, bring them into

the camps and discuss it. But it is certainly very much on our
minds and it is something that we agree witn you completely on.

Mr. Foglietta. And that is extremely important, because on my
visits

Ms. Oakley. Yes.
Mr. Foglietta [continuing]. There, I found that while the offi-

cials know what is going on and some of the leaders of the different

groups know what is going on, the people, themselves, are very,

very unaware about the details of what their choices are or what
is in store for their lives.

Ms. Oakley. Thank you.
Mr. Foglietta. In such meetings, U.S. officials should describe

efforts being made to ensure that returnees are not subject to mis-
treatment in Laos and are provided with adequate facilities to en-

sure successful transition upon return to Laos. They could also at-

tempt to make sure that those in the camps are well aware of the

inevitability of their having to choose resettlement or repatriation,
and of the risks incurred in indefinite delay in making those deci-

sions and taking those options. Because, as you well know, the
Thai Government is adamant in wanting to eliminate the camps.
So too many of the people I spoke to in the camps felt as though
staying where they are was an option. I mean, has that also been
done?
Ms. Oakley. Well, I think we have tried to, but sometimes peo-

ple do not—hear only what they want to hear. And I would agree
with you that we need to go back on it and follow-up on efforts that
our Ambassadors have also made. That is important. But I think
it is even more important to have an organized campaign with Vi-

etnamese and Hmong speakers, to have some visits, some printed
information, and perhaps even some video film to bring back and
just show to various people, and we intend to do that.
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Mr. Foglietta. Along with the fears of my colleague from Wis-
consin and my colleague Mr. Vento, to help ensure that those who
are returned are not subjected to persecution, and that members of
the Hmong community in the camps and in the United State are
confident that this is the case. The monitoring effort for returnees
should be strengthened and the U.S. Embassy in Vientiane should

play a role in monitoring conditions for those who do return.

First, there are two reasons why I endorse augmenting the sys-
tem of monitoring. First, the numbers of those who are expected to

return are far in excess of the numbers who have already been re-

patriated. And even in maintaining the current level of monitoring,
the UNHCR estimates that it has visited about one-half of the re-

turnees who have been repatriated. And it will be a challenge be-
cause so many of them will be going back, as compared to those
who are already back.

Second, while it is true that there have not been reports of mis-
treatment of returnees, the overwhelming majority of returnees
have been Lowlanders, rather than the Highland Lao, who are
most fearful of the persecution. Moreover, the Government of Laos
continues to impose serious restrictions on internationally recog-
nized human rights, not only on the Laos—not only on the Hmong,
but on their own people, which is a cause for concern for those who
have studied the issue. A monitoring system must provide for re-

peat visits to returnees and must include a capacity to respond
quickly to reports of possible abuses against returnees.
One refugee organization, Refugees International, has suggested

to the delegation that UNHCR augment its staff so as to enable—
enable to conduct an initial visit to each returnee no later than 15

days after his or her return to Laos, and to conduct follow-up visits
no less than every 3 months thereafter. And I believe that official

kind of—that this kind of official schedule to returnees and to meet
this kind of a schedule is extremely important.

I also support a proposal under discussion in Vientiane to assist
the Hmong-speaking American—oh, I am sorry—I support a pro-
posal under discussion. This is one that I had with them there,
with the Hmong people in the camps, that we attach a Hmong-
speaking American to the U.S. Embassy in Vientiane—or our mis-
sion in Vientiane to assist in the effort to monitor conditions faced

by returnees. Has that been done?
Ms. Oakley. I am going to defer to Mr. Hubbard of the Bureau

of East Asia and the Pacific to give you a rundown on Lao speakers
of the embassy.
Mr. Hubbard. Congressman, I cannot give you an exact rundown

on that. As far as I know, we have not followed through on that—
that recommendation and I will look into why.

Let me say that we have, however, made every effort to monitor
the situation there, to assist UNHCR. Both our former Ambas-
sador, our current Ambassador have visited Hmong repatriation
camps. We are doing what we can within resource constraints that
we have. But I will look into your specific recommendation and
what happened on that.

Ms. Oakley. May I just add one point on that. In March, some
of the travel restrictions in Laos were eased on diplomats and
members of international organizations. We do not know how that
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is going to play out; but we think that that will also make some
of the monitoring easier, and we tend to press that and see how
far we can go with that.

Mr. Foglietta. I do think it is extremely important, and I do not
think
Ms. Oakley. Yes.
Mr. Foglietta [continuing]. It is that much of an expenditure to

get a Hmong-speaking person working with our embassy or our
mission in Vientiane. Because by permitting such an arrangement,
the Government of Laos would communicate not only to its dedica-

tion for the safety of the returnees, but also its commitment to re-

spond systematically to the fears of returnees or people living in

this country and their families that they will be safe. And this

would only enhance the prospect of establishing an environment of

reconciliation between the government and the returnees, which is

so extremely important.
Ms. Oakley. Duly noted. We will make an even greater effort.

Mr. Foglietta. Thank you so very much.
Mr. Ackerman. Mr. Gilman.
Mr. Gilman. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I want to thank our

panelists for being with us.

Can you tell us which provinces in Laos have Hmong been repa-
triated? Could you name those provinces and about the approxi-
mate number that have been resettled there?

Ms. Oakley. I do not have that exact information on the prov-
inces and how many have gone back to the Highlands or the Low-
lands. We would be certainly glad to get that information for you
and submit it for the record.

Mr. Gilman. Mr. Chairman, with your permission, I would like

it to be made part of the record. I would like the response to be
made part of the record.

Mr. Ackerman. Yes, the Chair announced that all responses yet
to come will be made part of the record.

Mr. Gilman. Could you tell us how many translators the U.S.

Embassy has in Laos, and what nationality are they, and do they
speak both Hmong and Lao, and who pays for those translators?

Ms. Oakley. I am going to defer again to Mr. Hubbard.
Mr. Hubbard. Congressman, we have four members of the em-

bassy in Laos who speak Lao. We have none who speak Hmong.
Mr. Ackerman. Is there some reason why we do not have any

Hmong translators?
Mr. Hubbard. I think Lao is the official language of the country.

We generally train people in the official language. We do not have
a course at the Foreign Service Institute in Hmong. But I very
much take note of what both of you have said here and we will look

into the situation.

Mr. Ackerman. Will the gentleman
Mr. Gilman. Yes, I would be pleased to do that.

Mr. ACKERMAN [continuing]. Suffer an interruption?
Mr. Gilman. Sure.
Mr. Ackerman. Is it possible instead of having a course that we

just hire somebody that already knows how to speak it?

Mr. Hubbard. I will look into it in a broad minded way, Mr.
Chairman.
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Mr. Ackerman. Thank you.
Ms. Oakley. And I suspect there are probably some local employ-

ees at the embassy certainly who do speak Hmong and Lao as well.

I just do not have the numbers.
Mr. Ackerman. Thank you very much. Mr. Gilman, thank you

for your time.
Mr. Gilman. Thank you.
Mr. Ackerman. We will add another 30 seconds to you.
Mr. Gilman. How many Hmong refugees are there that you deal

with? Is it a small number?
Ms. Oakley. I did—again, the breakdown that we have of the

three major camps in Thailand that we have talked about: there
are 11,210 Highland Lao in the Phanat Nikhom camp and 182
Lowland Lao.
Mr. Gilman. What is the bottom line? How many Hmong refu-

gees do you deal with throughout?
Ms. Oakley. We are dealing in Thailand with 21,849 refugees as

of February 28, 1994.
Mr. Gilman. These are Hmong refugees?
Ms. Oakley. Both—they are Lao refugees.
Mr. Gilman. No, I am asking, if you would, how many Hmong

refugees do you deal with? How many are there?
Ms. Oakley. All right. Excuse me, I was wrong. The figure is

21,849 Hmong in the camps in Thailand. There are also 3,357 Low-
land Lao in the same camps.
Mr. Gilman. So there are over 20,000 Hmong refugees you have

been working with. How long have you been working with the

Hmong refugees?
Ms. Oakley. I think many of those programs have gone on since

the mid- 1970's—for 20 years.
Mr. Gilman. For 20 years, you have been dealing with some sev-

eral thousand Hmong and we still do not have anyone that speaks
the language in the State Department? That seems incredible to

me.
Ms. Oakley. Well
Mr. Gilman. How do you work with these people if you do not

have anyone that speaks the language?
Mr. Hubbard. Could I—Congressman, I think the
Mr. GlLMAN. I do not think it is very funny really.
Mr. Hubbard. The Lao that Ms. Oakley is talking about are ac-

tually in Thailand. I presume we do have a number of people from
various organizations who are dealing with the Hmong in Thailand
to speak Hmong.
Mr. Gilman. Well, do we
Mr. Hubbard. My earlier answer referred only to Laos.
Mr. Gilman. Do we or do we not? You told me you do not have

any translators in

Mr. Hubbard. My earlier answer referred to Laos, not to Thai-
land.

Ms. Oakley. To the embassy.
Mr. Hubbard. And to the embassy.
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Mr. Gilman. How do you ensure safety of these people if you can-
not even speak the language with them?
Ms. Oakley. I think you know that most of the refugee programs

in Thailand are organized by the UNHCR, the U.N. High Commis-
sion for Refugees. They have the responsibility with the Thai Gov-
ernment for running these camps and for their orderly processes.
Mr. Gilman. But we do the oversight, do we not?
Ms. Oakley. We do in one sense, from Geneva that we go out,

but the UNHCR has the operational responsibility for the camps.
Mr. Gilman. I understand that. But do we not oversee the repa-

triation? Are we not taking a look at whether they are safe or not
when—secure when they go back?
Ms. Oakley. Yes.
Mr. Gilman. Well, how do you make that determination if you

cannot even have an exchange with them in their own language?
Ms. Oakley. I think we use interpreters in a case like that, or

many of the Americans who were there with nongovernmental or-

ganizations who do speak Hmong.
Mr. Gilman. Well, do we hire Hmong-speaking interpreters?
Ms. Oakley. Of course we do.

Mr. Gilman. Well, that is

Mr. Ackerman. Yes. Will the gentleman suffer another interrup-
tion?

Mr. Gilman. Please, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Ackerman. I have been given to understand that we do have

one of our embassy officers in Thailand, named Jeff Rock, who does

speak Hmong.
Mr. Gilman. We have one person who speaks Hmong?
Mr. Ackerman. We have been so advised.

Mr. Gilman. Well, at least we have at least one.
Mr. Hubbard. Congressman, could I add that in the voluntary

organizations dealing with refugees in Thailand, there are Hmong-
speaking Americans to assist them.
Ms. Oakley. And there are many of these people who speak Lao

and Hmong and English, so that you get a mixture of people who
are capable in many of the Indochinese languages.
Mr. Gilman. Can I ask: are there any provinces in Laos where

our State Department officials are prohibited from traveling freely?
I have been informed that a State Department cable indicates the
Lao Government usually withholds permission for our embassy offi-

cials to go to—I hope I am pronouncing it right—Chang Koang
province in Laos, where many Hmong have been repatriated. Are
we prohibited to going there?
Mr. Hubbard. Congressman, I am told that as of March, we are

able to travel freely throughout Laos. There are no longer any trav-

el restrictions.

Mr. Gilman. No longer any travel restrictions at all?

Mr. Hubbard. As of March.
Mr. Gilman. OK And sir, is it true that UNHCR officials must

stay overnight in the capital of Laos, as well as the NGO's, and
that means they cannot go to Chang Koang since it is a 2-day trip
from the capital? That is according to a Statement Department
cable.
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Ms. Oakley. I think that that was true before. I would certainly
like to check that because I think again with the lifting of the trav-
el restrictions, that some of those problems have been eased. But
let us check on that and get back to you.
Mr. Gilman. Well, I would welcome that and Chairman,

again
Mr. Ackerman. The record will remain open.
Mr. Gilman. Yes.
Mr. Ackerman. Mr. Rohrabacher.
Mr. Gilman. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Rohrabacher. Excuse me, Mr. Chairman, I have a cough or

a cold or something coming on me. Is Jim Chamberlain still work-

ing for you folks down there?
Ms. Oakley. Jim Chamberlain.
Mr. Rohrabacher. Yes.
Ms. Oakley. Yes.
Mr. Rohrabacher. I think Jim speaks all the languages.
Ms. Oakley. Yes.
Mr. Rohrabacher. And he is in—he may not be in Laos, but I

am sure he is right across the border.
I think that if there is any fault here, it is not, you know, how

many native language speakers we have. It is a policy, and it is

not necessarily a policy that just started with this administration,
but a policy that tends to happen when administrations are basi-

cally trying to get along with dictatorial regimes. From your re-

marks, it seems to me that the brightest spot, the most success
that you have had in terms of a refugee solution to a refugee prob-
lem was in Cambodia.
And for those who cannot understand what I am trying to say

here, Cambodia was the one bright spot in terms of democratiza-
tion we had as well. We have free elections there. We really, you
know, basically forced a commitment on the local powers that be
to start respecting human rights, and have multiparty systems,
and permit freedom of speech. And although they have not gone all

the way, there has been a great progress in that area. And to that

degree, we have also seen some success in the area—not some suc-

cess—but the major area of success in terms of refugees. Is that not
correct?

Ms. Oakley. Yes. I mean, it is hard to measure success. I would
say that these have been dramatic developments. I think the whole
CPA has been a success. But we are not at the end of it yet and,
you know, the story is not over. So I think what I meant really at
the beginning that it has been a success. But it also has been an
event that has been contained within a period of time.
Mr. Rohrabacher. Well, to the degree—whatever that means,

what you said—I mean, to the degree that we have not pushed
Laos and have not pushed Vietnam, as I would have pushed, is to

the degree that I believe we are going to continue having problems
like the one we are discussing today. I mean, let us face it, the
Thais—and everybody has to understand what we are talking
about is things going on in another country, in Thailand. And Thai-
land has been exceptionally generous, as far as I can see, in terms
of having been host to hundreds and hundreds of thousands of peo-
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pie fleeing tyranny. And Thailand, itself, is a developing country
with very few resources.

But yet, at the same time, if we were going to be faithful to their

generosity, it seems to me that our major should have been, and
should continue to be, pushing for democracy among their neigh-
bors so that the refugee problem not only will get worse, but will

get better, and the work in Cambodia. I do not think—do you see
a major commitment toward democracy in Laos on the part of this

administration? Is there any evidence you have to tell me about the

democracy initiative that we have had in Laos?
Mr. Hubbard. Let me try
Mr. Rohrabacher. Have you seen something here?
Mr. Hubbard. Let me try to answer your question, Congressman,

by agreeing with almost everything you said—with everything you
said earlier. We do believe that democracy tends to carry with it

greater respect for human rights; that under democratic regimes,
there is greater respect for human rights; and that greater respect
for human rights also means better treatment for and greater re-

spect for the problems of refugees. So a basic tenet of our policy to-

ward Asia is to try to encourage democracy and all that that car-

ries with it.

There are places where
Mr. Rohrabacher. Then perhaps you can
Mr. Hubbard [continuing]. That task is more advanced than oth-

ers. Clearly, we would wish for democracy in Laos. We would wish
to be able to bring that about and to find tools to promote that, and
we are trying to do that.

Mr. Rohrabacher. Now does Laos have Most-Favored-Nation
status?
Mr. Hubbard. No.
Mr. Rohrabacher. OK. Have we presented to the Laos that,

look, if you do this and this, we are going to have—you know, in

terms of liberalization, democratization, that we are going to ex-

tend this or that economic privilege to you, including Most-Fa-
vored-Nation status? Has that been presented in a formal way to

our Laotian friends—or I should not call them friends.

Mr. Hubbard. I am not sure exactly how formal you would say;

but, certainly, we have made it clear to the Lao, as we have to

other regimes like that in the world, that with democracy, with

greater human rights flow a lot of benefits.

Mr. Rohrabacher. I will have to tell you that I disagree with
that statement that you just made. I think the message that is

going on from the United States to less than free regimes is that,

well, look, we do not really care about your internal democratiza-
tion. All we care about is what you are doing externally, and then
we find out there are external affects to putting up with dictator-

ship at home.
For example, we lifted the embargo on Vietnam, and we just

talked—I mean, I love this word—there is accelerating tension
down there in that Whitehead center in Hong Kong. I visited that
center. That was a horrible place. It was—it is a concentration

camp. I went there and it is just incredible. But that is one of the

by-products of the dictatorship in Vietnam. If Vietnam was a freer

country, those 60,000 people would not have fled.
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We just lifted the embargo, and I did not see any demands and
I have heard of no demands for democratization in Vietnam. Has
there been some initiative that I have missed here? All I heard
about was the POW issue.

Mr. Hubbard. Congressman, we have had consultations with
Vietnam already as part of our opening process on human rights
and we intend to continue to pursue that. Equally with Laos, there
is a circumstance not all that different from our situation with
Vietnam. We have some overriding concerns. In particular, our

overriding concern is the fate of the some 505 Americans listed as
POWs or MIAs from the Vietnam war. We also have very deep con-
cerns about narcotics, and about Lao role and narcotics trafficking,
and the narcotics that arrive in the United States.

Mr. Rohrabacher. I will tell you
Mr. Hubbard. Going beyond that, sir, we are continuing to find

those means that we can to promote democratization, greater open-
ness of information. The role of NGO's is, of course, very important
in that.

Mr. Rohrabacher. Well, I have visited Laos and I understand,
except when I was—when they described the priorities to me, they
were in reverse order: democracy—democratization, liberalization

was down at the bottom of the totem pole in terms of priorities.
And I understand when you are answering my question it comes
to the top because you are answering my question.

Let me just put it real frankly to you, and this—the bottom line

is when America steps away from being a champion of freedom and
democracy—and some people say, well, we have to be practical—
but what happens is, we end up with problems that you do not
foresee. I mean, democracy and freedom actually is a way to solve
certain problems. We would—actually, it might De a difficult thing
to achieve. It might be tough to stand up for democracy and free-

dom. But in the end, it is the right thing and it is the practical

thing.
I think what we are suffering now is the fact that we have not

been the force for democracy and freedom that we should have
been in these 20 years. And if we are going to come up with a—
if there is going to be an end solution, if there is going to be some-

thing where we are not back here discussing this every year, it has
got to be the establishment of a freer regime in Laos, a regime that

respects human rights, and a regime in Vietnam that is—that does
not persecute its own people and does not throw its own people in

jail. That is the real solution to this. And I hope this administra-

tion, now that it is getting used to, you know, being in power—you
know, after all, Democrats have not been in for a long time now—
but now, they are getting

—I hope that you will work with me and
other Republicans who are committed to human rights to see that
this becomes a centerpiece for American foreign policy, which it al-

ways should have been that.

So thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Ackerman. Mr. Vento. We hope you work with us, too.

Ms. Oakley. What?
Mr. Ackerman. We want to include the Democrats in that.

[Laughter.]
Ms. OAKLEY. We are happy. We are happy to work with both.
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Mr. Ackerman. Thank you.
Mr. Vento. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and thank you to the

members of the subcommittee. Brief answers will help.
I have got a few different numbers here. I think I started out

saying that there were some 50,000 Hmong^ and I realized that I

had talked about the screening numbers. But my numbers were
different and the numbers in the staff background memo are dif-

ferent in terms of the Hmong in Thailand. They say there are

30,000; you said there are 20. At this rate by the end of the hear-

ing, we will not have any left.

Ms. Oakley. There are—I gave you a figure of approximately
25,000. These are in the camps, Highland and Lowland. There are
other Lao outside the camps at some of the
Mr. Vento. OK.
Ms. Oakley. We do not know what those numbers are.

Mr. Vento. You have this plan, and you said, Director Oakley,
that by the end of 1995, you hope this is all going to be resolved.
I want you to tell me now, since most of these, the 25,000—1 do
not know the number outside the camps, do you agree with an ap-
peal process for those who are screened-out?
Ms. Oakley. I think that there has been a pretty good system

for the Hmong in the screening. As we have said, there have only
been about 2,000
Mr. Vento. Yes.
Ms. Oakley [continuing]. Who have been screened-out. There

has been an appeal process in place. I understand that it was not
used as extensively as for the Vietnamese. But certainly, as we
near the end-game, we would want to look at that whole process,

too, to make sure that cases that slip by and that others know
about get a chance for a final review.
Mr. Vento. Well, I think the deadline is coming pretty fast, espe-

cially since there has not been that much repatriation. So based
on
Ms. Oakley. Yes.
Mr. Vento [continuing]. The numbers that you have said—7,000

slots this year for Hmong—of course, some of those slots may have
been taken up. There are more, it seems to me, screened-in than
are eligible under the numbers and ceilings that we have; is that
correct/ It sounds like a mismatch.
Ms. Oakley. No. I think we are going to be all right on the num-

bers. We will come close to 7,000 each year. We can go up to that.

We are working on our numbers now for 1995. You know, it is also

possible if there were some left, that we could go
Mr. Vento. Well, especially
Ms. Oakley [continuing]. Into 1996.

Mr. Vento. Pardon me, but especially for those outside the

camps.
Ms. Oakley. Yes.
Mr. Vento. Is the Thai Government giving you any indication of

what their disposition would be if they are outside the camp?
Ms. Oakley. No. It is almost—we do not know much about it.

Mr. Vento. Well, it is a difficult—difficult question, I under-

stand, but do you expect then that most of those will be repatriated
voluntarily?
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Ms. Oakley. No.
Mr. VENTO. What if they will not go voluntarily and they have

been screened-out? What is going to happen?
Ms. Oakley. This is a problem that we face in the total CPA. It

is a problem we face with the Vietnamese. And as I have said in

my oral statement, we have not opposed in principle mandatory re-

patriation. We have not used that in the hopes that expanded pro-
grams to encourage people to go back, visits, information, the rec-

ognition that they need to get on with their lives is going to take
care of most of these people. But we may all have some hard
choices to make as we really reach the end of this program. And
I think we will want to stay in close touch with you as we approach
these problems because they will be very serious and heart wrench-
ing.
Mr. Vento. No forbearance.
Ms. Oakley. No.
Mr. Vento. No forbearance. Who decides where the returnees in

Laos are going to be settled?

Ms. Oakley. I think the UNHCR, working with the Lao Govern-
ment, has tried to identify large sites, because these have been
more attractive for Hmong returnees. The Lowland Lao evidently
go more individually or in families or a group, and that they have
been free to go wherever they choose in the country. But the com-
bination of the government and the UNHCR, work to develop sites

for the Hmong.
Mr. Vento. Mr. Hubbard raised the question of narcotics and

other problems with the government of Laos: a very poor record in

terms of human rights, and travel restrictions, which have been
eased in March sometime. It is not an ideal situation in which to

function.

Ms. Oakley. No.
Mr. Vento. I mean, we are not in a very strong position with re-

gards to agreements. Is there any effort to try to improve that cir-

cumstance?
Ms. Oakley. Let me just speak very briefly, that we think that

the performance of the Lao Government has improved. It is not as

good as it ought to be, but I think that there have been some major
economic reforms. They have been dealing with some of the inter-

national institutions on lending and getting their economy in order.

We do not think it is still moving down. We think it is beginning
to go up slowly. But it will take time and I imagine a lot more as-

sistance. But I agree with you, these choices are not good.
Mr. Vento. Well, there has been some concern expressed to me

about the narcotics activities and the attempt to put the Hmong in

a position of dealing in these areas. Is there any awareness of or

response from you on that particular issue?

Ms. Oakley. Well, that is a problem. And as I understand, that

many of the Hmong had come from areas that had traditionally

grown poppies for opium and it, I do not think, is in our interest

to have them go back to that agricultural activity. So we are trying
to work it out in areas where they could produce other crops.
Mr. Vento. Well, I understand but I am just wondering about

the government's permission to raise such crops and/or even some
association with such activities or lack of enforcement of the law.
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I am trying to be as diplomatic with my question, as you are with

your answers, without implying that the government is involved in

wrong doing. I think there is a question nere whether the govern-
ment really is looking the other way, in terms of trying to gain
hard currencies.
Ms. Oakley. Let me see if Mr. Hubbard has more to say about

that.

Mr. Hubbard. Congressman, we recently signalled our strong
disapproval and displeasure with what the Lao Government has
done in the field of narcotics by denying certification this year
under the narcotic legislation. We have—we have granted an inter-
national interest waiver, in part, due to our concerns about POWs/
MIAs. But the Lao Government is very aware of our concerns about
the narcotic situation and we plan to continue to pursue that.

Mr. Vento. Well, this problem is significant in the sense that
even in a community like mine. There have been uses of opium and
opium products by some Hmong groups. Many disagree with the
idea that its use is part of the culture or is for medicinal purposes.
It is being abused.
Ms. Oakley. Well, this certainly has been a factor in our screen-

ing process, because opium use was not a factor that screens you
out, but you could not be resettled in the United States if you were
on drugs, and I think everybody could accept that. We have re-

cently decided that we would do the drug screening before the re-

settlement interview because it simply saves so much time, rather
than to accept somebody for resettlement and then say he could not
be sent to the United States because of the drug issue. So that has
been refined.

Mr. Vento. Well, I think it just puts another wrinkle in terms
of repatriation, in terms of the activities for which they had been
recruited and the Lao Government pegging them as the source of

some of the drug activities that are going on, which makes them
more vulnerable.

In this instance, obviously, this requires a lot of monitoring very
closely. And I think that some of the numbers here just do not ap-
pear to me to perfectly match up. I guess if it is off by 4,000 people,

they may be the relatives and friends of people I represent. And
so, they are not quite satisfied with the type of tough decisions that
we have to make and answers about no forbearance.
Ms. Oakley. Yes.
Mr. AcKERMAN. Let me ask if you would like to respond to that

before wrapping up this panel.
Ms. Oakley. I will be very brief for a change. I have just been

Eassed
a note that there is a detox program, one, at least, that has

een set up for returnees in Laos.
Mr. VENTO. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Ackerman. Thank you, and I want to thank this panel. Cer-

tainly, in your first appearance here before us, you have handled
it as a pro should and would.
Ms. Oakley. Thank you.
Mr. Ackerman. We appreciate your answers.
Ms. Oakley. Thank you.
Mr. ACKERMAN. Those who are standing in the back may fill into

some of the empty seats.



33

The next panel, panel number three, consists of Mr. Lionel

Rosenblatt, Refugees International; Dr. Nguyen D. Thang, Execu-
tive Director, Boat People SOS; and Mr. Ngo Van Ha. The Chair
welcomes this panel. Thank you for participating in our hearing.
And we will begin with our youngest member of the panel, Mr. Ngo
Van Ha. Welcome.
The Interpreter. Mr. Chairman, could I be allowed to help with

the translation and interpretation. Mr. Ngo Van Ha has been here

only 2 weeks, so he is still trying to learn English as fast as he can.
Mr. Ackerman. Does he speak English at all?

The Interpreter. Just a little bit right now.
Mr. Ackerman. A little bit. All right. First thing I am going to

do is ask our three witnesses to please stand up, raise your right
hands.

[Witnesses sworn.]
Mr. Ackerman. Mr. Ha has a—Mr. Ngo has a statement that he

wishes to read?
The Interpreter. Yes. He is going to read in Vietnamese and I

am going to provide English translation.
Mr. Ackerman. Simultaneously?
The Interpreter. Yes.
Mr. Ackerman. OK. Mr. Ha, please begin.

TESTIMONY OF NGO VAN HA
Mr. Ackerman. Move the microphone a little bit closer.

Mr. Ngo Van Ha [through interpreter]. Mr. Chairman and mem-
bers of the subcommittee, my name is Ngo Van Ha. I am an or-

phaned minor. I just arrived in the United States 2 weeks ago. I

would like to take this opportunity to thank Congressman Matthew
Martinez for having saved my life and others who have helped me.
Without them, I would not be here today.

In Vietnam, my family was persecuted because my father was a
first lieutenant in the army of the Republic of Vietnam. He was
sent to a reeducation camp. My house was confiscated and we were
sent to a new economic zone in a malaria-infected jungle. My father
had to illegally hawk medicines to feed the family. The police often

arrested him and took away everything. Each time, they sent my
father to several months of hard labor.

Mr. Ackerman. Could you pull that microphone just a little bit—
one of the microphones closer.

Mr. Ngo Van Ha. We had a
Mr. Ackerman. Would those people please come in and close the

door.

Mr. Ngo Van Ha. We had a very hard life. Then in 1988, both
of my parents died in a bus accident. My aunt took me and my sib-

lings in, but we had to fend for ourselves.
I arrived in Hong Kong in 1990. I was not easily detained in

Green Island Detention Center, which was like a prison, then to

Whitehead, then to Sang Kong, and finally to Ta Ja. In 1992, the
United Nations High Commission for Refugees office only asked me
a few questions about my parents and my aunt and uncle in Viet-

nam. Five months later, I was put on the list for forced repatri-
ation. My aunt and uncle in California wanted to sponsor me, but



34

they were denied. On the other hand, my aunt and uncle in Viet-
nam did not want to take me back.

Many time, the UNHCR intimidated my aunt and uncle in Viet-
nam. Once, the UNHCR threatened to send me to an orphanage if

they refused to take me back. The NARV, which is the Nordic As-
sistance to Repatriated Vietnamese, an organization funded by the

UNHCR, even lied to them that I had arrived in Hanoi, that my
aunt and uncle only had to take custody of me for 1 hour, and then
I would be sent to an orphanage.
The NARV workers in Hong Kong told me that if I return, I

would receive computer training, I would stay in a hotel, and ride
in a nice car, that I would receive money and buy a piece of land
to build my own house if I would not want to stay with my rel-

atives. When I refused, they threatened me that the police would
soon come and take me by force. I was frightened and went into

hiding.
With a toothbrush and a few clothes, I moved from one section

to another. Many times, I had to run into hiding, not having the
time even to put on my shoes. After 4 months like that, a pro bono
lawyer heard of my case and agreed to help me. However, after I

met with the lawyer, six awaiting policemen grabbed me, muzzled
me and threw me into a van. I was slightly injured and taken to

an infirmary. The police then came and took me handcuffed to

Whitehead Detention Center. Fortunately, many people came to

help, especially Congressman Martinez, the Hong Kong press and
the media. Finally, the UNHCR reluctantly let me go.

Many other boat people are not as fortunate. They suffered many
injustices by the Hong Kong Government and the UNHCR, but no
one knows about them to help.
When I was still in Hong Kong, the police attacked the White-

head Detention Center. They fired tear gas at the boat people, in-

cluding many children. I was a victim of a tear gas attack in 1991.
It was a very painful experience, because people could not breathe
at all.

I come here today to relate my own story and through it, to know
the injustices and the brutality of the forced repatriation policy.

Many people in Ta Ja have committed suicide. I know of one lady
who worked for the UNHCR as a volunteer counselor counseling
others not to commit suicide. When she was denied refugee status,
she killed herself.

I plead with you, Mr. Chairman, and the members of the sub-
committee to investigate the operations of the UNHCR, especially
in the cases of unaccompanied minors. I also urge you to help stop
the policy of forced repatriation because it is very brutal and inhu-
mane. Please, please help the boat people.

Finally, I would like to ask you to please help my brother, who
is now in the Philippines. Just like me, he is facing repatriation to

Vietnam.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and all the members. I wish to re-

spectfully request that my written statement be entered into the
record.
Mr. Ackerman. There dare not be objection. Your statement is

in the record. .

[The prepared statement of Mr. Ha appears in the appendix.] ^
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Mr. Ackerman. Ha, let me ask you, how old is your brother?
Your older brother?
Mr. Ngo Van Ha. He is 21 years old.

Mr. Ackerman. Twenty-one, and he is in the Philippines?
Mr. Ngo Van Ha. Yes, he is now in a camp in the Philippines.
Mr. Ackerman. You have my commitment and I think the com-

mitment hopefully of this entire committee to do whatever it is that
we can do to reunite you with your brother.
Mr. Ngo Van Ha. Thank you very much. Could we submit some

documents concerning my brother's case?
Mr. Ackerman. We would be glad to receive them, submit them

for the record, and to work on them with you and representatives
of your family.

[The information appears in the appendix.]
Mr. Ackerman. Ha—may I call you Ha?
Mr. Ngo Van Ha. Yes.
Mr. Ackerman. You can call me Gary. [Laughter.]
How many young people who are orphans are there back in the

camps?
Mr. Ngo Van Ha. There are about 2,000 of them.
Mr. Ackerman. 2,000 orphans?
Mr. Ngo Van Ha. They are usually referred to as unaccompanied

minors. There are 2,000 of them.
Mr. ACKERMAN. What do you think is going to happen to most

of them?
Mr. Ngo Van Ha. Before the intervention and the help, I was

just one of them. Right now, most of them are in the situation that
I was before. They are anxious. They are afraid. They do not want
to go back, but there is nothing they could do.

Mr. Ackerman. What do you think we should be doing to try to

help them?
Mr. Ngo Van Ha. Since you are the powerful here, would you

please call on the Hong Kong Government and the UNHCR to thor-

oughly review all the cases before making a decision. In many
cases, a decision is made after only a few minutes of a few ques-
tions. Ha has wasted 4 years of his life in detention, and he would
implore you to help the others who are still in the camp so that

they do not have to wonder all the young years of their life.

Mr. Ackerman. Ha, let me thank you very much. I think we all

know how difficult your circumstances have been and how tragic
the occurrences that have happened in your life. And I want you
to know that we think that you are one of the bravest young people
that we have ever seen to be able to put yourself through the dif-

ficulty of sitting here and telling us your story. But you have given
us some very, very good advice.

I am not too sure about your observation that we have so much
power. But what I would like to do, because of your good advice
and how brave you have been, is to invite you to come up here and
sit with us. It is not so intimidating when you have the power and
you are looking out. Why do you not come up here and join us?
Mr. NGO Van Ha. I would gratefully thank you for your invita-

tion; but thank you very much, I am more comfortable here.

[Laughter.]
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Mr. Ackerman. Well, good for you. We can appreciate and under-

stand that very much.
Mr. Gilman. Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Ackerman. Mr. Gilman.
Mr. Gilman. If I might ask you to yield a moment. We are joined

by young German leaders who are just visiting us for a short—a

few moments and wanted—I would like to have them recognized,

and I thank you
Mr. Ackerman. Thank you for calling their attendance to our at-

tention, and we welcome you and appreciate your being here at this

session of our hearing.
Mr. Gilman. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Ackerman. Let me ask if anybody has any questions of our

friend, Ha? Mr. Leach.
Mr. Leach. No questions, Mr. Ha, but your ordeal is over, and

we will do the best we can by your older brother.

Mr. Ackerman. Let me just
make a suggestion to you, if I may.

When you graduate from high school as the valedictorian of your
class, and make your speech in perfect and flawless English, I hope
that you will invite Mr. Martinez to share that day

with you.
Mr. Ngo Van Ha. Thank you very much, I will take that advice

into consideration during my years in school.

Mr. Ackerman. Take the advice under consideration, hey?
[Laughter.]
Already I see him running for office. [Laughter.]
We will turn now to our other two witnesses on the panel, Mr.

Lionel Rosenblatt of Refugees International and Dr Nguyen Thang,
the Executive Director of Boat People SOS.

STATEMENT OF NGUYEN D. THANG, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR,
BOAT PEOPLE SOS

Mr. Thang. Mr. Chairman and members of the subcommittee.
Mr. Ackerman. Dr. Thang.
Mr. Thang. Yes, thank you. I am grateful to you for giving me

this opportunity to bring to your attention the plight of 56,000 Vi-

etnamese boat people in Southeast Asia and Hong Kong, and to

share with you the concerns of the Vietnamese-American commu-
nity at large. The boat people situation is now dangerously unsta-
ble and heading for catastrophe. Many lives have been lost.

In summer 1991, I interviewed Luu Thi Hong Hanh, a 15-year-
old unaccompanied minor in Galang Cap, Indonesia and submitted
an appeal on her behalf. In 1992, the UNHCR determined that she
was a refugee. However, 6 months later, Hanh's refugee status was
revoked, only because her uncle in Canada could not sponsor her.
On February 14th of last year, she committed self-immolation.

Tragic stories like that abound in all camps. Without immediate
attention and intervention, the situation will soon degenerate into

violence, more loss of human lives, and political and moral embar-
rassment for all parties involved. That would be a very sad ending
to a U.S. -led humanitarian effort that has given life to 1 million

Vietnamese, including myself.
Under the Comprehensive Plan of Action, or CPA, adopted by the

international community in 1989, all boat persons determined to be
refugees are resettled, while the rest will have to return to their
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homeland. The United States has contributed well over $100 mil-
lion to the UNHCR to implement the CPA.
Screening under the CPA, however, suffers from many proce-

dural flaws and flaws in the application of the procedures. In many
first asylum countries, except Hong Kong, widespread corruption
and sexual favor has distorted the screening results. Many who
have nothing to offer but their true stories have been screened-out.
The UNHCR's protection rule is severely compromised by its

other obligation, which is to promote repatriation. Despite internal

acknowledge of egregious errors in screening, the agency has been
reluctant to retract the injustices, fearing these would threaten the
voluntary repatriation program by raising false hopes among the
boat people. As a result, victims of severe prosecution in Vietnam,
including former political prisoners, human rights activities, reli-

gious leaders, resistance fighters, and even Communist defectors
have been denied refugee status.
A case in point that you know well, Mr. Chairman, is Dao Dinh

Dau, a Communist defector who served as a scout for the U.S.
101st airborne division. Despite his 14 years in prison, Hong Kong
screened him out under ground that "the reason for his sentence
was the serious and treacherous nature of his action in surrender-
ing to the enemy and fighting with them." His appeal was rejected,
and the UNHCR concurred this—the decision by Hong Kong. I

would like to underscore this fact that Mr. Dao, by that time, had
exhausted his appeal process and there was no procedure left for
him for requesting a review of his case. He was saved only from—
he was saved from forced repatriation only through an extraor-

dinary intervention from you, Mr. Chairman, and other Members
of Congress.
Many boat people with equally compelling cases are not as fortu-

nate. They now cannot be resettled and, yet, they are not returned
to Vietnam. This has become a detractable problem that must be
dealt with in the CPA end-game.
One way to deal with the problem is through deprivation, coer-

cion and force, which is the current practice. In various Southeast
Asian camps, education and medical services have been cut back.
Food rations have been reduced. Overseas remittances have been
blocked. Camps, that were at one time relatively open, have been
turned into closed detention centers. On November 15, 1993, the
Indonesia police brutally assaulted a boat person who refused to

sign up for repatriation. Outright force has been used in Hong
Kong.
This approach will only lead to more confrontation and more vio-

lence. It undermines the credibility of the UNHCR in the eyes of
the boat people on which hinges the very success of the voluntary
repatriation program.
Mr. Chairman, I propose a more humane alternative. A fast

track procedure must be put in place to identify and review cases
who might have been erroneously screened-out. For those found to
be truly meritorious, the UNHCR should exercise its mandate au-

thority to grant them refugee status.

Since 1991, we have worked with many other Vietnamese organi-
zations to send pro bono lawyers to Hong Kong and the Phil-

ippines. By the way, one of our pro bono lawyers has worked on
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the case of Ngo Van Ha. We offer our assistance and cooperation

in this effort.

Simultaneously, a major drive must be undertaken to encourage

voluntary repatriation. Non-governmental organizations, especially

those trusted by the boat people, and the Vietnamese community
overseas can help inform the boat people about conditions in Viet-

nam and send a very clear measure about the limited options avail-

able to those who do not have a valid refugee claim.

At the same time, financial incentives should be increased and
not reduced, as is currently the case. The CPA will end in 21

months. Forced repatriation may be implemented throughout the

region by the end of this year, if not sooner. We only have a very
small window of opportunity to stave off a political and humani-
tarian disaster.

Unless the United States once more, and immediately, takes the

lead in this final humanitarian act, we will have to watch an other-

wise successful international refugee program under the U.S. lead-

ership end in blood, violence and tremendous sufferings.
The CPA meeting—technical meeting will be held in Bangkok

early this June. I urge this subcommittee to send a delegation to

the region to obtain first-hand assessment of the situation and to

present at the meeting concrete recommendations for a concerted
effort by the international community to end the CPA in a fair and
humane manner.
Mr. Chairman, my organization has worked closely with your

subcommittee, the State Department and the UNHCR since the be-

ginning of the boat people era 15 years ago. We agreed that the
time has come to bring that era to an end, but that end must be
fair and humane. As the United States moves toward normaliza-
tion with Vietnam, one last humanitarian act by this country is

needed to close the final chapter on Vietnam war with honor and
in good conscious. We pledge our continued commitment and full

cooperation in this final act.

I can say with confidence that the Vietnamese community, not

only in the United States, but also around the world, feels the
same way.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
[The prepared statement of Dr. Thang appears in the appendix.]
Mr. Ackerman. Thank you very much, Dr. Thang. Mr.

Rosenblatt.

TESTIMONY OF LIONEL ROSENBLATT, PRESIDENT, REFUGEES
INTERNATIONAL

Mr. Rosenblatt. Mr. Chairman, members of the subcommittee,
on behalf of Refugees International, let me thank you for the oppor-
tunity to appear today at this crucial juncture for Indochinese refu-

gees.
I will be brief. Much has been said already about both the Viet-

namese and Hmong asylum seekers. Let me try to supplement
what has already been stated.

Since 1975, more than 1.5 million people have fled their homes
in Vietnam, Laos and Cambodia to temporary asylum and other
Southeast Asian countries, following resettlement in third coun-
tries has occurred. This has been one of the finest humanitarian
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accomplishments since the end of World War II. Temporary asy-
lum, backed by resettlement, has saved thousands of lives. Without
this first asylum framework, many would have been pushed back
to sea or across land borders.

Now, more than a decade later, there are virtually no new refu-

gees seeking to enter—to leave Vietnam, Laos and Cambodia per-

manently, and some are returning voluntarily to their countries of

origin.

Although the scope of the problem has diminished greatly, a suc-

cessful ending is not in sight. Instead, there are ominous signs that
what could still be a humanitarian triumph is threatening to be-
come a humanitarian disaster. Only U.S. leadership can salvage
this situation.

Let me talk briefly about the situation of the refugees in Hong
Kong. About 60,000 asylum-seekers from Vietnam remain there.

There are, however, some cases throughout the region—in the re-

gion—there are some cases throughout the region of Vietnamese
asylum seekers with strong claims based on service and other polit-
ical persecution status to political status. The time is not right for

forced repatriation until, for the remaining cases that are under
question, there is a review process that is credible. We welcome the
statements today by coordinator Oakley that we will begin to look
at such cases. There are a relatively small number that need to be
reviewed before forced repatriation can be considered.

In addition, we want to draw to your attention the use of force

in Hong Kong. On April 7, over 1,200 police officers and prison offi-

cials attacked 1,500 Vietnamese asylum seekers in section 7 of

Whitehead Detention Center. The government action was taken in

response to a hunger strike and other forms of civil disobedience.
We have learned that the majority of the camp population was not
told where they were being taken until after security forces had
fired two volleys of tear gas into the huts.

As a result of this action, most of the terrified asylum seekers
took cover and thought they were being taken to the airport to be
forced back to Vietnam. Two-hundred-and-fifty persons or more
were injured; 70 claims have been filed for wrongful attack; and at

least one 6-year old girl has been permanently injured and

maimed, and will require skin grafts for her leg wounds.
We deplore the fact that although we are waiting a formal inves-

tigation, the State Department has taken no public stance on this.

UNHCR, for its part, has actually blamed the asylum seekers, in-

stead of working to protect them. The UNHCR has taken this un-

acceptable position to the point where several of the staff members
have resigned in protest in what is an unprecedented development.
These are the clear and present signs of what we face in Hong

Kong and perhaps throughout the region. Hong Kong is now the

only country forcing back Vietnamese. We must avoid the looming
prospect of a violent, disorderly, inhumane finale for this distin-

guished program.
Clearly what is needed is a delicate multifaceted approach maxi-

mizing voluntary return and permitting the resettlement of a rel-

atively small number of asylum seekers with claim to political refu-

gee status, without giving rise to the widespread perception that

many asylum seekers will have this option.
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Our recommendations are as follows:

We should maximize voluntary repatriation. Camp leaders

should be permitted to go back to Vietnam. People who have repa-

triated successfully to Vietnam must come to the camps and tell

the story to the people directly. Propaganda efforts for the UNHCR
will not work.
The wrongly screened-out, as we said, should be given another

chance. No quasi-judicial process is 100 percent infallible. Our deep
hope is that the relatively small number of cases facing persecution
can be accommodated without delay.
The third problem is the case of the visa applicants in Hong

Kong. They were unilaterally cutoff by the State Department from
access to the consulate. We believe that that should not have hap-

pened. We ask that they be fully reinstated in terms of their abilitv

to apply to the U.S. Consulate without procedural hurdles, and ask
that you seek the State Department's assurance that visa appli-
cants with current petitions are allowed to apply elsewhere at em-
bassies and consulates throughout the region.

Let me say a few brief words about the Hmong. There are many
who follow me and I do not want to take a lot of time. I work,
starting since 1975, with the Hmong refugees as a Foreign Service

officer. I went out on the first assessment of refugees coming in by
land, the so-called land refugees, as opposed to the boat people. I

was astonished to find thousands of Hmong who had fought so

closely for us, paid by the CIA, being left to languish in the camps
in Thailand. We fought very hard for the notion that thev, too, can
have access to resettlements. Senior U.S. officials who felt that it

was good enough for them to fight for our country, also felt that

they were "too primitive" to come to this country.
We successfully overturned that view and, as you have learned,

over 100,000 Hmong have come to this country. There are now—
let us be clear—33,000 to 35,000, perhaps up to 40,000 Hmong, still

in Thailand; 23,000 in camp of equal concern, 10,000 or more out-

side of camp. There should be no confusion about those numbers.
What we need to do is to give those Hmong free choice, as we have
always tried, between going back to Laos, if that is what they wish,
or coming to this country. That should be the guiding principle by
everything that we do.

I would urge that we look more closely at monitoring for those
who are returning in Laos. The comments earlier are absolutely ac-

curate: monitoring is superficial and shallow both by the UNHCR
and by the U.S. Embassy. We need to augment the teams that are

doing the monitoring. We need to augment them with Hmong
speakers. I can tell you the UNHCR monitoring is done by Lao,
Lao with close associations to the current government. They do not

speak Hmong.
We have conducted at Refugees International the only assess-

ment, to my knowledge done by an NGO, of country in Laos of the
returnees. It was difficult for me to work because I did not trust

working with the people who had been sent along with me. I tried

my best to talk to the Hmong returnees in my Thai. We have sense
lost track of this group in Moong Ping and Sai Ja province. We
think many more visits need to be made to Hmong who have re-
turned. We think there ought to be transparency. As one of those
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present today said, we have long recommended visits to each site
within 15 davs of people being returned, follow-up visits with peo-
ple who speak Hmong and Lao, and people who can speak privately
with these refugees. There has to be a transparent, open and credi-
ble process. There is not right now. We are seeking to go back in
the

very
near future to do another monitoring trip. We will be in-

terested to see if this is possible.
We finally want to suggest that cutting off resettlement at this

stage, as has been envisioned by some, should not happen until
there is clearly room for improvement in the situation in Laos. We
have talked about the disappearance of Vue Mai. Clearly, the dis-

appearance of a senior leader in Laos does not give confidence to

Hmong about going back to Laos. The time is overdue for the Lao
Government to make public its efforts to find Vue Mai and for the
State Department to suggest other actions that can be helpful in

discovering what has happened to him.
In closing, let me say, Mr. Chairman, that the Hmong Americans

here today give me great hope for the future. We are finally going
to be getting the Hmong, I hope, out of the shadows where they
have suffered, as compared to Cambodia and Vietnamese refugees.
It is a great day when we have Hmong Americans from around the
country showing their interest in their fellow compatriots, and I

plead your committee to continue its interest. This has been a very
important hearing.

I would simply second the notion of an early visit to the region
by members of your committee. I had the pleasure of welcoming
over the years a number of your members. We would be glad to
work with you in planning a visit. I would like to see such a visit
before the June 2, 3 meeting of the U.N. in Bangkok so that our
concerns can reach those directly responsible for implementing this

program.
The Hmong were our most trusted ally in the war in Laos. They

deserve much more from us and not the current apathy.
In closing, I just want to draw your attention to Cambodians who

are being pushed back by the Thai and who need cross border as-
sistance from the international Red Cross. We need U.S. leadership
on that.

We would also hope that the United States would better monitor
the refugees from Burma, both in Bangladesh, where we have a
representative now confirms they are under great pressure to re-

turn to Burma prematurely and in Thailand where there are also

refugees from the minority people. We have been recommending
the assignment of a special envoy to assist in resolution of the situ-

ation in Burma.
Mr. Chairman, thank you, again, for this opportunity to appear,

and we wish you luck as we work with you on the future of the

refugees from Indochina.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Rosenblatt appears in the appen-

dix.]

Mr. Ackerman. Thank you, Mr. Rosenblatt. First, a couple of

questions for Dr. Thang. How many Vietnamese are currently in

the Hong Kong centers?
Mr. Thang. The last figure that I—we have obtained is 26,000

in Hong Kong.
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Mr. Ackerman. 26,000. And how many of those have been

screened-in?
Mr. Thang. Most of those have been screened-out, and a few

thousand
Mr. Ackerman. Most have been screened-out?

Mr. Thang. Yes. A few thousand are still awaiting screening de-

cisions.

Mr. Ackerman. So you would say 20,000 of the 26,000 have been
screened-out?
Mr. Thang. I would say that more than that, around 24,000.
Mr. Ackerman. Twenty-four out of the 26. Of those who were

screened-out, how many do you think might face the possibility of

persecution when they are repatriated?
Mr. Thang. It has hard to say because we do not have access to

the population in the camps. An educated guess would point to

around 3 to 5 percent of the general population in all of Southeast
Asia and Hong Kong altogether.
Mr. Ackerman. Three to 5 percent of the 20
Mr. Thang. Of the 56,000 now in Southeast Asia and in Hong

Kong. The percentage tends to be smaller in Hong Kong than in

other.

Mr. Ackerman. Why?
Mr. Thang. Because the majority of the boat people in Hong

Kong are from the North, and it is much harder for them to estab-

lish refugee claims than people from the South.
Mr. Ackerman. Do you believe that they can safely return to

Vietnam?
Mr. Thang. I believe that for the large majority, yes, they can

safely return to Vietnam.
Mr. Ackerman. And what steps do you think should be taken to

redress the violent environment that has been reported, both in the

press and here today, within the camps?
Mr. Thang. I would suggest that cooperation and encouragement

and incentives be used, instead of confrontation and force.

Mr. Ackerman. Are there steps that the Vietnam Government
could take to encourage more rapid repatriation by the Vietnamese
from Hong Kong?
Mr. Thang. I think that better monitoring and more flexible ac-

cess to the boat people in Vietnam would help. I understand that
there are only around six monitoring offices of the UNHCR truly
working in Vietnam to monitor about 60,000 returnees.
Mr. Ackerman. What is the most important thing that you think

that this Congress can do to help the situation?
Mr. Thang. I believe, Mr. Chairman, that there are four factors

that are blocking the final solution to the CPA at this moment—
actually, the voluntary repatriation program. One is fear of perse-
cution among a small number of people who have strong claims,
but have been erroneously screened-out as nonrefugees. They can-
not return. Second, there is a factor of hope—false hopes among
many people of a 25th-hour solution by the international commu-
nity to resettle everyone. Third, is the factor of shame. A number
of people in the camps consider it a failure—an admission of failure
if they go back to Vietnam now. And fourth is the factor of trust.
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The UNHCR unfortunately has lost the trust and confidence of the

Vietnamese boat people in the camp in general.
And so, I would like to suggest that this subcommittee work very

closely with the Department of State and play an active role in ad-

dressing those four factors.

Mr. Ackerman. Thank you very much.
Mr. Rosenblatt, if I can turn to you for a moment. Who do you

think was responsible for the disappearance of Vue Mai?
Mr. Rosenblatt. I do not think I have any good idea on the an-

swer of that. But I do believe that we should have been pushing
even more vigorously for a response from the Lao and that we
should be pushing for them to make public what it is they know.
We believe that they had a fairly close picture of the activities of

Vue Mai once he had returned and, therefore, they must have some
idea of some of the people who were interested in dealing with him.

I do think, also, that we should have gone in writing to the Lao
Government at an earlier stage. I am not sure we have, even to

this point, requested an official inquiry to be made public. Cer-

tainly, the confidence of his clan members in Thailand has been
eroded and the comment that is sometimes made, that "his fellow

clansmen in Thailand should still be happy to go back to Laos," ob-

viously should be subject to review. They have real concerns.

Mr. Ackerman. Do you or Refugees International have any evi-

dence that Hmong in the Thai camps who have chosen to return

to Laos have been subjected to persecution?
Mr. Rosenblatt. We do not have any direct evidence, but that

does not mean that some that have gone back have not encoun-
tered problems. We are a small organization. We do not have field

staff in Laos. We rely on reports, and you will hear from others

today who believe that people have been subject to persecution.
We want to go back ourselves to look more closely at this situa-

tion. We know that the present monitoring capacity of the UNHCR
and, indeed, of the U.S. Embassy is not sufficient to give us assur-

ance that we are able to catch such persecution at an early date.

So I have a question mark about that and I think we all need to

be more vigilant about answering that.

Mr. Ackerman. Is it your understanding that most of the Lao re-

turning to Laos over the past 2 years have been eligible for reset-

tlement in the United States and elsewhere?
Mr. Rosenblatt. There has been a mixture. Certainly, a sub-

stantial proportion has been eligible for resettlement. But also in-

cluded have been some screened-out and we are particularly con-

cerned that the screened-out may have been subject to a fair

amount of coercion in their decision to go back. The notion that an

appeal process is in place that is fair and credible for the Hmong,
I think, is wrong. It has languished behind the Vietnamese appeal

system even, and I think it needs
Mr. Ackerman. Are you saying that there is no appeal system

or no viable appeal system?
Mr. Rosenblatt. No viable appeal system. I think there is a ru-

dimentary appeal system. I think the Hmong have not been ade-

quately informed about it. I am not even sure if there is written

guidelines that are issued to the Hmong in their language about

the appeal system. That needs to be looked at and improved.
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Mr. Ackerman. Given the fact that the overwhelming majority
of Hmong have been screened-in, why should we, indeed, look for

a different appeal system?
Mr. Rosenblatt. Well, I think anybody who has worked for the

U.S. Government in the CIA-paid special guerrilla units should be

screened-in based on that service. I do not believe that at the cur-

rent conjuncture in Laos, you can postulate that such a person can
return without a credible fear of persecution. So I think per se

there is a problem with the way people have been screened-out.

That being said, I think people who choose to go back, either

with that background or have not had a political background,
should have that option, and we should be working on the economic

development areas to make sure that they can rise upon subsist-

ence level.

Mr. Ackerman. Mr. Gunderson. Well, let me—let me thank this

panel for their articulation of the issues. Dr. Thang, did you have

something you wanted to say?
Mr. Thang. Yes, Mr. Chairman. With your permission, I would

like to submit a statement by the National Congress of Vietnamese
in America for congressional record.

Mr. Ackerman. OK. If you submit that to the staff for review to

make sure it is of appropriate size,
Mr. Thang. Thank you.
Mr. Ackerman [continuing]. Et cetera, without objection, at the

staffs direction, it will be placed in the record if it meets the cri-

teria.

Mr. Thang. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Rosenblatt. Thank you.
Mr. Ackerman. Thank each of our panelists. And Ha, thank

you,
very much. I appreciate your being here. I know how difficult it

was, especially for you; but you did a wonderful job and a lot of

people are going to be helped because of what you did today.
Mr. Ngo Van Ha. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman, for my

opportunity to tell about my story. But my story is only one of

many. Please help them as well.

Mr. Ackerman. We are going to try to do that.
Mr. Ngo Van Ha. Could I personally deliver the paper about my

brother to you?
Mr. Ackerman. Please. I would glad to receive it.

Is William Colby here?
Dr. Hamilton-Merritt. Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Ackerman. Yes.
Dr. Hamilton-Merritt. I am Dr. Hamilton-Merritt, and Mr.

Colby asked me to tell you that he was informed that he was to

testify at 1:30, and he was here earlier and that he left just a few
moments ago. He apparently had been given the wrong time. He
thought he was on at 1:30. So he handed me a copy of his testi-

mony when he departed. But I think you probably already have it.

But he apologized. He had to go.
Mr. Ackerman. We will place William Colby's statement in the

record.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Colby appears in the appendix.]
Mr. Ackerman. Our next panel consists of Ms. Dawn Calabia,

UNHCR; Mr. Hiram Ruiz, U.S. Committee for Refugees; Dr. Jane
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Hamilton-Merritt; and Ms. Connie Woodberry, Senior Program Of-

ficer, World Education. Let me welcome the panel. I hope I have
pronounced everybody's name correctly. And what is the order of—
we will go from left to right? Do you want to go from right to left?

It does not matter to me. I am going to sit here through the whole
thing. Ms. Woodberry, would you begin?
Ms. Woodberry. Sure.

STATEMENT OF CONNIE WOODBERRY, SENIOR PROGRAM
OFFICER, WORLD EDUCATION

Ms. Woodberry. Mr. Chairman, members of the committee, my
name is Connie Woodberry and I am one of the headquarters' di-

rectors of the Consortium. In that role, I have recently returned
from the Lao Peoples Democratic Republic, where I was able to

personally visit the hilltribe repatriates. The Consortium is a col-

laboration of three long-established U.S. NGO's: Save the Children/
US, World Education, and World Learning, each of which has im-
plemented education and development programs around the world
for more than 60 years.
The Consortium was formed in response to the needs of the Indo-

chinese refugees. During its 14 years of operation in Southeast
Asia, the Consortium has provided services to more than 200,000
refugees, initially in the form of training for U.S. resettlement and
in the last 2 years through repatriation related projects in Viet-

nam, Cambodia, and the Lao PDR. Our Phanat Nikhom, Thailand
program continues to train nearly all the Hmong and other
hilltribe refugees coming to the United States. The training in-

cludes English language, American cultural orientation, pre-em-

ployment skills, and, for the youth, preparation for American sec-

ondary schools. The Consortium is serving hilltribe refugees once
the individual has made a decision regarding his or her option to

choose either resettlement to the United States or the repatriation
to the Lao PDR.

Since 1992, with UNHCR funding under the terms of the Tri-

partite Agreement, the Consortium has, with four Lao speaking ex-

patriate staff, assisted repatriation to the Lao PDR of more than
1,400 hilltribe Lao in Luang Praban and Sayboury provinces, with
an expected additional 1,500 Hmong to be repatriated in the com-
ing year. We strongly believe the work we are doing in the Lao
PDR is very important, both in assisting the hilltribe repatriates,
as well as maintaining an NGO presence in the Lao PDR.
Our interest in accepting the invitation to speak before the com-

mittee today is to share our experience and the facts as we know
them from our almost 2 years of work with the hilltribe repatri-
ation in Laos. In addition to describing the relevance of our activi-

ties to the concerns of the committee, we would like to make three

points:

First, we are aware of the concern over what has happened to

Mr. Vue Mai. However, in the last 2 years, we have neither seen
nor heard of any harmful or discriminating acts against the repa-
triates with whom we have worked. We see no advantage to the
Lao PDR to have been involved in whatever has transpired with
Mr. Vue Mai, since it would only serve to negate the efforts which
have been made thus far in support of repatriation. Further, we
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know from our staff in Laos that nearly 1,000 hilltribe who live in

Thoulakhom, which is very close to where Mr. Vue Mai lived, have

all stayed, not feeling any lack of personal security due to Mr. Vue
Mai's disappearance.
Second, the U.S. support^the U.S. policy of supporting the

choice of repatriation or resettlement is very constructive since it

recognizes the political, economic, and human complexities involved

in the ultimate resolution of the Indochinese refugee situation. The
Consortium works both in repatriation and in the training of refu-

gees for resettlement. Both avenues need to remain as options with

accurate information, based on facts, available to those individuals

making choices. One must not confuse the implementation difficul-

ties in the screening of cases in Thailand with the validity of the

overall policy.

Third, from our observations, the factors which influence the

choices of individuals vary, but they include: (a) perceived economic
and welfare advantages in the United States, which most recently
are negatively impacting on the resettlement choice; (b) limitation

of choice due to the policy of not splitting families, which primarily
limits the choice for women since, if the husband does not pass the

drug test, or decides he does not want to resettle, they are no

longer eligible for resettlement and are left with only the repatri-
ation option; (c) there is the fear on the part of parents and youth
that youth will not succeed in the United States; and (d) the per-
ceived difficulties with life in the Lao PDR which, based on our ex-

perience, is no different from other Lao citizens in similar areas.
The main goal of the repatriation program is to ensure that Lao

citizens currently in refugee camps make a smooth transition back
into Lao society, and are able to achieve food security and economic
integration in the shortest possible time.

Project related field activities have always involved the full par-
ticipation of the repatriating settlers and the residents of contig-
uous communities.
The Consortium's mandate has been to support the development

of all aspects of a new community which will ensure that basic
human needs are met, as well as ensure that the community will

be self-sustaining in the future.

Finally, I would like to quote from one of our field office reports
on intensive interviews with repatriate women at group
resettlements. "The repatriate women feel happy to be back in
Laos. In all the villages they said that, although in many ways
their lives in Laos are more challenging than they were in the refu-

gees camps, they are very happy to be living in a village, with their
own homes, land, and freedom. The women said that they have no
desire to return to Thailand and would prefer a more challenging
life here than a life of confinement there. All of the women felt that

they are facing a serious shortage of land for cultivation and rais-

ing animals. This remains their biggest concern for the future."
In summary, we know of no action on the part of the Lao PDR

intended to discriminate against hilltribe repatriates. From our re-

ports, we know that during malaria outbreaks, repatriates and the
local population were served equally by government health clinics.

Again from our staff reports, we have heard no instances where re-

patriate children are not equally included, as government schools
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are established for repatriate and local communities. And the U.S.

policy of supporting individual choice of repatriation or resettle-

ment is sound, as is the decision to support programs in Thailand
and the Lao PDR to accomplish these policy goals.

I request the full written testimony be submitted with the oral

testimony in the record.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and members of the committee.
[The prepared statement of Ms. Woodberry appears in the appen-

dix.]

Mr. Ackerman. Thank you very much. The Chair was reminded
that he was negligent in swearing in the witnesses. So if I might
be able to do that. Please stand.

[Witnesses sworn.]
Mr. Ackerman. I believe Dr. Jane Hamilton-Merritt is next. Wel-

come.
Dr. Hamilton-Merritt. Thank you.

STATEMENT OF JANE HAMILTON-MERRITT, JOURNALIST
Dr. Hamilton-Merritt. Mr. Chairman and members of the sub-

committee and others who are interested, thank you for holding
these hearings today.
Allow me to introduce myself briefly. I am a writer, historian,

and a journalist who covered the Vietnam war in the 1960's. I also

reported from Laos—the secret war in the critical Lao theatre of
the Vietnam war. And I am also the author of a book recently pub-
lished on the Hmong called "Tragic Mountains," which chronicles
the experience of the Hmong people as a distinctive ethnic minority
in Laos who first fought with the French and then with the Ameri-
cans against the North Vietnamese and the Pathet Lao.
Mr. Chairman, I want to emphasize I am not an employee of a

nongovernment organization receiving money for refugee resettle-

ment work, nor am I a lobbyist
—paid or unpaid—for the current

Government of Laos, nor am I associated with any organization at-

tempting to do business in Laos.

The U.S. Government's current interest—its "overriding con-

cerns" is the phrase I think Mr. Hubbard used in his testimony
earlier this afternoon—in Laos focuses on seeking a resolution of

the American POW-MIA issue and on curtailing the trafficking of

drugs. The U.S. official position seems to be accommodation of the
current regime in order to effect gains on these two issues. There
is little U.S. pressure—or even interest by some parts of the State

Department—to push for the elimination of human and civil rights
abuses or to push for a multiparty political system in Laos.

You can see why the professionals in the State Department, who
never had a working relationship with the Hmong like the Defense

Department and the CIA did, seem little concerned. That, however,
does not justify State's policy, let alone spending our money on

doing it. Hmong continue to suffer as a result of their previous as-

sociation with the United States.

The State Department contends that there is no credible evi-

dence of coerced repatriation, of a flawed screening process to de-

termine refugee status, or of abuses, discrimination, neglect, or

worse of Hmong repatriated returnees to Laos. And as a result, the
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repatriation program of Hmong continues, funded in part by U.S.

taxpayers' money.
And I understand, and it was confirmed here today from my

sources in Thailand, that there will be a movement of 400 Hmong
from Na Pho camp to Laos in the next few days.

Mr. Chairman, I am here today to tell you that there is signifi-

cant and credible evidence that the Hmong are being coerced to re-

turn to Laos and of abuses against them. Later, you will hear from

a gentleman who has collected dozens of affidavits that substan-

tiate forced repatriation of Hmong political refugees and asylum
seekers. In fact, there are Hmong in this room today who came in

bus loads from Minnesota and Wisconsin and Pennsylvania and
some from California who wanted to testify also to tell you about

their own experiences.
There is, in addition, a part of the State Department that is not

charged with resolving the POW-MIA issue and not charged with

curtailing heroin traffick, but charged to assess the human rights
situation in Laos.

Their report is damning. The State Department's current "Coun-

try Report on Human Rights Practices" concludes that the ruling
Lao Communist party restricts freedom of speech, press, assembly,
denies the rights of privacy and of citizens to change their govern-
ment. It monitors international mail and phone calls, Lao society,
and foreigners. Arrests are made on unsupported charges; accusers'

identifies are withheld. Trials are not public. Prisoners—many po-
litical prisoners—labor for both state and private enterprises.
Human rights groups are not allowed. There is no freedom to trav-

el without government permission. Suggesting a multiparty system
brings long imprisonment. Importantly for the Hmong, minority
tribes have virtually no voice in the decisions affecting their lands.

That part of the State that looked at this apparently found plenty
of "credible evidence" to conclude that Laos is a police state, and
they are right.
Did you all look at the photograph of the man on the cover of

this recent Philadelphia Inquirer Sunday Magazine article by Marc
Kaufman. Here is a man who volunteered to return to Laos under
the repatriation program before it was understood to be deceitful

and before Vue Mai disappeared. Here is a man—a former soldier
associated with the United States—and he is crying in fear that
the United States supported repatriation of him and his family will

take place soon.
When Marc Kaufman sent a copy of this article to a Hmong re-

turnee in Laos whom he had interviewed for the article, this

Hmong wrote to his uncle in the United States telling him that
when a copy of this article arrived in Laos, it was seized by the au-
thorities and the subject, fearing for his life, asked his uncle to not
send any more such articles to him.
As recently as last month, March 3, 1994, those working the U.S.

Embassy in Vientiane prepared a four-page document called 'The
Repatriate Life." While ostensibly showing there is no problem with
the repatriation efforts, "The Repatriate Life" admits that the
LPDR has denied the U.S. Embassy and the UNHCR attempts to
visit returnees' resettlement villages in Xiang Khouang province,
the area of the Hmong homeland, where tnere are returnees.
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Where Hmong refugee settlement areas were visited, the villages
—

some would call "Potemkin refugee villages"—the repatriation re-
settlement sites for the returnees to Laos appear to be surrounded
by the LPDR military. And whenever visits were permitted, they
were carefully managed and government interpreters were pro-
vided.

This is not proper monitoring. Proper monitoring must have un-
announced on-site field visits by credible independent investigators,
using nonbiased interpreters with the U.S. Government standing
firmly behind a nonretaliation policy for the persons involved.
Tens of thousands of Hmong have escaped to Laos—to Thailand,

from where many were resettled in the West.
The blue light has come on. What does that mean?
Mr. ACKERMAN. It means keep going.
Dr. Hamilton-Merritt. OK I just noticed.
Tens of thousands of Hmong escaped Laos to Thailand, from

where many were resettled in the West. Many are now U.S. citi-

zens and many are in this room. Many, however, still have family
in Laos and in refugee camps in Thailand. And now my figures
show that some 35,000 to 50,000—and maybe even more than
50,000—Hmong remain in Thailand, afraid to return to Laos be-
cause they fear persecution and retribution. Yet, some of these

Hmong political refugees and asylum seekers are being involuntar-

ily repatriated to Communist Laos, their sworn enemy, in a pro-
gram using U.S. tax dollars.

While many Hmong want to return to their Lao homelands, the
fact is that they cannot return safely because the current Lao Gov-
ernment remains perhaps the most closed, secretive and repressive
in the region.

My research shows that virtually all information about the condi-
tions in Na Pho camp reported to the U.S. Embassy in Bangkok
comes through either the UNHCR or the Thai Ministry of the Inte-

rior, the MOI, which runs and guards the camps. This is like ask-

ing the "foxes" to report on the conditions of the "chickens." As a

result, the U.S. Embassy in Bangkok has little accurate knowledge
of the Hmong situation in Na Pho camp or of Hmong experiences
in the screening process, or of camp life and the denial of life's es-

sentials—food, water and charcoal—to scare and threaten refugees
to volunteer to return, or of their current feelings about repatri-
ation to Laos after the disappearance of Vue Mai.

Corruption and unfairness in the screening process to determine

refugee status in Thailand remains widespread. Over the past 3

years, an impressive number of first-hand eye-witness testimonies
document this. While this documentation is substantial, the U.S.

Embassy in Bangkok and the State Department's Bureau of Refu-

gee Programs in Washington insist there is no credible evidence
that the Hmong are being involuntarily returned to Laos.

It is no wonder, then, that since this U.S.-backed repatriation

program began, some 15,000 Hmong have escaped the camps in

Thailand. The figure may be higher, as I told you. Some 12,000
Hmong have found sanctuary in Wat Tham Krabok, a Buddhist

temple north of Bangkok. Anther 12,000 are held in the Na Pho
camp, and this Na Pho camp is the last stop before repatriation.
I believe that the figure given by Ms. Oakley was that 2,000 were
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screened-out. According to my information, if you are in Na Pho

camp, you are heading back to Laos. So I think we ought to look

into what the figures mean here.

The desperation is evident in Na Pho camp. Those held there

know they are going to be repatriated. This fear shows in their

audio tapes, their letters, their phone calls, their pleas for help to

stop the repatriation.

Logic would say that if the Hmong in Na Pho refugee camp had

willingly signed up and were eager to return to Laos, why, then,

is there a need for increased security at Na Pho? Why the installa-

tion of a high-security area inside the camp with metal fencing?

Why are outsiders unwelcome at this camp? Why are so many cas-

sette tapes and letters coming from those in Na Pho camp report-

ing that they are being forced back to Laos?

Hmong political refugees and asylum seekers fled to Thailand to

escape the harsh regime in Laos. These disenfranchised people who
face coerced repatriation to Laos are former allies of the United
States in the secret theatre of the Vietnam war. They have suffered

"ethnic" and "political;; cleansing by the Lao Government, pri-

marily as a result of their long fight against Communist Lao and
Vietnamese in Laos, and of their close and important relationship
with the United States during the Vietnam war.
The U.S. policy to support coerced repatriation of our former al-

lies seems to be in violation of principles sacred to most Americans.

Yet, today, their tax dollars are being used for this purpose.
The present U.S. -supported policy of coerced Hmong repatriation

is also in stark contrast to the administration's human rights policy
toward China. This duplicity in a neighboring country cannot have
gone unnoticed by China. The question is: did the U.S. notice?

I strongly recommend, Mr. Chairman, an immediate 4-year mor-
atorium on all Hmong repatriation from Thailand to Laos.

After a moratorium is in place, Mr. Chairman, I recommend that
the Congress request a Presidential determination authorizing $10
million from ERMA, the Emergency Refugee Migration and Assist-

ance fund—under Section 2(c)(1) of the Migration and Refugee As-
sistance Act of 1962. As amended, 22 U.S.C.S 2601(e)(1)—to send
emergency humanitarian assistance to allow the Hmong refugees
and asylum seekers in Thailand to remain there until they can be
resettled in third countries over several years if they so desire. We
must help save the Hmong refugees and asylum seekers at the Na
Pho refugee camp—the repatriation camp, at Wat Tham Krabok,
and others who are in hiding or are in jeopardy in other camps in
Thailand from being sent back against their will.

I will just go on to my concluding remarks.
Mr. Ackerman. Without objection, your entire statement will be

placed in the record.
Dr. Hamilton-Merritt. I will go to my concluding remarks then.
Mr. Chairman and members of this committee, just a final plea.

I have known the Hmong people well for almost 20 years. I know
the refugee communities in this country, France, Asia; I know them
well. I have heard their pleas for so many years. I know them to
be truthful people. I know that they have been unjustly abused for
some time.
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Please give your special, individual attention to follow up on
what you pave heard here today. Do not let the Hmong desperate
present plight be brushed away with "we are on top of this situa-
tion." That is merely "business as usual" in this complex process
of administrative procedures while Hmong suffer. There is more to
this issue, I assure you, than has been discussed here today. Please
continue your inquiries to delve deeper into this shameful matter.
This issue will not go away. Bus loads of Hmong have come here

today. This Saturday, April 30th, there is a Hmong Human Rights
Conference in Green Bay, Wisconsin, and about 1,000 Hmong are

expected to attend, and I assume that Congressman Roth might be
there as well.

I thank you and particularly the Hmong thank you for your at-

tention, your interest, and for your willingness to hold this hearing
on Hmong repatriation issues over the objections of the Depart-
ment of State. I request that my written testimony also be submit-
ted for the record.

[The prepared statement of Dr. Hamilton-Merritt appears in the
appendix.]
Mr. Ackerman. Thank you very much. Mr. Hiram Ruiz.

STATEMENT OF HIRAM RUIZ, U.S. COMMITTEE FOR REFUGEES
Mr. Ruiz. Mr. Chairman, I am Hiram Ruiz, Asia policy analyst

for the U.S. Committee for Refugees. Thank you for offering me the

opportunity to present the views of USCR concerning the situation
of Hmong refugees.

Besides the brief oral remarks that I will be making, I have pro-
vided the committee with more detailed written testimony that I

would appreciate being incorporated into the record.

Mr. Ackerman. Without objection.
Mr. Ruiz. I would also like to draw the attention of the commit-

tee to a written statement that was submitted to the committee by
a group of young Hmong Americans who have identified them-
selves as Hmong Americans for a Peaceful Future. Their statement
offers an important perspective, and I ask that it, too, be included
in the record.

Mr. Ackerman. If you will submit that to the staff, they will

check for the appropriate size. It has been submitted already? I am
advised it has already been submitted. Without objection, we will

include that in the record.

Mr. Ruiz. Mr. Chairman, as you are well aware, the Hmong are
a group that have had a special and important association with the
United States. Yet, for many years, relatively little public or official

attention has been focused on them. Those discussions that have
taken place have been polarized and highly charged.

Perceptions about the current situation of the Hmong and about
what U.S. policy toward the Hmong should be vary widely. That
polarization is being reflected in the testimonies presented at this

hearing.
In my statement, I will identify the specific concerns that the

U.S. Committee for Refugees has regarding the current situation

and the future status of Hmong refugees in Thailand, and will

make recommendations that could, if acted upon, ameliorate these

concerns.
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Our first concern is that the U.S. Government, and particularly

U.S. Embassy officials in Thailand, appear to have become impa-
tient with the Hmong in Thailand and appear to lack concern for

their future. There appears to be a belief that the Hmong have had

long enough to make up their minds about resettling in the United

States; that those who cannot or do not want to resettle can and
should return to Laos; and that those who do not are simply being
obstinate or opportunistic.
That attitude is unfair. Many Hmong in Thailand genuinely fear

repatriation to Laos. Based on the experience of Hmong who have
resettled in the United States, many are also wary of resettling
here and facing the difficulties of adjusting to life in the United
States. It is, therefore, not surprising that many Hmong prefer to

remain in Thailand. Yet, rather than pressing the Thai Govern-
ment to allow the Hmongs to remain until their concerns can be

properly addressed, some U.S. Government officials, themselves,
dismiss the Hmongs' concerns.

We urge Congress to ask senior level State Department officials

to review U.S. policy toward the Hmong and to urge U.S refugee
officials, in both Washington and Bangkok, to pursue policies that

enhance, not limit, Hmong refugees' options.

Secondly, we are concerned regarding reports on involuntary re-

patriation of Hmong refugees and asylum seekers, reports of ill

treatment of repatriated Hmong, and of reports of the disparity in

the perceptions of the concerned parties regarding the

voluntaryness of the repatriation and the safety of the returnees.
Some Hmong organizations and leaders say that the Thai au-

thorities routinely force Hmong refugees back to Laos, while

UNHCR, Thai and U.S. Government officials say that the Hmong
who have repatriated have done so voluntarily. Some Hmong lead-
ers also say that Hmong refugees who return to Laos are per-
secuted and abused, if not outright killed. These alarming claims

understandably cause fear and consternation among Hmong in the
United States and Thailand. But the organizations making these
assertions do not provide the necessary specific details or concrete
evidence.

UNHCR, Lao, Thai and U.S. Government officials argue that the

Hmong are safe upon return. But the Thai and Lao Governments
are not the most reliable sources on this issue, and as we have
heard, the monitoring capacities of the United States and UNHCR
in Laos are very limited.

While we do not have first-hand evidence that the Thai authori-
ties are currently using force to repatriate the Hmong, we can say
with certainty that they subject the Hmong to considerable pres-
sure to repatriate. Clearly, one of the most pressing needs regard-
ing Hmong repatriation is an unbiased, independent investigation
of whether Thailand is using force or coercion to repatriate the

Hmong, and of the safety of Hmong who return to Laos. By such
an investigation—I mean more than accelerated monitoring—I

urge Congress to press for such an investigation which could be
carried out either by a special rapporteur appointed by the U.N.
Human Rights Commission, as has been done in other countries,
or by an international delegation that could include nongovern-
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mental organizations, governmental representatives and, of course,
Hmong speakers.

Thirdly, we are concerned about calls for an end to U.S. support
for programs to assist Hmong who repatriate to Laos. We believe
that it would be premature and inappropriate to end U.S. financial

support for programs that assist the reintegration of those Hmong
who do repatriate and that enhance their safety by having inter-
national staff working on these programs. We recommend that
Congress continue to support these programs.
USCR is also concerned regarding the fairness and competence

of the screening, or refugee determination process, in Thailand, the
limited access of screened-out Hmong to the appeals process, and
the fairness of thoroughness of that appeals process.
Thailand's system for screening Hmong refugees to determine

whether they have a valid claim to refugee status has been criti-

cized for many years. In 1993, an official involved in refugee assist-
ance programs in Thailand made a careful study of 31 screened-out

Hmong cases, and concluded that 8 of the cases appeared to be po-
tentially eligible for recognition as refugees and for admission to
the United States as refugees based on INS criteria. Another six
cases appeared to have at least a 50-50 chance to qualify for such

refugee recognition and U.S. admission.
An appeal and review system exists, but it is difficult to access

and the appeals are often rejected. Despite these obvious flaws, the
U.S. Embassy in Bangkok and the State Department in Washing-
ton have shown little interest in supporting a review of screened-
out cases.

Given that there are only about 1,600 screened-out Hmong, re-

viewing the cases of those who claim that they were unfairly de-

nied refugee status should not be an impossibly cumbersome task.

We ask you to urge the State Department to press UNHCR and the
Thai Government to undertake a review of the cases of screened-
out Hmong who dispute the decision and their refugee status deter-

mination hearing.
We are also concerned regarding restrictions already in place or

anticipated that would limit the ability of Hmong with refugee sta-

tus to apply for resettlement in the United States.

For many years, the Hmong have been under the impression that

they could remain in Thailand. For that reason, some decided not
to apply for resettlement. Now that they are being told by the

Thais that they must resettle or repatriate, some of those who did

not choose resettlement earlier may not wish to do so. The Thai
Government has said that those who previously signed voluntary
repatriation forms or who agreed to move to Ban Napho, the so-

called repatriation camp, can no longer choose resettlement. The
U.S. Government has reportedly considered setting a date by which

eligible Hmong refugees who wish to apply for resettlement must

apply.
We recommend that both the Thai and U.S. Government should

allow Hmong who did not previously opt for resettlement, but who
now wish to pursue it, to apply for it without unnecessary hin-

drances. Imposing a cutoff date at this time is unnecessary, and
the State Department should postpone any decision on this matter.
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Mr. Chairman, it would be difficult to find solutions for the

Hmong that all will welcome. The wishes and attitudes of many of

the concerned parties are deeply at odds. Many Hmong fear return-

ing home. The Thai Government wants them to leave. Some
Hmong leaders in the U.S. claim that repatriation is unsafe. The
international community tires of financing the Hmong's continued

exile. And the U.S. appears anxious to wind down Hmong resettle-

ment.
The U.S. Government can do things that would ease the concern

of both here—Hmong both here and in Thailand by ensuring that

all those with valid claims to refugee status have a full and fair

hearing, by making it possible for those with refugee status who
are eligible and wish to apply for resettlement in the U.S. to do so,

and by providing as many safeguards for those who return as pos-
sible. That is the objective of the recommendations I have made
today. The State Department does not appear, at present, to see

the need for these actions. I strongly urge you to impress upon the

Department that acting on these recommendations could make a

positive difference.

Thank you.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Ruiz appears in the appendix.]
Mr. ACKERMAN. Thank you very much, Mr. Ruiz. Ms. Dawn

Calabia.

STATEMENT OF DAWN CALABIA, SENIOR EXTERNAL RELA-
TIONS OFFICER, UNITED NATIONS HIGH COMMISSIONER
FOR REFUGEES
Ms. Calabia. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, members of the commit-

tee. I appreciate the opportunity to appear here today.
It is somewhat unusual for an international organization to send

a witness to a congressional hearing. But in the interests of accu-

racy, transparency, openness and credibility, the High Commis-
sioner agreed that someone should be present here today, and I

have been designated to do that.

Mr. Ackerman. We appreciate that.

Ms. Calabia. Thank you. I sit on an unfamiliar side, since I used
to sit on the other side with congressional staff. The last time I was
in Laos was in 1988 when I was being told then that all the camps
were going to close in Thailand and we had to do everything we
could to convince the Hmong to go home, to go back to Laos, or to

come to the United States for resettlement. So here we are in 1994
and we are still talking about this situation because, obviously, in-

dividuals everywhere in the world should have the right to remain
where they can be safe and secure. The question, as an inter-
national organization, is how do we make that happen.

One-hundred-and-twenty-five states have acceded to the basic

protocols that govern the treatment of refugees around the world,
article 33. However, many states in Southeast Asia have not yet ac-
ceded to these instruments. The region has a low rate of accessions
to the universal human rights instruments, which, of course, con-
stitute the general legal background to refugee protection, in addi-
tion to their relevance in areas of prevention and solution of refu-

gee problems.
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Several years ago, this committee held hearings to talk about the
development of the Comprehensive Plan of Action. It was an effort
to protect first asylum in Southeast Asia, to protect the rights of

people who had to flee, while at the same time, dealing with the

legitimate concerns of governments in the region. Because when
there are refugees and asylum seekers, that means they are out-
side their homeland, they have to go somewhere.
Currently in the world, there are 16 million refugees, which

means they are sitting on someone else's territory somewhere else
in the world. UNHCR is the organization which tries very hard to

work with governments, to work out the situations under which
people can stay, particularly people who are at risk if returned.
UNHCR endeavors, to the extent of its capacities, to deal fairly and
openly with the asylum seekers, with the host governments, and
also to encourage governments to be more generous in the offering
of asylum and temporary refugee status to people who have to flee

or feel that they cannot return at this particular point in time.
We do not care whether the people are fleeing from Bosnia, from

Cambodia, from Laos, or from Haiti. Our plea is the same. Some-
times we are successful; sometimes we are not.

In Southeast Asia, we have had an unusual tradition with the

hospitality of the Royal Thai Government and its willing to permit
people to stay on its territory for long periods of time. We welcome
that and recognize that Thai Government has not acceded to the

refugee convention. The Thai Government has also permitted a
number—70,000 Burmese to stay in Thailand. They are from dif-

ferent ethnic groups. The UNHCR is not permitted by the Royal
Thai Government to provide assistance to that group, but we are,

permitted to visit the areas where they are held. We also have
taken action to try to protect some 2,500 former students and dis-

sidents who have made their way into Thailand from Burma, or

Myamar as it likes to be called at the present time.

UNHCR tries to convince people about the need to recognize
credible refugee claims and to try to make it possible for people to

return home. Less than one percent of the world's refugee popu-
lation is ever resettled. The general and most preferred solution by
the international community is return to the homeland; to make it

possible for the people who fled the country to go back and live in

safety and security. And that is what we are all about, Mr. Chair-
man.

Earlier this
year,

UNHCR brought to the United States Mr. Wer-
ner Blatter, who is the director of our program for Asia and Oce-

ania. Mr. Blatter met with the staff of the House Foreign Affairs

Committee, and he also traveled to California, and he met in the

Washington area, as well, with representatives of local government,
but also more importantly with representatives of the Hmong Lao

community and the Vietnamese community to talk about the

changes that were coming in the Comprehensive Plan of Action.

I would also point to the fact that this committee held a hearing
in 1991 when we all thought the Comprehensive Plan of Action

was going to end in 1992. And I would restate what Mr. Blatter

said during that visit to the United States. What we have before

us is a 2-year plan. We hope and are going to work to see if it is

possible by the end of 1995, for people to be able to go home or to
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be resettled internationally. That is our goal and that is our com-

mitment to do that. UNHCR is unalterably opposed to the use of

force, of physical force, or threats to make people go back.

At the same time, we recognize the fact around the world that

governments have the right to determine their own processes for

fllegal immigrants, for immigration procedures, and for the grant-

ing of asylum or temporary refugee status, or whatever nomen-
clature they please to use. For instance, the Royal Thai Govern-
ment for years has referred to all of the people not their citizens

on their territory as illegal aliens in Thailand. The Ministry of In-

terior—which I think it is very important to emphasize—the Min-

istry of Interior operates the camps for the Lao asylum seekers and
the Lao refugees.
Ban Napho camp, which we talked about today and which I have

visited with members of this committee in 1988, currently has be-

tween 12 and 13,000 people. Let me tell you what it was like in

January of 1994. Of the Hmong who were living in Ban Napho
camp, 8,556 were refugees. There were 7,200 what we call prima
facie refugees. They came to Thailand before 1985, before individ-

ual status determination procedures were established, and so they
were conceded to be refugees. That meant that they were eligible
for resettlement if they wished.
Of the persons who are at Ban Napho camp, 1,360 in January

were screened-in through those asylum procedures that we have
been talking about, the refugee status determination procedures.
These are operated by the Royal Thai Government, but the
UNHCR plays a role in terms of counseling the individual, trying
to give information. The Royal Thai Government did not permit
UNHCR to distribute written materials exactly explaining in detail

the process and how it works. There is a very summary statement
that they permitted us to give out.

Other governments in the region have acted similarly. In Hong
Kong, you had an unusual situation where the Hong Kong authori-
ties permitted individual agencies to go in and work, and also per-
mitted volunteer attorneys, under Hong Kong's laws, to present
cases and represent refugees. The Royal Thai Government does not
permit that to happen. And so, you will not have a group like

Project Lavas and others working in Thailand.
Governments make determinations about who shall have access

to asylum seekers on their territory and how those people can be
handled. Again, we work to do the best that we possibly can.
At the same time, at Na Pho camp, we also had 2,692 Lowland

Lao, 2,408 of those persons were prima facie refugees—i.e, they
came before 1985—280 were screened-in as a result of the screen-

ing procedures. At Ban Napho we also have the most contentious
group: 1,643 Hmong who have been screened-out. We also have a
few screened-out Lowland Lao cases. The screened-out are people
who went through the refugee determination process and did not
make it.

Now, we have heard allegations that the screening process is

fraudulent. Every screening process has difficulties. Every screen-

ing process occasionally has problems. UNHCR, under the terms of
the convention and its mandate, its duty and responsibility is to
see that the claims of asylum seekers are presented and faily eval-
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uated. And if there is any kind of egregious cases that have been
screened-out, if new or additional information is presented that is

credible and that comes to our attention, we attempt to deal with
that information and we will continue to work with cases where
that has happened in Thailand in terms of the screening out; simi-
larly, in Hong Kong.
Mr. Chairman, I would just like to read you something that the

High Commissioner said at the convening of the CPA Steering
Committee Meeting. And I would also like to submit a copy of the
Steering Committee Statement, the official statement, that was
adopted at the conference. It is about five pages for the record.
Mr. Ackerman. We will refer that to the committee as appro-

priate to be submitted for the record.
Ms. Calabia. Thank you. "We should be under no allusions of

with regard to the magnitude of the task which lies ahead of us
in dealing with the last phases of the Comprehensive Plan of Ac-
tion," said the High Commissioner. "As we approach the end of the
CPA, our collective endeavors will require perseverance and clarity
of purpose. We are dealing with individuals whose hopes and aspi-
rations have been shaped by years of history and often colored by
false expectations. Many individuals still believe that life in the
camps is better than what lies ahead should they return home.
Many still dream of resettlement ... I hope that the same human-
itarian spirit, which has guided first asylum countries in their re-

sponse to the Indochinese refugee problem, will continue to be ap-
plied to all groups of asylum seekers in the region, regardless of
their country of origin."
Mr. Chairman, in my testimony today—my written testimony

submitted to the committee—I have included some tables where I

have attempted to deal, to the best of my ability, with the cases
that have been referred to UNHCR,—both in Thailand, in Laos,
and in the United States—concerning persons who are at risk or
where something had happened to them. I believe it appears in my
testimony on page 7 and following.
There are allegations of security problems that affected eight

Hmong refugees, when UNHCR investigated those cases in all but
one case, which was, of course, the case of the disappearance of
Vue Mai—all the others were unfounded—we, like everyone else,

unfortunately, have not been able to determine what happened to
Mr. Vue Mai and he is a source of much concern to us. And we
have met with Mr. Vue Mai's family in the United States on sev-
eral occasions and we have also tried to make it possible to get ad-
ditional information for them.
So if you would look at that table, I would start at the front—

we had Mr. Keopathoum. They alleged that he was arrested on ar-

rival and that there was a double marriage in his situation. When
we investigated the case, which meant that one of our staff—that
small staff which everyone has pointed to—went out and talked to

someone in the family and to the individual. It was a false rumor.
There were no charges against the village guard. There was no
double marriage.

In another case, we were told that Mr. Lao Va Yang, Lao Lee

Fong and Lao Nor Chor were arrested by the authorities, the rea-
son was unknown. There was a letter from relatives in Laos. We
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found that that was a false rumor. We met with Mr. Va Yang. He
said it was a false rumor. He said that some other relatives of his

had been arrested. He did not know why, but these people were not

returned refugees.
In another case, number nine, Mr. Thao Ka Toua, he was ar-

rested. Another false rumor when we investigated. He—we had

some pictures taken of him.

In another case, Mr. Vang—Yong Vang, that he had been ar-

rested and accused of stealing a buffalo. When we went out to talk

to the family, we found out that they did not have a buffalo be-

cause they had a tractor. They said that they were doing relatively

well. They had had crop losses in 1993 from the floods, and we pro-

vided them supplementary assistance.

Finally in the case of Mr. Thao Khoua Pao, they alleged that he

had been arrested by Lao authorities. The family said—three per-

sons said they were happy and well. They were living in Sayaboury
provincial capital with their relatives.

There were other allegations, as well, of missing individuals. And
where we have specific information about the name, possibly the

former camp number, the place where they would go back, we are

committed to going and investigating. And I must tell you that to

date, Lao authorities have cooperated with us in making those in-

vestigations possible. And certainly the change in the restrictions

on movements in Laos will help all of us in this effort.

Finally, Mr. Chairman—I will not go through all the others; we
have some more allegations of abuse in Thailand as well. And I

must tell you that 3 days ago, I got a call from a congressional staff

person very concerned about two Hmong because they represented
an area with obviously many Hmong Americans, and there are a
lot of rumors and there is a lot of misinformation. And it is obvi-

ously to all our advantages to try to put those things to rest and
to look at what the situation is at the current time.

We sent the information to our branch office in Thailand. Those
two people were interviewed yesterday in Thailand, and they
signed new statements indicating that they wished to be volun-

tarily repatriated. I also want to tell you that when there is a repa-
triation out of the camp at Ban Napho, the Thai Government, obvi-

ously the Ministry of Interior, makes the arrangements, UNHCR
oversees the system. UNHCR is present at the time the people are

brought together. There have been many Hmong who have not
showed up at those particular dates of repatriation when they had
signed up to go back. Some come in and say they wish to have the
dates changed. Normally that can be worked out. But over the his-

tory of this program, there have been Hmong and other Lao who
have decided they do not want to go back at this particular time
or they do not want to be resettled at this particular point in time.
The hard situation that all of us face is that in 1991, the Thai

Government decided that people had to make a choice. U.S. Em-
bassy employees, as well as employees from the other resettlement
countries—France, Canada and Australia—went to the camps—the
Hmong camps—the Hmong and Lao camps in Thailand in 1991
and told the community that this time this was it. The Thai Gov-
ernment really meant it, and they had to make a choice, and they
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had to opt for repatriation or they had to opt for resettlement. And
that resulted in the division of the camps.

If people now, at this point in time, decide that they want to

change their mind, the Thai Government is telling us that that is

impossible. The Thai Government tells us that if people really want
to immigrate to the United States and they are eligible for U.S.
visas, that they could apply in Laos in Vientiane, since the United
States has a mission and Ambassador, and that they do not need
to stay on Thai territory for those purposes.

Finally, Mr. Chairman, on the question of the unaccompanied
minors, I think it is important for you to know that UNHCR is in
the process of revising its guidelines for dealing with unaccom-
panied refugee minors, and has to take into account the whole
question of the Convention on the Rights of the Child. But I would
point out that in the Convention on the Rights of the Child, as it

is interpreted most places in the world, the right of the family to
maintain the contact and responsibility for the unaccompanied
minor—and that is what the children in Hong Kong and other

camps are—they are unaccompanied minors. In some cases, they
may be orphans; in most cases, they are not. And under the Con-
vention on the Rights of the Child, the traditional interpretation of
the document is that children should be with their families.

If, however, there is a well-founded fear of persecution for the

child, that makes it another situation. And that is why there were
special procedures developed under the Comprehensive Plan of Ac-
tion. It took far too long for those procedures to be established, and
it has taken far too long to complete them but we must look at this

process fairly and accurately.
I commend the members of the committee who, over the years,

have taken a great deal of interest in pursuing individual cases,
and I commit the United Nations High Commission for Refugees to

continue to follow-up on these kinds of cases so that we can see
that proper determinations are made in all these matters.
Thank you, again, Mr. Chairman, for your invitation, and I look

forward to any questions you might have.
[The prepared statement of Ms. Calabia appears in the appen-

dix.]

Mr. Ackerman. Thank you very much. Let me begin with you.
You mentioned staff interviews taking place the other day. After

chasing down rumors, the rumors evidently proved to be false.

Ms. Calabia. Right.
Mr. Ackerman. Where do these rumors start and why do they

start?

Ms. Calabia. Well, I do not know. We got a—we got a letter—
a copy of a letter that had been sent to a member of the committee

saying that he had gotten a letter from Laos and that their

family
Mr. Ackerman. Letter from?
Ms. Calabia. Excuse me, a letter from someone in the family.
Mr. Ackerman. A family member?
Ms. Calabia. That is what was claimed. And that these people

were being pressured to return, and that they were at risk if they
went back, in one case because the person had been involved with
the resistance. Again, we take those kinds of inquiries very seri-
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ously, as we should, and we look to follow up and to try to get the

best information possible.
The persons were in Ban Napho. We asked them to come in and

talk to us, and they were interviewed in the presence of our field

officer, and the durable assistance officer, and someone from our

protection division as well.

I think sometimes people change their minds, too, in this process.

It is obviously difficult. It is very tough to go back after a long-term
absence from the country. The previous witnesses testified to the

fact that there are voluntary—that for the repatriates to Laos, that

UNHCR has been working with voluntary agencies to try and de-

velop settlement projects where international staff could be present
and where there could be a lot of ongoing contact with the return-

ees, and we think that is a good idea.

Mr. Ackerman. Thank you. Ms. Merritt, if I may—Dr. Merritt,
a doctorate in history from?

Dr. Hamilton-Merritt. From Union Institute.

Mr. Ackerman. And you are a researcher as well?

Dr. Hamilton-Merritt. Yes, I am a journalist, historian, writer.

Mr. Ackerman. And you have done most of the research on this

yourself or with the help of others?

Dr. Hamilton-Merritt. Yes, I have. In fact, 'Tragic Mountains"
took me 14 years to research and write. If you have looked at

"Tragic Mountains," the last two chapters deal with this current
situation we are talking about.

Mr. Ackerman. You have done the research here, or there, or

both places?
Dr. Hamilton-Merritt. I have done research all over the world

for "Tragic Mountains."
Mr. Ackerman. And on the Hmong?
Dr. Hamilton-Merritt. On the Hmong, yes. The Hmong live all

over the world now. They are in France, and Canada, and Aus-

tralia, and
Mr. Ackerman. Has any of that research been done in Asia?
Dr. Hamilton-Merritt. Yes, it has. Indeed, it has.

Mr. Ackerman. In Thailand?
Dr. Hamilton-Merritt. Yes, it has.

Mr. Ackerman. Ms. Calabia, you stated that, like everyone else,

you had come to no conclusion and that nobody knows what hap-
pened to Vue Mai. Is that accurate?
Ms. Calabia. That is correct. That is correct, Mr. Chairman. I

could speculate, but I think my speculation is no better than any-
body else's, and I do not think that is our proper role.

Mr. Ackerman. Then, Mr. Ruiz, how do you know what hap-
pened to Vue Mai?
Mr. Ruiz. Mr. Chairman, I do not know what happened to Vue

Mai either. We have reported
Mr. Ackerman. You do not know what happened to Vue Mai?
Mr. Ruiz. We have reported on
Mr. Ackerman. Does your organization know what happened to

Vue Mai?
Mr. Ruiz. No, we do not know what happened to him. We have

reported such things as we have heard at different points in time.
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Mr. Ackerman. I am confused. I am juggling four sets of testi-

mony here. Ms. Merritt, you know what happened to Vue Mai?
Dr. Hamilton-Merritt. Unfortunately, I guess I have to join the

rest of the community.
Mr. Ackerman. In your testimony on page 7, your written

testimony
Dr. Hamilton-Merritt. Yes.
Mr. Ackerman [continuing]. "With State Department blessing"—

I am reading—"he travelled to the U.S., urging Hmong to return
to Laos and seeking to quell obvious fears and concerns."

Dr. Hamilton-Merritt. Wait, page 7?
Mr. Ackerman. Yes.
Dr. Hamilton-Merritt. That is not my page 7. Oh, you have

single space and I have double space. Would someone give me a
single space? I am reading from my double space.
Mr. Ackerman. Go to page 14 then.
Dr. Hamilton-Merritt. OK. Page 7—OK, page 7. "There is the

disappearance of Vue Mai—"

Mr. Ackerman. Yes. At the end of that paragraph, you say, "Vue
Mai disappeared on September 11, 1993 in Vientiane." And then,
you quote—you cite and you say—I will quote it so it is not taken
out of context—"According to the U.S. Committee on Refugees, he
was arrested by Lao security forces."

Dr. Hamilton-Merritt. That I took from a newsletter of the
U.S. Committee for Refugees, because they had followed this very
closely
Mr. Ackerman. But he says
Dr. Hamilton-Merritt. Well, he was reporting on what they

had heard.
Mr. Ackerman. Is

Mr. Ruiz. Right. Well
Mr. Ackerman. Could you straighten this out? Do you know

what happened to

Mr. Ruiz. No. At the point at which we first heard about this,
we had someone in the field make some inquiries, and this was
what that person was told and that is how we reported it in our
article.

Mr. Ackerman. You reported it as hearsay?
Mr. Ruiz. Exactly.
Mr. Ackerman. And you reported on hearsay that he reported.
Dr. Hamilton-Merritt. Well, he did not say it was hearsay. He

just reported what they had found from the field.

Mr. Ackerman. Part of the confusion of this whole issue is these
rumors that go around, and what is real fact and what is just hear-

say.

Dr. Hamilton-Merritt. Well, Mr. Chairman, I knew Vue Mai
myself. I knew him very well. In fact, he protected me at one time
when I had a difficult situation. And many of us feel very con-

cerned about what happened to Mr. Vue Mai and the two gentle-
men who went with him back to lead this repatriation program.
And there seems to be some mystery about what happened to

them, too. But we really do not know. I really do not know.

31-897 0-94-3
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Mr. Ackerman. So your testimony should be corrected to say
that you really do not know what happened to Vue Mai, rather

than
Dr. Hamilton-Merritt. I did not say that. I said according to

the U.S. Committee for Refugees, he was arrested by Lao security

forces, and I believe that would be in one of their newsletters.

Mr. Ackerman. Mr. Ruiz, could you straighten this out?

Mr. Ruiz. Actually, if someone could give me a copy of my writ-

ten testimony.
Mr. Ackerman. Did you report that as fact or did you report that

as
Mr. Ruiz. If someone could give me a copy of my written testi-

mony—I only have my oral statement—the article is in there.

Dr. Hamilton-Merritt. Now, all I have said was he was ar-

rested, according to what the committee said. Let us see what the

question is here.

Mr. Ruiz. I am sorry. I do not—in fact, I thought I attached that

particular report to my testimony. I

Dr. Hamilton-Merritt. Right here. This is it.

Mr. Ruiz. Yes. I said, "Vue Mai disappeared from Vientiane, the
Laotian capital, on September 11. News of his disappearance did

not begin circulating widely in the United States until mid-October.
Informed sources report that the Laotian security forces, which had
been tracking Vue Mai's movements for several months, arrested
him. Reportedly, the Laotian authorities have told one of Vue Mai's
relatives that he will be released soon." That was the information
we received at that point in time, and I phrased it in that way for

that reason.
Mr. Ackerman. So that was—that was speculative on your part

and then re-attributed back to you. That gets confusing when it

comes to us as second-hand testimony, that it clouds the issue more
than need be. But let us—let us move on, if we may. Mr. Leach.
Mr. Leach. Well, it is good to see Dawn again, and, of course,

Jane, who has been with this committee for so many years.
I would like to just ask a question about one of the other mys-

teries of Southeast Asia—a little older one. As you know, this com-
mittee looked into for a several year period the allegations of yel-
low rain.

Dr. Hamilton-Merritt. Yes.
Mr. Leach. Have you reached any conclusions in your own mind

on that issue? And the reason I raise it is that the Hmong are a
group that are not only unique in having support of the United
States, they are unique in having had quite possibly Laotian au-

thorities, with the support of former Soviet Government, in exter-
mination efforts or incentives to, in effect, immigrate—and nothing
like yellow rain, if it occurred, to give a family incentive to leave.
And so that if it is a true story, relates to the attitudal cir-

cumstance upon which one has to understand the sensitivities and
feelings between the groups in this country called Laos. And so, I

am wondering if you can bring us up to date on your feelings.
Dr. Hamilton-Merritt. Well, in "Tragic Mountains," Congress

man Leach, in the last couple of chapters, I try to bring us up to
date on the current situation about the understanding of whether
chemical or biological weapons were used in Laos or not. And with
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the opening of the archives in the former Soviet Union, and with
the defectors, we are coming closer and closer to having an admis-
sion, certainly of their capability, of which you know so much about

yourself, and of defectors coming forward talking about places that
were experimenting in the use of them. And I think the body of evi-

dence actually grows and confirms what we—you and I—were talk-

ing about in the 1970's and the 1980's.

Mr. Leach. That is my impression. Let me just ask in this audi-
ence, are there any Hmong here? Are there any of you—are there

any of you, if I can ask this question, that have any doubt that yel-
low rain was used? Do you believe yellow rain was used in South-
east Asia?
Audience. Yes.
Mr. Leach. Have any of you, yourselves, been subjected to yellow

rain?

[Audience stands.]
Mr. Leach. But you have no doubt from your families and

friends of the usage of this chemical?
Dr. HAMiLTON-MERRnT. Could we have a Hmong—could we have

somebody step forward and say it in Hmong?
Mr. Leach. Well, that is fine. I—let me just say, I do not mean

to have you keep standing. Please be seated. And I think that this

committee is honored to have so many Hmong here, and let me just
say

Dr. Hamilton-Merritt. Congressman Leach, why do we not get
somebody to ask it in Hmong?
Mr. Leach. Actually, that is not an inappropriate question. I will

tell you why. Do you think it was not understood by some
Dr. Hamilton-Merritt. Well, I am not sure, because there may

be some here who do not—who do not speak English. The older

gentleman, maybe; I am not sure.

Mr. Leach. All right. Is there someone that would like to re-

peat—well, yes, young lady. The question I would like to ask, if you
could repeat it in Hmong, is there
Voice. No, I have a question.
Dr. Hamilton-Merritt. She is a witness.

Mr. Leach. Excuse me?
Voice. I would like to ask a question.
Mr. Ackerman. I am afraid that is not appropriate.
Mr. Leach. That was not the query. The query we would have

is—if you could
stay standing—could you ask in Hmong—do you

speak Hmong? Could you ask the people who speak Hmong in

Hmong if there is anyone here that witnessed the usage of yellow
rain?

[Audience member asks question in Hmong.]
Mr. Leach. These people witnessed it.

Voice. These are the people. The people who raised their hands
is the one who have witnessed the yellow rain themselves.
Mr. Ackerman. Of the people who raised their hand, do any of

you speak English?
Voice. A little bit.

Mr. ACKERMAN. Did you raise your hand about experiencing yel-
i low rain?

Voice. Yes.
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Mr. Leach. Could you come forward? Could you come forward

and identify yourself with the others, the four that raised their

hand? Please, everyone that raised their

Mr. Ackerman. Sir, could you come over to the side of the table.

Could you
Mr. Leach. And the others who raised their hand. Yes, that gen-

tleman, please.
Voice. He asked that I translate to him. But I would prefer that

he talk himself.

Mr. Ackerman. I want those—I want the gentleman who speaks
English to speak.
Voice. OK
Mr. Zong Vang Kong. OK The yellow rain

Mr. Ackerman. OK Could you please state your name.
Mr. Zong Vang Kong. OK May name is Zong Vang Kong. My

age is 35 years old.

Mr. Ackerman. Could you raise your right hand?
[Witness sworn.]
Mr. Zong Vang Kong. The yellow rain, what we got in 1979,

1978, that we got in Pubeer in Laos. During October, we got—we
kill four people when they got that yellow rain and they are para-
lyzed. After a month ago, so they get paralyzed—and they get sick

and paralyzed.
Mr. Leach. Paralyzed.
Mr. Zong Vang Kong. Yes. A few things that they get when

they got yellow rain, and their skins kept getting bump and the
face kept getting—some of the skins are like—kind of scratching,
like that, and itching. Things like that come out. A few months
later and that person would be—face, yellow coming through and
things like that.

Mr. Leach. Did the yellow rain come from airplanes?
Mr. Zong Vang Kong. We do not know yet. Because past—dur-

ing that time
Mr. Ackerman. If I may, did you see it happen?
Mr. Zong Vang Kong. Yes, I see it with my eyes.
Mr. Ackerman. Did you see it come from an airplane?
Mr. Zong Vang Kong. No.
Mr. Ackerman. Where did it come from?
Mr. Zong Vang Kong. During that time, we did not know ex-

actly how the airplane come through, but we saw the yellow rain
come after—we heard noise come from very high, kind of like an
airplane, but we not sure. But after that, this yellow rain comes
through and hurt the people in the jungle.
Mr. Ackerman. But you did not see the yellow rain fall?

Mr. Zong Vang Kong. Pardon me?
Mr. Ackerman. Or did—did you see the yellow rain fall or did

you see the people who got sick?
Mr. Zong Vang Kong. No, I saw the yellow rain and also the

people got sick.

Mr. Ackerman. You saw the rain coming down?
Mr. Zong Vang Kong. Yes.
Mr. Ackerman. And
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Mr. Zong Vang Kong. You know, when the yellow rain get to
the leave, and the leave getting dry and make holes. All the—the
point of the yellow rain touch it, it is drying.
Mr. Ackerman. Did we get the location?
Mr. Leach. He said Pubeer.
Mr. Zong Vang Kong. Pubeer. It is south Pubeer and the loca-

tion is in the west—southwest in Pubeer.
Mr. Leach. Let us see if we can get a brief description from the

others. Will that be all right?
Mr. Ackerman. OK. Could the next person—do you speak Eng-

lish?

Mr. Zong Xan Vang. Yes.
Mr. Ackerman. What is your name?
Mr. Zong Xan Vang. My name is Zong Xan Vang and I also

passed in this country, too.

Mr. Ackerman. I am sorry, you what?
Mr. Zong Xan Vang. I am passed from the Hmong people in this

country.
Mr. Ackerman. OK Would you raise your right hand?
[Witness sworn.]
Mr. Zong Xan Vang. In 1976, 1977 or 1978—like that—where

I live in Kumwan, I did not see the plane drop the yellow rain, but
I see the yellow rain in the vegetable or in the rivers, like that. But
we do not know when they are pouring the yellow rain in. But we
see—we saw that like the flower and the vegetable. We did not
know. But we take the—we get the flower to eat and we get the

poison from the vegetable. And also from the little pond where I

am drinking, the water—where I am drinking all that water, we—
the flower—the people get diarrhea from that yellow rain.

Mr. Leach. Thank you.
Mr. ACKERMAN. The next gentleman. Your name, sir? I am sorry,

what is—an interpreter?
Mr. Nha Jang Xiong [through interpreter]. My name Mr. Nha

Jang Xiong. I live in Laos. I saw the airplane drop the yellow rain,

drop on my clothes. They could change the color, yellow and green.
Mr. Ackerman. What year was this?

Mr. Nha Jang Xiong. 1985.
Mr. Ackerman. 1985.
Mr. Nha Jang Xiong. Yes.
Mr. Ackerman. And where did this take place?
Mr. Nha Jang Xiong. Close to Vientiane, they call the—they call

Nam Ngum Bridge—Dam.
Mr. Ackerman. Did we understand—did the interpreter—did the

recorder get that? Could you please tell us?
The Interpreter. Nam Ngum Reservoir.

Mr. Ackerman. Is that accurate?
Mr. Nha Jang Xiong. Yes.
Mr. ACKERMAN. And when did—when did you leave—when did

you arrive in this country?
Mr. Nha Jang Xiong. I came to this country 1992.

Mr. Ackerman. In when?
The Interpreter. 1992.

Mr. Ackerman. 1992. And where were you between 1985 and
1992?



66

Mr. Nha Jang Xiong. I stayed the same place until 1989, then
I came to Thailand.
Mr. Leach. The next one.

Mr. Ackerman. OK The next person. One more person.
Mr. Zong Neng [through interpreter]. My name is Zong Neng.

I will talk about my brother and father. I left the country in 1975.

My brother, they say you go first; I will come back later. I came
to Thailand. I wait for them until 19

Mr. Ackerman. Yes. Could you just please tell us about the yel-
low rain.

Mr. Zong Neng. I wait until 1979. I did not see my brother and

my family join me. And I asked the people, they say, what your
family was—got poisoning by the yellow rain. They all died.

Mr. Ackerman. But did you
Mr. Zong Neng. My family all die. So I was sad and then I come

here because I cannot stay Thailand. If I stay in Thailand, they
will kill me, too.

Mr. Ackerman. OK. Thank you. We appreciate it. We are going
to have to go back to the regular part of the program, I am afraid.

Ma'am, what is your name?
Ms. Nou Kong. My name Nou Kong.
Mr. Ackerman. And did you see yellow rain?

Ms. Nou Kong [through interpreter]. Yes. I heard airplane, sow
on the a—then after the sow gone, I saw those yellow thing all over
the place, on the ground, the leaf.

Mr. Ackerman. Where was this?

Ms. Nou Kong. In Laos, in Bakoi—close to where we just talk
about—in Nan Nung—close to my home.
Mr. Ackerman. Thank you.
Mr. Leach. When was this?

Ms. Nou Kong. 1985, 1986.

Mr. Leach. Did you see anyone injured?
Ms. Nou Kong. Yes, because we all—my husband also got that,

because they sprayed the vegetable and we all got drowsy on those

yellow sticky.
Mr. Leach. Thank you.
Mr. Ackerman. OK. Thank you very much. Each of you, I hope

would give your name and the spelling to the recorder afterwards.
Thank you.
Mr. Ba Sai Yong [through interpreter]. My name is Ba Sai Yong.
Mr. Ackerman. We cannot just keep going like this.

Mr. Leach. This may be the last one. What do you think?
The Interpreter. This probably the last one.

Mr. Ackerman. Quickly, then.
*

Mr. Ba Sai Yong [through interpreter]. I am former official. I

saw by my eyes, that I see two airplane flew over and many of my
relative also die by those yellow rain.

Mr. Leach. Can you explain when and where?
Mr. Ba Sai Yong. In Ban Na Mou.
Mr. Leach. When?
Mr. Ba Sai Yong. 1976 and 1977.
Mr. Leach. And what relatives were killed?
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Mr. Ba Sai Yong. Two of my children, and two of my brother,
and their wives and children. Also many—altogether about 40 peo-
ple die in that time.

Mr. Leach. If I could just ask a rather extraordinary question,
Mr. Chairman. I do not mean to take up the time of the committee,
and I know this was not the intent of the committee. We have had
a scientific debate in the United States of America where a serious
American scientist has suggested that bees dropped yellow rain
and it is nothing more than bee poop. Is there anybody here from
Laos that believe that bee poop caused this terrible death?
Mr. Ackerman. The gentleman who raised his hand in the back.

You subscribe to that theory, sir?

Mr. Leach. No, no. He shook his head no. Yes,—one, two three—
there are three—four people who—five, six, seven, eight, nine—
there are nine people who believed it was caused by bee poop.

Dr. Hamilton-Merritt. No, that is the other way around.
Mr. Leach. It is the other way around. They are saying they do

not believe it.

Mr. ACKERMAN. I think—if I could resume control. Thank you. I

think we are going a bit far afield, and perhaps
Mr. LEACH. All right. Mr. Chairman
Mr. ACKERMAN [continuing]. Perhaps we should do this in

Mr. Leach. OK Only at the risk of

Mr. Ackerman [continuing]. In a setting where we have appro-
priate interpretation, where we have witnesses who are pre-identi-

fied, who understand what the questions are, so that we might bet-
ter understand the answers. We have gotten answers that I believe

are caused by misunderstandings and language difficulty. And I

would suggest that—with all due respect, that we set this whole
section aside and perhaps look into it at a more appropriate time.

Mr. Leach. Mr. Chairman, if I could just add, just so that there
is a basis of understanding. The last question was misunderstood,
and I do not want it on the record that nine people indicated dis-

sent.

But secondly, I would like to just say with the greatest degree
of profoundness—because this is an issue that this committee has
looked at for over a decade and a half—that a gentleman, the last

witness, described watching two sons and two brothers killed, and
that that has a profound significance, and that we must accept the

word of decent people when they say certain things have happened.
And that what has been perpetrated in the American people as one
of the greatest scientific frauds in the history of the United States

in testimony before this Congress—and by that, I mean a prior sci-

entist that appeared before this committee. And I just want that

laid on the record because I personally think that this is something
that—whether we look into it at another hearing, whether we ad-

vance it, it has direct relevance on the plight of these innocent peo-

ple and how the world community should look upon them.
And so, I appreciate your willingness to divert slightly and I

honor, very much, what these witnesses have said, and I have no
doubt about their story. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Ackerman. I think we are all pained and troubled and more

than sympathetic to hear the plight of members of people's family
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who are, indeed, decent people telling us what they believe to be

true. And we certainly have no reason to believe otherwise.

But I think that there is some degree of confusion as to what the

questions are and what the questions really mean. And I do not

know that I am in a position to pick and choose which questions
were understood and which questions were not understood. And I

think that that having been the case, we shall set this aside and
discuss the possibility of having a hearing on this issue if we
might, and set that up in a more structured fashion.

The Chair has given a lot of latitude on this issue today because
so many have come so far with such suffering in their background.
And you have the sympathy and understanding of the members of

the committee. That having been said, we will return to our panel.

Briefly, we do not have too much time available and we have one
more panel yet to go. Mr. Vento.
Mr. Vento. Mr. Chairman, I will not get into any type of excre-

ment, even though I probably have a lot more entomology than Mr.
Leach has.

Mr. Leach. If the gentleman will yield.
Let me stress as strongly as I can that not only does my distin-

guished colleague from Minnesota have a background in science,
but he is probably the leader of Congress in this Hmong issue. And
what he and his community have done with relation to the Hmong
are deeply respected by this whole body, particularly
Mr. Vento. Well, the gentleman
Mr. Leach [continuing]. This member.
Mr. Vento. The gentleman is very kind, and I have done no

more than anyone or any member would have done with the com-

munity which I have in St. Paul.
I did notice in looking at your testimony on repatriation, Ms.

Calabia, you had pointed out there an example of forced repatri-

ation, which is an issue here. I appreciate you providing us the full

range of issues that need to be investigated. But your statement!
did seem to indicate that the Thai Government used physical force

j

or threatened people to get them to return to Laos.
Ms. Calabia. Number five on 7(a), Mr. Congressman?
Mr. Vento. Yes, that is the one on the investigation of allega-

tions of repatriates in Laos. So I mean, that does indicate that
there is

Ms. Calabia. This is the incident that happened in April of 1992
Mr. Vento. Yes, that is right.
Ms. Calabia. That is right. And our staff on site wrote that inci

dent up. And we did make representations to the Royal Thai Gov
ernment about it, and we reminded the Royal Thai Governmenl
that the agreement is that it is supposed to be voluntary return
And they said, "voluntary return"
Mr. Vento. I guess we get very concerned about it when we set

that this sort of coercion takes place but I am not surprised. Obvi
ously the language barriers and other things do cause problems
And then when we look through the numbers, they do not seen
to

Ms. Calabia. I would point out that 19,000 people have goni
back to Laos. Now these cases only deal with the period since 1990
And it is regrettable that this incident occurred, and we did repor



69

it. We—and I think that what you are getting at, obviously, is that
we all have to be vigilant in these situations
Mr. Vento. Well
Ms. Calabia [continuing]. To protect the rights of the individ-

uals, and I think we have attempted to do that.

Mr. Vento. I do not doubt your good faith in terms of an effort

to do it. I am just suggesting that the purpose or one of the pur-
poses of the hearing was to determine whether or not these inci-

dents do occur, and they do occur. The issue that Mr. Foglietta
raised was that a lot of Lowland Lao have returned, and I do not
think anyone has countermanded that. They are less of a problem,
apparently, than the Highland Hmong, who were active in the CIA.
Do you agree with that?

Ms. Calabia. They are different case loads, that is correct. But
we have and we do follow-up on all the repatriated.
Mr. Vento. Then we have different political and other prob-

lems—ethnic problems and so forth—is that correct?

Ms. Calabia. I think that has been the history of the region.
Mr. Vento. I suppose, I do not know, but I am asking you: Is

it logical to assume that those that have been most reluctant to re-

turn and have waited all this time, because they have this anxiety
not wanting to go to the United States, not wanting to go back to

Laos, that they may have more severe problems in terms of return-

ing?
Ms. Calabia. I think your supposition is one that obviously de-

serves serious consideration. I might—I would say that one of our
concerns is that there is a screening process
Mr. Vento. Right.
Ms. Calabia [continuing]. And that there is an appeal process

that is possible; that 2,000 of the Hmong went into that appeal
process and half of them were granted as a result.

Mr. Vento. Well, I do not think it is a question of being
Ms. Calabia. So if the person was screened-out, it was for some

reason. Mr. Vento, I do not know exactly why.
Mr. Vento. Sure, I understand that. But it is not even being

screened-out or screened-in. I think there is a problem with the

numbers that we have—7 and 7 is 14 where I come from, and if

we have 25,000 people—or whatever the numbers are something
has to happen to them. Obviously, my concern is about 1995; and
the people I represent, they are concerned about 1995.

Ms. Calabia. Well, we are concerned as well, and we very much
want this to be understood that what we are working for is a vol-

untary repatriation program and to make it possible for people to

go back in safety and dignity. We are committed to trying to do

that. And we appreciate the interest of the committee and the ef-

forts of the U.S. Government and other governments to see that

that happens, or that other solutions are found for those situations.

But I think it is up to governments. I think we have to work as

much as we can together to come up with satisfactory solutions.

Mr. Vento. Well, Mr. Chairman, I appreciate the efforts of the

witnesses, especially those that have long worked, like Dr. Jane

Hamilton-Merritt, on these topics. And I will not take any more
time to question the witnesses.
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There are questions about the location of these settlement areas.

Do you and other groups actually agree with the locations of some
of the settlement areas? I mean, is there an approval process. That
really is at the discretion of the Government of Laos, is it not?

Ms. Calabia. The settlement areas are a result of a survey that
was conducted, sites were recommended. When we have numbers
signing up to go back, there is a discussion in the camp about what
sites are available and where people would like to go back to. I

would point out that the repatriation that is to go on this week in-

volves the return of some 400 persons to Vien Viang. We had over

1,000 people sign up for that site and we think it can accommodate
only 800 persons. It is in Vientiane.
Mr. VENTO. You have a lot of secondary migration that occurs,

then, from these sites once people go back?
Ms. Calabia. We—in fact, we went to the group resettlement on

the grounds that many of the individuals who went back had great
difficulty, and we thought a group resettlement approach made
much more sense and that there would be more resources put at

the disposal of the individuals. And obviously, as much land as pos-

sible, because many of the Hmong go back to farming. And so, you
do need a certain amount of land for large stock and cropping.
Mr. Vento. Mr. Chairman, this represents a special problem in

terms of this activity because, obviously, the economy sometimes
does not sustain those types of activities which went on before. Of
course, we even talked about some of the things they grew, which
were illegal to grow.
Ms. Calabia. Someone earlier had suggested that, you know, the

assistance packages for repatriates are an important component in

any kind of a sustainable repatriation and reintegration program.
The Lao returnees are assisted with food rations for up to 18

months, and that is something that obviously the committee feels

we can continue to look at.

Mr. Vento. Mr. Chairman, thank you very much. Thank the wit-

nesses on the panel.
Mr. Ackerman. Thank you very much.
Ms. Woodberry, a question for you, if I may. First, let me express

my and our sympathy for your personal loss. We are deeply sorry
and we understand how strongly you must feel on this issue to be
with us, nonetheless, today. From your perspective on the ground
in Laos, are you aware of any act or substantiated report of any
act of persecution by the Lao Government against returning
Hmong?
Ms. Woodberry. No.
Mr. Ackerman. None at all?

Ms. Woodberry. No. None at all. Just to clarify a point that was
made earlier, a question came up about whether or not inter

national organizations and the NGO staff have to spend the nighl
in Vientiane. The fact of the matter is you cannot put an office out
side of Vientiane, but you can spend as much time outside Vien
tiane as you want. So our staff generally spends about 3 weeks oul

of every month in Luang Praban or Sayaboury, where the resettle

ment sites are where we work. We get regular reports from them
And although we are not a human rights monitoring group—thai

is certainly not specifically our function—we have heard of no alle
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gations of problems with the difficulties between the Lao Govern-
ment and the Hmong repatriates. We also have not heard of any
allegations of such problems from the other organizations who

i work with repatriates.
Mr. Ackerman. Thank you. Ms. Calabia, is it your understand-

ing that most of the Lao returning to Laos over the past 2 years
have been eligible for resettlement in the United States and else-

I where?
Ms. Calabia. Mr. Chairman, that is my understanding. I will be

happy to inquire on that to make sure we have the right figures
for you.
Mr. Ackerman. Thank you.
Ms. Calabia. But certainly, the people sitting in Ban Napho, the

majority before 1991, were certainly eligible for resettlement.

Mr. ACKERMAN. And Mr. Ruiz, in your testimony, you noted that

some 7,600 Highland Lao, mostly Hmong, had repatriated to Laos
between 1980 and 1993. Would you say that these did so volun-

itarily?
Mr. Ruiz. Well, as we have noted, we believe that there is defi-

nitely pressure on people to repatriate. We cannot—we have not

had first-hand experience of horrors or not use of horrors. All we
can say is that we know that there is a strong degree of pressure
used, at this point in time, on people to repatriate.
Mr. Ackerman. And Dr. Hamilton-Merritt, some groups in the

United States have alleged, as I had noted in my own statement,
that other Hmong groups are using the plight of Hmong refugees
in Thailand to intimidate and prevent Hmong groups from sharing
their own perspectives on repatriation and resettlement. To quote

I Mr. Obey from last week's hearing, some of these groups are—and
this is the direct quote—"using this issue to try to raise significant
amounts of money for their own purposes, and that their methods
lof fundraising are not always benign," stated Mr. Obey. To your

knowledge, has the Lao Human Rights Council ever operated in

this fashion?
Dr. Hamilton-Merritt. To raise money? Say it again. To what?

i To raise money?
Mr. Ackerman. That they are using this issue to raise

Dr. Hamilton-Merritt. For using issue?

Mr. Ackerman. Yes, "using the issue to raise significant amounts
of money for their own purposes, and that their methods of fund-

raising are not always benign."
Dr. Hamilton-Merritt. Well, there are three questions. The Lao

Human Rights Council and the men and women who work on it,

many of them are in this room today—work on human rights is-

sues. You actually could ask them. From my experience—because

I have been to a number of conferences that they have held. Over

the years, they work on human rights issues. There is one coming

up this weekend, as I just mentioned, where a 1,000 Hmong will

be in attendance. And there was one in 1991, January, where thou-

sands of Hmong were in attendance in St. Paul. And it was an ef-

fort to talk about the problems of the Hmong community, which

you just heard about today.



72

There are many Hmong who have lost family members to tor-

ture, killing, imprisonment, as well as to chemical biological toxin
warfares. And in fact, they nad even kept records of the
Mr. Ackerman. That is not the question, I am afraid.

Dr. Hamilton-Merritt. Well, say the question again then.
Mr. Ackerman. Are people within the Lao Human Rights

Council
Dr. Hamilton-Merritt. Yes.
Mr. Ackerman [continuing]. "Using methods not benign," to

quote Mr. Obey?
Dr. Hamilton-Merritt. To collect their data, no. I see the
Mr. Ackerman. In order to raise money.
Dr. Hamilton-Merritt. Well, I do not know if they raise any

kind of money. I do not know anything about raising money. Of
course, when I go to the conferences, they are there to talk about
human rights and they raise money to put on the conference, obvi-

ously. I think the funding of the one that is coming up in Green
Bay came out of their pockets.

I think there are a lot of people here from the Lao Human Rights
Council. I think they were trying to get a grant for the one they
are having this weekend. Maybe they got a grant, or maybe they
had to do some fundraising activities.

Mr. Ackerman. We are talking about fundraising from the

Hmong community.
Dr. Hamilton-Merritt. That is what I am talking about, too.

Fundraising for this conference coming up this weekend. They
worked for a long time to try to get foundation money to support
the human rights conference this weekend. And I

Mr. Ackerman. I think you do not understand the question.
Dr. Hamilton-Merritt. No, I guess I do not.

Mr. Ackerman. Let me not quote Mr. Obey and let me use my
own words. Is anybody strong arming anybody to put up
money

Dr. Hamilton-Merritt. For the Lao Human Rights Council?
Mr. Ackerman [continuing]. That they might ordinarily not want

to put up themselves?
Dr. Hamilton-Merritt. I have no knowledge that anybody from

the Lao Human Rights Council is demanding money from anybody.
Mr. Ackerman. Thank you. Let me thank this panel. You have

been most helpful.
Our fifth and final panel will consist of Mr. Vang Pobzeb, Chair-

man of the Lao Human Rights Council; Mr. Soua X. Her, Rep-
resentative of Democratic Chao Fa Party; and Ms. Dia Cha, Hmong
National Development Incorporated and Refugees International. 1

thank the panel for being with us and I thank you for your pa-
tience with us today. The hour is indeed late. And let us get righl
to work with Mr. Vang Pobzeb, and you may begin with your testi

mony, sir.

STATEMENT OF VANG POBZEB, CHAntMAN, LAO HUMAN
RIGHTS COUNCEL

Mr. POBZEB. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, members of this sub
committee. My name is Vang Pobzeb. I am the Chairman of the

Lao Human Rights Council in the United States.
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It is an honor to have the opportunity to tell you the truth about
forced repatriation of Hmong refugees from Thailand to Laos and
luman rights violations in Laos. The truth about the Lao/Hmong
refugee crisis is that the policy of voluntary repatriation and
screening out has been reversed to forced repatriation. The screen-

ing procedure is unfair and corrupting.
Mr. Chairman and the subcommittee, the legacy of the Vietnam

ivar is the reason the Hmong people, the Lao people, flee Laos.
\fter the Vietnam war until today, more than 300,000 people have
Deen killed in Laos. Of this figure, about 46,000 people are former
soldiers or ranking officials under the Lao Government before 1975.
Human rights violations in Laos are the factors for the people to

lee the country. The State Department has been saying there is

Deace, there is human rights, there is freedom. They convinced the

Hmong people from Thailand and the Lao people from Thailand to

•eturn to Laos.
Mr. Chairman, please permit me to read some quotations from

i State Department report in 1994. The State Department report
n 1994 says, "The Lao People's Democratic Republic is a Com-
nunist, one-party state. The Lao People's Revolutionary Party is

he primary source of political authority in the country. The party's
eadership impose broad controls on Laos' 4.5 million people." This
s true. There is no freedom and there is no human rights in Laos
>ecause the Communist Party government not only controls the
reedom of the returnees, but it uses their control to the 4.5 million

>eople already in Laos.
The State Department also says, "there are no domestic human

lights groups. Any organization wishing to investigate and publicly
riticize the government's human rights policies would face serious

ibstacles . . . Laos generally does not cooperate with international

jiuman rights organizations."
Some officials of the UNHCR and Thai Government in Na Pho

lamp announced and posted the names and signatures of

|onvolunteer refugees for voluntary repatriation without their ap-
proval and signatures.
On April 27, 1993, officials of the Thai Government and UNHCR

orced Mr. Vang Thai Xiong and 400 other nonvolunteer refugees
ta return to Laos from the Na Pho Camp, Thailand.
I On April 28, 1993, officials of the Thai Government and UNHCR
jfficials imprisoned Mr. Moua Nhia Lue in the Na Pho camp be-

lause he opposed the forced repatriation of 400 nonvoluntary refu-

gees to return to Laos.
On May 4, 1993, government officials forced Mr. Moua Nhia Lue

) return to Laos from the jail in the Na Pho camp.
On December 21, 1993, Ms. Mee Yang was forced from Na Pho
amp to Laos. She never wrote her name to return to Laos.
Two women in the front row here, why they are here? Because

ley forced their family to go to Laos on December 21, 1993. So

ley are coming from Congressman Roth's district, Green Bay, Wis-

msin, because they are not happy about the screening process for

ipatriation.
Mr. Moua Nhia Lue and Pa Salor are legal, screened-in refugees,

hey served in the armed forces in Laos before 1975. They are

eing forced back to Laos.
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Mr. Xay Chou Her is a legal refugee and is screened-in. He was
a former soldier and employee for the U.S. Agency for Internationa
Development in Laos. Now, he is faced with forced repatriation t(

return to Laos in the near future.
On February 27, 1994, the UNHCR and Thai officials forced Mr

Walor Xiong out of the Na Pho camp prison and returned him t(

Laos.
Mr. Yang Vang Kong, who is here from Green Bay in Mr. Roth's

district, is here because they forced his family members from Thai
land to Laos on February 27, 1994.
Mr. Yong Vang Lo is a legal refugee. His picture appeared in th<

Philadelphia Inquirer on February 27, 1994. He said that he is no'

ready to go to Laos because there is no peace, no democracy, n<

human rights in Laos.
Mr. Chairman, there are about 4,500 cases of forced repatriatioi

from 1991 to 1994 similar to the above cases. Mr. Chairman, heri

are some 56,000 signatures and fingerprints of Hmong people ii

Thailand who are begging for your support, for your help, for you
consideration because they do not want to go to Laos, no matte
what the State Department or the United Nations High Commis
sioner have talked about. I have received these thousands, thou
sands of documents here. There are 56,000 signatures and fingei

prints here of people who say they do not want to go to Laos. I be
lieve these refugees have told the truth.

Therefore, I support the request of the refugees. I would lik

please to provide this information to you for your support and as

sistance, because the Hmong are not ready to go to Laos becaus

they believe there is no safety, there is no peace. The 56,000 sig

natories also tell me to inform you and the U.S. Government ths

the refugees in Thailand oppose forced repatriation, unfair screer

ing procedures and the use of food as a political weapon to punis
the refugees to register for voluntary repatriation.
The refugees are also concerned that the policy of voluntary rep?

triation has been reversed to forced repatriation.
The refugees all told me this. They are concerned that the di;

appearance of Vue Mai on September 11, 1993 is evidence th
there is no safety for the Lao/Hmong refugees to return to Lao:

Indeed, there are many other cases like the case of Vue Mai.
Let me make some recommendations. The refugees asked me t

send the U.S. Government our recommendations and for suppoi
like the following: (1) immediate moratorium of all Hmong repatr
ation to Lao; (2) peace in Laos like in Cambodia; (3) peace, demot

racy, human rights and safety in Laos; (4) send an independen
professionally trained human rights lawyer on a fact-finding mi;

sions to the camps in Thailand; (5) form an international huma
rights commission to monitor and to guarantee human right
peace, safety and freedom for returnees in Laos before the repatr
ation of refugees from Thailand to Laos continues. The members *

the international commission must include the Hmong people froi

Thailand and from the United States.
Number six, the Lao/Hmong refugees in Thailand and the r<

turnees need international protection. I support the refugees wr
request human rights, freedom of movement and freedom of res

dence according to the Universal Declaration of Human Rights. Tr
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U.S. Government and the United Nations must allocate a budget
and get land for the refugees to stay in Thailand until there is safe-

ty for them to return to Laos.
Number seven, stop the funding for repatriation—stop funding

for repatriation of refugees from Thailand to Laos. Number eight,

provide humanitarian assistance to the Lao/Hmong refugees in

Thailand.
Conclusion: The legacies of the Vietnam war are the factors for

the creation of the Laotian refugees crisis. The North Vietnamese
troops in Laos are the troublemakers who have violated the human
rights of the Laotian people. Therefore, in order to find alternative
solutions to the creation of the refugee crisis and human rights vio-

lations in Laos, the U.S. Government and the United Nations must
pressure the North Vietnamese troops to get out of Laos completely
and unconditionally before any more repatriation of refugees from
Thailand to Laos. This is because the North Vietnamese soldiers

say the Hmong people, the refugees, are their enemies and they
have plans to kill the Hmong because the Hmong are a minority
people. The Hmong people are the victims of genocide, and persecu-
tion and human rights violations which the Communist Pathet Lao
Government has imposed against the minority people in Laos.

We need your humanitarian support and concern. The refugees
are begging for your support now. Please stop forced repatriation
of refugees from Thailand to Laos.
Thank you so much, Mr. Chairman. I request that my written

statement be included into the public document.
Mr. ACKERMAN. Your testimony has been—your book has been

reviewed by the committee and it is

Mr. POBZEB. Thank you.
Mr. Ackerman. Forgive me.
Mr. Ackerman. The summary of your statement will be placed

in the record. Your documents that you have prepared exceed the

limit that we, by committee rules, put in the record. So without ob-

jection, we will put in your summary.
Mr. POBZEB. Thank you.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Pobzeb appears in the appendix.]
Mr. Ackerman. Again, I have neglected to swear the witnesses.

Would you all please stand?
[Witnesses sworn.]
Mr. Ackerman. Ms. Dia Cha.

STATEMENT OF DIA CHA, HMONG NATIONAL DEVELOPMENT,
INC. AND REFUGEES INTERNATIONAL

Ms. Cha. Thank you, Mr. Chairman and the respected Members
of the House of Representatives for inviting me to testify on behalf
of the Hmong National Development and Refugees International.

I would like to begin by telling you briefly about myself. I am
Hmong and came from Laos. During the Indochina War in Laos,

my father was a soldier for the United States "secret army" in

Laos. And in 1972, he was missing in action. And since then, we
have no idea whether he is still alive or he is already dead. Until

today, my family still does not know.
In 1992, I was the principal investigator for a project called The

Needs Assessment of Lao and Hmong Refugee Women Project in



76

Thailand, whose purpose is to assess the needs, concerns and pro-
tection issues of refugee women in the refugee camps in Laos.
The UNHCR and the U.S. officials often stated that the 40,000

Hmong in the refugee camps have been given opportunity to reset-

tle in this country, but many of them just do not want to come. But
this is not a true statement. There are a lot of people—refugees in

the camp who do not have this opportunity. For example, the
screened-out refugees do not have it, and many female heads of

households whose husbands have died during the war or who do
not have immediate family—relatives in this country, they do not
have the resettlement opportunity to come here.

There are Hmong and non-Hmong people in the United States

claiming that all the Hmong—they say that the Hmong refugees,

meaning all—do not want to repatriate to Laos. But according to

my interviews, there are Hmong in the refugee camps who sin-

cerely and honestly want to return to Laos, and many of them have

already left. What they want from us—the Hmong in the United

States, the U.S. Government and the UNHCR—is not to stop them
from going, but to advocate on their behalf for security protection
and economic development in Laos.

The issue of repatriation remains highly sensitive in the refugee
camps. Camp authorities assure Hmong refugees that they have

nothing to fear, to repatriate to Laos. The Hmong refugees insist

that their fears are real, pointing to their past histories experience
in Laos, and also stories that are coming out of Laos.

Following, I will highlight some key point findings from my inter-

views in the refugee camps:
Hmong women are not represented in camp bodies administra-

tion and they have very few opportunities to express their desires

and concerns regarding resettlement or repatriation.
Women want gender-sensitive female counselors who can help

them make appeals or inquiries, and provide them with informa-

tion regarding resettlement and repatriation.
When deciding about their futures, Hmong women show concern

about families' welfare, whereas Hmong men place high priority on
cultural preservation and political power.

Repatriating Hmong women, fearing for the security of their

men, do not want to get caught between conflicting sides, such as

the fighting between the Lao Government and the resistent group.
Incidents, attempts and threats of suicide among Hmong women

in Napho camp is too frequent and often stem from frustrations

about a husband's decision to repatriate or resettlement.

Women claim to have limited information about their options and

status, and about realities in laos, as authorities mainly deal with
men who do not readily share the information to women.
Widows, divorced women from polygynous marriages are particu-

larly vulnerable to having their traditional family support system
and protection broken apart by either resettlement or repatriation

processes.
Men worry about their personal safety more than women. Hmong

men worry. They fear about arbitrary arrests by the Lao Govern-
ment and backlashes from resistance groups in Laos.
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There is so much misinformation and misinterpretation going on
in the refugee camps. But it is extremely difficult for Hmong—illit-

erate Hmong people to separate what is fact and what is rumor.
In July 1992, I interviewed six Hmong families who are repatri-

ate to Laos in Vientiane province. And all these family live within
a 2-hour drive from the capital city of Vientiane. I summarized
here some key points that they made: they all have integrated into

the local village with no persecution; no one from the UNHCR or

the Ministry of Social Welfare had come to their home or village
to ask about them; no one knew where to go if they had repatri-
ation problems; families that have both parents have less hardship
in terms of economic adjustment; widows and divorced Hmong
women who have returned unaccompanied by other adult males
have more adjustment problems than the widows who live in large
families.

The Hmong refugees in Thailand today are no longer a homo-
geneous group that shares the same views and the same desires

about their futures. The men and older generations who highly
value traditions and political power want to repatriate to Laos
when the conditions have improved. The Hmong women and young-
er generations who aspire for a modern lifestyle wanted to resettle

in the U.S. Hmong women in the camps have no part in decision-

making about resettlement or repatriation.
In 1993—in 1993, there were two families, the two Hmong lead-

ers from Xiang Khouang refugee camps who volunteered to repatri-
ate to Laos, and their wives did not even know until 2 days before

they depart. And that is how decisions are made and that is how
secret it is.

Constant misinformation and rumors circulated in the camps
play a major part in the indecision of Hmong refugees whether to

resettle or repatriate. Policymakers cannot view the Hmong popu-
lation in the refugee camps or in the United States as a singular,

equal, and homogenized group called "the Hmong People" and call

only for one leader. They cannot just continue to call only one lead-

er to speak on behalf of the Hmong. They must learn to distinguish
the differences among the Hmong, such as class, age, gender, politi-

cal affiliation, and rank. Policymakers must look critically at how
and by whom groups are represented and advocate for multiple
voices from the different segments of Hmong community. In the
case of the Hmong refugee women in the camps, this advocacy
might have meant administrative negotiation for informal arenas
of dialogue, separate representative forums for women, or des-

ignated slots for women in camp administration.

And I do have a question for you, Mr. Chairman. My question is:

why—what is the reason for disallowing and disapproving mothers,
wives and children of Hmong men who formally worked for the
U.S. "secret army" to resettle in the United States?

If I am allowed to continue, I would like to give some rec-

ommendations.
Mr. Ackerman. Yes, we will give you one more moment.
Ms. Cha. OK As I have stated earlier, Hmong population in the

refugee camps are found to be internally diverse, hierarchical and
divided. The different genders and class preferences or desires are
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not—desires for relocation are not acted on, their wants are not

met, and their behaviors are not understood by camp officials.

To achieve a fair treatment and equal representation for all the

Hmong people, I suggest that the United States needs to press the

UNHCR to reexamine and monitor carefully all the cases of vulner-

able women in the camps and all the cases who have already repa-
triated to Laos. The review should include not only those widowed,
divorced, and abandoned women, but also women who are in po-

lygynous relationship.
The mothers and widows of Hmong men who formerly worked for

the U.S. "secret army" are entitled to resettle on their sons or hus-
band's status. These women have received no compensation for the

lost of their men. The United States can never bring these women's
loved ones back to life, but America can give them a home and a
chance to start a new live.

There is so much misinformation, rumors, and misinterpretation
on repatriation and resettlement options in the refugee camps that

make Hmong refugees become indecision. This could be clarified by
sending a U.S. delegation who is knowledgeable about the reality
of life in the United States and in Laos to communicate directly
with the Hmong refugees in the camps.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
[The prepared statement of Ms. Cha follows]
Mr. ACKERMAN. Thank you very much. Mr. Her.

STATEMENT OF SOUA X. HER, DEMOCRATIC CHAO FA PARTY
Mr. Her. Thank you. Mr. Chairman and members of the commit-

tee, thank you for inviting me to testify on behalf of the Democratic
Chao Fa party of Laos. My name is Soua Her. I am the point of

contact person for the Chao Fa.

First of all, let me share to you briefly about why and how Demo-
cratic Chao Fa Party established.

In 1959, the Hmong Chao Fa was first found between laos and
the Vietnamese border for the purpose to develop and teach our
own writing and reading alphabets to the local communities. Chao
Fa also taught how to worship their beliefs. After that, it became
known to the Pathet Lao Communists that such alphabets would
be vital to the Hmong. The Communist accused the Hmong that
such practice should be—must be tied to the American secret

agent. Therefore, the Pathet Lao Communists sent troops to de-

stroy.
In 1960, the Chao Fa fled to the territory controlled by the Royal

Lao Government. However, Hmong Chao Fa continued teaching al-

phabets and preaching their beliefs. The Royal Lao army accused
that they were spy for the Pathet Lao Communist. This accusation
led to the assassination the founder of Chao Fa alphabets and the

bombing to the Chao Fa village.
After the Communist Pathet Lao proclaimed the victory over

Laos in 1975, they used massive forces to attack Chao Fa in many
places inside Laos. Evidence available as stated below:
One, the Pathet Lao Communist went to the Hmong villages and

captured both Hmong leaders and former military officers to be
sent to re-education camp. Few were finally returned to their fami-
lies after many years, while most others were missing forever.
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Second, in May 9, 1975, the Pathet Lao Communist publicly an-
nounced hat their long-standing genocidal policy against the

Hmong.
Third, In may 29, 1975, a group of approximately 40,000 Hmong

marched peacefully from Bansone to the capital of Laos to demand
protection from Prince Souvannaphouma, the Prime Minister of

Laos. As the group approaching to Hin Heup bridge, the Pathet
Lao Communist intentionally opened fire to the innocent people.
Killed over 1,000 civilians. The Prime Minister was interviewed by
the French diplomats in Vientiane and he said "Peace will come
when the Hmong are gone."

Fourth, the Pathet Lao constantly sent troops to fight against the

civilian, burned their villages, destroyed crops, killed live stocks;

raped, tortured, and killed Hmong women. The Lao People's Demo-
cratic Republic also wanted all Hmong to be killed or perish by
starvation or sickness.

For the above reason, Chao Fa felt that the Lao leaders, both in

the past and present, intentionally destroyed the Hmong culture,

religion, language, written alphabet, and places of worship. These
actions are very animosity and threatened to the Hmong. There-

fore, it is time for the Chao Fa to expand their role to protect and
preserve Hmong cultural and traditional heritage. For that pur-
pose, the Democratic Chao Fa Party was established in 1975 under
the leadership of President Pa Kao Her.

During the last 18 years, Democratic Chao Fa Party have fiercely
defended themselves from the Communist army. The Hmong have
suffered tremendous casualties, especially by chemical warfare, be-
lieved to be known as yellow rain and land mines. Chao Fa has
been self-supporting party since 1975 and will continue to do so
until a workable solution be in place to assure that all ethnic

groups achieve freedom, democracy, equal rights and equal rep-
resentation.

We, Democratic Chao Fa Party, support the free choice about ref-

ugees repatriation. However, we request that those Hmong refu-

gees in Thailand who have served in the Chao Fa militant since

1975 to the present time should be qualified for third country reset-

tlement. I want to note that those refugees are not economic refu-

gees.

Refugees repatriation problem may be a simple solution if the
Lao People's Democratic Republic Government is willing to discuss
their matter with the Chao Fa Party. Remember, Hmong Chao Fa
has been struggle with the Communist regime for last 18 years
without any formal communications from the Lao Government. For
this reason, dialogue needs to be established before repatriation
program is fully implemented. Returnees will feel insecure and
unproduced upon returning to Laos.
At this critical time, the United States should play a significant

role in encouraging a peaceful political settlement, national rec-

onciliation and reconstruction in Laos, as the followings steps: first,

Lao Communist Government must stop practice genocidal against
the Hmong immediately; second, a special envoy to establish dia-

logue and full range of diplomacy concerning various issues with

representatives of Chao Fa party and the Lao PDR leaders in Laos;
third, U.S. congressional team should travel to the borders of Laos,
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Thailand and Vietnam to investigate the situation and tension be-

tween Chao Fa and the Lao PDR army, and make comprehensive
report on the situation; fourth, encourage the nongovernmental or-

ganizations in Laos enter into Chao Fa territory and provide hu-
manitarian aid as to the Lao PDR; fifth, ban all overt and convert
lethal military aid to Laos.

In conclusion, I beseech that the United States and the free

world countries to understand the Chao Fa cause. We fight for free-

dom, democracy, and equal rights, equal representation for all the

people in Laos. I ask for your support to abolish dictatorship and
establish a free democratic government in Laos as soon as you can.

Thank you very much, for the opportunity, and God bless you,
God bless America and God bless the Chao Fa.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Her appears in the appendix.]
Mr. Ackerman. Thank you very much. Mr. Vento, you had a

question, I believe.

Mr. Vento. Mr. Chairman, just a request. I was trying to go
through the—I think it is probably something that you can take
under consideration in the first witness, Mr. Vang Pobzeb's testi-

mony, he indicates a number of refugees that did not want to re-

turn. I think it was his number four, although the pages in this

booklet are difficult to follow because they are not in sequence. In

any case, is it possible that the various organizations, the State De-

partment and others that have information can try to gather some
information on those incidents that he is reporting in the section,
"The Lao/Hmong refugees do not want to return to Laos." Obvi-

ously, some of tnese people have gone back. I think it would be
worthwhile.
Mr. Ackerman. Good idea. We will request
Mr. Vento. I think you saved really some of the most outstand-

ing testimony until last. Obviously, everyone on this panel did a

good job, but it is obvious to me, and I am sure to you, that Dia
Cha, your testimony is outstanding. I think it is the best, Mr.

Chairman, in terms of talking about the problems we do not all

think about in terms of the culture and women and the issues that
are affecting these women that basically did, in many cases, the
same things as the men did in terms of serving the United States.

I think it is very good. But I notice she points out 5 years of sup-
port where we provide 18 months. She also talks about the prob-
lems of really being successful in terms of being resettled when a
woman whose husband died or left her or divorced her because you
cannot have a polygamous marriage here or for whatever reason,
gets left in the camp and has to go back to Laos. To me, that sort
of situation is intolerable, I mean to treat someone in that way.
They are not problems I thought of previously, but I think that is

the sort of thing that I think could—should get our attention and
support.
Mr. Ackerman. I appreciate that commentary. The point is well

made. Ms. Cha raises some very relevant points and states them
very well, as does the rest of the panel.

Several questions. First from Ms. Cha.
Ms. Cha. Yes.
Mr. Ackerman. You note in your testimony that there is consid-

erable misinformation and misinterpretation going on in the
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camps. Is any group, governmental or private, willfully passing on
misinformation?
Ms. Cha. You mean the information, where this has started?

Mr. Ackerman. No. Is there anybody that deliberately spreads
misinformation?
Ms. Cha. I do not know the source.

Mr. Ackerman. You do not know the source. But there is misin-

formation being deliberately spread; is that

Ms. Cha. Yes.
Mr. Ackerman. I do not mean to put words in your mouth, but

is there misinformation being spread deliberately?
Ms. Cha. No, not that I know of. I know that some times things

happen in the camps, and then when you hear from the refugee,
it is totally a different story. And then the misinformation that I

am referring to is sort of like rumors in the United States, there

is a big giant that eats people. And so

Mr. Ackerman. Giants that eat people?
Ms. Cha. Yes. Big giant that eat people.
Mr. Ackerman. Some of us only look that way.
Ms. Cha. And this is one of the reason that they so scared to

come to this country, and because—and they say—what happen is

they say their relatives in this country who—with—have sent let-

ter, send it to them. But this is what is going on in this country
and this is why they do not want to come, even the one who quali-
fies to come.
Mr. Ackerman. You are saying relatives in the states send let-

ters?

Ms. Cha. Yes, and send letters

Mr. Ackerman. That there are giants that eat people?
Ms. Cha. Ah ah.

Mr. Ackerman. Why would relatives try to discourage people
from coming to the United States?
Ms. Cha. It is because—it is a rumor because when I asked them

who is your relative, can I listen to the cassette or read the letter.

And then they say, it is not the relatives, it is the other letter—
relative. And then they go take me to that person. That person say
it is the other person, and this go on and on and on. I can never

find it.

Mr. Ackerman. What would be the motivation—what would be

the reason for people not wanting their relatives to come to the

United States?

Ms. Cha. I have no idea. Perhaps one of the Hmong people here
can answer.
Mr. Ackerman. You do not have a clue as to why they would not

want their relatives to come to the United States?

Ms. Cha. No. Though, all the Hmong families that I

Mr. Ackerman. Do they want them to stay in Thailand? Do they
want them to be repatriated?
Ms. Cha. Let me say this: all the Hmong people that I know

want their relatives to come, want their relatives to come very
much. But then, there is also this kind of rumor that circulates and
we do not know where the source.

Mr. Ackerman. It is a puzzlement.
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Mr. VENTO. I do not think we have any incidents of forced immi-
gration to the United States, do we?
Mr. Ackerman. I do not know that any have been reported.

[Laughter.]
Mr. Vento. So I think we can run the risk of sending out a few

more invitations, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Ackerman. Mr. Her, is it the desire of the Democratic Chao

Fa to negotiate an agreement with the Lao Government?
Mr. Her. Yes, we plan it that way. We—I have been trying—I

went to Thailand twice to try to negotiate with the Thai Govern-
ment to also help pushing the Lao Government to establish a dia-

logue between the Democratic Chao Fa and the Lao Government.
Because, our goals, we do not want to go—involve in a war any-
more. We want peace and we want Laos to be a good country for

every ethnic in Laos.
Mr. Ackerman. Would you be willing to coexist with the current

government?
Mr. Her. Pardon me?
Mr. Ackerman. Would you be willing—would the Democratic

Chao Fa be willing to coexist—to jointly share control?
Mr. Her. Yes, we do. In our Chao Fa policy
Mr. Ackerman. You would be willing to share power with the ex-

isting government?
Mr. Her. Yes, we do.

Mr. Ackerman. Do you have any guess as to why people would
not want their relatives to come to the United States?
Mr. Her. My knowledge, a lot—all of them want their relatives

to come. But some way, some how, some sort of tape circulation
was flying over there scaring people over. It even included some of

my relatives. When I went visiting them, they look at me, they say,
"Oh, you are so white. Your flesh must be taste good." And I said,
"Who told you guys that?" They asked—they told me that they lis-

tened to a tape; that they
Mr. Ackerman. They what?
Mr. Her. They listened to a cassette tape.
Mr. Ackerman. Listening to tapes.
Mr. Her. Yes.
Mr. Ackerman. And the tapes tell them that?
Mr. Her. And the tapes was from the United States. We do not

know who sent to them. But my point of view, we want all those
who are qualified to come, we want them to come.
Mr. Ackerman. Putting aside for the moment who might have

sent the tapes
Mr. Her. I do not know.
Mr. Ackerman. Let set that question aside, because I do not

know that we could find the answer out here. What would be the
motivation of someone who would want to discourage Hmong peo-
ple from coming to the United States? Why would somebody want
to keep Hmong people in the region, in Thailand?
Mr. Her. I would put>-back in 1979 to 1986, I was working for

the state of Wisconsin with the refugee resettlement program, and
I ran into a lot of people who are depressed. They came over here.

They did not know the language. They cannot cope with the soci-

ety. And some of them were sponsored by a family and community.
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They were isolated from the rest of the Hmong communities. So

they are very depressed and some of them commit suicide. But I

cannot say exactly who had the intention to do that.

Mr. Ackerman. Thank you. Mr. Vang, do you know what hap-
pened to Vue Mai?
Mr. Pobzeb. Well, I do not know what happened. What I learned,

I learned from a newspaper and a U.S. Committee of Refugee re-

port in 1993. That is when Vue Mai disappeared in Laos.

Mr. Ackerman. Are those your booklets and—could you tell us
what that is on the table? Is that your organization's literature?

Mr. Her. The booklets are mine and the tapes are his.

Mr. Ackerman. The tapes are yours?
Mr. Pobzeb. Yes, the tapes here are mine. They are free for ev-

eryone who wants to take and look over.

Mr. Ackerman. Is that about Vue Mai?
Mr. Pobzeb. It is about forced repatriation from Thailand to

Laos.
Mr. Ackerman. Forced repatriation. Having nothing to do with

Vue Mai?
Mr. Pobzeb. The tape has nothing to do with the disappearance

of Vue Mai.
Mr. Ackerman. Was the—could you explain what the resistance

is?

Mr. Pobzeb. I have no connection to the resistance and I do not

know about the resistance.

Mr. Ackerman. But do you know what they do? Or what their

purpose is?

Mr. Pobzeb. This I heard, but I do not know too much about it

because of my job is to protect human rights and freedom for the

refugees.
Mr. Ackerman. Do you think the resistance was involved in any

way with the disappearance of Vue Mai?
Mr. Pobzeb. To my knowledge, I do not think so, because I do

not know the information about what happened to Vue Mai.

Mr. Ackerman. Do you know if the Lao resistance ever made a

threat against Vue Mai?
Mr. Pobzeb. I do not know, sir.

Mr. ACKERMAN. Do you know if anybody associated with the re-

sistance ever threw a grenade into Vue Mai's residence?

Mr. Pobzeb. No, I do not know, sir.

Mr. Ackerman. No, they did not or no, you do not know?
Mr. Pobzeb. No, I do not know.
Mr. Ackerman. After Vue Mai endorsed the idea of repatriation,

did the resistance or anyone associated with it ever threaten Vue
Mai's life?

Mr. Pobzeb. I do not know—I do not know about that.

Mr. Ackerman. Would you think there is credibility to that the-

ory?
Mr. Pobzeb. Which theory, Mr. Chairman? Which theory?
Mr. Ackerman. The theory that the resistance had something to

do with Vue Mai's disappearance?
Mr. Pobzeb. I do not know what the theory means.
Mr. Ackerman. I am sorry?
Mr. Pobzeb. I do not know about a theory.
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Mr. Ackerman. Does the theory have any credibility in your
mind? It is possible?
Mr. PoBZEB. To my knowledge, I do not think so, but I do not

know about the issues.

Mr. Ackerman. Several Hmong in this country refused to testify
before us today, and they claim that your group, the Lao Human
Rights Council, had threatened them and intimidated them into

not appearing before us. Do you have any response to those claims?
Mr. Pobzeb. Mr. Chairman, the Lao Human Rights Council has

nothing to do with what they are claiming. I think what they are

lying to the U.S. Congress because the person who will be threat-

ened is me.
Mr. Ackerman. I am sorry?
Mr. Pobzeb. I said the Lao Human Rights Council has nothing

to do with what they claim. A lot of people want to threaten me
because I oppose human rights violations in Laos. I oppose forced

repatriation.
Mr. Ackerman. The people that we had asked to testify also op-

pose human rights violations in Laos and wanted to so testify. But
they claim that they were threatened by your organization because

they hold a different view.

Mr. Pobzeb. I do not know about this. What we have done—the

organization—is to promote refugee resettlement, economic and job
opportunities for the Hmong people, and the Hmong people are

very honored about what they are doing.
Mr. Ackerman. Could you tell us, concerning your fundraising

activities, do you participate in selling military and academic ti-

tles?

Mr. Pobzeb. The answer is no. The Hmong people who are com-

ing to participate in this hearing today, they come by their own
money and for their own purpose. They come here because they are
not happy about forced repatriation. And like Dr. Merritt talked
about before this, on April 30 of this month, there will be a con-

ference in Green Bay, Wisconsin. And what the Hmong are doing
for the conference is to talk about human rights violations and the

problems of refugees.
Mr. Ackerman. Does the resistance raise money by selling mili-

tary and academic titles?

Mr. Pobzeb. I have no knowledge about that. I do not know
about this one because my purpose is to engage only for human
rights and for refugee issues.

Mr. Ackerman. Do you believe that Hmong people returning to

Laos face a mandatory death sentence?
Mr. Pobzeb. Yes, I do, because this cassette tape contains such

information. And the people in Thailand informed me and they
write letters to me, they say they are not willing to go back to Laos
because they do not believe it is safe for them to return. And let

me read about some quotations from two women who conducted a
mission in Thailand between February and July of 1992. The
quotation says, "The majority claimed they wanted to resettle in

the United States, not return to Laos, which was the only remain-
ing option. Some claimed that they would sneak out of the camp.
Others have threatened suicide. Men worry about their personal
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safety more than women: they fear arbitrary arrests by the Lao
Government."
The survey continued, 50 percent of those surveyed by the two

women said that they worry about being captured, arrested, killed
and separated from family members. I believe that is the finding
reported in 1992 supported by some group of the United Nations.
And I want to say it is true because too many people said they do
not want to go to Laos because they are concerned about their safe-

ty.
Mr. Ackerman. Could you share with us your view of people who

want to be repatriated to Laos?
Mr. Pobzeb. According to the petition that I received here, the

refugees say they might decide to go to Laos when there is safety,
and basic human rights, and basic peace in Laos. So I think I sup-
port what the refugees have been talking about. They have been
begging me to come to you to ask for your support and I believe
what they said.

Mr. Ackerman. I am asking about the people who want to return
to Laos. If there are people who want to return to Laos, do you sup-
port their wish?
Mr. Pobzeb. According to the refugee report, this is the petition

I received here.

Mr. Ackerman. No, I am not talking about the report. I am talk-

ing about your opinion. Do you support the right of somebody who
wants to return to Laos to be able to do so?
Mr. Pobzeb. Yes, I support the people according to the Universal

Declaration of Human Rights. If the people want to go, they can
go. If they do not want to go, I think they must not be forced to

go. They should decide whether they want to go, or they want to
come to the United States or to any place else.

Mr. Ackerman. Of the people who choose to go to Laos, do you
discourage them from going there?
Mr. Pobzeb. If they decide to choose to go, that is up to them,

and that is their own business and purpose. They have freedom to

go.
Mr. Ackerman. Prior to that, do you try to dissuade them from

going?
Mr. Pobzeb. What I have said in the past and now, I have to say

that there is a freedom—I call it the human rights declaration—
and each people have basic rights to determine what are their own
rights. Whether they want to go, or they do not want to go, that
is up to them. This is my purpose.
Mr. Ackerman. Let me try one more time. Have you ever tried

to discourage somebody from returning to Laos?
Mr. Pobzeb. The answer is no.

Mr. Ackerman. You have never tried to discourage somebody
who wanted to return to Laos?
Mr. POBZEB. No. The answer is no.

Mr. Vento. Chairman.
Mr. Ackerman. Mr. Vento.
Mr. Vento. Yes. Just on this particular point, I think that first

of all, there was a point made here about different witnesses. I

think that Dia Cha's testimony is in contrast to the others on this

panel. So obviously, you know, it is up to you to pursue. She was
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obviously willing to come here and to speak, and obviously point
out some very important problems, plus, I think, some differences.
But the other I was going to point out is that we have in the

community, at least in St. Paul, initially most of the Hmong that
came had the idea to go back to Laos. Of course, they were not ex-

actly going back to peacefully settle. That was not their notion. It

was more along the lines of what Mr. Her's idea was. I think that

many of us, even myself, discourage people from going back to Laos
on that basis and try to encourage them to make a life in our coun-

try. That was the only point, and I know that is not what anyone
was talking about here. We are talking about people in the refugee
camps and so forth.

But I do think that that is a point worth noting and we would
not want to

Mr. Ackerman. Sure. Mr. Her, should people be discouraged
from going back to Laos?

Mr. Her. No. Our party's point of view, we would like people to

have their own choice, and we know that Laos is their native coun-

try. Everyone wants to go back. If that place is safe and secure for

their life, then they would like to go.
Mr. Ackerman. Thank you. Ms. Cha, same question.
Ms. Cha. I would not discourage anyone, if that is what is their

choice. If they want to go back, then they will go back. I would not

discourage them.
Mr. Ackerman. Let me
Mr. Her. Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Ackerman. Mr. Her.
Mr. Her. Can I make a comment? I would like to make a com-

ment to put on the record that for at the meantime, for those who
are voluntary repatriate to Laos, I would like—our party would like

to request that the Lao LPDR and the United—UNHCR resettle

them into an area near the city where it is good communication
and they have access to other resources. We do not want them—
the LPDR to resettle them nearby where the Chao Fa live, because

they may be accused of cooperating with Chao Fa again and they
may be killed. There may be innocent people that will get killed.

So I would like to make that comment.
Mr. Ackerman. Thank you. Let me, on behalf of the committee,

thank the panel for their participation. Your statements and obser-

vations and answers to the questions have been very helpful in our
deliberation. And let me, on behalf of those on our committee and
those in the Congress—Mr. Vento, who has been so intensely con-

cerned about the Hmong people and their fate—express great
thanks to those who have come here from so far to witness our

hearing.
Thank you very much. This hearing is adjourned.
[Whereupon, at 7:03 p.m., the subcommittee was adjourned.]
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Mr. Chairman and members of the Committee, I am very
pleased to be here this afternoon to review developments on
several Asia refugee issues. It has been some time since the
Bureau for Refugee Programs was last invited to provide formal
testimony to this subcommittee and there have been some rather
dramatic developments since our last appearance — perhaps most
notably the successful repatriation of some 370,000 Cambodian
refugees who had been in exile for well over a decade.

I would like this afternoon to briefly outline recent
developments with respect to Cambodian refugees, to the

Comprehensive Plan of Action for Indochinese Refugees including
the Hmong, whom I know are of special concern today, and to
Burmese refugees in the region.

CAMBODIA

As you all may remember, the Bureau for Refugee Programs
was established in the midst of the 1979/80 Cambodian refugee
crisis to help the U.S. Government better focus its
international assistance and refugee admissions efforts on the
burgeoning number of refugees throughout the world. It was
thus a major milestone in the life of the Bureau when one year
ago — in April 1993 — the last of the over 370,000 Cambodian
refugees in Thailand were able to return to their home country
in safety and dignity as part of a highly organized and
publicized United Nations effort to bring peace to Cambodia.
The Bureau for Refugee Programs has contributed substantial
material aid to that refugee repatriation and reintegration
effort -- a total of some $24 million in earmarked
contributions to date. The United Nations High Commissioner
for Refugees (UNHCR) , International Committee of the Red Cross
(ICRC), World Food Program (WFP) , and United Nations
Development Program (UNDP) received contributions for the
physical movement and transitional care for returning refugees
as well as for small-scale projects to rehabilitate local
infrastructure such as primary schools to facilitate the
reabsorption of those who had had to flee. The Bureau also
provided funding to non-governmental organizations (NGOs)
working on the major task of demining.

The UNHCR has recently surveyed the returnee population
with respect to their degree of reintegration. I am pleased to
report that some 80% are doing well in the sense that they are
no worse (or better) off than other Cambodians. I do not wish
to minimize in any way the disruption in their lives that the
returnees have experienced, even with their return to
Cambodia. The process of recovery is not a short one. A major
lotugee problem, however, has been successfully resolved.

Oni hopes for a peaceful, stable Cambodia that generates no
now ieLuciees have been tempered by several displacements of
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civilians owing to the ongoing hostilities in parts of the

country. The late March outflow to Thailand of some 25,000
civilians fleeing the battle for Pailin raised fears of a

repetition of the 1979/80 refugee influx. The Royal Thai
Government (RTG) has been categorical in expressing its resolve
not to assume another such burden. Those who fled to Thailand
were quickly moved back to a Khmer Rouge-controlled area of
Cambodia, but not to the Pailin conflict zone.

Regretably, the RTG did not allow international access to
the displaced Cambodians, despite our appeals and those of the
UNHCR, the ICRC, and the Royal Cambodian Government (RCG) .

Both the USG and the U.N. High Commissioner for Refugees,
Mrs. Sadako Ogata, issued statements critical of the RTG's
return of these Cambodians — most of whom reportedly were
women, children, and the elderly — to Khmer Rouge-controlled
areas without coordinating with UNHCR to repatriate them
voluntarily in safety and dignity to areas of their choice. We
also made these points in demarches to the RTG in both
Washington and Bangkok. A number of U.S. NGOs have added their
voices to appeals to handle any new groups of Cambodian
asylum-seekers in a manner consistent with international
refugee principles.

Our focus at present is on discovering more about the
welfare and whereabouts of the 25,000 Pailin civilians who are
in a rugged, malaria-ridden area, and on assuring that any
future influxes are handled properly. We are working with the
RCG in an attempt to provide assistance to these people.

Another potential cause for refugee concern in Cambodia is
the periodic violence against ethnic Vietnamese. Last year,
several hundred families of ethnic Vietnamese Cambodian
fishermen were uprooted and fled to the Cambodia/Vietnam
border. Earlier this month, there were armed attacks on ethnic
Vietnamese Cambodians near Phnom Penh.

We watch all of these situations carefully, remaining in
touch with, and drawing on information from, governments,
international agencies, and non-governmental organizations.

CPA

Another Asia refugee problem which has been an enduring
focua ot the Bureau throughout its life is that of the
Vietnamese boat people. As you all well know, the USG has been

i key player in the multilateral effort to address this issue,
known js the Comprehensive Plan of Action for Indochinese
Refugees (CPA). Adopted in 1989, in response to the continuing
Laiqe-scale arrivals of Vietnamese boat people, death at sea,
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and the increasing unwillingness of first-asylum countries to

grant open-ended asylum, the CPA has been — in our view — a

model of international burden-sharing and a success in stopping
the flow out of Vietnam, in saving lives, and in showing the

effectiveness of orderly migration. Almost no new

asylum-seekers have arrived from Vietnam or Laos — the two

countries of origin covered by the CPA — in the last two

years .

The Fifth Steering Committee Meeting of the CPA took place
under the auspices of the UNHCR in Geneva on February 14 of

this year. That meeting addressed the need to bring the CPA to

a successful and humane close now that most refugee
determinations have been made, that new arrivals are virtually
nil, and that over 60,000 Vietnamese boat people have safely

repatriated to Vietnam and begun their reintegration there.

The United States joined the comprehensive consensus statement

of the full Steering Committee, which outlined a target of

bringing the CPA to a close by the end of 1995 and which noted

that henceforth new arrivals would be treated in accordance
with normal international principles for asylum seekers —
including the all-important principle of nPh-refOUlement —
rather than in accordance with the special CPA procedures.
While the United States announced at the Steering Committee

meeting that we do not oppose in principle the mandatory return

of those determined not to be refugees, we noted that, for the

time being, such return should not be extended beyond its

current application in Hong Kong. First asylum countries
should continue to emphasize voluntary return. We arrived at

this position after thorough discussions with U.S.

non-governmental organizations and other interested parties.

As you know, this is a very difficult issue. Our goal has

been to reconcile our desire to avoid resorting to mandatory
repatriation with the realization that screening will soon be

completed in all of the first asylum countries and that those
who remain will have been determined not to be refugees. Of

equal importance is the experience to date of more than 60,000

persons from the camps who have voluntarily returned to

Vietnam. They are safe and being monitored and assisted by
UNHCR, the European Union, and the U.S. Government through
American non-governmental organizations. We believe that

improving economic conditions in Vietnam and the planned
opening of the U.S. Liaison Office are both positive
developments in this regard.

Now that the Steering Committee has declared the intention
to conclude the CPA by the end of 1995, the screened-out in the

camps deserve a clear picture of the alternatives they face in

otdei to be able to make rational decisions about their lives.
We believe that part of that picture must not be the false hope
hi ultimate resettlement in the United States.
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We will continue to make every effort to support a

voluntary repatriation program that we hope will make mandatory
repatriation unnecessary, including by continuing generous U.S.
financial support to the UNHCR voluntary repatriation program.

Catholic Migration Commission, and the Southeast Asia Resource
Action Center — to implement projects for returnees and their
neighbors in such areas as vocational, health care, and
micro-business training; apprenticeships; and small busii

grants for enterprises such as animal husbandry.
mess

I know that many of you are also keenly interested in the
resettlement of Vietnamese refugees in the United States and in
safe migration through the Orderly Departure Program. The U.S.
ODP is ongoing and will provide a safety net for cases of
special interest to the United States. We are working closely
with the UNHCR and with a number of interested U.S. NGOs to
ensure that all of those with a valid claim to refugee status
are addressed as we proceed toward the end of the CPA.

HMONG

Laotian refugees are the other group included in the CPA.
I know that today you have a special interest in discussing
them, especially the Hmong.

The United States has long recognized a responsibility to
assure that Hmong refugees and asylum seekers are treated
fairly and given appropriate benefits under U.S.- law. They
made a real contribution to U.S. war efforts and we have a

special obligation to them. As the CPA draws to a close in the
coming years, we intend to continue our major leadership role
in assuring that the Hmong situation is resolved in the same
humane and dignified fashion that has largely characterized
multilateral cooperation under the CPA to date.

Since the end of our military involvement in Indochina, we
have assisted and resettled large numbers of Hmong who crossed
into Thailand. Since 1975, 200,000 Lao have been resettled in
the U.S., including 106,000 Highland Lao (mainly Hmong) and
94,000 Lowland Lao. During the last two fiscal years, just
under 7,000 Highland Lao came to the United States each year,
and we expect a similar number in FY 94. Tentative plans call
tor the admission of all currently qualified applicants in
FY 1995. We estimate this will be up to 7,000 people.
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Voluntary repatriation has also been a solution for many
Lao refugees. Since 1980 nearly 19,000 Lao -- including more
than 16,000 from Thailand -- have repatriated to Laos. The
proportion of Hmong among the repatriates has steadily
increased to some 52.6% in 1993. Indeed, UNHCR has noted that
in 1993 more Hmong (2,052 — including 809 not recognized as

refugees) repatriated than in all previous years combined.

Repatriation to Laos is carried out on the basis not only
of the CPA, but also of tripartite arrangements among UNHCR and
the Governments of Thailand and Laos. The Tripartite meeting
held in Luang Prabang, Laos in 1991 established that
repatriation would not involve the use of force. The Thai
government has publicly stated that no force would be used.
Our embassy officers in Bangkok periodically check repatriation
efforts and have confirmed that those who apply for
repatriation are free to withdraw up until the very last moment
should they develop any misgivings. UNHCR manages the

repatriation process and assists and monitors the safety of
those who return. The comprehensive consensus statement of the
Fifth CPA Steering Committee meeting of February 14 took note
of the results of the sixth tripartite meeting among UNHCR and
the Governments of Thailand and Laos of July 15-16, 1993 in
Savanakhet, Laos. It also called for increased attention to
the issue of reintegration assistance for those returning to
Laos .

Since the beginning of the CPA in 1989, the United States
has contributed significant funding to the annual appeals of
UNHCR for assistance to Laotians as well as to Vietnamese. In
FY 1992, we earmarked $2 million to UNHCR for use in programs
to assist Lao/Hmong repatriation, including reintegration
assistance in Laos. Of this amount, $1.5 million was mandated
by Congress to be spent through non-governmental organizations
(NGOs) for assistance to Hmong repatriates. These funds were
used for NGO projects such as family garden plots, small-scale
irrigation, housing and sanitation facilities, and training in
animal husbandry. The Consortium, a U.S. NGO, Irish Concern,
and Dutch ZOA have been among UNHCR '

s implementing partners.
Recently we contributed $700,000 to the International
Organization for Migration (IOM) for site enhancement projects
in Laos for returning Hmong. These projects range from
irrigation spillways and road repair to additional preschool
classrooms and explosive ordnance disposal. One of my staff
members is just arriving in Laos where he will be reviewing the
implementation of these efforts and their impact on providing a

genuinely durable solution for returning Laotians.

As you all well know, programs of voluntary repatriation to
Laos lot Hmong received a setback with the as yet unexplained
disappearance of the prominent returned refugee Mr. Vue Mai.
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Since learning of his disappearance, the United States
Government has repeatedly urged the Lao and Thai Governments to

make every effort to locate Vue Mai and guarantee his welfare.
We raised our concerns directly with the Foreign Minister of
Laos during his visit to Washington last year and the
Government of Laos reports that its investigation is ongoing.
According to information we have received, there appears to be

no evidence to tie either the Lao Government or elements of Lao
resistance forces to the disappearance.

I had an opportunity to meet earlier this month with Vue
Mai's wife and son, who had come to Washington to urge
continued action on discovering the fate of their husband and
father. We would of course welcome an early resolution to the

anxiety and fear caused by this disappearance; and we call upon
the Government of Laos to make public the results of its

investigation as soon as possible.

The U.S. Department of State continues to support voluntary
repatriation and to believe that Laotians — both the Hmong and
ethnic Lao — can return safely to Laos. We acknowledge that
there have been negative reports on this guestion. With the

exception of the Vue Mai case, our inquiries have produced the
conclusion that those reports have been unfounded. We remain
committed to following up on all well-founded concerns.

While the United States continues to resettle Hmong and to
assist those who repatriate, we recognize that there is now a

maturing political relationship between Thailand and Laos, as

well as a developing cooperative U.S. relationship with Laos.
Thailand and Laos are working closely together to try to

resolve past differences, which had been exacerbated by the

presence along the border of large Hmong refugee populations
that provided material support to Hmong insurgents carrying out

operations against Lao targets. International refugee law does
not countenance refugees using their safe haven status to take

any armed action against their home country. The USG has

provided information to the Lao community in America about the

possible criminal and civil penalties for individuals within
the United States who provide financial or materiel support for
efforts to destabilize foreign governments with which the
United States is at peace.

During the last two years, as the CPA has reduced the
numbers of refugees in Thailand, the Thai Government has closed
two main camps that housed Hmong and other Laotian asylum
seekers -- Ban Vinai and Chiang Kham. We understand that the
RTG plans further camp consolidations this year as part of the
PA endgame process. Since the majority of Hmong in Thai camps
were eligible for resettlement in the U.S., but had chosen not
to pursue this option, the Thai Government directed that the

81 -897 O- 94 -4
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Hmong had to choose between resettlement or return to Laos.

Those choosing repatriation have been sent to Napho camp; those

choosing resettlement went to Phanat Nikhom for processing. Of
the approximately 16,000 Hmong currently in camps in Thailand

(9,000 in Napho and 7,000 in Phanat Nikhom), fewer than 2,000
have been screened out — that is, found ineligible for refugee
status — and must return to Laos. The vast majority have had
a choice of where they want to go; and many of those who have
this choice have chosen to return to Laos.

The United States believes that qualified Hmong should have
the option of repatriation or resettlement, and we will support
them in either choice. All available, verifiable evidence of
which we are aware indicates that Hmong are not forced to
return to Laos, and when they return they are not persecuted by
the Lao Government or other Lao. We of course recognize that

given the legacy of past abuses, the international community
must remain as vigilant on refugee follow-up as in other
repatriation programs. We stand ready to investigate any
information to the contrary, as long as it is based on credible
facts. We are confident that a U.S. policy of support for the
choices made by the Hmong is in their interest and, therefore,
in the interest of meeting our responsibilities as a nation to
help those who helped us.

BURMESE

With the successful April 1993 conclusion of repatriation
of the Cambodian refugees from Thailand, the largest group of
refugees remaining in the region are the Burmese Rohingya
refugees in Bangladesh, of whom 200,000 are still in camps
there. In May of last year, U.N. High Commissioner for
Refugees Ogata travelled to Dhaka and signed a Memorandum of
Understanding on the voluntary repatriation of refugees to
Burma, assuring unimpeded UNHCR access to all the camps.
International efforts, in which the USG played a key role, to
pressure the Government of Burma (GOB) to accept a UNHCR
monitoring role finally led to a UNHCR - GOB MOU in November
1993, two years after the commencement of the refugee crisis.

Some 50,000 of the original 250,000 Rohingya refugees have
already voluntarily repatriated to Burma and UNHCR is poised to
begin organized movements this month. This repatriation
program will — like all others — include basic household
level assistance to the returnees and some small-scale
community projects such as well digging to help facilitate the
reintegration of the refugees.

Although the GOB continues to be the same repressive regimewhich generated the refugee outflow, it has, by agreeing to a
IKMinnncnt: UNHCR monitoring presence in Arakan State, committed
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itself to repatriation in safety and dignity. Moreover, the

Rohingyas cannot stay indefinitely in Bangladesh. We believe
that voluntary repatriation is appropriate at this time and
should be supported. The U.S. Government is pledging
$4.75 million to UNHCR and to the World Food Program for the

repatriation effort.

The other Burmese refugee group of concern -- that in

rhailand — at present is comprised of some 66,000 minority
Burmese ethnics and "students" — refugees associated with the
democratic opposition to the current Burmese authorities —
living in camps in Thailand. UNHCR has been able to confer

"person of concern" status on 2,500 of the "students" who are
thus eligible to reside in a camp known as the "Safe Area" — a

facility where UNHCR has a full-time presence and where
training opportunities are available.

The RTG has not accorded refugee status to Burmese living
in camps near the border. Several non-governmental
organizations are providing material aid because international

organizations have not been permitted to act. As with the
Cambodians, Thailand has declared that it will not assume a

long-term refugee burden. The RTG is actively engaging the

parties to the various Burmese ethnic conflicts to promote
peace talks that would obviate the need for continuing refugee
asylum in Thailand. We are concerned that international
standards of refugee protection may need to be guaranteed and
have called upon the RTG to cooperate fully with the
international community in addressing this refugee situation.

Again, thank you Mr. Chairman for this opportunity to

provide a summary of our current Asia refugee concerns and

goals. Let me repeat that the end of the CPA reguires the same
kind of U.S. leadership, imagination, and generosity that was

present when it began. We intend to keep it that way.
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PREPARED STATEMENT

Before the House Sub-committee on Asian and Pacific Affairs

By

Ha Van Ngo

Mr. Chairman and members of the Sub-committee, my name is Ha Van Ngo and I am a

16 year-old Vietnamese orphan. I arrived to the United States exactly two weeks ago, after

four years in detention in Hong Kong. First, I would like to thank Congressman Matthew

Martinez, a member of this Sub-committee, and hundreds of caring people who have helped

me. Without these kind individuals, I would not be here today.

I had to flee my country because the communist government blacklisted our family.

My father was a lieutenant in the former government. After 1975, he was sent to re-education.

Our house was confiscated and my family was forced to go to a New Economic Zone in a

mountainous area infested with malaria. After release, my father was banned from any legal

employment. My father had to hawk medicines illegally to feed the family. Every time the

police caught him, they took away everything and sent him to forced labor for several months.

At school, I was banned from all youth organizations. Life was extremely hard. Then in

1988, both of my parents died in a car accident. My aunt took me and my siblings in but we

virtually had to fend for ourselves in a hostile environment. There were times when we had no

rice to eat for days. My uncle-in-Iaw often beat us up. I decided to escape but many times

failed. Twice I was caught and sent to communist prison, at the age of 1 1 Because of that my

aunt was fired from her job Finally, I landed in Hong Kong on August 24, 1990. A brother

of mine also fled in 1990. He is being detained in the Philippines.

I was first detained in Green Island Detention Centre. It was like a prison with

curfews, food rations, barbed wire fences, and armed security guards. It was crowded, dirty

and unsanitary. I was then moved to Whitehead Detention Centre for much of the same and

then to Sekkong Detention Centre. The days were hot and the nights were filled with
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mosquitos. Unaccompanied minors like me took empty carton boxes, taped up the holes and

tears and put them over our heads for coverage. We still woke up with swollen faces from

mosquito bites. Life was unsafe because there were gang members who robbed and raped and

beat up innocent people. The police did not do anything to stop them. After Sekkong, I was

moved to Tai A Chau Detention Centre and detained until earlier this year when I was taken

back to Whitehead Detention Centre, to be forced back to Vietnam.

When I first learned in September 1992 that my name was listed for forced repatriation,

I was shocked because I had not gone through screening. When I brought this up to the

authorities, they told me that my brief conversation with a UNHCR field worker five months

earlier was the screening. During that conversation, the UNHCR worker only asked me a few

questions about my deceased parents and aunt and uncle in Viet Nam. I filed for an appeal but

it was rejected.

I have been told that the responsibility of the UNHCR is to protect vulnerable persons

like unaccompanied minors and act in their best interest. Yet in my case, the UNHCR made a

ruling that was clearly against my best interest. Disregarding the plea of my aunt in San

Gabriel, California, who had filed papers to sponsor me, the UNHCR decided to send me back

to my relatives in Vietnam who did not want me.

The UNHCR resorted to intimidation and tricks to make my aunt and uncle-in-law in

Vietnam take me back. In one incident, a UNHCR staff member threatened to send me to an

orphanage if they refused to take me back. While in Vietnam, a Hong Kong television crew

discovered that the Nordic Assistance to Repatriated Vietnamese (NARV), an organization

funded by the UNHCR to assist unaccompanied minors, lied to my aunt that I had already

arrived in Hanoi. She was told that she only needed to take me back for one hour and then

NARV would immediately send me to an orphanage. In Hong Kong, a NARV representative

promised me computer training, money and land to build a house if I didn't want to live with

my relatives. I was told that my return to Viet Nam would entail staying in nice hotels and
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driving around in nice cars. When I refused their offers, the NARV representative threatened

that the police would come and take me anyway. I was very frightened and went into hiding.

With a toothbrush and a change of clothing, I moved from section to section in the

camp People in the camp would hide me in their living spaces and would warn me when

guards were approaching. On occasions, I had to just run away, sometimes without time to

slip on my shoes. I lived in hiding for almost four months.

Then I heard of some pro bono lawyers who helped the boat people. I was able to

secretly contact one lawyer who took on my case However, one day just as my lawyer left the

camp, six guards grabbed me, squeezed my mouth and pushed me into a truck. They brought

me to an office where they pinned me down on the floor I struggled to get away and got

injured I was sent to an infirmary.

The police then came to the infirmary to take me to Whitehead Detention Centre. The

doctor refused to let me go because I needed medical care. A Hong Kong official came and

yelled at the doctor and showed her a notification of my pending repatriation date. I thought

everything was lost when I saw the UNHCR seal on the document. If it were a Hong Kong

document, I would still have hope of UNHCR's intervention The UNHCR seal meant there

was no one left to intervene I was handcuffed and sent to Whitehead Detention Centre.

Fortunately, the international community took interest in my plight. Many people,

including a Hong Kong judge and legislators, have come together to pressure the UNHCR to

let me reunite with my relatives in the United States Congressman Martinez was very kind

when he requested Hong Kong and the UNHCR to reconsider my case. Under international

pressure, the UNHCR finally allowed me to join my relatives in the United States.

Other Vietnamese asylum seekers are not as lucky in that they have suffered so much

injustice without the knowledge or assistance of outsiders They are being mistreated by

governments and the UNHCR They need help.

On April 7, 1,200 Hong Kong security members stormed Section 7 of Whitehead and

lobbed over 500 tear gas canisters into a crowd of 1,500 boat people, including 400 children. I
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Mr. Chairman and members of the Subcommittee,

I am grateful to you and the Subcommittee for giving me this

opportunity to bring to your attention the plight of 56,000

Vietnamese boat people in Southeast Asia and Hong Kong and to

share with you my concerns, which are also the concerns of the

Vietnamese American community at large.

The boat people situation is now dangerously unstable. There are

signs of an imminent catastrophe. Out of despair and with no

other options, many boat people have taken their own lives. Some

of them I knew when they were alive.

In Summer 1991, I led a team of lawyers to Galang Camp,

Indonesia. We interviewed a 15-year old minor, Luu Thi Hong

Hanh, and submitted an appeal on her behalf. In 1992, the UNHCR

reversed its initial decision and determined that it was in her

best interest to be resettled in a third country. Six months

later, Hanh ' s refugee status was revoked only because her uncle,

who just left Galang for Canada, could not sponsor her. On

February 14 of last year, she committed self-immolation.

I also know the case of Tran Minh Khoi well. His father, Tran

Van Minh, an officer of South Vietnam, was granted refugee status

and accepted for resettlement in the United States. But Khoi,

18-year old at the time, was "screened out" and told to return to

Vietnam, where he had no relative. On October 10, 1992, in a

desparate attempt to save his son, Minh hanged himself in the

hope that his death would touch the heart of the screening

authorities. He died in pain and in vain. The screening

authorities still demanded 3,000 U.S. dollars from Khoi if he

wanted to be "screened in". He did not have that kind of money

and remained an economic migrant.
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Hoang Thi Thu Cue, 26, hanged herself to death on November 12,

1992, the day she lost her refugee status. Her father died

during "re-education" . Her entire family was forced to move to a

New Economic Zone, in the middle of a jungle. During her escape
from Vietnam, she was among the few who survived when her boat

capsized off the coast of Thailand. Yet, she did not survive the

screening process. I know her brother, a resident of Hyattsville,

Maryland, who was devastated by the tragic outcome.

Tragic stories like those abound in all camps. I am afraid they
are but the first signs of a looming human tragedy. Without

immediate attention and intervention, the situation will very
soon degenerate into violence, massive loss of human lives, and

political and moral embarrassment for all parties involved. That

would be a very sad ending to nineteen years of a U.S. -led

humanitarian effort that has given life to almost one million

Vietnamese, of whom I am one.

In June 1989, the international community, under the leadership
of the United States, adopted the Comprehensive Plan of Action

(CPA) , effecting a compromise between the need to end the

Vietnamese boat people problem and the principle of first asylum
and refugee protection. Under the CPA, all boat persons have to

undergo screening by the host countries. Those determined to be

refugees are resettled while the rest will have to return to

their homeland. The United States has since contributed well

over 100 million dollars to the Office of the United Nations High
Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR) to implement the CPA.

The CPA helped diffuse the boat people crisis of 1988 and 1989.

But the numerous flaws in its implementation, especially in

screening, sets the stage for another crisis. Among the many
flaws in screening, I will identify only the key ones.
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1. Procedural Flaws

Asylum seekers have been denied basic information about the

screening procedures and the criteria for determining refugee

status .

With few exceptions, asylum seekers have been denied the right
to legal representation and pro bono lawyers have been denied

access to them.

Asylum seekers have not been informed of the factual or legal

basis for the denial of their claims. Accordingly, they have

been forced to prepare their own appeals without knowing the

reasons for denial .

In Hong Kong and at various times in other first asylum

countries, asylum seekers have not been accorded the right to

verify the accuracy of the interview record, which had been

neither transcribed nor recorded.

2. Flaws in the Application of the Procedures

Asylum adjudicators have often denied applicants any

opportunity to explain the details of their claims.

Asylum adjudicators have in some cases written false entries

in the record to justify the denial of claims.

Asylum seekers have rarely been given the benefit of the

doubt. Instead, asylum adjudicators often strained to find

reasons to make an adverse credibility determination.

The quality of interpretation has often been grossly
deficient. The refugee criteria have been applied in ar
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inconsistent and callous manner.

In many countries, the UNHCR assumes both the role of monitor

and adjudicator, turning counseling sessions into de facto

screening interviews without the asylum seekers' cognizance.

Screening is used as a means of deterrence. Even in the cases

of glaring errors in the adjudicator's decision, correction is

often ruled out for fear that it would raise false hopes and

threaten the voluntary repatriation program.

Corruption and Sexual Favor

In many first asylum countries, widespread corruption and sexual

favor severely undermine the screening process. The bribes range

from $3,000 at the screening stage, to $7,000 at the appeal

stage, and up to $12,000 at the post-appeal stage. Many

compelling cases have been screened out because they had nothing
to offer but their true stories.

As a result, many asylum seekers, who had faced severe

persecution by the communist government because of their

religion, nationality, political opinion, or family background,
have been determined not to be refugees. I will mention just a

few cases in point.

Venerable Thich Tri Lang, is a prominent member of the Unified

Buddhist Church of Vietnam, which currently faces severe

oppression by the Vietnamese Government. In 1990, after eight

years in hiding, he narrowly escaped a police raid and led seven

of his disciples in a long trek through Cambodia into Thailand.

In Sikiew Camp, he was nominated by his Church as its Chief

Representative. This nomination was officially condemned by the

Vietnamese government. Last year the Venerable and his
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disciples, all monks and nuns, were denied refugee status. The

reason for his denial reads "he was a soldier [and claimed that]

his house was confiscated, that he was restricted in his job

opportunities, and therefore claimed to be discriminated. Based

on those claims, the subject does not meet the criteria for

persecution. The subject is therefore denied refugee status." In

reality, Venerable Lang took the Buddhist vow at age 10; he never

was a soldier nor did he own a house.

Nguyen Thi Thu Huong's husband, a lieutenant of South Vietnam,

was summarily executed by the communist guards for attempting to

escape from re-education. She, with two baby sons, was ordered

to relocate to a malaria-infested New Economic Zone. In 1989, she

successfully escaped to the Philippines while her brother took

her sons to Malaysia. Her sons were granted refugee status

because of the persecution inflicted on the family. Ironically,

Huong herself was screened out and must return to Vietnam.

Hoang Phuong Uyen ' s husband has been granted refugee status anc

has resettled in Boston. In August 1993, the Indonesiar

Government granted her refugee status and recommended that she,

with her baby, be reunited with her husband in the United States

In September, the UNHCR decided that "Whilst the strength of the

relationship between these two people is acknowledged as well as

the importance for the child not to be deprived of his father, il

is considered that, despite the fact Uyen is a good and capablf

mother, she requires the stability and security of her own family

in Vietnam. Also, that if the relationship between Uyen and Lone

is strong enough for them to anticipate their lives together, il

will withstand the period of separation..."

Finally, I would like to bring up again the case of Dao Dinh Dau

whom you, Mr. Chaiman, have successfully helped. Mr. Dau was

communist officer who defected to the South in 1970. He the



105

joined the US 101st airborne division as a scout. After the

communist takeover, Mr. Dau was sentenced to 4 years of re-

education followed by 15 years of imprisonment. He successfully

escaped to Hong Kong but was denied refugee status on the ground

that "the reason for his sentence was the serious and treacherous

nature of his action in surrendering to the enemy and fighting

with them in war time... The applicant is not a refugee." Most

disturbingly, the UNHCR concurred with Hong Kong's decision. He

had been put on the list for forced repatriation when you

intervened. Not too many boat people are as lucky as he was.

Under the CPA, those who have been screened out cannot be

resettled. However, among them there are people who cannot go

back to Vietnam because of their well-founded fear of

persecution. This is a dilemma, not just for the unfortunate

individuals but also for the CPA. These genuine refugees who

have been unfairly denied refugee status are determined to resist

repatriation by all means. They form the last roadblock to a

final solution to the Vietnamese boat people problem.

Dne way to deal with this group is to disregard their predicament

and resort to deprivation, coercion and force to make them to

return to Vietnam. This approach has been adopted by first

asylum countries, the UNHCR, and even our Department of State.

3asic services such as education and medical assistance have been

severely cut back. Food rations have been reduced. Remittances

Erom oveseas relatives have been blocked. Camps that were at one

.:ime relatively open have been turned into closed detention

.renters. Many of those steps are listed as a policy blue-print

L-n one of UNHCR reports (dated December 3, 1992). Coercion and

violence have been used in many camps. For instance, on November

.5, 1993, a boat person was brutally assaulted by the Indonesia

jolice for having refused to sign up for voluntary repatriation.

i;
,)utright force has been used in Hong Kong.
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This approach to repatriation has enormously undermined the

credibility of the UNHCR, upon which hinges the final success of

the CPA. Even to the least sophisticated, UNHCR' s indifference

to the brutal mistreatment of boat people by the Hong Kong police

on April 7 must have raised serious doubts about the agency's

ability and willingness to protect returnees against mistreatment

in Vietnam.

The situation will get worse as the camp population reduces to

its hardcore of egregious cases. Increased force and coercion

will result in more tension, violence, and loss of human lives.

Very soon, the CPA will spiral towards disaster. We have already

seen some of its ominous signs.

Mr. Chairman,

It should now be clear why Hanh--the unaccompanied minor, Minh—
the former officer of South Vietnam, and Cuc--the young woman whc

survived the ordeals at sea and whose father died in re-

education, took their own lives. They had no other choice. The^

could not be resettled; they could not return to Vietnam; anc

they could not remain in the camp.

We have passed the stage of criticisms. I would like to propose

a two-pronged solution.

1. Correct Errors in Screening

A genuine effort by all parties in the CPA must be made tc

identify and review cases of refugees who might have beei

erroneously screened out. For cases found to be trul^j I

meritorious, the UNHCR should grant them mandate refugee status I

(Under the CPA, the UNHCR has the mandate authority to recognizi 1
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n asylum seeker as a refugee even after the person has been

creened out by the first asylum country.) Since this is the

ast chance, extraordinary precaution must be taken to ensure

hat this final act be as fair as possible and do not suffer from

he blatant flaws described above.

here may be fear among some quarters that any attempt to review

gregious cases might give people in the camp false hopes and

ndermine voluntary repatriation. This fear may be legitimate,

owever, the problem cannot be defined away nor will it

iraculously vanish. It has to be dealt with, and the sooner the

etter. There may also be concerns about the resettlement

urden. We are only talking about a relatively small number of

ases to be distributed among a dozen resettlement countries.

Promote Trust and Confidence in Voluntary Repatriation

Dluntary repatriation should be based on cooperation and not on

onfrontation. The CPA should enlist non-governmental

rganizations, especially those trusted by the boat people, and

he Vietnamese community overseas to help provide accurate

reformation about conditions in Vietnam, especially the

onditions of the 60,000 who have returned, and to send a very
lear message about the limited options available to those who do

ot have a valid refugee claim.

n February 14 of this year, the CPA Steering Committee convened

n Geneva and set the end of 1995 as the target date to end the

PA. To meet that target, first asylum countries are poised to

mplement forced repatriation throughout the region by the end of

his year, if not sooner. We have a very small window of

pportunity to stave off a political and humanitarian disaster,

t is slipping away very rapidly.
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Unless the United States once more, and immediately, takes the

lead in this final humanitarian act, we will have to watch an

otherwise successful international refugee program under U.S.

leadership end in blood, violence, and tremendous human

sufferings .

I call on your Subcommittee to send a delegation to the region to

obtain first-hand assessment of the situation and its problems.

This will help formulate a set of concrete and practical

recommendations to be presented by the U.S. delegation at the

upcoming CPA technical meeting in Bangkok, Thailand, on June 2

and 3 .

Mr. Chairman,

My organization has worked very closely with your Subcommittee,

the Department of State, the UNHCR, and many other governments
such as France, Canada, and Australia, since the beginning of the

boat people saga 15 years ago. We agree that the time has come

to bring that saga to an end. We, however, call for a fair and

humane ending to this protracted humanitarian problem, which is a

fallout of the Vietnam War. As the United States moves towards

normalization with Vietnam, one last humanitarian act by this

country is needed to close the final chapter on Vietnam War with

honor and in good conscience. We will maintain our cooperation
and commitment to the end.

I can say with confidence that the Vietnamese community, not only
in the United States but also around the world, feels the same.
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Mr Chairman:

Thank you for inviting me to testify today at this critical juncture for Indochinese

refugees.

Mr. Chairman, your Subcommittee has always taken a strong lead in spotlighting dangers

to first asylum and protection of Indochinese refugees. There is widespread bipartisan support

in the Congress for Indochinese refugees and for almost two decades no committee has done

more on Indochinese refugee protection than this one. We appreciate your having called this

hearing at such an important moment in the history of the Indochinese refugee crisis.

Since 1975 more than 1.5 million people have tied their homes in Vietnam. Laos and

Cambodia to temporary asylum in other Southeast Asian countries, following which most have

been resettled in third countries, chiefly the United States, France, Australia and Canada. This

has been one of the finest humanitarian accomplishments since the end of World War II.

Temporary asylum, backed by resettlement opportunities for the refugees, saved thousands of

lives: without this first asylum framework, refugees would have been pushed back to sea and

across land borders with the loss of thousands. Based on this framework, the United Nations

High Commissioner for Refugees was awarded the Nobel Peace Prize in 1982, largely for its

management of the Indochinese refugee problem.

Now. more than a decade later, there are virtually no new refugees seeking to

permanently leave Vietnam. Laos and Cambodia. Some are returning voluntarily to their

country of origin. Less than 100.000 Indochinese refugees remain in camps in the region.

Although the scope of the problem has diminished greatly, a successful ending is not in

sight. Instead there are ominous signs that what could still be a humanitarian triumph is turning

into a humanitarian disaster Onlv U.S. leadership can salvage the situation.

Strong bipartisan congressional interest has produced humane solutions for thousands of

Southeast Asian asylum seekers. As the refugee crisis in the region comes to a close, it would

be a mistake to let our efforts wane.
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Let me briefly describe the problems facing Vietnamese refugees, Hmong refugees from

Laos, and Cambodians who have recently fled fighting between Cambodian government forces

and the Khmer Rouge.

VIETNAMESE ASYLUM SEEKERS:

About 60.000 asylum seekers from Vietnam remain in camps in Southeast Asia. Many
of these have been screened out as not having a fear of persecution as required to meet the

definition of political refugee. There are. however, some cases throughout the region of

Vietnamese asylum seekers who have a strong claim to refugee status through service with the

U.S. or former government of Vietnam. The U.S. embassies in the region should be instructed

to assist in identifying such cases. For the remaining screened-out, repatriation is the only

option, but forced repatriation should be a last resort, and then only with better monitoring in

Vietnam and more sustained support for returnees. The time is not right for forced

repatriations, the U.S. should be working with non-governmental agencies to effect a peaceful

and truly voluntary return home for the boat people.

Forced repatriation of the screened-out has already begun from Hong Kong. Now in a

troubling new development, it appears that the Hong Kong government is using increasing force

against the Vietnamese, leading to violent confrontations with the asylum seekers.

On April 7. the Hong Kong government used 1,250 police and prison officers in an

unannounced transfer of 1.500 Vietnamese asylum seekers from Section 7 of Whitehead

Detention Centre to High Island Detention Centre. The government action was taken in

response to a hunger strike and other forms of civil disobedience by asylum seekers; this protest

against uniust screening policies and forced repatriations was sparked by the February CPA

Steering Committee decision to end the special status of Vietnamese asylum seekers in the

region. According to Hong Kong government reports, the action began at 6:00 a.m. with a

period of counseling, during which the residents of Section 7 were told that they were being

transferred to another facility and that they were not being forcibly repatriated to Vietnam.

However. Refugees International has learned that the majority of the camp population

was not told o\ the transfer until after security forces had fired two volleys of tear gas into the

huis The transfer was announced by megaphone to the asylum seekers only after the possibility

of a peaceful transfer was destroyed by the government's actions. Most of the terrified asylum

seekers had no clear idea what was going on as they scrambled for cover from the tear gas.

They thought that they were being taken to the airport in order to be forcibly returned to

Vietnam.

In the resulting mayhem. 557 canisters of tear gas were used by the security forces in

.i iav-iont! action to clear the section. Men. women and children were beaten by government

official*, several Vietnamese were burned when mace and pepper gas was sprayed directly in
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ihcir faces as they attempted to shield themselves from the tear gas. A six year-old girl will

require skin grafts on her legs for her wounds. In the end, over 250 persons were injured and

over 70 reports of police brutality have so far been filed.

Refugees International has also learned that few injuries were initially reported because

prison officials would not allow people transferred to High Island to go to the clinic for

treatment of injuries during the first day after the action. As of April 15, one week after the

incident, at least 100 people were still on the waiting list for medical attention at High Island.

This inhumane treatment of asylum seekers by the Hong Kong government is unacceptable.

This incident also calls into serious question UNHCR's protection role in Hong Kong.

Only one UNHCR official was allowed to observe the transfer from a hilltop overlooking the

camp. The UNHCR Chief of Mission in Hong Kong was quoted in the local papers as stating

that the Vietnamese should have expected such treatment if they did not end their hunger strike

and other forms of nonviolent protest. UNHCR's failure to issue a public statement expressing

concern over the incident has the Vietnamese believing that UNHCR sponsored the operation.

By blaming the asylum seekers instead of working to protect them, UNHCR has taken an

unacceptable position. Already, several UNHCR staff members have resigned in protest.

So far. nothing has been heard from the U.S. government in response to this incident.

The U.S. government should strongly condemn the actions of the Security Branch of the Hong

Kong government on April 7 and insist on a thorough investigation of the incident by the Hong
Kong government and UNHCR, whose findings should be made public. The complete findings

of Hong Kong's inquiry into the 1992 tragedy at Sek Kong camp in which 24 people died have

never been publicly released. The limited inquiry ordered by the Hong Kong government lacks

even basic investigative powers, such as the capacity to compel witnesses to testify.

There is the clear and present danger of more such attacks by Hong Kong security

personnel and the threat that boat people
-

seeing no other options for themselves -- will

respond with violence and with suicides; already a number of Vietnamese asylum seekers in

Hong Kong have taken their own lives.

Of the countries of asylum in the region, only Hong Kong is forcing back Vietnamese

refugees, but there is a risk that the practice will spread to other countries. We must avoid the

looming prospect of a disorderly, violent, inhumane finale for this distinguished humanitarian

program.

Meanwhile, effective efforts at encouraging voluntary repatriation are virtually non-

existent. Available and valuable information, such as monitoring reports from Vietnam which

describe conditions there for former asylum seekers, are not shared in the camps. It is not

surprising that more Vietnamese have not volunteered to return to Vietnam given the fact that

Horn; Kona authorities continue to force back the screened-out and more information about
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conditions in Vietnam is not made available.

Clearly, what is needed is a delicate and multi-faceted approach maximizing
voluntary return (versus forced return) and permitting the resettlement of a small number
of asylum seekers with claim to political refugee status, without giving rise to the

widespread perception that many asylum seekers will have this option.

We have several recommendations:

1) Maximize voluntary repatriation

To persuade the majority of asylum seekers to go back to Vietnam, new methods must

be devised. The UNHCR mass information approach is not sufficient. The improved situation

in Vietnam --
particularly now in the wake of the lifting of the U.S. trade embargo -- is an

important potential inducement for voluntary repatriation. UNHCR monitoring reports should

be shared with the camp population. Repatriates who have already returned to Vietnam should

be brought back to the camps to describe the changes in Vietnam. In addition, camp leaders

should be offered a chance to return to survey the situation in Vietnam; Refugees International

is prepared to accompany such individuals, if that would be helpful. There may also be

economic incentives such as more creative business loan packages for returnees.

Properly nurtured, voluntary repatriation should pick up steam slowly and steadily. On
the other hand, forced repatriation will not work very well and will lead to violence. It is

important to recognize that UNHCR does not accept responsibility for forcing back asylum
seekers. Down the line, there will be serious humanitarian and political problems, with

countries of asylum cutting their own deals with Vietnam to force people back without UNHCR
protection. It is certainly not desirable for indigenous security forces in first asylum countries

of the region to undertake the task of forcing boat people home on an ad hoc basis and without

safeguards. There will be riots, serious injuries and deaths, as the Hong Kong experience

demonstrates.

This is not a worthy ending for an effort on which the U.S. has led the wav for

many vears. This would be a humanitarian and political disaster for which the United

States would hear major responsibility, but U.S. leadership now can make a decisive and

pivotal difference.

2) Wrongly screened-out

The asylum seekers most determined not to return to Vietnam are those whose prior

record gives rise to a fear of persecution should they return to Vietnam. There is a relatively

miuII number of such cases, which should be quietly overturned, without giving rise to

unwarranted expectations in the general population. There are a number of possible subtle ways
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to deal with this issue without triggering misperceptions among the general camp populations.

Any judicial or quasi-judicial process will not be 100% infallible. Our deep hope is that

among the screened-out, the relatively few cases facing persecution can be accommodated while

making it absolutely clear that the vast majority of asylum seekers have no alternative but to go
home voluntarily.

3) Immigrant visa eligible asylum seekers

Some months ago, the State Department arbitrarily reversed existing practice by refusing

to accept applications from asylum seekers in Hong Kong eligible for immigrant visas. The

legality of this cut-off is now being tested in the U.S. courts.

What is mystifying is why the State Department's Refugee Programs Bureau took this

initiative, apparently without the full knowledge of the Bureau of Consular Affairs. As there

has not been a flow of new arrivals to Hong Kong (and thus no fear of a so-called "pull factor"),

there was no clear rationale for denying access to visa applicants, many of whom had spouses

in the U.S. Even now that the Department has reinstated the earlier policy and agreed that the

applicants can present themselves at the U.S. Consulate General in Hong Kong, procedural

hurdles have been placed in the way.

We would suggest that you ask the State Department if elsewhere in the region immigrant

visa eligible Indochinese refugees are being denied access to consular officials, including

highland and lowland Lao in Ban Napho camp.

HMONG REFUGEES IN THAILAND:

In the Indochina war. the U.S. had no more staunch partner than the Hmong. In Laos,

where no U.S. military ground forces were stationed, the Hmong served as surrogates for

American troops in fighting off the North Vietnamese army. They rescued American pilots;

they took casualties proportionally ten times greater than our armed forces in Vietnam: the males

of two generations were decimated. No ally fought more faithfully or paid a higher price.

Their fate should be of extreme concern to the U.S. government.

There remain more than 30,000 Hmong refugees from Laos in Thailand. There are some

22.U00 in the camps - most are screened in and eligible for resettlement in the U.S.. although
some have been screened out as non-refugees. About 10.000 Hmong are living illegally in

Thailand and under increasing pressure to turn themselves in to the refugee camps.

Only a small proportion of Hmong wish to resettle at this time. Some of these have been

screened out. despite past association with the U.S. war effort. UNHCR and Thailand have not

established a credible appeal process nor adequately advised the Hmong of their rights. The
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State Department should be pressing for a review of these compelling cases, but instead

continues to ignore calls to do so. Hmong with ties to the U.S. should be permitted a fair

opportunity to appeal their cases.

Many of the Hmong still in Thailand -- both the screened-in and the screened-out --

would like to return to Laos when political and economic conditions there permit. We should

give time for events in Laos to evolve favorably to permit Hmong the confidence to

volunteer to go back to Laos.

Astonishingly, the U.S. has reportedly recently considered a resettlement cut-off for the

Hmong. Appropriately, such a cut-off is said to have been resisted by the Thai government.
We concur that setting an early deadline might only serve to push people toward resettlement

who in a few years could return to Laos.

Given the history of the Hmong association with the U.S. before 1975 and the active

resistance over the intervening years, Hmong returnees face a far more difficult time

reintegrating in Laos than returnees face in Vietnam. Hmong repatriates live in marginal

conditions and the Lao government has been reluctant to permit more than minimal assistance.

Not surprisingly, there have been no successful pilot reintegration projects for the Hmong, and

most of those who have returned are having trouble achieving self-sufficiency.

Furthermore, there are apprehensions about the political receptivity of the Lao

government toward the return of Hmong refugees. The disappearance of former Hmong refugee

camp leader Vue Mai last September has understandably discouraged voluntary repatriation. Just

nine months after returning to Laos, Vue Mai was lured away from his home in Vientiane and

has not been seen since.

Vue Mai. a colonel in the U.S. -led war effort in Laos prior to 1975. fled to Thailand

upon the collapse of the government. In 1991 . with the encouragement of the State Department,

he came to Washington to support voluntary repatriation to Laos. In December of 1992. Vue

Mai returned to Laos to show that safe repatriation was possible. Since his return, he had been

engaged in efforts to secure land for a repatriation project which would involve hundreds of Vue

clan members now in Ban Napho camp in northeast Thailand.

We are concerned that maximum steps be taken by the Lao government to investigate

Vue Mai's disappearance. This is critical to re-establish credibility for the voluntary repatriation

process to Laos.

We are aware that the matter has been raised by the U.S. Ambassador in Vientiane on

several occasions, to no effect. Vue Mai's son. a U.S. citizen living in California, received no

answer from the Lao embassy in Bangkok to his request for a tourist visa when he went to

rhailand several months ago seeking to learn the truth behind his father's disappearance, in spite
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of intercession on his behalf by the U.S. embassy in Bangkok. The time is overdue for the Lao

government to make public its efforts to find Vue Mai and for the State Department to suggest

other actions that could be helpful in discovering what has happened to him.

In light of the difficult situation in Laos, tit: absence of successful reintegration projects

and the unanswered questions surrounding Vue Mai's disappearance, the U.S. should be

reinforcing the Thai government's patient approach toward the Hmong.

The over-all objective of U.S. policy should be to give the Hmone in Thailand more

time to choose freely between return to Laos and resettlement to the U.S. Pressing the

Hmong to choose now will either result in unacceptable coercion to return to Laos or forced

resettlement to the U.S. or other countries. As with the Vietnamese, to make this strategy

work will require much more active leadership from the United States.

We have several recommendations:

1) The State Department should suspend any plans to cut-off the Hmong from access to US.
resettlement. Keeping open the resettlement option will reassure the Thai that we will remain

partners in supporting humane solutions for the Hmong refugees based on free choice.

2) The United States should press for improved monitoring of the Hmong in Ban Napho

camp to ensure that no forced or coercive repatriation of asylum seekers occurs.

3) The United States should be working with the Thai and UNHCR authorities on the issue

of Hmong who wish to resettle in the U.S. but cannot because they have been unfairly screened

out as non-refugees. We should put in place a credible appeal system with written procedures

clear to the Hmong; those with significant ties to the U.S., such as prior service in the U.S. -paid

army, should not be screened out.

4) UNHCR and the United States should work creatively to develop pilot reintegration

projects in Laos that will encourage Hmong to return. Successful projects would be an

inducement to voluntary repatriation and signal that the Lao government is more comfortable

with the concept of refugee return.

5) UNHCR and the United States should increase their monitoring staff in Laos, who should

have unimpeded access to Hmong returnees in the countryside.

6) The United States should formally request that the Lao government publicly report on

its investigation.of Vue Mai's disappearance. Until Vue Mai is accounted for. there will be

diminished interest in repatriation on the pan of the Hmong refugees in Thailand.
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If the above elements are put in place, tree choice will be preserved for the Hmong, with
some continuing to come to the U.S. while most may choose to voluntarily return to Laos over
time under improved conditions.

Given that they were our most trusted ally in the war in Laos, the Hmong deserve active,

continuing help from the U.S., not apathy.

I would like to call the attention of the Subcommittee to the recent lengthy article in the

Philadelphia Inquirer by Marc Kaufman and ask that it be entered into the record. The article

recaps the valiant role of the Hmong during the war, their subsequent plight as refugees in

Thailand, and portrays a troubling lack of concern on the part of U.S. refugee officials at the

embassy in Bangkok.

It is our fervent hope that the State Department can recapture the sense of commitment
and service to our staunch allies that once characterized the U.S. refugee program.

As we keep repeating, the key is U.S. leadership

CAMBODIAaN REFUGEES:

Only last year, all of the Cambodian refugees along the Thai border returned home. Late

last month, however, the Cambodian government offensive against Pailin drove an estimated

25.000-30.000 Cambodians to the Thai border. One week later, the group -
comprised mostiy

of women, children, and the elderly
-- was pushed back to a highly malarial and mine-infested

jungle inside Cambodia by the Thai military.

Since then, the Cambodian refugees have been virtually abandoned by the international

community. Initial protests by UNHCR. the U.S. and others have not been followed up with

effective action. For some time. Refugees International has been pressing governments and

international organizations for news about this group. There has been no information about the

fate of the people pushed back and the effort to assess their situation on the ground is not

moving forward.

What we do know is that the group is now trapped between the Thai border and the front

lines ot fighting between the Khmer Rouge and the Cambodian government. Aid from the

Cambodian government cannot reach the group through the jungle and Khmer Rouge lines.

I am haunted by the memory of 1979 when generally healthy refugees abandoned in this

same isolated area deteriorated into walking skeletons in a matter of weeks, ravaged by malaria

and malnutrition No government or international official should be able to say that thev

do not understand what is at stake for this group. The world should he put on notice that

those people will probably die unless prompt action is taken.
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We need to assess the current situation of the group and, as probably required, initiate

feeding across the Thai border to the refugees in Cambodia. The best organization to play this

role is probably the International Committee of the Red Cross (ICRC).

U.S. leadership here can insure that we don't repeat the scenario of 1979. We should

be using our influence with the governments of Thailand and Cambodia to channel assistance

to the group. There is not much time to head off a humanitarian disaster.

Other Cambodians will also likely need cross-border assistance and procedures should

be developed which eliminate the potentially tragic delay in the response to this group.

BURMESE REFUGEES:

Mr. Chairman, I would also like to take this opportunity to speak briefly to the situation

of asylum seekers from Burma who are fleeing one of the world's most repressive regimes.

Currently 250.000 refugees of Burma's Rohingya (Muslim) minority are in camps in

Bangladesh. Over 74,000 refugees from the various ethnic groups line the Thai/Burma border

and nearly 2.000 students who participated in the pro-democracy movement that was so brutally

crushed in 1988 have sought refuge in Thailand.

We would hope that the U.S. would closely monitor these populations to ensure that they
are not forced to return to their homeland prematurely, before their safety can be assured. We
would ask our government to urge the UN Secretary General, using his mandate under the recent

UN General Assembly resolution, to assign a Special Envoy to Burma in order to assist in

conflict resolution, national reconciliation and the restoration of democracy.

* * * * *

The end-game for Indochinese refugees is important for the refugees and also for U.S.

credibility A program inspired from the outset by U.S. leadership should be concluded
honorably.

U.S. leadership has been essential to Indochinese refugee policy since 1975. With U.S.

leadership, protection for Indochinese refugees can continue in the final stages; without U.S.

leadership, former close associates will be left stranded and face premature forcible return to

Vietnam and Laos.

The U.S. and international response to the Indochinese refugees can still be

something of a model, if we become engaged effectively. After 19 years of leadership on this

issue, we should not rest until the remaining refugees have volunteered to go home and the small

number with close ties to the U.S. given refuse here.
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Mr. Chairman, at a time when U.S. credibility is in doubt around the world from

Bosnia to Somalia, surely this Administration, this country, should not be found wanting

when it comes to unfinished humanitarian business in Southeast Asia.

With commitment and leadership, we can close out the Indochinese refugee program
well and honorably. But there is little time left for the U.S. to stave off a disastrous ending

to a humanitarian enterprise that has been a beacon of honor.
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Mr. Chairman, it i s an honor for me to be able to inform you

of the heroic and effective contribution the Hmong People made to

our war effort in South East Asia from 1962 to 1975. To the

present generation of our officials, this must seem to be distant

history, and somewhat sullied by the negative views of the Vietnam

War which have become the common opinion of that effort, portrayed

in fiction, film and other media. But I speak as one who engaged

in it as a servant of our government at the time, fully supported

b\ the Congress at the time, to say that the Hmong contribution

was substantial and at great sacrifice. Many of the Hmong who bore

the burden of that effort did so in hopes of a better life for

their families and children, only to see them flee their homes in

fear of their enemies to become dependent refugees in foreign

lands, now facing the prospect of being forcibly returned to the

rule of those from whom they fled for good reason. They deserve

our full consideration as they appeal against this fate.

The storv which led to their present plight began in the
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confused af terma th o f Wor I d War II in Southeast Asia. Two domi nan t

powers contested in the area for control. France tried to

reestablish the colonial empire it had won in the previous century

but had lost to Japanese power. The other was Vietnamese

national ism and Cortmunism, which insisted on replacing French rule

by its own. The French cause eventually collapsed against the

challenge of Vietnamese independence and the effective strategy of

the "peoples war" its Communist leaders developed.

Beneath the struggle between the French and the Vietnamese,

other inhabitants of the Indochinese peninsula contested for their

own independence or autonomy. Cambodia and Laos, as well as South

Vietnam, insisted on their own identity and nationality, and the

tribal elements of Laos and North and South Vietnam asserted their

own existence against the domination of the Vietnamese who replaced

the French overlords. The French even helped them to do so, as a

counter to the power of the Vietnamese they were fighting.

During this process, a number of leaders came into prominence

in Laos. Some were Lao, trying to assert Lao national interests

against the Vietnamese effort to impose their power upon them. And

some were representatives of the tribal peoples who had long

contended for their own identity, and the political autonomy which

could manifest it. They may have been temporar ily in alliance with

the colonialist French, but they hoped for more autonomy and

Independence from them than they were sure they would receive from

the totalitarian Communists they faced.

In the late 1950's, the United States joined in the struggle.
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Ic had decided not to assist the French in retaining their empire,

so that it did not engage in the First Indochina War which ended

with the French defeat at Dien Bien Phu in 1954. But in accordance

with its concern to stop the spread of Communism in Asia, it began

to assist the non-Commun i s t nations of Southeast Asia. As the

threat arose in Laos, it sent its Special Forces teams to help the

Royal Lao Army and the tribal communities of Laos to build their

defenses against the North Vietnamese and their Communist Pathet

Lao allies. It also turned to the Central Intelligence Agency, to

see how it might provide aid and support outside formal

governmental channels to tribal and other groups who wished to keep

themselves free of Communist and North Vietnamese domination.

President John Kennedy in 1961 foresaw Laos as a point of

major challenge between the Commun i s t powers , especially the Sov i et

Union, and the United States and the free world. Nikita Khrushchev

had just enunciated his doctrine that the Soviet Union would

support "wars of national liberation" against the West throughout

the Third World and, indeed, Soviet Air Force planes were flying

resupply missions to the Communist forces in the mountains of

Northern Laos. Kennedy went on television to highlight the danger

of Communist expansion in Southeast Asia. And in Laos a series of

contests took place between the pro-communist Pathet Lao, the pro-

Western Royal Lao government and its supporters in the Lao military

and civilian elite, and a "neutralist" factionwhich desired to be

independent of either group.

But - and it was a big but - Laos was a difficult place to
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have a confrontation between the U.S. and the U.S.S.R. The

territory is difficult for ordinary military forces, and the

logistics lines on both sides would be entirely too long. In

addition, the U.S.S.R. was beginning its antagonistic relationship

with Mao's China, which would complicate any effort it might mount

in Laos. As a result, at their Vienna meeting in 1961, at which

Khrushchev tried to intimidate the young American President by

bluster over Berlin, the two essentially agreed to conduct their

confrontation elsewhere, and to put Laos aside. A number of months

later, this agreement became formal in the Geneva Accords of 1962.

The fifteen nations which signed the Accords agreed that Laos

should become "neutral and independent". They agreed to withdraw

their "military and paramilitary" forces from the country. And

most of them did, the Soviet Air Force returning to the Soviet

Union and the American Special Forces and CIA personnel engaged in

paramilitary support leaving the country. Only one nation did not

comply with the agreement it had signed: North Vietnam. Its two

divisions in Northern Laos totalled some 7,000 men - It reported

to the International Control Commission that it had withdrawn 40,

and that there were no others. In a matter of weeks, these

remaining troops resumed their previous work, asserting control

over the Plain of Jars and trie roads leading to it from North

Vietnam and opening the way to Vientiane.

They had one major obstacle. The Hnong people had settled in

this area, after their many century migration from central China.

\nd it was clear to them that North Vietnamese rule over their
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region would totally suppress their identity and their hopes for

the future. The regular soldiers of the North Vietnamese Army

thought that the Hmong mountain tribesmen would not be difficult

to control, so they continued their program to occupy and rule the

region.

President Kennedy had a problem. He had agreed with

Khrushchev to remove all Amer i can mi 1 i tary and paramilitary forces

from Laos, and he wanted both nations to respect that agreement.

But he could not afford to allow the North Vietnamese flagrantly

to violate their equal agreement, which could have dire

consequences for the situation in Vietnam, the area in which the

confrontation with Communism was becoming acute. He decided that

he would abide by the agreement and keep United States forces out

of Laos, but that he could provide covert support to the Lao and

tribal forces fighting to protect their homeland from North

Vietnamese aggression. If this support could be kept secret, it

could counter the plans of the North Vietnamese but not arouse the

opposition of the Soviet Union and the other signers of the Geneva

Accords .

To provide such covert support, Kennedy turned to the CIA, as

the only U.S. government body which could do so secretly. He did

this despite his bad experience with the CIA in the Bay of Pigs,

and the conclusion of the review committee he commissioned after

it to examine its failures. One conclusion of that review

committee was that if a paramilitary operation became large, it

ihoul : be turned over to the Pentagon to manage, and taken from
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the CIA. But in Laos, that could not be done if the operation was

to remain covert, as it had to. And so the CIA was given the task.

Regular military units are accustomed to assuming command of

the task they are faced with, and doing it themselves. But the

CIA's paramilitary function is to support brave people fighting

for their beliefs, generally as irregulars or partisans. The first

rule of the relationship the CIA maintains is that the local

community must have its own leaders, and that the CIA role is to

work with them and support them, not to seek to replace them. It

can advance its ideas to them, can condition its assistance on

satisfactory or proper performance, and even look for other leaders

if those it starts to work with prove unsatisfactory. But the one

thing it cannot do is to replace local leaders with foreigners

(Amer i cans ) , since it knows that this will end the appeal that the

local leaders have to the population at large.

CIA had another different approach from the U.S. military.

Since its operations generally must remain secret, its officers

deliberately keep a low profile and do not seize the limelight or

lead the battles which will be fought. It is strongly conscious

of the need for its officers to avoid capture, which could reveal

its role to the enemy. This also leads it to stress small unit

actions and simple weaponry, counting on wearing down an enemy

rather than defeating him outright. Its fundamental strategy is

defensive and political, rallying a population to defend itself

rather than attacking a foreign target (although its guerrilla

operations are often offensive in their tactical dimension -

81 -897 O- 94 -5
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ambushes, sabotage, etc.). It assumes the defensive only when no

other approach can keep the enemy from a vital target, large

communities, important bases, etc.

These CIA approaches fitted perfectly with the needs and

desires of the Hmong community in Laos. Faced with North

Vietnamese aggression, the Hmong wanted to wear down those forces

so that the Hmong people might continue to live peacefully and

freely in their traditional region. They did not wish to see a

new colonial power replace the French, or be dictated to by

foreigners. It knew that the Royal Lao Army would be of little

help, as it rarely moved into the mountains from the safety of the

Mekong Valley, and if it did it could not defeat the Vietnamese but

would probably only hurt the Hmong by its presence.

The Hmong had a well established identity and structure of

traditional leaders, at the local level and for the community as

a whole. But there was an additional class of younger leaders who

had been formed and hardened in the struggle against the Vietnamese

under the French. .Among these was Vang Pao, who came from a

leading Hmong family and had been trained as an officer by the

French, rising to the rank of Major in the French-directed Lao

Army. Vang Pao did not lose his Hmong identity in this

process . howeve r. and when CIA began its activities in the

mountains he quickly came to its attention for his qualities of

leadership and courage. He was exactly the sort of leader CIA

hoped to find, who could inspire and lead his people, take full

command and work well with CIA support. He and CIA began a working
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relationship which would last many years and conduct one of the

most successful operations CIA ever conducted.

Vang Pao's first objective was to build a guerrilla force and

begin ambushes and other harassing operations against the North

Vietnamese forces in Northwest Laos. He was helped by his enemy,

as the North Vietnamese adopted a most conventional style of

military action there, occupying the few towns and using the few

main roads for their transport and commun i cat i ons . Curiously in

the light of their pride in the "peoples war" tactics they had

adopted against the French and were resuming against the South

Vietnamese and the Americans in South Vietnam, they made little or

no effort to develop local revolutionary and guerrilla forces.

Since they were the foreigners in the region, of course, this would

have been most difficult in the face of the firm Hmong loyalties

to their own communities, which Vang Pao carefully encouraged.

The nature of the Hmong region, with its high mountains and

few routes of communication, posed special problems to Vang Pao in

building his forces and operating them, and this is where CIA

provided its most important help to him. In order to transport

people, weapons and equipment, CIA turned to the air transport

capability it had built over the years, Air America. Ostensibly

a private air companv. not a part of the United States Air Force,

its activities could be kept secret while it maintained a "cover"

nt providing contract air services- for various clients. Its sma I 1

planes and helicopters could land at mountain top villages to leave

ir pick up patrols and raiding parties. Its larger planes could
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parachute weapons and equipment or simply drop bags of rice and

other foods to troops on operations or to the local villagers they

depended upon. For communications, CIA supplied a network of

radios and trained Hmong operators to use them. And for the brave

Hmong who would seek out the enemy, CIA furnished weapons suited

to their missions and the training to make them proficient in using

them. For the strategic direction of the effort, CIA officers

would consult with Vang Pao and his officers and offer such

suggestions as they could, but it was clearly understood by both

sides that decisions would be made by Vang Pao, not the Americans.

Other American agencies also provided necessary help to the

Hmong. The Agency for International Development (USAID) built

medical facilities and supplied food and other forms of direct help

to Hmong refugees, sick or wounded from North Vietnamese attacks.

The .American Embassy under a series of strong American .Ambassadors

exerted firm control over all American activities, including the

CIA's, to ensure that they followed the policy set by the

President.

With the Geneva Accords of 1962, the American assistance

program for the Hmong effort was shut down, in compliance with its

provisions that all outside nations would remove their "military

and paramilitary" personnel. The CIA officers in the mountains

left and the supplies of weapons and fighting equipment stopped.

CIA »as permitted to leave two officers to live secretly with Vang

Pao to report what was happening in the region, but they were under

-trict orders to avoid any paramilitary activity.
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As noted above, it did not take long for the North Vietnamese

to violate the Accords. The two CIA officers passed along to

Washington the reports they received from villages being attacked

and occupied by the 7,000 North Vietnamese troops who had not been

reported to the International Control Commission. Washington then

authorized CIA to supply secretly the weapons and ammunition the

Hmong needed to protect themselves, but insisted that only the

minimum amount needed be given and that it be used only for

defensive purposes, not aggressive operations. Each Air America

flight into the region had to be specifically approved by

Washington policy makers. But the Hmong defenders did their job

well, and the North Vietnamese learned that they had to escalate

their efforts or be stopped. They did so, increasing their troops

in Northern Laos and continuing to attack Hmong communities to

spread their control. And as their intentions and purposes became

clearer, Washington recognized that a real war was developing, in

which the North Vietnamese would have to be stopped by the Hmong

with secret CIA help. CIA correspondingly built its capabilities

to assist with more Air America aircraft, additional logistics and

training bases and larger budgets to support the necessary expenses

of the troops and their families. From the Hmong experience, CIA

was able to organize similar efforts by other tribal groups in

Laos, and provide them the sort of assistance it was providing the

Hmong .

But clearly the Hmong bore the brunt of the effort, since they

were most directly in the path the North Vietnamese wanted to use
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to conquer Laos. The battles in the region raged over the region

and over the years. On some occasions the North Vietnamese forced

whole Hmong communities to evacuate their homes and flee as

refugees. But on others the Hmong achieved victories against their

enemy, ambushing his trucks and attacking his patrols, squeezing

him back into the town centers and protecting the people from his

power. The greatest Hmong victory occurred in 1969, when Huong

forces soundly defeated a North Vietnamese effort to occupy the

Plain of Jars, drove them out and captured a huge quantity of the

war material the North Vietnamese had brought there to build a base

to move towards Vientiane. And the Hmong forces contributed

directly to the war efforts of their American ally in Southeast

Asia, placing and protecting navigation stations in the mountains

to guide the high flying .American planes on their way to North

Vietnam and rescuing and returning pilots and air crews shot down

in these wild regions.

The principal role in this irrmense effort was played by the

Hmong. The American CIA function remained to the end one of

support and assistance, but its people never numbered more that

300-400, when the Hmong forces rose to 30-40,000. Its personnel

were prohibited from engaging in combat, and their advice was just

that: advice, for Vang Pao and his officers to consider when they

made the decisions.

During this long struggle, Vang Pao never lost his conviction

that he had to work with the Royal Lao Government led by former

neutralist Prince Sou v anna Phouma . The Nor t h Vi e t namese convinced
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the Prince that he could not rely on them or do anything but resist

their efforts to conquer his country. The Americans, with the CIA

operating quietly but effectively, convinced him that they would

assist his legitimate government to defend itself, but would not

impose an unwanted rule over him. And even with the close personal

relationship many CIA officers established with the Hmong, and the

contrast they saw between the effectiveness of the Hmong and the

weakness and corruption of the Mekong Valley Lao, they and Vang Pao

held closely to the principle that the Hmong would not seek

independence or autonomy, but would remain loyal to the Lao nation.

A radio station was organized to broadcast to the Hmong and other

tribal elements bearing the brunt of the battles in their isolated

mountain redoubts, but the message of the station was in its name:

The Union of the Lao Races. The experience contrasted with the

experience of the U.S. military in South Vietnam, where their

sympathy and enthusiasm for the tribal people turned to disdain

for the Vietnamese, and sparked a revolt by the tribal people

against the South Vietnamese government, dividing the anti-

Communists when they should have been united. In Laos, in

contrast. Vang Pao arranged a ceremonial visit by the King of Laos

to the Hmong region and its headquarters, and in turn was named a

Major General in the Royal Lao Army, the only tribal person to

receive such a rank.

A measure of the heroism and effectiveness of the Hmong

struggle can be seen in the fact that the North Vietnamese forces

arrayed jgainst them increased over the years from the original
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7,000 to 70,000, including several of North Vietnam's best

divisions. The battle became increasingly conventional, with the

addition of artillery, the integration of air power with the ground

operations (using both the Royal Lao Air Force and the United

States Air Force, and benefitting at a later stage by small spotter

planes for target selection manned by rtnong pilots), and assistance

from a number of volunteers recruited from the Royal Thai Army.

But despite the increasing intensity of the opposition it faced,

and the continuing absence of the Royal Lao Army from the mountains

in which the struggle raged, the 1-friong forces for ten years held

the growing North Vietnamese forces to approximately the same

battle lines they occupied in 1962. And significantly for

Americans, the 70,000 North Vietnamese engaged in Laos were not

available to add to the forces fighting Americans and South

Vietnamese in South Vietnam.

As noted above, the charge has been made that the CIA, Air

America and even Vang Pao were engaged in shipping drugs out of

the mountains to the .American forces in Vietnam. This is false.

It is well known that opium has long been grown in the area and

shipped from it and the remainder of the "Golden Triangle" of parts

nf Laos, Burma and Thailand. But Vang Pao and the CIA set firm

rules against the Hmong with whom they worked fr om engaging in this

trade. and Air America had clear regulations that no drugs

whatsoever were to be carried on Air .America aircraft. The same

cannot be said of some of the Lao generals in the Mekong Valley,

.ind -everal of them were well known to have been in the trade.
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Vang Pao, the CIA and some of the other American agencies such as

USAID even started several projects of introducing new crops and

a strain of Brahma cattle to provide the I-hiong with an alternative

source of livelihood from the former cultivation of opium. The

supply was undoubtedly not stopped entirely, but Vang Pao and the

CIA certainly did all they could to reduce it, not profit from it.

In 1973, peace came to Laos - for a short time. As an aspect

of the peace agreement which had been worked out to end the

fighting in South Vietnam, the various nations involved in the Lao

struggle agreed to almost the same terms they had agreed in 1962,

that all would recognize Laos as "neutral and independent" and that

all foreign "military and paramilitary" forces would be withdrawn.

As in 1962, the United States fully complied with the agreement,

and the CIA removed its people, its bases and its operations from

the nation. And once again the North Vietnamese did not. But this

time, when the North Vietnamese resumed their aggression in the

high mountains, the CIA and the Americans were no longer permitted

to help. The result was the streams of refugees who left their

tribal homelands in the mountains and fled to Thailand. Some still

remain there, and some have moved further on to America and other

lands of refuge, where they have faced the difficulties of

adjusting their primitive and simple life styles to modern

individualistic and technologically c omp lex societies.

The hfriong struggle from 1962 to 1973 can be compared with

another example of CIA covert support of a mountain people fighting

a foreign oppressor - Afghanistan. There the result was the defeat
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of the foreign aggressor, and a major contribution to a sea change

in Soviet policy and the end of the Co Id War. The fighting in the

high mountains of Laos came to a different result, of course, but

it should in no way lessen our consideration for those who bore the

burden of the battle - and defeat.

The story of the rtnong can be looked at as a tragedy in the

end, since the North Vietnamese finally conquered the region, and

in effect, Laos as a whole. But it can be also seen as an

inspiring story of courage and skill by a brave mountain people

determined to fight for their freedom from an outside invader, who

developed a unique relationship of trust and affection with faraway

Americans. While the rtnong had their own motives to protect their

homeland, it is clear that they contributed directly to the

struggle against Communist victory in Southeast Asia as a whole,

an important objective of American policy at the time. The rtnong

who fought that fight - and their families - deserve our

appreciation and our continued loyalty as they face the aftermath

of that joint st rugg le.

Mr. Colby was CIA's station chief in Saigon from 1959 to 1962,
chief of its Far East Division from 1963 to 1968, Deputy to the
Commander United States Military Assistance Command Vietnam from
1968 to 1971 and Director of the CIA from 1973 to 1976.
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Mr. Chairman, members of the Committee:

My name is Connie Woodberry. I am one of the headquarters' directors of the

Consortium and in that role have recently returned from the Lao Peoples Democratic

Republic where I was able to personally visit with hilltnbe repatriates. The Consortium is

i collaboration of three long-established US NGOs: Save the Children/US, World

Education, and World Learning, each of which has implemented education and

development programs around the world for more than 60 years.

I"he Consortium was formed in response to the needs of the Indochinese refugees. During

ts fourteen years of operation in Southeast Asia, the Consortium has provided services to

nore than 200,000 refugees, initially in the form of training for U.S. resettlement and in

he last two years through repatriation related projects in Vietnam, Cambodia, and the Lao

^DR. Our Phanat Nikhom, Thailand program continues to train nearly all the Hmong

ind other hilltribe refugees coming to the U.S. The training includes English language,

\merican cultural orientation, pre-employment skills, and, for youth, Preparation for

\mencan secondary schools. The Consortium is serving hilltribe refugees once the

ndividual has made a decision regarding his/her option to choose either resettlement to the

J.S. or repatriation to the Lao PDR.

iince 1992, with UNHCR funding, the Consortium, has, with four Lao speaking

•xpatriate staff, assisted repatriation to the Lao PDR of more than 1400 hilltribe Lao in

-uang Prabang and Sayaboury provinces with an expected additional 1500 Hmong to be

epatriated in the coming year. We strongly believe the work we are doing in the Lao

*DR is very important both in assisting the hilltribe repatriates as well as maintaining an
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NGO presence in the Lao PDR.

Our interest in accepting the invitation to speak before the Committee is to share our

experience and the facts as we know them from our almost two years of work with

hilltribe repatriation in Laos. In addition to describing the relevance of our activities to

the concerns of the committee, we would like to make three points:

First, we are aware of the concern over what has happened to Mr. Vue Mai.

However, in the last two years, we have never seen or heard of any harmful or

discriminating acts against the repatriates with whom we have worked. We see no

advantage to the Lao PDR to have been involved in whatever has transpired with Mr. Vue

Mai, since it would only serve to negate the efforts which have been made thus far in

support of repatriation. Further, we know from our staff in Laos that the nearly 1000

Hilltribe who live in Thoulakhom, which is very close to where Mr. Vue Mai lived, have

all stayed, not feeling any lack of personal security due to Mr. Vue Mai's disappearance.

Second, the U.S. policy of supporting the choice of repatriation or resettlement is

constructive since it recognizes the political, economic, and human complexities involved

in the ultimate resolution of the Indochinese refugee situation. The Consortium works

both in repatriation and in the training of refugees for resettlement. Both avenues need to

remain as options with accurate information, based on facts, available to those individuals

making choices. One must not confuse implementation difficulties in the screening of cases

in Thailand with the validity of the overall policy.

Third, from our observations, the factors which influence the choices of individuals

vary but include:

a. perceived economic and welfare advantages in the U.S., which most

recently are negatively impacting on the resettlement choice;
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b. limitation of choice due to the policy of not splitting families, which

primarily limits the choice for women since, if the husband does not pass the drug test, or

decides he does not want to resettle, they are no longer eligible for resettlement and are left

with the repatriation option;

c. fear on the part of parents and youth that youth will not succeed in the

U.S.;

d. perceived difficulties with life in the Lao PDR which, based on our

experience, is no different from other Lao citizens in similar areas.

The main goal of the repatriation program is to ensure that Lao citizens currently in

refugee camps in other countries make a smooth transition back into Lao society and are

able to achieve food security and economic integration in the shortest possible time.

Project related field activities have always involved the full participation of the repatriating

settlers and the residents of contiguous communities.

The Consortium's mandate has been to support the development of all aspects of a new

community which will ensure that basic human needs are met as well as ensure that the

community will be self-sustaining in the future.

Finally, I would like to quote from one of our field office reports on intensive interviews

with repatriate women at group resettlements.

The repatriate women feel happy to be back in Laos. In all the villages they said that,

although in many ways their lives in Laos are more challenging than they were in the

refugee camps, they are very happy to be living in a village, with their own homes, land,

and freedom. The women said that they have no desire to return to Thailand and would
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prefer a more challenging life here than a life of confinement there. All of the women felt

that they are facing a serious shortage of land for cultivation and raising animals. This

remains their biggest concern for the future."

In summary we know of no action on the part of the Lao PDR intended to discriminate

against hilltribe repatriates.
From our reports we know that during malaria outbreaks

repatriates and the local population were served equally by government health clinics.

From our staff reports we have heard no instances where repatriate children are not

included equally, as government schools are established for repatriate and local

communities. U.S. policy of supporting individual choice of repatriation or resettlment is

sound as is the decision to support programs in Thailand and the Lao PDR to accomplish

these policy goals.

Thank you Mr. Chairman and members of the Committee.
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Mr. Chairman and Members of this Subcommittee, thank
you for holding these Hearings.

Allow me to introduce myself briefly. I am a writer,
historian, and journalist who covered the Vietnam War in
the 1960s. I also reported from Laos --the secret war in
the critical Lao theatre of the Vietnam War. I am also the
author of a book published recently by Indiana University
Press entitled "Tragic Mountains: The Hmong. The
Americans, and the Secret Wars for Laos. 1942-1992 ." This
book reflects 14 years of my research and writing. It is
the story of how the Hmong people, a distinctive ethnic
minority in Laos, fought first with the French against the
Japanese and the Viet Minh, and then with the Americans
against the North Vietnamese and Pathet Lao communists.

I want to emphasize that I am not an employee of a
Non- Government Organization receiving money for Hmong
refugee resettlement work, nor am I a lobbyist- -paid or
unpaid- -for the current government of Laos, nor am I
associated with any organization attempting to do business
in Laos.

I have worked among the Hmong living in the U.S.,
France, and Asia for many years. I think that it is

important to focus on some aspects of the character and
values of these people whose history is thousands of years
old.

Hmong traditional society emphasizes the importance of
the family- -which is understood not as a nuclear family but
what we would call an extended family -- and the clan.
Hmong society is organized around the clan, with clan
leaders making major decisions after much consultation.

In Hmong culture, honor and truthfulness are highly
revered traits. In Hmong culture, if one lies, one can
lose face for a lifetime. Losing face results in being
unable to obtain a "good" spouse, never being invited to
homes or celebrations, and being ignored in clan decision-
making.

The current position in some circles to treat Hmong
reports of coerced repatriation and persecution and abuses
by the Lao People's Democratic Republic, the "LPDR, " as
"lies," but to believe the denials of abuses as "truth" is
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untenable, illogical, and sanctions continuation of abuses.
So far, there have been no penalties by the U.S. against
the LPDR for its human rights violations nor for its
persecution of its Hmong minority returnees.

I might also add that the charges of Hmong
untruthfulness and observational unreliability seems
somewhat ironic since for 13 years the U.S. relied on their
accurate, critical observations and intelligence gathering
in conducting the Lao phase of the military operations
during the Vietnam War.

Mr. Chairman, a great irony here is that the Hmong,
whom the U.S. counted on for years as its truthful and
reliable observers, now report that they are being forcibly
repatriated to this dark and ruthless regime, providing
significant and credible documentation to substantiate
their experiences. Yet some U.S. officials in the U.S.
Department of State incredibly have concluded over the past
several years that the victims- -the Hmong- -are lying about
coerced repatriation, abuses, and persecution against Hmong
returnees in Laos AND that the abusers are telling the
truth.

In October 1991 I testified before the House
Subcommittee on International Law, Immigration, and
Refugees. At that time, I warned Congress that voluntary
or involuntary repatriation of Hmong political refugees and
asylum seekers under the Tripartite Agreement (signed by
the U.N. and the Governments of Thailand and Laos) from
Thailand to the Lao People's Democratic Republic was
plagued with problems. At that time- -two and one-half
years ago- -I strongly recommended a moratorium on Hmong
repatriation to Laos and an independent and objective
investigation into the Tightness of such a policy.

A continuance of this ill -conceived and inadequately
administered repatriation policy calls into question the
Clinton Administration's avowed commitment to "reinforcing
democracy and protecting human rights [as] a pillar of our
foreign policy."

The present U.S. -supported policy of coerced Hmong
repatriation is also in stark contrast to the
Administration's human rights policy toward China. This
duplicity in a neighboring country cannot have gone
unnoticed by China. The question is: did the U.S. notice?
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HUMAN RIGHTS IN LAOS

It's not as if the Department of State did not know
what was going on in Laos. I refer to the State
Department's current Country Report on Human Rights
Practices .

This report is damning. It concludes that the ruling
Lao communist party restricts freedom of speech, press, and
assembly, denies the rights of privacy and of citizens to
change their government, and monitors international mail
and phone calls, Lao society, and foreigners. Arrests are
made on unsupported charges: accusers' identities are
withheld. Trials are not public. Prisoners- -many
political prisoners- -labor for both state and private
enterprises. Human rights groups are now allowed. There
is no freedom to travel without government permission.
Suggesting a multi-party political system brings long
imprisonment. Importantly for the Hmong, minority tribes
have virtually no voice in decisions affecting their lands.

I quote from this report.

* "The Lao People's Democratic Republic (LPDR)
is a Communist one -party state."

* "The Ministry of the Interior (MOD remains
the main instrument of state control. MOI
police monitor Lao society and foreign
nationals in Laos, and the LPRP (Lao
People's Revolutionary Party) uses
informants in workplaces and residential
communities .

"

* "Freedom of speech, assembly, and religion
are restricted. . .

"

* Academic freedom remains tightly controlled.
Laos academicians are sometimes denied
permission to travel abroad for conferences
or training. The Government also restricts
and monitors the activities of Western
scholars doing research in Laos.

* "Those accused of hostility to the regime
are subject to arrest and confinement for
long periods of time. Three former
government (LPDR) officials continued to
serve their 14 -year sentences for advocating
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a multiparty system and criticizing
restrictions on political liberties."

* "People may be arrested on unsupported
accusations and without being informed of
the charges or of the accusers' identities."

* "In 1992, the MOI began making late-night
inspections of households to insure that all
those in the house were registered with the
police. "

* "The Government also began reinstating
worker's committees among Lao employees of
embassies and international organizations
[which undoubtedly includes the NGOs and
UNHCR that are tasked to monitor
returnees] .

"

* "Under the new land decree, the "national
community" owns all land. Private
"ownership" is in the form of land use
certificates .

"

* ". . .monitoring of international mail and
telephone calls continues."

Here I will read to you from a letter dated April 3,
1994, written by a Hmong man interviewed by Marc Kaufman,
which appeared in his Philadelphia Inquirer article
"Casualties of Peace" on February 27, 1994, about Hmong
repatriation. This Hmong wrote to his uncle in the U.S. as
follows :

"I would like to inform you that on March
30, 1994, the article by Mr. Marc Kaufman
arrived at P.O. Box. . ., Vientiane, Laos.
. . . He [Kaufman] was the reporter who
interviewed me in January 1994. The article
included my picture and statements.

"However, I did not see the article because
some authorities checked and took over the
article. The authorities passed the article
to the Lao Government and the UNHCR for
translation and investigation. Therefore, I

would like you [my uncle] and Mr. Kaufman to
be aware that my life is in trouble and in

danger now because the authorities are
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watching me closely. So I am concerned
about my safety in Laos .

"I want you [uncle] to call Mr. Kaufman to
recall his article back if he can. He must
not send any more articles to the P.O.
Box. . . I want you to ask. Mr. Kaufman to
help me when I get in trouble. Mr. Kaufman
should help me when I have problems because
of the article. "

Continuing to quote from the DOS report:

* "The Government reacts harshly to

expressions of political dissent."

* "The Government retains the right to require
citizens to obtain official permission for
internal travel, and foreign residents in
Vientiane must obtain permission to travel
outside the prefecture. Similar
restrictions apply to foreign tourists
except when their travel in Laos is with an
officially sanctioned tour group."

And, Mr. Chairman, of particular note to us here today:

* "There are no domestic human rights groups.
Any organization wishing to investigate and
publicly criticize the Government's human
rights policies would face serious
obstacles, if it were to be permitted to
operate at all .

"

I repeat, this reflects the current State Department
analysis of conditions in Laos.

As recently as last month, on March 3, 1994, those
working in the U.S. Embassy in Vientiane, Laos, prepared a

four-page document entitled "The Repatriate Life." The
author of the document states "NGO's working with returnees
may not post staff outside of Vientiane. Similarly, all
UNHCR staff live in Vientiane."

It is important to note that travel in Laos requires
government approval .

"The Repatriate Life" report, while ostensibly showing
there is no problem with the repatriation efforts, admits
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that the LPDR has denied the U.S. Embassy and UNHCR
attempts to visit returnees' resettlement villages in Xiang
Khouang Province, the area of the Hmong homeland, where
there are returnees. Where Hmong refugee resettlement
areas were visited, the villages- -some would call "Potemkin
refugee villages" - -the repatriation resettlement sites for
returnees to Laos appear to be surrounded by LPDR military.
And whenever visits were permitted, they were carefully
managed and government interpreters were provided.

This is not proper monitoring. Proper monitoring must
have unannounced on-site field visits by credible
independent investigators, using non-biased interpreters
with the U.S. Government standing firmly behind a non-
retaliation policy for the persons interviewed.

It is most troublesome to learn that while the U.S.
Embassy in Vientiane is unable to properly monitor
returnees, it is willing to accept as truth this limited
LPDR directed "evidence" to conclude that "Consistent with
reporting from UNHCR and its implementing NGOs in Laos,
repatriates from the camps in Thailand tell the embassy
they are not persecuted, harassed, or treated worse than
their neighbors."

Since unannounced, on-site, objective, non-LPDR-
approved monitoring of returnees is not possible and since
it is unlikely that credible independent investigators,
using non-biased interpreters will be permitted, and since
the U.S. Government is probably not in a position to

protect Hmong returnees who give information about
retaliation by LPRD authorities, repatriation of Hmong to
Laos should be stopped immediately.

HMONG ALLIES

Let me remind us all that the Hmong were staunch U.S.
and Thai allies in the critical Lao secret theatre of the
Vietnam War. It was the Hmong, or "Meo, " with U.S.

backing, who kept the North Vietnamese Army at bay in
northern Laos, gathered critical intelligence, rescued
downed aircrews, and defended navigational sites in Laos
that allowed precise, all-weather U.S. air strikes against
enemy targets in northern Laos and North Vietnam. The

Hmong did this at great loss of life and property.

When the communists came to power in Laos in 1975,

they launched a campaign to eliminate the old order,
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including the minorities allied with the U.S., and the

royal Lao family. The extermination of the beloved King
and the royal Lao family in "seminar" camps is a well-
hidden story.

Interior Laos became a gulag where opponents were
tortured, starved, denied proper medical treatment, and
forced to perform slave labor. The communist Lao regime
was so ruthless in its "ethnic" and "political cleansing"
that from 1975 to the present over ten percent of the
population fled. Another estimated ten percent were killed
or died from abuse.

Tens of thousands of Hmong escaped Laos to Thailand,
from where many were resettled in the West. Some 135,000
now live in the U.S. Many are now U.S. citizens. Many
still have family in Laos and in refugee camps in Thailand.
Some 3 5,000 to 50 , 000- -maybe more --remain in Thailand,
afraid to return to Laos because they fear persecution and
retribution. Yet some of these Hmong political refugees
and asylum seekers are being involuntarily repatriated to
communist Laos, their sworn enemy, in a program using U.S.
tax dollars- -some paid by Hmong Americans.

Their fear is not without justification. Laos remains
a repressive and totalitarian state. The current Marxist -

Leninist regime is suspicious of those- -particularly ethnic
Hmong- -who fled the communist regime. Returnees report
abuses and status below that of those who did not flee.

Today, in 1994, hostilities between the communist
government and the minorities continue as does the "ethnic
cleansing." Some Hmong who have returned to Laos have re-
escaped to describe the brutalities, including death,
inflicted upon returnees by Lao authorities. Other Hmong
who returned have disappeared.

There is the disappearance of Vue Mai, a former Hmong
soldier during the time of the American involvement in
Laos. In 1991 he was recruited from a refugee camp in
Thailand by U.S. Embassy staff in Bangkok to promote Hmong
repatriation. With State Department blessing, he travelled
to the U.S., urging Hmong to return to Laos and seeking to
quell obvious fears and concerns. Vue Mai disappeared on
September 11, 1993 in Vientiane. According to the U.S.
Committee on Refugees, he was arrested by Lao security
forces .
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UNHCR representative Vernon Blatter explained to the
Hmong in the U.S. in early January of this year that the
disappearance in Laos of Hmong leader Vue Mai was not the
UNHCR' s responsibility- -although Vue Mai had agreed to lead
Hmong repatriation to Laos under the monitoring and
auspices of the UNHCR. The UNHCR representative said:
"UNHCR has no power to investigate and to monitor Vue Mai
and other problems of Hmong returnees in Laos. So the
Hmong people in America must be responsible for their
family members in Thailand and returnees in Laos."

Look at the photograph of a Hmong man on the cover of
the Philadelphia Inquirer Sunday Magazine .

February 27, 1994. Here is one of Vue Mai's relatives who
volunteered to return under the Vue Mai/U.S. Embassy plan
before it was understood to be a deceitful plan and before
Vue Mai disappeared. Here is a man- -a former soldier
associated with the U.S. in its secret war in Laos- -and he
is crying in fear that the U.S. supported repatriation of
him and his family will take place soon.

While many Hmong want to return to their Lao
homelands, the fact is that they cannot return safely
because the current Lao government remains perhaps the most
closed, secretive, and repressive in the region.

REPATRIATION OF HMONG FORMER ALLIES

Forced repatriation of Hmong political refugees and
asylum seekers from Thailand to Laos has a long and
documented history. The Lawyers Committee for Human Rights
highlighted these abuses in its 1989 report "Forced Back
and Forgotten: The Human Rights of Laotian Asylum Seekers
in Thailand" . So has the Lao Human Rights Council and
others interested in human rights violations against Hmong
and Lao in both Thailand and Laos.

In 19 89 the Lawyers Committee for Human Rights
reported "Screening [to determine refugee status] is
conducted in a haphazard manner with little concern for
legal norms. Extortion and bribery are widespread. And
despite an observatory role, the office of the United
Nations High Commissioner for Refugees, UNHCR, in Thailand
has proven incapable of ensuring a reliable and fair
procedure .

"

The UNHCR and the State Department insist that the
LPDR does not know if a returnee is a voluntary repatriate
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or a forced returnee. This secrecy, they argue, protects
returnees from reprisals. The Hmong insist that this is
not true: that the LPDR knows the status of each returnee
and whether he had any associations with the Americans, had
any anti-LPDR activities, or had anti-LPDR relatives.

For Tragic Mountains , I interviewed David Merkel, a
member of Congressman Bill McCollum' s staff, who went to
Thailand in 1992 on a fact-finding mission to investigate
reports of forced repatriation. He was told by U.S.
officials that the LPDR did not know whether a returnee was
voluntary or involuntary. He discovered, however, that
"They were lying about this. There is a code in the series
of numbers and letters that accompanies each name that
signals who are 'screened out' and being forced back and
who are volunteers .

"

Little has changed. Since it is obvious that neither
short-term nor long-term security of Hmong returnees can be
adequately monitored or ensured by the UNHCR and U.S. State
Department officials, the Hmong refugee plight in Thailand
is a humanitarian emergency.

Individuals with long familiarity with the details of
the policies, personnel, and problems in the Hmong refugee
and repatriation issues in Thailand have concluded that
among the most serious shortcomings of the U.S. Embassy
Refugee Section in Thailand (and potentially embarrassing
to the Clinton administration) is its apparent policy of
not talking directly to refugees nor taking seriously the
grave concerns of Hmong refugees in Thailand- -particularly
at Na Pho Camp. Na Pho is a repatriation camp from where
some 12,000 Hmong will be repatriated, voluntarily and
involuntarily, back to Laos. These Hmong have no
opportunity for family reunification or resettlement in a
third country. They are doomed for repatriation to Laos.

My research shows that virtually all information about
the conditions in Na Pho camp reported to the U.S. Embassy
in Bangkok comes through either the UNHCR or the Thai
Ministry of the Interior, MOI, which runs and guards the
camps. This is like asking the "foxes" to report on the
conditions of the "chickens." As a result the U.S. Embassy
in Bangkok has little accurate knowledge of the Hmong
situation in Na Pho camp or of Hmong experiences in the
screening process, or of camp life and the denial of life's
essentials- - food, water, and charcoal- -to scare and
threaten refugees to volunteer to return, or of their
current feelings about repatriation to Laos after the
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disappearance of Vue Mai, or of the number of people in
this camp who fear persecution if they are returned to
Laos, or of the desire of many in this camp to reunite with
their families in the West.

It is important for qualified, informed people with
ethnic and historical knowledge of the Hmong to talk
directly to the refugees in Na Pho camp and not just rely
on officials of the Thai Ministry of Interior and of the
UNHCR. Why is this not the case?

It is important to understand that ethnic ignorance of
the Hmong by U.S. policy-makers helped create this problem
before us today.

One Hmong, a former soldier twice gravely wounded in
the fighting in Laos, whose parents, two brothers, and two
sisters were killed by communist soldiers, wrote his
Wisconsin Congressman, Steve Gunderson, about the forced
repatriation of his sister on Thanksgiving 1993 from Na Pho
camp in northern Thailand to Laos.

"I have just received a telephone call from my
sister--and brother- in-law- - [a former soldier]. They
said that the U.N. used Thai soldiers to gun point at
every family and told them to sign a volunteer
repatriation. While I was speaking to my sister on
the phone, a [Thai] soldier took the phone and spoke
to me. He said that they only do what the U.N. wanted
them to do and that my sister will have to be
repatriated with force. During the conversation, my
sister and brother were crying and yelling for help."

The U.S. Embassy in Bangkok responded to Gunderson' s

query, admitting that this Hmong' s family was part of a

group of 382 to be repatriated but insisted it was
voluntary and claimed: "We have confirmed that the
allegation made of Thai soldiers coercing the Hmong to
repatriate at gunpoint is simply untrue."

There are hundreds- -maybe thousands- -of cases like
this of Hmong coerced into returning to Laos through a

repatriation program in which corrupt and flawed
"screening" process "screens out" many who are, in fact,
political refugees and asylum seekers.

Should we try to rescue this woman and her family who
were forcibly repatriated last Thanksgiving? Should we
rescue the Hmong man who appeared in the Philadelphia
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Inquirer article who now feels his life is in danger as a
result of receiving a copy of that article through the
international mail and having it confiscated by the Lao
authorities? What about all those other Hmong who have
been forcibly repatriated? Isn't the answer obvious?

Corruption and unfairness in the screening process to
determine refugee status in Thailand remains widespread.
Over the past three years, an impressive number of first-
hand and eye-witness testimonies document this. While this
documentation is substantial, the U.S. Embassy in Bangkok
and the State Department's Bureau of Refugee Programs in

Washington insist that there is no credible evidence that
Hmong are being involuntarily returned to Laos or that
Hmong returnees face persecution and abuse at the hands of
their enemies, the communist Lao People's Democratic
Republic authorities.

Only this past February, Marc Kaufman, in an
investigative article for the Philadelphia Inquirer ,

documented ongoing involuntary repatriation of Hmong to
Laos and described an entrenched and deceitful campaign by
U.S. State Department and UNHCR personnel to discredit
Hmong American leaders and Hmong refugees- -and to

manipulate Congressional investigations.

All this, plus the documented executions and
atrocities by Lao authorities against Hmong forcibly
returned in the 19 80s by the Thais, and the residual
animosity toward the Hmong based on the Vietnam War, are
loud warnings that the Hmong fear of persecution is real
and that objective, effective, and frequent monitoring of

Hmong returned to Laos is probably not possible.

It is no wonder, then, that since this U.S. -backed
repatriation program began, some 15,000 Hmong have escaped
the camps in Thailand. This figure may be much higher.
Some 12,000 Hmong have found sanctuary in Wat Tamkrabok, a
Buddhist temple north of Bangkok. Another 12,000 Hmong are
held in Na Pho Camp- -the last stop before repatriation to
Laos. Many of these insist that they will be forced back
against their will. Many of these have family members in
the U.S., some of whom are U.S. citizens.

This desperation is most evident among those in Na Pho
camp in northern Thailand. This is a repatriation camp.
Those held here know that they are to be repatriated to
Laos. This fear and desperation shows in audio tapes,
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letters, phone calls from these refugees to their American
relatives, pleading for help to stop their repatriation.

Some capitalize on this desperation by extortion- -as
in the infamous case of the 305 asylum seekers whose U.S.
relatives, last summer, paid some $200,000 to Thai
officials so that their kinsman would not be returned to
Laos, but could, instead, be united with their families in
the U.S. Hmong Americans paid the ransom for their
relatives, but instead of facing the prospect of family
reunification, they learned, helplessly, that they had been
shipped to Na Pho camp from where many were returned to
Laos- -their greatest fear.

Logic would say that if the Hmong in Na Pho refugee
camp had willingly signed up and were eager to return to
Laos, why, then, is there a need for increased security at
Na Pho? Why the installation of a high- security area
inside the camp with metal fencing? Why are outsiders
unwelcome at this camp? Why are so many cassette tapes and
letters coming from those in Na Pho reporting that they are
being forced to return to Laos?

Refugees in the camp who resist or refuse to put their
thumb print or signatures on a form, indicating consent to
be returned to Laos, are punished. Some are jailed in the
high security facility and put on greatly reduced rations.
Others are coerced into "volunteering" to return to Laos
through threats of dramatically reduced food, water, and
charcoal rations.

Today we are discussing whether it is good policy to
return the Hmong to one of the most repressive, secret and
brutal regimes in the area --the Lao People's Democratic
Republic- -a regime that has vowed "to wipe them out."

I think this is not a good policy.

Congressman Toby Roth, in whose Wisconsin district
many Hmong live, called for these Hearings, noting that

many Hmong "fought against the spread of communism in
Southeast Asia. They rendered a great service not only to
the United States, but to Thailand as well. To simply
force these people back into communist Laos is to sentence
them to certain retribution for their commitment to

defeating communism."
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MORATORIUM ON ALL HMONG REPATRIATION TO LAOS

Mr. Chairman, I now want to spend a few moments on the
need to call an immediate moratorium on all repatriation of
Hmong to Laos.

Hmong political refugees and asylum seekers fled to
Thailand to escape the harsh regime in Laos. These
disenfranchised people who face coerced repatriation to
Laos are former allies of the U.S. in the secret theatre of
the Vietnam War. They have suffered "ethnic" and
"political" cleansing by the Lao People's Democratic
Republic primarily as a result of their long fight against
the communist Lao and Vietnamese in Laos and their close
and important relationship with the U.S. during the Vietnam
War.

Repatriating Hmong political refugees and asylum
seekers to a hostile environment in the LPDR is most
troublesome- -and certainly viewed by most returnees as
unusually cruel. In spite of assurances by the U.S. State
Department's Bureau of Refugee Programs, the U.S. Embassies
in Laos and Thailand, and NGOs, independent, objective,
third-party monitoring of Hmong returnees by oualif ied
human rights personnel cannot take place. This is verified
by the U.S. State Department's own current Country Report
on Human Rights Practices and by "The Repatriate Life"
report written by personnel in the U.S. Embassy in
Vientiane that I described before in my testimony.

I believe that any reasonable person would have to
conclude that coercing political refugees and asylum
seekers who have fought against this regime for years back
to this totalitarian environment, to a government which has
vowed to "wipe out" those who had allied themselves with
the U.S. in the fight against the communist forces now in
power, cannot in any way be justified. It is against all
concepts of justice and human rights and should be stopped
immediately.

In February 1994, Congresswoman Pat Schroeder wrote a
letter to the King of Thailand, asking him to intercede on
behalf of these Hmong and to stop repatriation. She
pointed out that the 1991 Tripartite Agreement under which
the Hmong are being repatriated has been invalidated
because of "the ongoing bloody civil war in Laos . . .,

well documented cases of mandatory (forced) repatriations
of Hmong to Laos . . .gross violations of human rights by
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the Lao government which has closed Laos to all monitoring
by independent human rights organizations."

I want to point out that also last month, in a bi-
partisan letter to His Majesty King Bhumipol Adulyadej of
Thailand, 16 members of this House asked the King to
intercede on behalf of the Hmong refugees in Na Pho refugee
camp, at Wat Thamkrabok and elsewhere in Thailand. They
also suggested a four-year moratorium on Hmong
repatriation. Let me read from this letter, spearheaded by
Congressman Duncan Hunter, dated March 1, 1994, to His
Majesty:

"It now appears, from a number of recent events,
that the Tripartite Agreement has been nullified.
Hmong are being unfairly screened out and denied
refugee status. . .If the UNHCR and the United States
Department of State cannot guarantee the safety of
such a high profile Hmong leader (as Vue Mai) in Laos,
how will the security of less prominent Hmong be
ensured? The Lao government continues to bar
international human rights organizations from visiting
or monitoring the country. Moreover, U.S. Embassy
officials in Laos are not permitted in some provinces
where Hmong have been repatriated because of the
ongoing civil war."

This U.S. policy to support coerced repatriation of
our former Hmong allies seems to be in violation of
principles sacred to most Americans. Yet, today, their tax
dollars are being used for this purpose.

I strongly recommend an IMMEDIATE four -year MORATORIUM
on all Hmong repatriation from Thailand to Laos.

After a MORATORIUM is in place, Mr. Chairman, I
recommend that the Congress request a Presidential
Determination authorizing $10 million from the Emergency
Refugee Migration and Assistance, ERMA, fund [under Section
2(c) (1) of the Migration and Refugee Assistance Act of
1962, as amended, 22 U.S.C. § 2601(e)(1)], to send
emergency humanitarian assistance to allow the Hmong
refugees and asylum seekers in Thailand to remain there
until they can be resettled in third countries over several
years. We must help save the Hmong refugees and asylum
seekers at Na Pho repatriation camp, at Wat Thamkrabok, and
others in hiding or in jeopardy in other camps in Thailand
from being sent back to Laos against their will.
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The U.S. Government's current interest in Laos focuses
on seeking a resolution of the American POW-MIA issue and
on curtailing the trafficking of drugs, one of the main
sources of hard currency for the LPDR. The U.S. official
position seems to be accommodation of the current regime in
order to effect gains on these two issues. There is little
U.S. pressure- -or even interest by some parts of the State
Department - -to push for the elimination of human and civil
rights abuses or to push for a multi-party political
systems in Laos. You can see why the professionals in the
State Department, who never had a working relationship with
the Hmong like the Defense Department and CIA did, seem
little concerned. That, however, does not justify State's
policy, let alone spending our money doing it. Hmong
continue to suffer as a result of their previous
association with the U.S. Like the Kurds in Iraq, the
Hmong, another minority, have been abandoned and sacrificed
by the U.S. to supposed greater geo-political
considerations .

Congress might follow the suggestion of several of
your House colleagues who recently wrote to Congressman
David Obey asking that the funding of Hmong repatriation
stop.

"It is our understanding that taxpayers' money- -

$1.5- $2 million- -may again be appropriated in Fiscal
Year 199 5 to send Hmong refugees and asylum seekers
from Thailand back to the repressive communist
government in Laos."

These members asked that

"this funding be transferred to the appropriate
account and be specifically used to provide emergency
humanitarian support for the Hmong- -in Ban Napho
refugee camp, Wat Tham Krabok and elsewhere in
Thailand- -until they can be safely resettled in third
countries (like France, Canada, and Australia) in
three or four years."

Hmong value greatly the family and their expansive
extended clan families. It is quite clear that many of
those trapped in Thailand who face repatriation to Laos
have relatives in the U.S. (and Canada, France and
Australia) . I recommend that these Hmong families be
entitled to family reunification directly from Thailand.
should point out that some of those facing repatriation
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have no family remaining in Laos; their families have all
resettled in the West.

There are those who have romantic notions- -for
whatever reasons- - toward the current regime in Laos. But
historically, I should also point out that, in general,
refugees don't lie. We have learned- -or should have
learned- -that when there are large groups of people coming
out of a country claiming persecution, whether it is proven
immediately or years later after a number of people are
dead, it usually bears out that they have been telling the
truth- -that persecution has taken place.

Aryeh Neier, until quite recently Vice Chairman of
Americas Watch, an international human rights organization
established by the Helsinki Accords, said: "Trying to
monitor human rights in closed countries is extremely
difficult. One has to start with the assumption that one
can never do anything about human rights violations until
the facts have been assembled and then published.
Publishing human rights violations is the enemy of abuses.
Silence is acquiescence. The worst abuses take place when
no one is paying attention."

In addition to the Vietnam War, there is another
lesson to be learned here from American history. It is the
lesson of how for years we treated our own Native American
Indians. In many respects, the Hmong from the mountains
are as different from the Lao people of the lowlands as
Native American Indians were from the white man. We should
remember that for years we treated Native Americans as
second-class citizens and cared little about their
extermination, as we resettled them to places where they
did not want to live. The Lao are doing the same with the

Hmong and we should not be a party to it.

Listen to this Hmong' s words about life in Laos,
recorded on cassette tape on February 8, 1994 and sent to a

Hmong American.

"Since 1975, after you left, I have returned to
Phonesavanh and many things have happened. The communist

put so much pressure on our people. 11 members of my
family had died from food poisoning . . . .We are so

hungry. . . . The communist discriminate, prejudice
against the Hmong, and especially the lowland Lao hate the

Hmong. They took away our land, our rice fields, even a

piece of land as large as a our palm, they took. They said
that the Hmong did not and do not possess anything in the
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lowland. The Hmong are mountain dwellers so they must go
back to the mountains where you belong. Now they chase the
Hmong out of the lowland and even in the mountain where we
live they do not let us live."

"There are many things I want to tell you. ... I

don't cry but tears are running on my eyes. We are like
the snake that is half dead. We don't know what to do in
order to get up and go, because we do not have anything.
We want to walk but there are too many berry bushes. We
are like little birds that have no wings to fly. We are
waiting . . . like grass waits for the rain. "

Let us open our minds. Let us open our hearts and
feel the pain of these people- -once honorable and important
allies. We owe them special support.

The Hmong suffered- -and continue to suffer- -greatly
for their costly alliance with the U.S. and Thailand. The
vestiges of that worthy and proud people now huddle in
refugee camps and other sanctuaries in Thailand, terrified
of forced repatriation to their former enemies who have
publicly sworn to punish them. They are now caught in a
minor backwater of the current flow of global politics and
economics in Southeast Asia. Surely, the great nations of
the U.S. and Thailand are capable of this last compassion
for those who gave so much of themselves in the cause of
freedom.

Mr. Chairman and Members of this Committee, a final
plea. I have known the Hmong well for almost 20 years. I

have heard their pleas for so many years. I know them to
be truthful people. I know that they have been unjustly
abused for some time.

Please give your special, individual attention to
follow up on what you have heard here today. Do not let
the Hmong desperate present plight be brushed away with "we
are on top of this situation." That is merely "business
as usual" in the complex process of administrative
procedures while more Hmong suffer. There is more to this
issue than has been discussed here today. Please continue
your inquiries to delve deeper into this shameful matter.

I thank you and particularly the Hmong thank you for
your attention and interest, and for your willingness to
hold this hearing over the objections of the Department of
State.
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Mr. Chairman, I am Hiram A. Ruiz, Asia policy analyst for the U.S. Committee for

Refugees (USCR). Thank you for extending me the opportunity to present the views of

USCR concerning the situation of Hmong Laotian refugees.

The U.S. Committee for Refugees is a nonprofit, nongovernmental organization

that regularly monitors and assesses the situation of refugees and displaced people around

the world. We have monitored developments affecting Hmong refugees in Thailand

specifically for many years. I personally traveled to Thailand last year to document the

situation of the Hmong, and, more recendy, a USCR consultant conducted on-site

documentation for USCR on the screening process being used to determine refugee status.

INTRODUCTION

Mr. Chairman, the U.S. Committee for Refugees is grateful that you have convened a

hearing regarding refugees and asylum seekers in Southeast Asia at this critical juncture.

The long saga of Vietnamese boat people appears to be drawing towards a close. The

screening of most Vietnamese asylum seekers has been completed, and the UN High

Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR) and the governments concerned have agreed that

those who have been screened out (determined not to be refugees) must return to Vietnam

by the end of 1995.

As recent events in Hong Kong indicate, however, if this "end-game" is not

approached sensitively and responsibly, there is potential for violence and tragedy.

Although USCR is not testifying regarding the Vietnamese today, I would like to add our

voice to those who urge that the U.S. government work to ensure that the return home of

screened-out Vietnamese asylum seekers takes place with dignity and respect for the basic

human rights of all individuals.

The situation of the Hmong is often regarded as parallel to that of the Vietnamese,

and there appears to be widespread belief that solutions decided upon for the Vietnamese

can and should apply to the Hmong as well. But that is not the case.

There are significant differences between political, social, and economic conditions

in Vietnam and Laos, and between the Vietnamese and Laotian governments. Also, the
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Hmong are an ethnic minority within Laos, which, combined with the fact that some

Hmong continue to engage in an armed insurgency against the present Laotian

government, results in their remaining a marginalized, suspect group upon returning to

Laos.

The situation of the Hmong should be analyzed in its own right, and the U.S.

government should formulate policy toward the Hmong based on that group's particular

needs and situation. That policy should take into account the fact that the Hmong,

including many of those currently living as refugees in Thailand, risked their lives to assist

the United States. Indeed, it is because of that support for the United States that the

Hmong are in this situation today. While we may now wish to put that period in our

history behind us, it would be wrong to turn our backs on the Hmong in the process.

Having said that, we can not ignore political realities on the ground in Southeast

Asia, particularly Thailand's unwillingness to continue hosting refugee populations. What

is needed is a U.S. policy that is sensitive to the situation and needs of the Hmong, that

honors our responsibility toward them, that maximizes safeguards for the Hmong, and that

takes into account political realities. Achieving such a balance will not be an easy task.

BACKGROUND

For many years following the end of the United States' military involvement in Southeast

Asia, the U.S. government responded admirably to the plight of the refugees who fled

Vietnam, Laos, and Cambodia beginning in the mid-19t0s in the wake of communist

takeovers in those countries. The United States opened its doors to more than a million

such refugees.

The asylum countries of Southeast Asia, including Thailand, also did their part.

Although there were serious problems, eventually, through the adoption in 1989 of the

Comprehensive Plan of Action on Indochinese Refugees, the so-called CPA, an

accommodation was found that guaranteed first asylum in the region for those who fled,

and left the door open for overseas resettlement of those determined to meet the criteria for

refugee status.

The CPA plan called for asylum countries to institute a screening process to

determine if any given individual met the criteria for being granted refugee status. Most of
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the Hmong in Thailand either arrived before the screening process began and thus have

automatic refugee status, or were "screened in," that is, determined to be refugees.

The United States extended the possibility of resettlement here to Hmong with

refugee status who also met U.S. Immigration and Naturalization Service (INS) criteria for

admission to the United States as refugees.

More than 64,000 Hmong have resettled in the United States. For many, lacking

formal education, English language skills, or transferable work skills, life in the United

States proved difficult. Consequently, many other Hmong refugees in Thailand decided

against resettlement in the United States. Many of the Hmong in Thailand who did not opt

for resettlement did so in part because of fears about life in the United States, in part

because they hoped to be able to someday return to their homes, and in part because they

believed they would be able to remain in Thailand until such time as they believed it to be

safe to return home. In Thailand, they lived in fenced-in refugee camps that offered them

little more than the possibility of survival.

For years that situation remained static. It appeared to more or less suit all

concerned. But that has changed. For the past several years, the government of Thailand,

which once supported the Hmong resistance group that continues to fight the Laotian

government, now shuns the Hmong resistance and cultivates economic ties with the Lao

government. It no longer welcomes Hmong refugees, and in fact would like to see all the

refugees on Thai soil (including those from Laos and Burma) leave Thailand. It has said

that the Hmong must leave by the end of 1995 (a target date of end- 1994 had earlier been

set, but this has been eased). The Thai authorities have already closed two of the three

main camps that housed Hmong refugees.

The Thai military's forcible repatriation of the 500 or so Cambodians who refused

to join the UNHCR-organized voluntary repatriation last year, and its recent forcible

repatriation of some 20,000 Cambodians, mostly women, children, and elderly people,

who fled fighting between Cambodian government forces and the Khmer Rouge,

underscore the Thai government's hardened line toward refugees.

Laotians, both Hmong and lowland Lao, have been repatriating since 1980.

Between 1980 and late 1993, more than 8,600 lowland Lao and some 7,600 highland Lao

(mostly Hmong) repatriated. A majority of these were people with refugee status, but
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more than 2,700 were persons who had been screened out. In 1993, the number of

highland Lao, mosdy Hmong, who repatriated was the highest of any year since 1980.

Thailand presses the Hmong to repatriate. Thousands of Hmong, afraid to do so

and also reluctant to reserde to the United States or elsewhere overseas, have left the

refugee camps and sought shelter at a Buddhist temple some 100 kilometers from

Bangkok. Their future remains particularly uncertain.

SUMMARY OF MAIN ISSUES

Although for many years relatively little public or official attention has been focused on

Hmong refugees, discussions that have taken place have been polarized and highly

charged. Perceptions about the current situation of the Hmong, about their future, and

about what U.S. policy towards the Hmong should be vary widely. No doubt that

polarization will be reflected in the testimonies presented during this hearing.

In my statement, I will identify the specific concerns that the U.S. Committee for

Refugees has regarding the current situation and future status of Hmong refugees in

Thailand, and will make recommendations that could, if acted upon, ameliorate these

concerns. I have appended to this testimony copies of two articles published by USCR in

August 1992 and January 1994 that provide detailed background information on the

situation of the Hmong and that supplement the information contained in this testimony.

The U.S. Committee for Refugees is concerned about several issues:

* a sense that the US. government, and particularly US. Embassy officials in

Thailand, have become impatient with the Hmong refugees and asylum seekers in

Thailand and lack concernfor them;

*
reports of ill-treatment of repatriated Hmong in Laos;

*
reports of involuntary repatriation ofHmong refugees and asylum seekers;
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* the disparity in the perceptions ofconcerned parties regarding the voluntariness of

the repatriation program and the safety ofreturnees;

* calls for an end to U.S. supportfor programs to assist Hmong who repatriate to

Laos;

* the fairness and competence of the screening (refugee determination) process in

Thailand;

*

*

the limited access ofscreened-out Hmong to the appeals process and the fairness

and thoroughness of that process;

restrictions already in place or anticipated that limit the ability ofHmong with

refugee status to applyfor resettlement in the United States;

the Thai government's insistence that all Laotian Hmong must leave Thailand by

the end of 1995;

the disappearance ofrepatriated Hmong leader Vue Mai and the implications of

his disappearancefor the repatriation process; and

the fears ofmembers of the Hmong community in the United Statesfor their

friends and relatives in Thailand and Laos.

ANALYSIS AND RECOMMENDATIONS

Mr. Chairman, I would like to expand on these concerns and offer USCR's

recommendations about what Congress could do to ameliorate them.
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/. Regarding our sense that the U.S. government, and particularly U.S. Embassy officials

in Thailand, have become impatient with the Hmong refugees and asylum seekers in

Thailand and lack concern for them:

I raise this issue first because it underlies many of the concerns USCR has regarding U.S.

policy towards the Hmong and underscores why we believe that it is so important that

Congress take a pro-active approach to the situation of the Hmong.

For many years, the U.S. government has kept its door open to Hmong refugees

seeking resettlement in the United States. Through contributions to the UN High

Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR), the United States has also helped fund the stay in

Thailand of Hmong refugees who did not wish to resettle and who continued to fear

repatriation, and it has helped provide assistance to those Hmong who have repatriated.

More recently, however, there appears to be an attitude at the U.S. Embassy in

Bangkok and the U.S. Department of State that the Hmong have had long enough to make

up their minds about resettling in the United States, that those who can't or don't want to

resetde can and should return to Laos, and that those who don't are simply being obstinate

or opportunistic. In an excellent, in-depth report on the situation of the Hmong in the

February 27, 1994 Philadelphia Inquirer, a U.S. Embassy official in Bangkok was quoted

as saying that the Hmong who remain in the camps do so in order to enjoy "the good life."

That attitude is unfair and illogical. Many Hmong genuinely fear repatriation to

Laos. The extent to which their fears are warranted is subject to debate, but the reality is

that the fear is there. Based on the experience of Hmong who have resetded in the United

States, many Hmong refugees in Thailand are also, sensibly, wary of the difficulties of

adjusting to life in the United States. It is therefore not surprising that many Hmong would

prefer to remain in Thailand.

Yet, rather that pressing the Thai government to allow the Hmong to remain while

working to convince the Hmong that they truly can safely repatriate (if that is the case),

some U.S. government officials dismiss the concerns of the Hmong about repatriation.

There also appears to be little U.S. government concern over continuing reports that at least

some of the Hmong who have been denied refugee status do, in fact, have genuine claims

to such status. In the past, independent observers have criticized the refugee determination

process as unfair and corrupt. Yet State Department and Bangkok embassy officials do
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not press the Thai government and UNHCR to remedy this by further review of such

cases.

The State Department is also said to be considering a cut-off date for the Hmong

to apply for resettlement. This adds pressure and limitations to those already exerted by the

Thai government, which has told Hmong in Ban Na Pho camp, the so-called "repatriation

camp," that since they did not apply for resettlement before, they cannot do so now.

RECOMMENDATION : We urge Congress to ask senior level State Department

officials to review U.S. policy toward the Hmong, and to urge U.S. refugee officials in

both Washington and Bangkok to pursue policies that do not further limit Hmong

refugees' options.

2. Regarding reports of ill-treatment ofrepatriated Hmong, reports ofinvoluntary

repatriation ofHmong refugees and asylum seekers, and the disparity in the perceptions of

concerned parties regarding the voluntariness ofthe repatriation program and the safety

of returnees:

Some Hmong organizations and leaders argue that Hmong refugees who return to Laos are

persecuted and abused, if not outright killed. These groups' claims are alarming, and

understandably cause fear and consternation among Hmong in the United States and

Thailand. But the organizations making these assertions do not provide specific details or

concrete evidence.

UNHCR, Lao, Thai, and U.S government officials argue that the Hmong are safe

upon return. But the Thai and Lao governments are not the most reliable sources on this

issue, and the monitoring capacities of the United States and UNHCR in Laos are limited.

Nevertheless, we understand from UNHCR that they have received several specific

complaints of returnees experiencing security problems and that the agency has established

that all but one, the disappearance of Vue Mai, were unfounded.

Some Hmong leaders also say that the Thai authorities routinely force Hmong

refugees back to Laos, while UNHCR, Thai, and U.S government officials say that the

Hmong who have repatriated have done so voluntarily.
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While we do not have evidence that the Thai authorities use actual force to

repatriate the Hmong, we can say with certainty that they subject the Hmong to

considerable pressure to repatriate. The Thai authorities tell the Hmong that if they do not

repatriate they might wind up in a prison camp, or that their families' food rations will be

cut off. That may not be what UNHCR classifies as refoulement (forcible return of

refugees), but it is also a far cry from the fully informed, unpressured decision carried out

in safety and dignity that the UN and most governments say are the essentials of a truly

voluntary repatriation.

RECOMMENDATION : One of the most pressing needs regarding Hmong

repatriation is an unbiased, independent investigation of the safety of Hmong who

return to Laos and of whether Thailand is using force or coercion to repatriate the

Hmong. Such an investigation could be carried out by a special rapporteur

appointed by the UN Human Rights Commission, or by an international delegation.

We urge Congress to press for such an investigation, and the Laotian government to

permit it.

3. Regarding calls for an end to U.S. supportfor programs to assist Hmong who

repatriate to Laos:

There has been criticism from some quarters of Congress's financial support for programs

aimed at protecting and aiding the reintegration of Hmong who repatriate to Laos. Such

criticism is misguided.

Like the repatriation of Vietnamese who have been determined not to be refugees,

the repatriation of screened-out Hmong, and of Hmong refugees who do not wish to, or

are ineligible to resettle abroad, is a reality. Upon return, they urgendy need international

assistance in order to make a new start U.S. funds not only help make that new start

possible, but, by channeling U.S. aid through UNHCR and international nongovernmental

organizations, the United States helps ensure that international staff will be present

ilongside the returnees in Laos, which helps enhance their security.
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RECOMMENDATION : Congress should continue to support programs that help

Hmong who return to Laos to reintegrate and that enhance their safety.

4. Regarding the fairness and competence ofthe screening (refugee determination)

process, the limited access of screened-out Hmong to the appeals process, and the fairness

and thoroughness of that process:

The system that Thailand devised to differentiate between Hmong with valid claims to

refugee status and those whose claims are less valid has been criticized for years. In 1989,

the Lawyers Committee for Human Rights detailed concerns about the system, including

charges of corruption.

In 1993, an official involved in refugee assistance programs in Thailand made a

careful study of 3 1 screened-out Hmong cases and concluded that 8 of the cases appeared

to be potentially eligible for recognition as refugees and for admission to the United States

as refugees based on U.S. Immigration and Naturalization Service (INS) criteria. Another

six cases appeared to have a "50-50 chance" to qualify for such recognition and U.S.

admission.

An appeal and review system exists, but it is difficult to access, and the appeals are

often rejected. For example, of the above 14 cases that an independent reviewer found to

have a reasonable-to-strong claim for refugee status, UNHCR officials in Thailand only

supported the appeal of one case, and the Thai authorities rejected that appeal.

Although obvious flaws exist in both the screening and appeals processes, the U.S.

Embassy in Bangkok and the State Department in Washington have shown little interest in

supporting a review of screened-out cases. Recently, for example, 300 Hmong, most of

whom were screened out, paid thousands of dollars to Thai officials who promised to

include them on the list of screened-in Hmong eligible to apply for resetdemenL Rather

than view the 300 individuals involved as people fearful of being returned to Laos and

willing to take desperate measures to avoid that fate, a State Department official, in a letter

to various members of Congress who expressed concern about the group, described the

group as having "attempted to bribe their way into the resettlement process."
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Given that there are only about 1,600 screened-out Hmong, reviewing the cases of

those who claim that they were unfairly denied refugee status should not be an impossibly

cumbersome task.

RECOMMENDATION : Congress should urge the State Department to press

UNHCR and the Thai government to undertake a review of the cases of screened-

out Hmong who dispute the decision in their refugee status determination hearing.

The State Department could facilitate this process by accepting information

regarding these cases that may be available from relatives in the United States.

5. Regarding restrictions already in place or anticipated that limit the ability ofHmong

with refugee status to applyfor resettlement in the United States:

For many years, the Hmong have been under the impression that they could remain in

Thailand. For that reason, some decided not to apply for resetdement. Now that it is

becoming clear to them that their only alternatives may be repatriation or resetdement,

some of those who did not choose resetdement earlier may now wish to do so. The Thai

government has said that those who previously signed voluntary repatriation forms or who

agreed to move to Ban Na Pho camp can no longer choose resetdement. The United States

is reportedly considering setting a date by which eligible Hmong refugees who wish to

apply for resettlement must apply.

All of these restrictions and roadblocks are unnecessary. They limit options and

accomplish nothing.

RECOMMENDATION : Both the Thai and U.S. government should allow Hmong

who did not previously opt for resettlement but who now wish to pursue it to apply

or it without unnecessary hindrances. Imposing a cut-off date at this time is

jmnecessary, and a decision on this matter should be postponed.
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6. Regarding the Thai government's insistence that all Laotian Hmong must leave

Thailand by the end of1995:

Thailand has allowed the Hmong to remain on Thai soil for 19 years. Although it has

confined them to closed refugee camps, it has allowed the international community to

assist them. For its own reasons, Thailand has decided to pull up the welcome mat. Giv<

the severity of refugee emergencies in other areas of the world, the international

community, the U.S. government included, is reluctant to continue funding the Hmong's

continued stay in Thailand, or to resist Thailand's decision.

But the fact that Hmong who cannot or do not wish to resettle abroad may have

little choice but to repatriate does not mean that repatriation is right for them. The State

Department's own 1993 report on human rights in Laos, while noting improvements in

some spheres, noted, "Restrictions on basic freedoms [in Laos] have eased only a little in

recent years."

That the Laotian government limits the areas in which repatriating Hmong may

settle, and the number who can settle together, is an indication of its continued suspicion <

Hmong returnees. The government is also slow to approve the applications for repatriate

of those Hmong who do volunteer to repatriate. Some informed observers have told

USCR that they believe that Vientiane does not want the Hmong back, and that the

government only cooperates with the repatriation program to ease its relations with the

outside world.

RECOMMENDATION : The United States should urge the Thai government to

allow Hmong refugees and asylum seekers to remain in Thailand, at least while thi

safety of returnees is investigated and while cases that may have been wrongly

denied refugee status are reviewed, and to remove any roadblocks to Hmong with

refugee status applying for resettlement
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f. Regarding the disappearance of repatriated Hmong leader Vue Mai, the implications of

lis disappearance for the repatriation process, and thefears ofmembers of the Hmong

immunity in the United Statesfor theirfriends and relatives in Thailand and Laos:

Vue Mai, a prominent Hmong refugee leader who repatriated to Laos in November 1992,

iisappeared in September 1993, an incident that fueled concern about Hmong repatriation

o Laos.

The U.S. and Thai governments and UNHCR encouraged Vue Mai, who had

brmerly been active in the Hmong resistance, to repatriate in order to be a role model for

;creened-out Hmong who would have to accept repatriation to Laos. Vue Mai was assured

hat he would be safe in Laos.

Nearly seven months after Vue Mai's disappearance, nothing concrete is known

ibout who was responsible for his disappearance or what their motives were. There is

nuch speculation, however, and two explanations are most often heard. One is that Vue

Vlai was abducted by Lao government security forces for unknown reasons (though some

speculate that it may have been an attempt by Vientiane to undermine the repatriation

arocess, which the Lao government is said not really to want). The other is that he was

ibducted by members of the Hmong resistance, which opposes repatriation because it

ondermines the resistance politically, financially, and logistically. (The resistance is said to

eceive its support primarily from Hmong refugees in Thailand and the United States.)

If putting a damper on the repatriation was the intent of those responsible, they

:ertainly had some effect. The disappearance confirmed the fears of many in the U.S.

hlmong community that repatriation is not safe, and some Hmong leaders and

Drganizations have used the disappearance to argue that repatriation should be halted.

RF.COMMFNnATTON : The disappearance of Vue Mai should be investigated as

part of any assessment of the safety of returned refugees in Laos.

Mr. Chairman, it will be difficult to find solutions for the Hmong that all will welcome.

The wishes and attitudes of many of the concerned parties are deeply at odds. Many
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Hmong still fear returning home. The Thai government wants the Hmong to leave. Some

Hmong leaders in the United States claim that repatriation is unsafe. The international

community tires of financing the Hmong's continued exile. The United States appears

anxious to wind down Hmong resettlement

It seems clear that many Hmong, particularly those denied refugee status, are

going to repatriate, whether voluntarily or not so voluntarily. What the United States

government can do to ease the concern of Hmong both here and in Thailand is to ensure

that all those with valid claims to refugee status have a full and fair hearing, to make it

possible for those with refugee status who are eligible and wish to apply for resettlement in

the United States to do so, and to provide as many safeguards for those who return as

possible. That is the objective of the recommendations I have made today. The State

Department does not appear, at present, to see a need for these actions. I strongly urge you

to impress upon the Department that acting upon these recommendations could make a

positive difference.
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Refugee Reports
A News Service of the U.S. Committee for Refugees

"UNHAPPY ENDGAME"
HMONG REFUGEES IN THAILAND

lEdiiors' Note: Court Robinson arrived in Thailand, in July,

where he will be livingfor much of the next two years, docu-

menting Indochinese refugee repatriation through a MacArthur

Fellowship in Peace. Security, and International Cooperation.

Coun continues to writefor Refugee Reports and will be sub-

mitting monthly notesfrom thefield. This month's report is on
the more than 40.000 Hmong remaining in Thailand./

The numbers show an Ironic symmetry. In 1975. at the

sian of the Indochinese refugee exodus, about 44.000 high-

land Lao refugees, predominantly Hmong. were living in

camps in Thailand, along with 9.000 lowland Lao. Seven-

teen years later, after 300.000 Laotians have resettled over-

seas and 10.000 have gone home, the number of Laotian

refugees and asylum seekers in Thailand has returned to Its

onginal level.

While change, both dramatic and Incremental, has

come to Southeast Asia in the last two decades. It has been

slow in coming to the Laotian camps. Now time Is catching

up to the refugees in Thailand, and for some groups, that Is

an unsettling, even ominous, prospect.

"One could easily say that the problem with lowland

Lao refugees in Thailand Is virtually resolved." a UNHCR offi-

cial told me. Only about 6.000 lowland Lao remain in Thai-

land, almost all of whom have refugee status and await

eventual voluntary repatriation. Arrivals have declined to a

handful in the last twelve months: during that same period.

meanwhile. 1.800 lowland Lao resettled in third countries.

and 1 .050 returned home, either voluntarily or without ob-

;ccuon. Increasing numbers of some highland Lao groups—
ihe Mien. Htin. and others-are returning home as well.

"Overall, the picture for Lao repatriation is very good."

the official said. Here he frowned, then smile quizzically and

threw up his hands. "The Hmong. of course, are the excep-

uon."

The Hmong helped fight America's secret war against

J.c Pathct Lao until a communist victory in 1975 sent tens

oi ihousands fleeing for safely into Thailand. In many ways.
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they have been fighting ever since. The Hmong.
in a word, are not reconciled: They are not recon-

ciled to going home or to living in the United

Slates. Some are still at war with the Lao social-

ist government, and others are simply at odds

with iheir circumstances.

But the inevitable reality the Hmong refu-

gees must face Is that time is running out for

them in Thailand. The clock is ticking." said

Dennis Grace. Joint Voluntary Agency Represen-
tauve in Thailand. The end of 1994 Is the dead-

line for Laotian refugees to be out of Thailand.

We've got two fiscal years and one quarter to sort

things out.

"So far. the Hmong have been no-shows

for voluntary repatriation." Grace said. "How do

you go from 100 Hmong to 10.000 In the next

twelve months? Everyone is waiting for some-

thing to fall into place, but there is little out there

to suggest a turn-about. Probably half the

Hmong in Thailand want to go back to Laos, but

without some success stones on the repatriation

side, a good percentage of people may end up
backing into the United States. It won't be
forced, but it won't be what they want either."

Grace suggested that as many as 30.000

Hmong could potentially seek resettlement In the

United States in the next two or three years.
when most estimates suggest the State Depart-
ment is planning on admitting about half that

number. "We are going to get ourselves into an

unhappy endgame with the Hmong." he said.

Fifth Tripartite Meeting Sets New Targets.
Deadlines One year ago. at the fourth In a series

ol meetings between the Thai and Lao govern-
ments and the UN High Commissioner for Refu-

aees (UNHCR) held in Laos in June 1991. the

three parues had agreed to a three-phased repa-
tnauon irutiauve.

During the start-up phase, from July 1991
to May 1992. an anticipated 5.000 to 6.000 new
returnees would be reintegrated into the Lao soci-

ety and economy. According to the plan endorsed
at the Luang Prabang meeting, repatriation would

liraduaily expand in Phase Q (June 1992 to May
1993] and Phase m (through the end of 1994). by
which time Thailand hoped that virtually all of

the Laotian refugees would have resettled else-

where or gone home.

The repatriation plan was based on prin-

ciples previously agreed to by the three parues
that "repatriation Is to take place under safe, hu-

mane, and UNHCR-monitored conditions" and
that "those considered to be refugees and asylum
seekers returning under the program will do so

on a voluntary basis, whereas those rejected In

the screening process will be returned without

the use of force In safety and dignity."
In fact from June 1991 to May 1992. only

1.977 people returned to Laos, about one-third

the original target for Phase I. Of these. 1.207
were refugees returning home voluntarily and
770 were screened-out asylum seekers. Fewer
than 100 Hmong refugees repatriated voluntarily

during this period, although nearly 400 screened-

out Hmong were sent back to Laos in Phase I.

The reasons for the disappointing showing
are numerous: attacks by Laotian resistance

forces near resettlement sites in Laos, backtrack-

ing and intransigence by Lao officials, funding
shortfalls on the part of UNHCR and general re-

luctance on the part of the Laotian refugees in

Thailand—and especially the Hmong—to go home.
At the fifth tripartite meeting between

Thailand. Laos, and UNHCR held In Rayong.
Thailand In mid-July 1992. the Thai

government's impatience was evident. The Lao-

tian refugees have been residing in Thailand for a

long time." said Gen. Charan Kullavanijaya. sec-

retary-general of Thailand's National Security
Council fNSC). "We have to reaffirm our principle
that all refugees have to return home or be re-

settled in third countries. Thailand will not

house them."

The Thai delegation reiterated its position
that Ban Vinal, for more than a decade the larg-
est camp for highland Lao in the country, would

definitely close by the end of 1992. and that

Chiangkham camp would be closed by the end o:

1993.

Charan said Laotian refugees will face le-

gal action in 1994 if any remain m Thailand. To
underscore the seriousness of the government's
intentions. Charan also announced the arrest of

seven Laotians, three ofwhom were holding U.S.

passports, as alleged saboteurs. It was later re-

ported that the three U.S. citizens would be de-

ported back to the United States.

A Joint statement issued after the tripartiu
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meeting noted that the Thai government "has Is-

sued instructions to local Thai authorities to pre-

vent any movements or groups/Individuals from

engaging in activities which are against the repa-

triation."

"Bangkok clearly has decided to move

against the Laotian resistance." a U.S. refugee
official said. "As we know. Ban VInai traditionally

has been a staging area and recruiting site for the

resistance. It is no accident that this Is the first

camp to be closed."

Thailand. Laos, and UNHCR also an-

nounced that they had set a new target to repatri-

ate 6.000 to 10.000 people during the next 12

months. The only way to meet that goal, every-

one agrees, is to make voluntary return for the

Hmong a safe and dignified reality.

The Screened-Out A large majority of the

50.000 Laotians in Thailand have refugee status

with UNHCR and thus are permitted to seek

third -country resettlement or await voluntary

repatnauon. But about 2.500 Laotians, princi-

pally Hmong. are screened -out asylum seekers

whose claims to refugee status have been rejected

by Thai immigration authorities and. in most
cases. UNHCR as well.

The screened-out are subject to return

that may be involuntary but is carried out "with-

out Lhe use of force." according to the tripartite

agreements. In the last twelve months. 770 low-

land and highland Lao screened-out asylum
seekers have been returned to Laos, including
about 400 Hmong. The return of lowland Lao

and non-Hmong highland groups has proceeded

Largely without incident or protest. The Hmong.
again, are the exception.

From July 1985. when the Lao border

screening program began, unul June 1992. about

40.000 lowland and highland Lao have been in-

:er\-.ewed for refugee status. In all. more than 77

percent (3 1 . 1 46 people) have been screened-in.

.Another 7.249 people were screened-out; the re-

maining cases were either pending or closed.

Until December 1991. screening for the

highland Lao took place in Chiangkham camp
ar.ci for the lowlanders in Nong Saeng. a deten-

uon center in the northeastern city of Nakhon
Ph.inom .As of January 1992. all screening has

rxvr-i cer.txauzed in Nong Saeng. With screening

now completed for nearly all Laotian asylum
seekers in Thailand and new arrivals numbering
only 22 since the beginning of the year, the pro-

gram is phasing out
Since it first announced the decision to

close Ban Vlnai two years ago. the Thai govern-
ment has sought to hasten a decision by camp
residents either to repatriate or to resettle in an-
other country. In January 1991. a screening
committee, comprising Thai immigration nfflrtaic

and UNHCR observers, began to interview some
5.040 "unauthorized" Hmong who had been lMng
in Ban Vinal. The screened-in. it was under-
stood, would be moved to Phanat Nikhom for re-

settlement processing while the screened-out
and voluntary repatriation cases would be moved
to Na Pho. a ramp that has traditionally housed
lowland Lao.

In late August and early September of that

year, however. MOI moved the entire number to

Na Pho. prompting alarms from the Hmong com-

munity in the United States that the group was
the victim of a "bait and switch" and would be
forced back to Laos. In fact, observers confirmed
to me. MOI and UNHCR feared that if they an-
nounced the results of screening while the group
was still in Ban Vlnai and moved the screened-in
to Phanat Nikhom. the screened-out would sim-

ply disappear out of the camp and become "Illegal

immigrants* in Thailand or possibly Join the re-

sistance along the border.

Following the transfer to Na Pho. the

screening committee announced that 2.394

people were screened in and 2.550 screened out.

Most of the Ban Vlnai screened-out immediately

appealed to UNHCR for a review of their cases.

By the end of July. UNHCR had supported
the appeals of 95 cases, comprising 235 people.
Of these, the MOI had screened In 9 1 cases, or

216 people. Another 1.991 Hmong remained
screened-out

HaflBg protest Transfer to Nnny gMCCM In

mid-July, frustrated at the slow pace of voluntary

repatriation. MOI announced that on July 16. the

screened-out Hmong in Na Pho would be sent to

Nong Saeng unless they signed up for voluntary
return. On that date, according to eyewtmesses
in the camp, a group of about 1.500 to 2.000

Hmong demonstrated in front of the UNHCR of-
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Xearly 2.000 Hmong protest outside the UNHCR office in No. Pho camp. Signs say. "No need to go to Nong
Saeng. .Vo need to qo to Laos.''

fice in Na Pho. Some earned signs saying. "No

need to go to Nong Saeng. No need to go to Laos.

Request to UNHCR-MOI for humanity.'
The demonstrators began showing up at

about 10: 15 am." one refugee program official

told me. "We usually have about 20 guards in

the camp and three policemen. By about 1 1:30

am. there were 40 to 50 uniformed men standing

just inside the gate, carrying bamboo shields and
ba.ons. There were no guns, and they stayed in

the background."
The Thai camp commander. Sati

Phonyiam. handled the situation well." the offi-

cial said. "He told the group to go home, in ex-

change lor which he would meet with their desig-

r_iied leaders. By 2:00 pm. the group had dissi-

pated." Later. Sau met with leaders of the

srreer.ed-out. who submitted a petition outlining
IS conditions for their return to Laos.

Within 24 hours, a group called the Lao

Human Rights Council, headed by Or. Pobzeb

Vang, was circulating reports in the Hmong com-

munity that 1.300 Thai troops had entered Na
Pho camp to arrest the Hmong and force them
back to Laos.

"I have to believe this is deliberate misin-

formation." the refugee official said. "Communi-
cation back and forth with the United States is

very easy."
In the week following the demonstration,

all of the Ban Vinal screened-out group signed up
for voluntary repatriation. "We signed so that we
would not be sent to Nong Saeng." one Hmong
put it simply, "but we still don't trust the Lao gov-
ernment, and we still don't want to go back."

"It is a tactical move." one MOI official said

of the decision to transfer the screened-out

Hmong to Nong Saeng. The problem that we
face rtght now is this." said Prapakom Smiti.

deputy director ofMors Operations Center for
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Displaced Persons. "We transferred all unautho-

rized Hmong to Na Pho. Genuine (refugee) cases

we transfer to Phanat Nikhom If they want to re-

settle. If they are genuine and don't want to re-

settle, they stay In Na Pho. But If they are

screened-out. they should go to Nong Saeng.
When we tried to move people before. UNHCR
asked for a delay of one month in order to pro-

mote voluntary repatriation. They had no suc-

cess, so we had to make some decisions."

UNHCR officials say they would prefer that

Nong Saeng be closed. "By the end of the year.

UNHCR is not willing to pay for Nong Saeng" said

one official in Bangkok. "We would prefer to have

a refugee section and a non-refugee section In Na
Pho."

Prapakom was insistent that Nong Saeng
would stay open. The pipeline forms here tin

Nong Saeng) back to Laos." he said. "You can't

keep screened-in and screened-out together. Ev-

en.- lime people volunteer (to repatriate) they get
threats. We have set a target of 6.000 to 10.000

returnees during Phase n of Lao reparriadon
We've got to start moving people."

But the screened-out Hmong will be per-

mitted to stay in Na Pho for the Ume being, he
said. "All of the people have signed up for volun-

tary repatriauon. so I am willing to be flexible. No
matter what happens, the screened-out will have

to return to Laos anyway."

U.S. Still Interested In Som* nmyng/Wa ppo
Cases Lionel Rosenblatt, president of Refugees
Intemauonal. visited Na Pho and Nong Saeng
several davs after the demonstration. "Some

people who worked with U.S. forces in Laos were

screened-out." he said, "and the U.S. government
must play a vigorous role in looking into these

cases."

That is being done, according to Martin

Brennan. deputy counselor for refugee affairs at

the U.S. Embassy. "We have been very active in

the appeals process." Brennan told me in an Au-

gust 2 1 interview. "We invited the Hmong com-

munity to use us as an intermediary with UNHCR
and MOI . Two weeks ago. we started a process of

review-ma individual cases with UNHCR We are

s:UI -. that process."

There are about 150 cases of interest to

the L ruted States still in Na Pho. said Brennan.

"I think the screening process was fair, and the

vast majority of decisions were credible. We are

not trying to second-guess UNHCR or MOI. but
we are trying to be responsible conduits for wor-

ried Hmong-Americans who are trying to follow

up on their relatives."

What Do the Hmong Want: Repatriation or

Resettlement? In the summ-j- of 1990. the Ford
Foundation funded a survey of 5.344 heads of

family representing 28.992 refugees In Ban Vlnai

camp. Of those Interviewed, 54 percent said they
preferred to repatriate to Laos and 46 percent
chose resettlement In another country. Neither

choice, however, was without conditions.

Of those choosing resettlement, more than
70 percent said they would prefer to go some time

after 1992. giving a variety of reasons for the de-

lay. Some said that the elders in the family didn't

want to go abroad. Others said they were waiting
for relatives still in Laos, or were concerned about

language and other adjustment problems in the

United States.

Four out of ten respondents chose "other"

as a reason for delaying resettlement. The repon

suggested that this was the chosen category "for

those who will eventually resetde unless drastic

political changes occur in Laos in the next year or

two. These respondents have essentially given up
hope that this will happen, but choose to wait

nevertheless."

For those who chose repatriation over re-

settlement, the clear preference was likewise to

"wait and see." Nearly 80 percent of this group
said they were unwilling to return until signifi-

cant political changes occurred, and another 5

percent said it was simply not yet safe to go back.

There are no longer 28.000 Hmong in Ban
Vlnai. With transfers to Chlangkham. Phanat

Nikhom. and Na Pho. the official population now
stands at 1 1.500. But UNHCR and voluntary

agency officials who work in Ban Vlnai say the

real figure is around 6.000 to 8.000. Forced to

choose between voluntary repatriation and re-

settlement, several thousand Hmong have opted
to leave the camp Instead. Their fate remains un-

clear, although sources say MOI will permit them to

re-enter the refugee system until December.

Of those who remained in Ban Vinai. the

preference increasingly is toward resettlement.
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When UNHCR first began to Interview the Ban
Vlnal population to determine their preferences,

about 1 5 percent said they were Interested in go-

ing to the United States. Brennan said.

"As they worked their way through ramp.
the percentage has been moving toward the

norm, around 50 percent. Suddenly In August,
the pendulum swung sharply, and now 95 per-

cent are expressing an Interest In going to the

United States." he added.

In the first movement out of Ban Vlnal In

August. 458 Hmong elected to go to Phanat
Nikhom where they are eligible to seek U.S. re-

settlement. Only 16 chose Na Pho and voluntary

repatriation. One reason for this swing. Brennan

suggested, was the recent derision by two senior

Hmong leaders In the camp to seek U.S. resettle-

ment.

If such a trend continues, said Dennis
Grace. 'I think there will be 13.500 Hmong In

Phanat Nikhom by March 1993. That Is on top of

3.500 in the camp who have already been ap-

proved for U.S. admissions next year. That gives

you a pool of 17.000 Hmong for FY 93. and we
hear talk of about 6.500" as a planning figure for

FY 93 Hmong admissions.

Brennan confirmed the figure of 6.500 as
a "projection for next fiscal year, but he cautioned

thai many of the recent arrivals from Ban Vlnal

'do not really wish to go to the United States. By
doing to Phanat. they keep all their options open.
It's a very intelligent decision. The clock Is ticking
but u buys them time.

"We should not proceed as If everyone In

Phanat is going to the United States and then put
them in the pipeline." Brennan continued. "It's

not in anyone's interests to move people to the

United States who do not want to be there."

Grace agreed that "the interest in resettle-

rr.ent may be soft in Phanat. but it will firm up If

nothing else happens on the repatriation side."

The Resistant May Be Key One of the frustra-

uons lor those promoting voluntary repatriation
:o Laos was the fact that as of June 1992. there

•vere 2.000 Laotians in Thailand, including about
700 Hmong. who had applied to go back but were
a-aiLma for approvals or return schedules from
the Lao side.

Several developments, ail on the Lao side.

(Vue May. 55 years of age. was a camp leader

In Ban Vlnal from 1980 until 1991 when he
fled to Bangkok following threats on his life.

Formerly a supporter of the resistance, he now
seeks to lead a group of Hmong voluntary re-

turnees back to Laos. He spoke in Thai to

Court Robinson about his hopes for the

Hmong and for repatriation.]

When the Thai and Lao governments decided.

that the refugees had to go home. I wanted to

help. The Lao came to talk to me about repa-
triation, and I agreed that people who didn't

want to resettle in the United States-old people,

long-stayers, people addicted to opium-should
have the opportunity to return. There will also

be many people who wiR not be eligiblefor re-

settlement in the United States-those without

relatives, polygamists. opium addicts. These

people too. 1 think, will be willing to go back, but

they don't know where they will live.

I have promoted the idea to the Thai

Ministry ofInterior and the Lao government that

they should allow the Hmong to go back in a
group with their leaders, that they should allow
us to build a "model village' with schools, hospi-
tals, jobs. I would like to build this project near
the city of Vientiane. Up to 1 0.000 Hmong
could live together. Ifthey would let us do this.

I think many Hmong would go bade
But ifthe Lao government tries to put us

in thejungle, isolated, without houses, then the

Hmong won't go back
There are lots ofpeople in Na Pho and

Chiang Kham who are willing to go back but

they are not willing to say so publicly. Ifthey
do. several things happen: MOI comes and
says they must sign a paper that they could go
back within afew days. The other thing is

they get pressurefrom people in the camps. I

had afirebomb thrown at my housefor talking
about voluntary repatriation in Ban Vinal Ifelt
it was no longer safe to stay there.

Two groups want the refugees to stay in

Thailand. One is the resistance, and they are

getting moneyfrom overseas to help in this ef-

fort The other is local Thai officials who are
also making money offthe camps. Neither
wants the camps to close.
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contributed to building this backlog In Thailand.

In a report prepared for the fifth tripartite meet-

ing, the UNHCR branch office tn Laos said fund-

ing shortfalls and staff shortages created "longer

delays in processing applications and organizing

movements."
Another "major factor in determining the

speed of repatriation movements." the report

noted. "Is the special procedure for vetting appli-

cations to four provinces in Laos." Since Novem-

ber 1991. officials In four provinces-Vientiane.

Sayaboury. Bokeo. and Oudomxay -have re-

quired that all applications for repatriation must
have provincial as well as central government

approval before any returnees are permitted to

settle there.

The introduction of these "special proce-

dures." observers note, corresponds with

stepped-up guerrilla activity in the four prov-

inces. The resistance has been successful in

rekindling the fears of the Lao government about

repainauon." said a U.S. official.

New concerns about the returning refu-

gees have also persuaded the Lao Ministry of For-

eign Affairs to withdraw four potential sites in

Yienuane and Oudomxay provinces from a list of

proposed sites for group settlement. In their Joint

statement following the fifth tripartite meeting.
Thailand. Laos, and UNHCR said they were all of

•Jie new "that repatriates should be prepared to

return to areas suggested by the Lao government.
m the case that they are not able to return to the

locations which they previously chose."

Despite the delays and restrictions on the

Lao side, "the sites are already there for repatria-

uon." said the Embassy s Brennan. Things have

:o stari." The U.S. government would obligate the

full S 1 .5 million that Congress earmarked this

vear for Hmong repatriation, he said. Brennan
adrruued some impatience with the process but

said. "It's very Likely that we underestimate the

dJTicultv of accomplishing a breakthrough like

akine the Hmong back." In this regard, he said.

Lhe resistance will be a "key element" In creating

a climate for or against repatriation.

The Thai government appears to be taking

s;eps to cut off the Laotian resistance once and
:or all. In an August 17 speech in Bangkok. Thai

Foreinn Minister Area Sarasin said. "Our recent

acuon [to arrest seven suspected saboteursl has

left those supporters of ana-Vientiane Insurgency
without any doubt that only constructive coop-
eration with Laos will be allowed to launch from
our solL"

That same day. he told The Nation, a

Bangkok-based newspaper, that he would meet
U.S. Ambassador David Lambertson for talks on
the Lao resistance. "Washington should do more
to oversee the activities of these people. Thailand

values Its relations with Laos, arid we want to

make sure that the resistance movement Is a

thing of the past"
That too. is happening, said Brennan.

"We are looking Into possible violations of the

Neutrality Act (which prohibits attempts by U.S.

dozens to violently overthrow foreign govem-
mentsl. We have to communicate to these people
that the game is up: either you are a refugee in a

camp preparing for resettlement or voluntary re-

turn, or you are not
"We are In a stage where a lot of good

things could happen." said Brennan. "or it could

all Just go flat If it looks like voluntary repatria-
tion isn't going to happen, then we will have to

prepare for large movements of Hmong to the

United States."
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Mr. Chairman and members of the Subcommittee: I am Dawn Calabia, the Senior External

Relations Officer at the Washington Branch Office of the United Nations High Commissioner

for Refugees. UNHCR has agreed to appear here this afternoon because of the importance that

we place on providing clear information about UNHCR efforts to protect and assist refugees and

asylum seekers around the world, promoting and bringing about wherever possible permanent

resolutions of refugee crises.

The Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR) was set up by the

United Nations General Assembly on January 1, 1951 to protect refugees, returnees and

displaced persons of concern to the Office throughout the world. UNHCR' s mandate makes it

responsible for protecting refugees and for promoting durable solutions to their problems through

voluntary repatriation, local integration in the country of first asylum, or most extraordinarily,

resettlement in a third country. The High Commissioner for Refugees, currendy Mrs. Sadako

Ogata, is elected by the UN General Assembly on the nomination of the Secretary-General. She

acts under the authority of the General Assembly and reports to the Executive Committee of

UNHCR. The High Commissioner is represented by some 94 representatives, including 12

Regional Representatives, who cover a total of 171 countries.

UNHCR operations are funded by voluntary contributions from governments, and we depend

on governments' willingness to cooperate with us in our efforts to protect and assist refugees,

victims of conflict and persecution. UNHCR asks governments to abide by international law and

practice, whether or not they are signatories of the 1951 Convention or 1967 Protocol relating

to the Status of Refugees particularly by not forcibly returning refugees to where their lives or

freedom would be threatened. Thus UNHCR throughout the world seeks to discourage the

interdiction and summary return of asylum seekers - whether they come on foot or by boat,

whether they are Hmong or Haitian, Vietnamese or Tajik, Bosnian or Cambodian -without

efforts to screen such asylum seekers to determine if they would be at risk if returned to their

homeland.
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UNHCR ACTIVITIES IN THAILAND

UNHCR has worked in Thailand for many years and remains deeply concerned about the plight"

of asylum seekers in that country, be they Burmese students or Burmese ethnic minorities,.

Laotian or Vietnamese, Cambodian or members of other nationalities fleeing conflict and

persecution. In Thailand, UNHCR tries to provide assistance and protection to several thousand

Burmese students and dissidents and some 70,000 ethnic minorities, but does not have a regular

presence in the Burmese ethnic minority camps. In late March, UNHCR actively sought

permission to protect and aid 25,000 Cambodians forced to flee into Thailand because of internal

conflict in their homeland. Despite initial indications that UNHCR would be permitted to assist

the Cambodians, mostly women and children, the Royal Thai Government unexpectedly and

quickly returned them to areas in Western Cambodia. The High Commissioner publicly and

strongly protested this return, since it sent Cambodians into areas not controlled by the Royal

Government of Cambodia, and where no international organization was able to assist them.

Today's hearing focuses on the work that UNHCR is doing with Vietnamese and Laotian asylum

seekers and refugees in Southeast Asia under the Comprehensive Plan of Action (CPA), an

international agreement adopted in June of 1989 by over 70 governments, including the US. The

CPA was developed to preserve first asylum in the region for genuine refugees by instituting

individual screening of those fleeing Vietnam and Laos, 14 years after the changes of

government in those countries. The CPA over time has succeeded in reducing the number of

asylum seekers; in 1992, only 55 Vietnamese boat people entered the region, while in 1993, 777

boat people reached Hong Kong and Japan.

In 1989, most governments believed that conditions had improved in Vietnam and Laos and that

increasing numbers of persons with primarily economic motivations were mixing in with the

flow of refugees. The CPA required all asylum seekers from Vietnam and Laos who reached

a country of first asylum between March of 1989 and February 14, 1994, to undergo individual

refugee status determination procedures. This process, commonly called "screening", was to

be conducted by officials of the host government to determine if the person was a refugee in
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need of protection. Each country was to <»«tahii<;h a formal appeals process for cases initially

rejected. UNHCR's role was to assist the governments in developing and operating the

screening process, to provide information and counselling to the asylum seekers, and to monitor

the treatment of and to provide assistance to those returned to Vietnam and Laos.

Under the CPA, once someone is determined to be a refugee, he or she is then eligible for

international resettlement, but must sail be approved by a resettlement country's immigration

or refugee officials for admission. UNHCR, under the CPA, seeks to facilitate the international

resettlement of refugees. It also facilitates the voluntary repatriation of the screened out

population (those failing to meet the refugee definition) and of those refugees who have decided

to return home rather than permanently resettle abroad. In Vietnam and Laos, UNHCR

monitors the well being of both repatriated refugees and screened out asylum seekers and

provides humanitarian assistance to help them reintegrate into their local communities.

VIETNAMESE SCREENING

With the exception of Hong Kong, screening and appeals are expected to be completed fof all

Vietnamese asylum seekers in Southeast Asia by July of this year. In Indonesia and the

Philippines, the process was completed last December. By January 1, 1994, 60,000 Vietnamese

have returned home and some 25,000 screened in refugees have been resettled. Another 6,144

screened-in refugees await international resettlement. Thousands more, once all appeals have

been exhausted, face return to their homelands, since the governments of the region are not

willing to permit them to remain indefinitely in their territories. To date, only Hong Kong has

forcibly repatriated screened-out asylum seekers, a process carried out by Hong Kong officials.

Indonesia last vear agreed with Vietnam to mandatory return of non-objecting screened-out

asylum seekers.

UNHCR MONITORING IN VIETNAM

UNHCR has offices in Hanoi and in Ho Chi Minh City whose Vietnamese speaking staff
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regularly visit persons repatriated from the camps in Southeast Asia. Where there are high

numbers of returnees in a province, sample groups of the returnee population ^<<fifd by

UNHCR are regularly visited in each district. The Memorandum of Understanding with

UNHCR that Vietnam signed in 1988 provided for no prosecution of illegal departure and full

access by UNHCR to all returnees. Vietnam has lived up to that agreement.

UNHCR gives special attention to allegations of mistreatment of returnees and to people with

possible difficulties in reintegration. Some cases have required follow-up due to local

misunderstandings, but most have been quickly resolved with the intervention and cooperation

of Vietnamese authorities. Returnees in Vietnam receive cash assistance, usually a lump sum

of S360, to assist them in reintegrating and attaining self sufficiency. This assistance is not

provided to "double-backers" (i.e. persons who have left Vietnam two times). To aid returnees

and ±e local population in the communities to which people are returning, UNHCR also funds

micro-projects in health, education, agriculture, animal husbandry, fisheries, etc.

This year, UNHCR is also aiding in the construction of some temporary housing for the first

three months after arrival for families returning to Quang Ninh, Haiphong, Hue, Da Nang and

Ho Chi Minn City. The European Union and international nongovernmental organizations have

undertaken special training and technical assistance programs to aid returnees and local residents.

UNHCR has encouraged and welcomed the arrival of numerous delegations investigating the

conditions of returnees. We particularly welcomed the arrival of additional nongovernmental

organizations and voluntary agencies to work with returnees and local residents in Vietnam in

various assistance, training, technical assistance, credit, education, health, and child welfare

related programs. The long-term, on the ground presence of these nongovernmental organization

staff, some of whom are Vietnamese-Americans, and their activities have helped to greatly

increase international presence and contacts with returnees in Vietnam, as well as providing

concrete services to refugees and their local communities in achieving smoother reintegration.

Project NARV (Nordic Assistance to Repatriated Vietnamese) has worked with families and

returning unaccompanied minor children, a need of particular importance since some 4,000

unaccompanied minors have returned to Vietnam (2,000 unaccompanied minors have been
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recommended for resettlement).

JANUARY VISIT OF UNHCR TO VIETNAMESE AND LAOTIAN COMMUNITIES IN

WASHINGTON, DC AND CALIFORNIA

This January, UNHCR sent the director of its Asia Division, Mr. Werner Blatter, to

Washington. D.C. to meet with representatives of the State Department, Congressional staff,

voluntary agencies, human rights organizations, and the Laotian and Vietnamese communities

to discuss UNHCR' s activities in Southeast Asia, conditions in Vietnam and Laos, and the

forthcoming changes in the CPA. Mr. Blatter and Mr. Rene van Rooyen, UNHCR's

Representative for the United States, also travelled to California to meet with local government

ind over 1,300 leaders and representatives of the Vietnamese, Laotian and Hmong communities

ji San Jose, Fresno, Santa Ana, Westminster, and Orange County, California. UNHCR's

nessage was simple: the situation for asylum seekers has changed. With the imposition of

screening in 1989 and the end of that process likely this year, the countries of the region are

jressing UNHCR. The governments of the region want to close their camps, and they do not

vant appeal procedures to go on indefinitely. UNHCR wants to help people find durable

solutions - to resettle or to return in safety and dignity to their homelands. Life in refugee

amps is not a good long-term option for families. For most people remaining in the camps,

JNHCR believes that return home to Vietnam and Laos is now possible. We hope that the

jrocess can be virtually completed voluntarily by the end of 1995, but want this process to

>roceed humanely and are committed to work with governments as long as it takes.

.AOTIAN REFUGEES AND ASYLUM SEEKERS IN THAILAND

Tie population of Laotian lowlanders and hilltribe refugee and asylum seekers in Thailand

egistered and living in either Phanat Nikhom or Ban Napho camp was some 25,000 at the

egmning of 1994. Thailand had earlier closed Ban Vinai camp in 1992 and Chiang Kham camp

n 1993. Phanat Nikhom, where people are in the resettlement process, had some 11,221

illtribe, mainly Hmong refugees and 182 Lowlanders with another 1270 Vietnamese and 47
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Cambodians. Baa Napho, the camp designated by the Royal Thai Government's Ministry of

Interior housed 10,209 hilltribe and some 2,791 lowlanders.

Laotian screening was completed by the RTG in October, with 40,898 persons(l 1,894- cases)

screened with 3 1 , 858 persons recognized as refugees and 7,575 persons screened out. Some 600

families opted for voluntary repatriation before receiving decisions on their cases.

In addition, some of the Hmong never registered as refugees or came under UNHCR's assistance

or protection mandate. Other hilltribe refugees and asylum seekers opted to leave the camps and

many are believed to be still living "illegally" according to the Thai government in Thailand.

In 1993, 3,925 Laotians returned voluntarily from Thailand to their homeland under UNHCR

auspices. Another 265 returned from China. In 1994, UNHCR had some 3,000 Laotians signed

up for voluntary repatriation and projected that as many as 6,000 might return voluntarily to

Laos.

UNHCR MONITORING OF REPATRIATION AND ASSISTANCE IN LAOS

From 1980 until December 1993, some 19,000 persons repatriated to Laos under UNHCR

auspices: 16,277 from Thailand and 2,609 from China. 80% of these repatriations have

occurred since 1989. In 1993, 4,205 Laotians returned, including 2052 Hmong, 809 of whom

were "screened out". Each person voluntarily repatriating under UNHCR auspices from

Thailand receives a cash grant of S120 as well as an 18 month rice ration. In 1993, vegetable

seeds and a small kit of agricultural tools and some medicines were added to the package.

After many years outside the country, many returnees have lost their links to home villages or

find that their families are unable to assist them. Some returnees want to go to another area

where there might be sufficient land or perhaps better opportunities to become self-supporting.

UNHCR, with the encouragement of some donors, like the United States, is now concentrating

on the creation of new settlements, utilizing where possible nongovernmental organizations. The

ngos help prepare the settlements in relatively accessible areas where returnees can receive land,

temporary shelter, water, tools and building materials, and where a school can be constructed
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and appropriate training provided. 22 new settlements have been established for some 6,000

persons. 60% of the Hmong who returned in 1993 chose to move to new settlements. Two

more settlements are in preparation. UNHCR is funding such work by the Consortium from the

United States, Concern from Ireland and ZOA Refugee Care of the Netherlands. The

International Organization for Migration (IOM), funded directly by the US, is also assisting

returnees, by removing military ordinance at Nam Bak, by building a school at Toulakhom, and

by looking into irrigation improvements at Vang Vieng and Toulakhom.

This year the European Union will be undertaking a comprehensive new settlement program at

Bokeo that could handle 700 families. NGOs working with the returnees in developing the new

settlements are frequent visitors at the sites. Their Lao-speaking staff spend long periods of time

with the refugees, get to know many of them, and can augment UNHCR' s monitoring and

assistance efforts. I have included a map of the settlement sites and the regular crossing points

from Thailand into Laos (attachment 1). UNHCR staff visit the returnees and videotape

returnees' assessment of their lives in Laos, and then arrange for those videos to be shown at

Na Pho.

INVESTIGATIONS OF ALLEGED MISTREATMENT / ABUSE

UNHCR has received frequent complaints of mistreatment of refugees and asylum seekers who

have returned to Laos, particularly regarding the Hmong and hilltribe community. UNHCR

takes such allegations seriously. Wherever there is specific information which permits the

identification of the individuals and places involved, UNHCR investigates such charges and has

received the cooperation of the Lao government in the investigations. To date, all allegations

of mistreatment and abuse have been resolved except the disappearance of Vue Mai, about whom

we continue to be concerned and seek information.

Mr. Chairman, with the help of my colleagues in the field, I have prepared a chart tracking 17

of those complaints which may help to allay some of the concerns expressed in various

newsletters and publications (attachment 2).
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If you would note, 8 of the allegations related to security of the person (# 2, 7, 9, 12, 14, <fc

15), yet 7 of the allegations of killings, arrests or disappearances proved false or mistaken after

the victims or family members were interviewed. Only in case #15, the disappearance of Vue

Mai, UNHCR has been unable to ascertain what happened to him. UNHCR remains concerned

about his disappearance and hope that through our various efforts, as well as those of the US

government and his family, that we might soon have the answers surrounding his disappearance.

Three other allegations concerned "forcible repatriation" (#5, 1 1, & 12), where the use of force

was claimed by the returnees. In April of 1992, Cha Seng Vang and Cong Neng Vang had been

screened out, i.e. were determined not to be refugees. Both wished to go to the US. They told

our interviewer in Laos that personnel of the Thai Ministry of Interior had used physical force

to threaten them to return. They also told our interviewer that they had not suffered any

persecution in Laos. UNHCR informed Thailand about these charges.

The second claim of "unauthorized" forced repatriation in May 1993 involved "Sombat" who

was alleged to have been "smuggled" into a UNHCR assisted repatriation by Thai MOI officials.

Our interviewers were told by the family that Sombat' s wife and children had been in a refugee

camp and had asked for voluntary repatriation to Sayaboury. The husband, they claimed, had

never sought refugee status, but had been working illegally in Thailand. Sombat was never on

the official repatriation list. He was expelled from Thailand on the same day that his wife and

children repatriated. He tried to escape at Thanaleng, was arrested and held in Vientiane for

approximately one month. He was then sent to Sayabourty where he was reunited with his

family.

In the third allegation of forced repatriation, case #13, Vang Thai Xiong had signed for

voluntary repatriation in November, 1992 and was returned to Laos on April 27, 1993. They

have had no ill treatment in Laos but still wish to go to the U.S. Our staff informed them about

U.S. immigration procedures.

Three cases (# 1, 3, & 8) involved problems with repatriation assistance. All were investigated.
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and corrective action was taken to provide full assistant1
; to the returnees.

Three cases (ft 4, 6, & 10) were general inquiries on tracing, etc. All of the individuals were

located; none told of any persecution or problems with the government

ALLEGATIONS IN THAILAND

Similarly in Thailand, UNHCR has investigated a number of charges. Attached is a table which

outlines some of these charges (attachment 3). Four of the cases UNHCR Thailand was asked

to look into involved "forced repatriation". After investigation, our Thailand office maintain*

that only one case indicated the use of force: Cha Seng Vang and Chong Neng Vang who also

appear as case #5 on our Lao Report. Chong Neng, in April of 1992, was initially lifted under

the arms and carried onto the bus by two Thai officials. Chong left the bus to be fingerprinted

and reboarded unassisted and gave UNHCR their preferred destination in Laos. The family also

left the bus at the border city shopping area, where repatriates are given part of their

repathation allowance to shop for essentials to take home from Thailand to Laos, Chong Neng

then reboarded the bus under his own power. Our office in Laos also investigated this case and

confirmed this account. We made representations about this case to Thai officials, since all

repatriation under the agreement between Thailand and Laos is to be voluntary.

The most recent case involved Xiong Wa Lao on February 28, 1994. UNHCR offices are still

looking into this case, as they will investigate any others which are raised as a result of this

hearing or from inquiries to our offices.

FEBRUARY CPA STEERING COMMITTEE MEETING

In February, UNHCR facilitated the fourth session of the Steering Committee for the CPA,

which adopted a two year plan that focused on completing screening procedures and

implementing the resettlement or voluntary repatriation of the remaining 60,000 persons in

temporary asylum in the region by the end of 1995. A copy of the formal statement is attached
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to my testimony (attachment 4).

The Steering Committee reaffirmed its view that status determination had been «rnH out in

accordance with established refugee criteria and that CPA procedures required only one level

of appeal. The governments participating endorsed the reduction of repatriation
a««i«tanr»> tn

Vietnamese returnees from $360 to $240, where the return took place more than 3 months after

the final decision. Vietnam's cooperation in receiving returnees and in facilitating UNHCR's

monitoring responsibilities for returnees was acknowledged, while UNHCR and donor countries

were encouraged to assist Laos to increase its capacity to absorb and successfully reintegrate a

higher number of returnees. Technical meetings in the region to facilitate CPA activities were

recommended and the first is now planned for June.

Mr. Chairman and members of the Subcommittee, UNHCR is an international organization that

depends upon the support of governments and the willingness of governments hosting refugees

and asylum applicants, or admitting returning refugees, to abide by international humanitarian

law and practice and the international conventions on refugees. Without the active interest and

political and financial support of governments and the public, it would be impossible far

UNHCR to do its job. We try to work for the benefit of refugees as an intermediary among the

at times various and conflicting interests of the international community, regional governments,

international and local public opinion, refugees, returnees and asylum seekers and political and

advocacy organizations in the home country or abroad. At times our officers, since they are

human, may make mistakes; some may make statements that reflect their frustration rather than

the goal and intent of UNHCR to aid refugees. We must keep trying to improve our

performance. But we cannot forget that a dozen members of our staff have recently lost their

lives in efforts to protect and assist refugees in the former Yugoslavia, in Rwanda and Somalia.

Larger numbers of our staff have suffered serious harm to health and family well being by

prolonged service in the field under very difficult circumstances. Despite these difficulties, our

main purpose remains the protection of refugees, wherever we can.
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Mrs. Ogata in her remarks to the Fifth Steering Committee meeting on the CPA said ,

"...we should be under no illusion with regard to the magnitude of

the task which lies ahead of us. As we approach the end of the

CPA our collective endeavors will require perseverance and clarity

of purpose. We are dealing with individuals whose hopes and

aspirations have been shaped by years of history and often colored

by false expectations. Many individuals still believe that life in the

camps is better than what lies ahead should they return home.

Many still dream of resettlement.... I hope that the same

humanitarian spirit which has guided first asylum countries in their

response to the Indochinese refugee problem will continue to be

applied to all groups of asylum seekers in the region, regardless of

their country of origin.
"'

Hopefully with the continuing interest and support of the Congress of the United States,

the executive branch and the American public and the Vietnamese and Lao American

community, UNHCR and the international community can do a better job in dealing with the

myriad issues that effect refugees and asylum seekers not only in Southeast Asia but throughout

the world.

1

Opening Statement by Mrs. S. Ogata, The United Nations High Commissioner for

Refugees at the Fifth Meeting of the Steering Committee of the International Conference on

Indochinese Refugees, Geneva, 14 February, 1994
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Testimony before the Subcommittee on East Asian and Pacific Affairs

U.S. House of Representatives

By: Dr. Vang Pobzeb, Chairman of the Lao Human Rights Council, Inc.. in the

United States; Head of the Delegation on Behalf of Lao/Hmong People in the

World to the Conference of the Working Group on Indigenous Populations of

the United Nations, Commission on Human Rights, Subcommission on

Prevention of Discrimination and Protection of Minorities, Geneva, Switzerland,

July 19-30, 1993, and one of the participants who drafted the Declaration on

the Rights of Indigenous Peoples; Ph.D. Candidate in International Human

Rights Law, Refugee Laws, Global Human Rights, World Politics and Southeast

Asian Politics, Chinese Politics and Third World Politics at the Graduate School

of International Studies, University of Denver, Denver, Colorado. Vang Pobzeb

is also Chairman of the Hmong Council Education Committee under the Hmong
Council, Inc., in the United States, as well as the Head of the Delegation to the

Ban Vinai, Napho and Chieng Kham Refugee Camps in Thailand, on fact-finding

missions from February 7 to February 17, 1992.

Executive Summary

Causes of Refugee Crisis

Mr. Chairman and Members of this Subcommittee, my name is Vang
Pobzeb. I am a Lao/Hmong citizen. I am a former soldier under the

Special Forces in the Second Division in Long Cheng, Laos, from 1971

to 1 975. I was one of many thousands of victims of North Vietnamese

aggressions, oppression, occupation, invasion and massacres in Laos in

1975. On May 29, 1975, the North Vietnamese and the Communist

Pathet Lao government soldiers massacred approximately 200 Hmong
people, including civilians, in Him Heup, Northern Vientiane, Laos. The

North Vietnamese and Communist Pathet Lao aggression, which has

been occurring since May 1975, is the main reason for nearly 500,000

Laotian people becoming international refugees. The North Vietnamese

and Communist Pathet Lao soldiers took over Laos through internal

subversion and external military invasion and aggression. They violated

the Paris Peace Treaty on Indochina and the Vientiane Peace Agreement
on Laos of 1973. The North Vietnamese and Communist Pathet Lao

regimes violated the Eighteen Points on Peace and National

Reconciliation on Laos of May 1974. The American government

respected the Paris Peace Agreement and the Eighteen Points on Laos.
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The American government pulled out its advisers and military personnel
from Laos completely in 1975. The North Vietnamese and the
Communist Pathet Lao troops invaded and occupied Laos by aggression,
and has been committing genocide and other human rights violations.

Their actions are the cause of the Laotian refugee crisis, which has been
in existence since the end of the Indochina War. The Laotian refugees
desire international protection under the Charter of the United Nations
and the Universal Declaration of Human Rights.

From May 1975 until today, the Communist Pathet Lao government and
the North Vietnamese government have killed, tortured and executed,
and massacred more than 300,000 people in Laos. Of this figure,

46,000 were former soldiers, officials, military officers of high rank, and

family members of former soldiers under the Royal Lao Government. In

1 976, the Communist Pathet Lao government imprisoned and killed King

Savang Vatthana, the Queen, and other members of the royal Family, as

well as many high officials. These actions were international human
rights violations and international crimes against humanity that are not

acceptable to the people of Laos. Again, these actions caused the Lao

refugee crisis, which has existed since 1975. As a result, the

Lao/Hmong refugees arg political refugees. The refugees desire

international protection just as was given to the Kurdish people in Iraq,

under the Charter of the United Nations and international human rights

laws.

Forced Repatriation: 4.500 Refugees

Mr. Chairman and Members of this Subcommittee, I am pleased to have

the opportunity to ask you for human rights, peace, freedom and

democracy for the Lao/Hmong people in Laos, the Lao/Hmong refugees
in Thailand, and Lao/Hmong returnees in Laos. Under the Charter of the

United Nations and the Universal Declaration of Human Rights, forced

repatriation must not be used against the more than 2,500 screened-out

Hmong refugees in the Napho Camp. The officials of the U.S.

Department of State, UNHCR and Thai government have declared that

those screened-out refugees shall return to Laos under the "mandatory
return" (forced repatriation) policy. The refugees oppose forced

repatriation, unfair screening procedure, and the use of food as a political

weapon to pressure them to register for voluntary repatriation.

Evidence of forced repatriation is well-documented and reported by both

private and government sources. The Women's Commission for Refugee

Women and Children under the International Rescue Committee in New
York released a report in January 1991, of the forced return of 122
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persons, including 40 screened-out Hmong refugees, to return to Laos.

The Women's Commission confirmed that:

In January 1991, forced repatriation from Chieng Kham and Ban

Napho took place in the middle of the night, giving families no
time to prepare, and causing tremendous fear within the

community.

In June 1992, the officials of the U.S. Embassy in Bangkok released a

report which said that:

The investigation confirmed that 59 screened-out Hmong and
Mien (Yao) living in the Chieng Kham Screening Center had been
assembled on short notice in the pre-dawn hours of January 18

[1991] for deportation to Laos. Camp guards bearing arms did

not give the screened-out asylum seekers time to pack all their

belongings.

On January 29, 1991, Mr. Lionel Rosenblatt, Director of Refugees
International, released a report that on January 21, 1991, authorities

forced 46 screened-out refugees from the Chieng Kham Camp to Laos.

Two women conducted a research and fact-finding mission in the Chieng
Kham and Napho Camps in Thailand from February to July 1992. The
two women released a report in May 1993:

The majority claimed they wanted to resettle in the U.S., not

return to Laos, which was their only remaining option. Some
claimed that they would sneak out of the camp. Others

threatened suicide . . . Men worry about their personal safety
more than women: They fear arbitrary arrests by the Lao

government.

Fifty percent of those surveyed by the two women stated that they

"worry about being captured, arrested, killed and separated from family

members."

The women's project also confirmed that Thai authorities put many
refugees in prisons and force them back to Laos. The project was
financed and supported by the United Nations.

The Philadelphia Inquirer of February 27, 1994, confirmed that

government officials and authorities forced Mr. Vang Thai Xiong and 400
other non-volunteer refugees from the Napho Camp, Thailand, to Laos,
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on April 27, 1993. Vang Thao Xiong informed others that he never

registered for voluntary repatriation. He told this truth to his uncle, Tong
Wa Vang, of St. Paul, Minnesota.

Mr. Moua Nhia Lue complained about the forced repatriation of Vang
Thai Xiong. On April 28, 1993, officials and authorities of the Thai

government and the UNHCR put Moua Nhia Lue into prison in the Napho
Camp. On May 4, 1 993, the government officials forced Moua Nhia Lue

to return to Laos. He was a screened-in and legal refugee. Vang Thai

Xiong and Moua Nhia Lue served in the armed forces in Laos before

1975. Family members of Vang Thai Xiong and Moua Nhia Lue are in

St. Paul, Minnesota. On November 16, 1993, government officials and
authorities forced Mr. Lor Xang and Pao Vang, from the prison in the

Napho Camp, back to Laos. The victims have brothers and other family

members in Sacramento, California, and Eau Claire, Wisconsin. On
November 25, government officials forced Mr. Lee Wa Kao from the

Napho Camp to Laos. This victim has family members in Eau Claire,

Wisconsin. On December 21, 1993, government officials forced Mrs.

Mee Yang from the Napho Camp to Laos at 3:00 a.m. This woman has

parents in Sheboygan, Wisconsin. Her father was a soldier under the

Special Forces in Laos before 1975. On December 22, 1993,

government officials forced Mr. Pa Sa Lor and his family members in the

Napho Camp to return to Laos. These victims are legal, screened-in

refugees. Mr. Pa Sa Lor was a soldier under the Special Forces and CIA

in Laos from 1972 to 1974. His son-in-law and family members are in

Fresno, California.

Mr. Xay Chou Her and his family members have been legal, screened-in

refugees since June 2, 1 992. However, the government officials did not

permit them to join other family members in Banning, California. Xay
Chou was an employee for the United States Agency for International

Development (USAID) in Laos from 1968 to 1975. He was formerly

under the Special Forces in Laos from 1961 to 1967. Mr. Xay Chou Her

and his family members are currently facing forced repatriation from the

Napho Camp to Laos in the near future.

On February 27, 1994, government officials forced Mr. Wa Lor Xiong
and Wa Chue Kong, along with their family members, from the Napho

Camp to Laos. Wa Lor Xiong had been in prison since being forced to

move from Phanat Nikhon Center to the Napho Camp in October 26,

1993. Wa Lor Xiong has parents and brothers in Wausau, Wisconsin.

Wa Chue Kong has brothers and other family members in Green Bay,

Wisconsin. Mrs. Chia Lee was also forced to return to Laos on February
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27, 1994. This victim has family members, including brothers, in St.

Paul, Minnesota.

Mr. Chairman and other Members of Congress, more than 4,500 cases

like those I just listed occurred between January 1991 and February

1994. Approximately 50,000 of 61,000 refugees are scheduled to be

forced to return to Laos between 1994 and 1995.

3. Unfair Screening Procedure and Corruption

Mr. Chairman and other Members of Congress, many reliable sources,

including reports from the victims of forced repatriation, eyewitnesses,

and family members of the victims, have confirmed that the screening-

out procedure has become a corrupt procedure for forced repatriation.

Many refugees, who were victims of forced repatriation, did not sign nor

put their fingerprints on the Application for Voluntary Repatriation. For

example, officials and authorities of the Thai government and the UNHCR
put the name of Mr. Pao Vang (BSC 216) onto the Application Form of

the UNHCR without the approval and consent of the victim. In fact,

there are many hundreds of cases like that of Pao Vang. On November
1 6, 1 993, government officials and other authorities forced Pao Vang
and Lor Xang from the prison in the Napho Camp back to Laos. On July

16,1 992, authorities of the Napho Camp wrote 1 32 names of the heads

of families (BSC) on the papers for Voluntary Repatriation to return to

Laos. This was forgery. Approximately 900 non-volunteer refugees had

their names forged in this way. These forgeries caused 2,500 refugees
in the Napho Camp to demonstrate against the unfair screening

procedure of Laotian refugees in Thailand, as "extortion and bribery."

Refugee Reports of January 28, 1994, confirmed the statement of one

Hmong refugee who said:

I was not willing to sign up for repatriation, but I saw my name on

an April 21, 1993, repatriation list. I did not want to go back. I

was afraid I would be put in jail, so I left the camp on April 26 .

. . I do not believe that Lor Sang signed up for repatriation. He
was told that he would stay in jail until he repatriated. I feel that

I have been done an injustice.

Again, Mr. Chairman and other Members of Congress, there are many
hundreds of cases similar to this one. Such occurrences are not

acceptable to the refugees. They are examples of the corrupt and unfair

screening determinations and procedure.
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The Lao/Hmono Refugees do not want to return to Laos

Mr. Chairman and other Members of Congress, the Lao/Hmong refugees
in Thailand oppose forced repatriation, the unfair screening procedure,
and the change in policy from Voluntary Repatriation to Forced

Repatriation, for the following reasons:

(1) The Communist Pathet Lao government tortured, imprisoned,

persecuted and murdered 800 to 2,000 Hmong returnees in Laos
between 1989 and 1991 . Seven returnees who survived provided first-

hand information and eyewitness evidence of the human rights violations

in Laos.

(2) On September 1 1 , 1993, Mr. Vue Mai "disappeared" in Laos. The
Communist Pathet Lao government, UNHCR, Thai government and U.S.

Department of State are responsible for the disappearance of Vue Mai,

as well as the disappearances of many thousands of other returnees in

Laos.

(3) There are no human rights, no peace, no freedom, no democracy
and no safety in Laos.

(4) The officials of the UNHCR and the U.S. Embassy in Laos cannot

guarantee nor monitor the safety and human rights of returnees. They
could not guarantee the safety of Vue Mai or the thousands of other

returnees who have disappeared.

(5) The officials and policymakers of the United States Department of

State said on January 31, 1994, that: "The Lao People's Democratic

Republic (LPDR) is a Communist, one-party state. The Lao People's

Revolutionary Party (LPDR) is the primary source of political authority in

the country. The party's leadership imposes broad controls on Laos' 4.5

million people." This is true evidence that there is no freedom and that

there are no human rights in Laos. The Communist Pathet Lao

government not only controls the freedom of the returnees, but it

controls the freedom of 4.5 million people already in Laos.

(6) The officials and policymakers of the U.S. Department of State

reported that: "There are no domestic human rights groups. Any

organization wishing to investigate and publicly criticize the

Government's human rights policies would face serious obstacles . . .

Laos generally does not cooperate with international human rights

organizations."

81-897 0-94-8
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(7) There are about 70,000 North Vietnamese troops who are still

stationed inside Laos. There are now about 500,000 North Vietnamese

people in Laos, who have been there since 1975.

Proposals and Recommendations for Solving the Problem of tha

Lao/Hmono Refugee Crisis in Thailand and Returnees in Laoa

Mr. Chairman and other Members of Congress, I am pleased to have the

opportunity to propose and recommend solutions to the problem and
answers to the questions regarding the Lao/Hmong Refugee Crisis and
the situation of the returnees in Laos. Solutions must be based on the

following Six Points:

1 . The U.S. government and the United Nations must pressure
Laos that all North Vietnamese troops be removed from
Laos completely and unconditionally, before further

repatriation of refugees back to Laos continues to take

place.

2. Peace, democracy, human rights, freedom, justice and

safety, must be promoted and guaranteed in Laos, like it

has been in Cambodia, before repatriation of refugees from
Thailand to Laos continues.

3. The U.S. government, United Nations, and the Lao Human
Rights Council must form a joint delegation to go on fact-

finding missions together, both to the refugee camps in

Thailand and to locations in Laos, to investigate forced

repatriation and the safety of the returnees in Laos, before

the repatriation of refugees from Thailand to Laos
continues.

4. The U.S. government, United Nations, and the Lao Human
Rights Council must cooperate to form an International

Human Rights Commission to monitor and to guarantee
peace, human rights, freedom, safety and security for

returnees in Laos, before the repatriation of refugees from
Thailand to Laos continues.

5. The U.S. government and the United Nations must find land

for the refugees to stay on, if points #1 through #4 are not

done. The Kurdish people in Iraq desire international

protection, and so do the Lao/Hmong refugees in Thailand

and Lao/Hmong returnees in Laos.
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6. The U.S. government must be responsible for and welcome
all Lao/Hmong refugees from Thailand and from Laos into

the United States, for resettlement, family reunification,

and for political reasons and fear of persecution, because
of the past connections between the Lao/Hmong people
and the American Government during the Vietnam War, if

points #1 through #5 do not occur.

7. The problems of the Lao/Hmong Refugee Crisis and of the

Lao/Hmong refugees in Thailand and returnees in Laos must
be solved in accordance with the Eighteen Points of

September 14, 1991, and Seven Points of March 7, 1994,
which were published in the Congressional Records of

October 3, 1991, and March 24, 1994.

Conclusion

Mr. Chairman and other Members of Congress, I come here to appeal to you for

peace, freedom, human rights, democracy, justice, survival, family reunification, and
humanitarian assistance.

Thank you so much.

Vang Pobzeb
Chairman
Lao Human Rights Council, Inc.

in the United States
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Hmong refugees appeal for human rights and peace: fourteen points

Mr. President, and Senators and Representatives in the U.S. Congress, we, the

Hmong refugees in the camps in Thailand and the Lao Human Rights Council hereby

request that you consider the following actions in order to save lives of Lao/Hmong
refugees. We appeal that you who have been our friends and supporters to please

take the actions listed below.

1 . Insistently oppose forced repatriation of Hmong refugees
from the camps in Thailand to Laos. Those potential

victims of forced repatriation from Thailand to Laos must

have the right to join their family members and freedom of

resettlement in the United States and other third countries.

2. Insistent that only truly voluntary repatriation occurs and

that the Tripartite Agreement of 1991 be abandoned.

3. Affirm that the U.S. government and the U.N.

Commissioner on Human Rights will stop forced repatriation

and will investigate persecution and murders of returnees

in Laos.

4. Call upon the U.S. government. Thai government and the

UNHCR to grant refugee status and permission for Hmong
refugees who arrived in Thailand without regarding the

period when they arrived there.

5. Call upon the United States government and international

communities and organizations to provide humanitarian

emergency assistance and budget to the save lives of the

refugees who feared forced repatriation and escaped to

many displaced areas inside Thailand and along the Thai-
Lao borders, as well as the refugees inside the camps in

Thailand.

6. Call upon the U.S. government, U.N. Security Council and
the General Assembly to force all the Vietnamese troops
who are critical factors in the on-going refugee crisis, to
leave Laos before the repatriation of Hmong refugees from
Thailand to Laos continues.

7. Call upon the U.S. government and United Nations to

investigate and to stop the use of food as a weapon with
which to punish Hmong refugees in the camps and force
them to return to Laos. These are inhumane acts.
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8. Call upon the High Commissioner of The UNHCR, Royal Thai

Government and the U.S. government, and members of the

United Nations, to establish a permanent Human Rights

Commission to monitor and to guarantee peace, safety and

human rights for the Hmong returnees and people in Laos.

9. Call upon the High Commissioner, U.S. government, and

Royal Thai Government to join in a delegation which

includes members of the Laotian-American communities

and the Lao Human Rights Council which would visit the

refugee camps in Thailand and resettlement areas of

Hmong returnees in Laos as a fact-finding mission

investigating the unsolved problems of refugee.

10. Call upon the United States government and the United

Nations to approve and to set up the Orderly Departure

Program (ODP) which would allow Hmong and Laotian

returnees, refugees and other people in Laos to leave

directly from Laos for family reunification and political

asylum.

1 1 . Call upon the U.S. government and the United Nations to

resolve the problems of the Laotian refugee crisis in the

camps in Thailand based upon the Eighteen Points of

September 14, 1991, which were published in the

rnnoressional Record of the U.S. Congress on October 3,

1991, and Seven Points of March 24, 1994.

12. Call upon the U.N. Security Council and the General

Assembly to bring peace, human rights and political

stability to Laos as was done in Cambodia before

repatriating all the Laotian refugees from Thailand back to

Laos.

13. Call upon the United Nations, Thailand and the United

States to allow all refugees the opportunity for family

reunification and resettlement in third countries.

1 4 Call upon the United Nations, Thailand and the United States to

allow opportunity for all refugees to have freedom of residence,

freedom of movement and political asylum according to Articles

13 14 and 15 of the Universal Declaration of Human Rights.

Call upon the United States and the United Nations to find a land

or location for the refugees to stay temporarily because of political

reasons.
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Conclusion

Please help us place get put in place an immediate moratorium on the

repatriation of Lao/Hmong refugees and asylum seekers. The lives of human beings
are far more important than agency goals, artificial deadlines or the economic benefits

of trade with the Pathet Lao goverment. There is strong evidence that the Thai

government is practicing "forced repatriation" of Lao/Hmong refugees, with the

cooperation of UNHCR and elements of the U.S. State Department. Moreover, it is

increasingly apparent that repatriated refugees face great danger, hardship and even
death in Laos. It is very clear that neither the UNHCR nor anyone else can effectively

protect returnees. When they are unable to protect a high profile returnee, such as

Vue Mai, their claims that they oversee and protect other less visible returnees are not

credible.

The Hmong are political refugees because of their alliance with the United

States during the Vietnam War. We believe that members of the United States

government promised to allow us to emmigrate, if the communists came to power in

Laos. We, the Hmong, are now asking you to keep the promises which we believe

were made to us when we became allies of the United States. Please help protect our

friends and relatives, and help us to reunify our families through immigration to the

United States and elsewhere.

The moratorium which we are requesting would allow time for completion of

thorough and fair fact-finding missions. It would also allow time for the establishment
of a permanent Human Rights Commission which could monitor events in Laos and

help to protect the Hmong.

Please stop the sorrow and desperation which has caused Hmong-Americans
to send bribe money to corrupt officials who promise that the money will buy
protection for their loved ones still in Thailand. And the even greater pain which
comes when the Hmong-Americans discover that their money is gone and their

relatives have been "forced" back into Laos, oftern surruptiously, under cover of

darkness by the same officials who demanded the bribes.
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HMONG

INTRODUCTION

Thank you, Mr. Chairman and the respected members of the
House of Representatives for inviting me to testify on behalf of
the Hmong National Development, Inc. and Refugees International.
I also want to thanks Mr. Lionel Rosenblatt for his commitment in
helping to have the Hmong' s voices heard since 1975 and for
sponsoring me to testify today. We are grateful for all that he
has done for the Hmong people.

I would like to begin by telling you briefly about myself.
I am Hmong and came from Laos. During the Indochina war, my
father was a soldier in the U.S. directed and funded "Secret
Army" led by former General Vang Pao. In 1972, my father was
missing in action. Even today, my family still doesn't know if
he is already dead or still alive.

In 1975, my family fled to Thailand where we lived in the
refugee camps for four and a half years before coming to the U.S.
During the last 15 years that I have been to this country, I have
worked with various refugee resettlement programs and have been
trained as a sociocultural anthropologist.

In 1992, I was a researcher for The Needs Assessment of
Refugee Women Repatriating to Laos Project, and Ms. Jacguelyn
Chagnon was my consultant. This project was funded by the United
Nations Development Fund for Women and executed by the American
Friend Service Committee. The purpose of this project was to
assess the needs, concerns and protection issues of Lao and Hmong
refugee women repatriates in the refugee camps in Thailand and in
Laos. This project began in February, 1992 and ended in August,
1992. I spent three months in Chiang Kham Refugee Camp, two
weeks in Ban Napho Repatriation Center, two days in Ban Vinai
Refugee Camp, and two weeks in Laos. I had been back to Laos
twice in 1992 on official visits and once in 1993 to visit my
relatives .

The main source of information for my testimony today is
drawn from interviews and my personal observations during the
Needs Assessment of Women Repatriates Project.

1

HMONG BACKGROUND

In the Indochina war, the Hmong was the closest ally with
the U.S. In Laos, where no U.S. military was present, the Hmong
served as substitutes for American troops in fighting off the
North Vietnamese army. They rescued American pilots; they took
casualties proportionally ten times greater than the Americans;
Two generations of Hmong males were decimated. Considering their
extraordinary association with the United States during the war,
the Hmong should remain a population of special concern.
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There are about 40,000 Hmong refugees from Laos in
Thailand. About 30,000 of them still live in the camps, some
screened-in and eligible for resettlement in the U.S, but they do
not wish to resettle at this time; some are screened-out as
nonrefugees and may have to repatriate. About 10,000 are living
illegally in Thailand and under increasing pressure to turn
themselves in to the refugee camps." The majority of these
people want to repatriate, but they want to wait until the
political and economic conditions in Laos have changed. Some of
these people, especially the screened-out refugees, want to
resettle in the U.S., but they either not qualify or have been
denied admission to the U.S.

The UNHCR and U.S. officials often stated that the 40,000
Hmong in the camps have been given opportunity to resettle in the
U.S., but many of them just do not want to come. This is not a
true statement because not all the Hmong in the camps have had
this opportunity. The screened-out refugees do not have it. A
lot of female heads of households whose husbands died during the
war and who have no immediate family members in the U.S. do not
have this resettlement opportunity.

There are Hmong and non-Hmong people in the U.S. who claim
that the Hmong refugees—meaning all—do not want to repatriate
to Laos. But in reality, there are Hmong in the camps who
sincerely and honestly want to return to Laos, and a lot of them
had already done so. What they want from us—the Hmong in the
U.S., the U.S. government, and the UNHCR— is not to stop them
from returning but to advocate on their behalf for security
protection and economic development.

QUESTIONS

What is the U.S. doing to preserve free choice for the Hmong
refugees in Thailand who wish to return to Laos when conditions
permit?

How can Hmong who formerly worked for the U.S. funded and
directed "secret army" be screened out as non-refugees?

What is the reason for disallowing or disapproving mothers,
wives, and children of Hmong men who formerly worked for the U.S.
"secret army" to resettle in the U.S.?

What has the U.S. done in terms of developing protection
proceduces for Hmong repatriates?

What has the U.S. done to protect the screened-out refugees from
being forced to repatriate?
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REPATRIATION

The issue of repatriation remains highly sensitive within the

camps (and among the Hmong in the U.S.). Camp authorities assure

Hmong refugees they have nothing to fear and claim refugees are

only using fear as an excuse to remain in the camps. Hmong
refugees insist their fears are real, pointing to their own past
histories or stories coming out of Laos. Thus, many Hmong
refugees remain skeptical and even hostile to any repatriation
discussion. If I want to talk about repatriation issues, I could
interview only the people who had already volunteered to

repatriate at the time and people who were willing to discuss
such issues. I highlight below the significant points:

Women are not represented on administrative camp bodies
and have few opportunities to express their desires and
concerns regarding resettlement or repatriation.

Women want gender-sensitive female facilitators who can

help them make appeals or inquiries and provide them
information about resettlement and repatriation.

When deciding about their futures, Hmong women show
concern about their families' welfare, while Hmong men

place high priority on cultural preservation and

political power.

Repatriating women fear their survival and farming
skills are too limited and that their families will
suffer.

Repatriating Hmong women, fearing for the security of

male family members, do not want to get caught between
conflicting sides again.

Incidents, attempts and threats of suicide among Hmong
women in tension-ridden Napho camp are far too frequent
and often stem, say female residents, from frustrations
about male decisions on repatriation and resettlement.

Women claim to have limited information about their

options and status, and about realities in Laos, as

authorities mainly address males who do not readily
share the information.

Most adult women have not attended literacy or adult
education programs or skills training within the camps
because of the relevancy of the classes and the lack of

time, child care, and education.
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Many women, especially those under 30 years of age, do
not have basic survival and income-generating skills
needed in Laos, such as rice farming, gardening, and
livestock raising.

Widows, divorced and single women have two significant
fears about repatriation: who will help them resettle
and build a house, and how will they earn a living.

Widows, divorcees women of polygynous marriages are
particularly vulnerable to having their traditional
family support and protection mechanisms broken apart
inadvertenly by resettlement and repatriation
processes.

Upon returning to Laos, Hmong repatriates expect UNHCR
protection and outside assistance for at least five
years.

Men worry about their personal safety more than women:
they fear arbitrary arrests by the Lao government and
backlashes from resistance activities.

Hmong refugees in the camps know very little about U.S.
immigration regulations and admission procedures; some
believe their relatives in tUe U.S. can just buy them a
passport to bring them to America.

There are so much misinformation and misintepretation
going on in the camps that it is extremely difficult
for illiterate Hmong refugees to distinguish what is
fact or rumor.

GENDERS PREFERENCES: REPATRIATION OR RESETTLEMENT

In the refugee camps, few Hmong women held leadership
positions. Women make up far less than their proportions in
almost every important camp programs. In primary school, boys
outnumber girls in school, and the gap increases with grade
level. Adult males in the camps outnumber females in all skills
training and literacy programs. The more important the program,
the less likely that women are a part of it. More than often,
their voices are absent in decisions affecting, not only their
lives in the camps, but also the issue of relocation itself.
Technically, all the Hmong who have refugee status or have been
screened- in are eligible to apply for resettlement. From the
women's viewpoint, resettlement is tied to marital status and
relationship. Three examples below illustrates the dilemmas
Hmong women in the camps face with relocation, and their power to
choose options.
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A woman is wedded to an opium-addicted husband, and they
have been denied resettlement opportunity because of his
addiction. She wants to dissolve the marriage, and independently
apply for resettlement but the camp authorities will not grant
her a divorce without her husband's consent.

The first wife in a long-term polygynous marriage is
divorced by her husband because he intends to resettle to the
U.S. which recognizes only monogamous couples as legal. He has
decided to take his second wife to the U.S., and so is granted a
divorce for wife #1. She applies for resettlement but is denied
on the grounds that she is not a legitimate "refugee" and would
not be in danger if repatriated to Laos.

A Hmong man had worked for the U.S. "secret army" and for
the resistance group in Laos for eight years before fleeing to
Thailand. He died in Ban Napho camp from sickness while awaiting
to be screened. Shortly after, his widow was screened-out . She
had only one daughter who married to a screened-in man, so they
were eligible to apply for resettlement. Camp authorities told
the widow she had to return to Laos because she was screened-out.
They told her she would not be persecuted by the Lao government
because she was a woman. The widow said she lost everything due
to the war. She lived with her husband in the jungle in Laos for
eight years while he was in the resistance group. She believed
she had suffered the same degree as her husband or as any other
wife whose husband was in a war. She threatened to commit
suicide if camp authorities continued to pressure her to
repatriate.

These are common scenarios in the camps that underscore
refugee women's special vulnerability. If there are women in
camp leadership positions, they would likely to be sensitive to
and advocate for the refugee status of the refugee woman whose
former marriage to an agitator will likely make her an outcast in
Laos .

If camp authorities validated women's views and consulted
them about their relocation preferences, it would become clear—
as it did in my interviews—that Hmong women and men have very
different concerns and decision-making rationales about
repatriation and resettlement.

Most older Hmong men in the camps talked about resettlement
and repatriation in the context of how they could maintain their
own cultural identity and political sovereignty. Men expressed
strong desires to "preserve" culture, and culture for them meant
practices such as burial rituals, social customs such as
polygyny, and social relations such as the authority of men over
women .

In regards to resettlement to a third country like the U.S.,
Hmong men expressed grave concerns over issues involving women.
Issues that they often raised included fears that they would lose
control of their wives: what if their wives had affairs with
American men or abandoned them and their families. Men know
that, in America, if a man fights with his wife, she might call
the police. By contrast, Hmong men expressed few concerns about
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their women in repatriating to Laos. While some men worried that
they may be arrested, killed or punished if they return to Laos,
they expressed no such concerns about their women and children.
They did not raise the question of what would happen to their
family if something happened to them.

As a result, Hmong men want to return to Laos, not go to
America or a third country in the West. Hmong men reasoned that
in America, women are too free. They do not like the idea of
"paying for houses, water, electricity, land, etc. as one does in
America. "

Having some political power is very important to Hmong men.
They believe in America they can never become a governor or
councilman even if they gather a large Hmong population into a
city. But if they return to Laos, they are guarantee an official
position by the resistance group. If they live in a large Hmong
village, they may at least gain the position of a village
headman. They are able to have more upward mobility
opportunities within government in Laos. It seems that from
Hmong men's perspective, political power equals prestige and
authority.

Hmong women, on the other hand, do not place cultural
preservation as a priority, but improvement to their and their
children's lives as a high priority. A return to Laos appears to
many women to be a regressive move, in which they and their
families will be returning to a farmer's life. Unlike when they
first fled, women are well aware of the alternatives to the life
of a Lao peasant farmer. Many women aspire for their children to
have a lifestyle and an education that they would not have if
they returned to rural Laos.

Hmong women also expressed concerns for their own interests,
power, and comfort. Many said that they do not like polygynous
relationships, and they believed that modern Laos still widely
practiced polygyny, especially among the Hmong. Some women
expressed distaste at the activities in which they might have to
participate in returning to Laos: planting opium, engaging in

upland rice farming, pounding rice, and carrying water. Women
think that if they return to Laos, they will have to do all of
these with very little assistance from the men. Women generally
believe that if they go to America, their lives will be
different. They will have to work hard, but they will not be in
the "sun and rain" all the time.

Unlike the men, Hmong women worry less about themselves and
their husbands if they resettle in the West. But they worry a
lot about themselves and their husbands—being arrested or
killed— if they return to Laos. Women fear that they will be
left alone to care for the children and to live through the pain
of not knowing where their husbands or sons have been taken to,
and whether or not they are still alive. 3 The UNHCR, Thai and
Lao governments constantly emphasize that such a thing doesn't

happen to the returnees. The women, however, said the reality is

that there are still a few cases like this among the Hmong who
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never fled Laos. To prevent this grave concern from happening,
Hmong women prefer to resettle in the USA, but not return to
Laos.

As the above discussions indicate, Hmong men and women have
different concerns, views, and rationales in regards to decision-
making about their future. Although most Hmong women are not
educated and have not had much experience in public affairs and
decision-making as Hmong men, their decision-making rationales
seem as reasonable to meet their needs as the men's are for
theirs'. Both women's and men's preferences to resettle or
repatriate reflect the advantages each of them perceive will
obtain in their own lives by making one choice or the other.
Unfortunately, it is only men whose voices are heard.

CASES OF HMONG REPATRIATES

A. Going Home

In April, 1992, I observed a Thai-Lao border repatriation
movement from Chiang Kham Refugee Camp, where four Hmong families
voluntarily repatriated to Laos. These families knew the date of
their departure and they were well prepared for it. They were
excited and looked forward to going back home.

However, when we arrived at the Thai-Lao border, we met with
another group of repatriates from Ban Napho camp. There were six
Hmong families who were the "screened-out" refugees. They
claimed that they had been forced to repatriate. They told me
that Thai guards came to their residence at 4:00 a.m. and
arrested the heads of household. The guards took them to the
Ministry Of Interior office in the camp. They told the rest of
the family members to pack and be ready to leave the camp by 7:00
a.m. These people were so traumatic by this experience that each
time they arrived at a check point, they fearfully grouped
together wondering what would happen next. They were totally
unprepared and had no idea as to where they were going to return
to in Laos. About an hour before departing to Laos, the Lao
officials announced that the returnees who had not choose a place
to return to must go back to the village where they lived before
coming to Thailand. Since the six screened-out families did not
come from the same province in Laos, they were separated at this
time into three boats going to three different provinces where
they came from. Each boat had both the voluntarily repatriates
and the "forced" screened-out repatriates. As they were boarding
the boats, the voluntarily repatriates were grateful that they
finally could go home. Seeing the Mekong river for the first
time since they last crossed it was a big deal to them. But for
the "forced" screened-out repatriates, they were very stressful,
helpless and frightened by everything. For these people, each
step they took closer to Laos is like a step toward death. This
was the fear they described inside them.'
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Women travelling alone or with small children appeared much
more anxious and stressed by the journey than those accompanied
by adult males. The former did not know their itinerary, how
long they would stay at the transit center, who would help them
transport their belongings, who would accompany them, and
sometimes where they were going. Hmong women who could not speak
or communicate with the Lao officials seemed tense, skeptical and
confused. In one case a Hmong widow travelling alone with a six
year old son seemed especially distraught. She did not want to
return to the village of her deceased husband's family, but was
being required to do so. In 1990, she had fled the country and
went to Chiang Kham camp after her husband's death because she
did not get along with her husband's family in Laos. She wanted
to remain with her sister in the camp but was " screened-out .

" Now
she had to go back to the same village where she had had troubles
before. Being illiterate and speaking little Lao or Thai, this
young Hmong widow was clearly vulnerable and alone.

B. Starting a New Life in Laos

In July, 1992, Ms. Chagnon and I interviewed six repatriated
Hmong families, all living within two hours drive from the
capital city of Vientiane. I summarize here several common
points they made:

They have all integrated into their villages with no
recrimination.

• No one from UNHCR or the Ministry of Social Welfare had
come to their home or village to inquire about them.

No one knew where to go if they had repatriation
problems .

Dual -parent households had less economic hardship than

single-parent ones.

Widows and divorced women who return unaccompanied by
other adults have more adjustment problems than widows

living within large families.

The families who received assistance from the UNHCR
used the money to buy paddy rice land for farming and

building materials to build houses on their relatives'

land; the money given by UNHCR was not enough to buy
their own land to build houses. 5

All repatriates agreed that life in Laos was

less stressful compared to their lives in the

camps prior returning to Laos.
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Repatriates agreed that discrimination
against ethnic minority groups in Laos is
still very much alive.

We also interviewed a Hmong widow at a village about two
hours drive from the city of Vientiane. We call this widow, Vang
(not her real name). She is the second wife and a mother of a

nine-year old son and two younger daughters. Vang, her husband
and his first wife fled to Thailand in 1986. The first wife has
only one child, a son. After three years in Ban Vinai, they were
screened out. Shortly after, the Thai guards came to their
residence and arrested the whole family. They were taken to a

jail outside of the camp. The wives and children were placed in
one jail, and the husband in another.

After the seventh day, the Thai guards told the wives that
their husband had died. The guards took the two sons with their
father's body back to Ban Vinai camp for his relative to perform
a funeral . The guards said they would take the wives the next
day but that never happened.

Shortly after the two sons got back to Ban Vinai Refugee
Camp, their relatives declared them as orphans, so they could
qualify to resettle in the U.S. under one uncle's sponsorship.
Now the sons are in America.

Four days after the husband's body was taken away, the Thai
guards told the two wives that they must give all their money to
the guards in order to attend the husband's funeral. After doing
so, the wives were deported at gunpoint to Laos. They pleaded to
see their sons one more time; the guards asked for more money,
but the wives had none. The wives feared greatly for their lives
as they were deported back to Laos. When they arrived in Laos,
the only thing they had was their husband's watch. They sold it
to pay for their bus fares to get to their brother-in-law's
village. The first wife got a visa to America in 1991, so she is
with her son now. Vang and her daughters now live with her
deceased husband's brother. Vang received no assistance (rice or
cash) from the UNHCR. She did not think the UNHCR even know that
she and her family were arrested and being forced back to Laos.

Vang missed her son a lot and want to obtain a visa to visit
him in the U.S., but the U.S. Embassy in Vientiane would not
issue a visa for her because she still has her two small
daughters with her.

Vang and her daughters live with her deceased husband's
brother and his family. She worked with them in their upland
fields about two hours bus ride from home.

CONCLUSION

This paper has illustrated that Hmong refugees in Thailand
are no longer a homogeneous group that shares the same views and
desires in regards to their futures. The men and older
generations who highly value traditions and political power want
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to repatriate when political and economic conditions in Laos have
improved. The women and younger generations who are aspired for
a modern lifestyle want to resettle in the U.S. Hmong women in
the camps have no part in decision-making about resettlement or
repatriation. Constant misinformation and rumors circulated in
the camps play a major part in the indecisive of Hmong refugees
to resettle or repatriate.

There were screened-out Hmong refugees who said they were
being forced to repatriate to Laos. But there were also Hmong
refugees who volunteered to repatriate. All of the repatriates I

interviewed in Laos have integrated into local villages. No one
reported any persecution or arrested by the Lao government. Most
repatriates agreed that discrimination against ethnic minority
groups in general is still existed in Laos.

In terms of refugee women's participation in refugee camp
programs and policy, women are underrepresented and their voices
are not solicited or heard in making programs and policy. The
question arises as to why this problem is still going on despite
the continuing efforts of the U.N. Decade of Women ( 1975-1985) ,

many governmental initiatives in the U.S., and the recent UNHCR
efforts to address the special circumstances and needs of
women.' It is tempting to consider the continuing invisibility
of women to ignorance and sexism on the part of camp officials
and administration. However, considering the high profile and
enormous policies devoted to the issue, there may be other deeper
principles at work that concern gender but do not end there.
Perhaps this problem of lack of representation by refugee women
is "embedded in the assumptions of a liberal and enlightened
planning philosophy that 1) they seem right," and thus are hard
to analyze critically and 2) they are so common that the problems
faced by Hmong women refugees is similar to the problems faced by
other women recipients or other lower classes. 7

Western policy makers need to look critically and closely at
which people they are supposed to communicate and participate
with. They cannot view the Hmong population in the refugee camps
or in the U.S. as a singular, equal, and homogenized group called
"the Hmong People." If policy makers want to be successful in

their efforts to help the Hmong people, they cannot continue to
call for only one leader or spokesperson to represent the Hmong
people. They must learn to distinguish the differences among the

Hmong people, such as class, age, gender, political affiliation,
and rank. Policy makers must look critically at how and by whom

groups are represented. They must advocate for multiple voices
from the different segments of Hmong community and structures for

participation that will most draw this diversity. In the case of

refugee women in the camps, this advocacy might have meant
administrative negotiation for informal arenas of dialogue,
separate representative forums for women, or designated slots for

women in camp administration.
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RECOMMENDATIONS

The Hnong population in Thai refugee camps is found to be

internally diverse, hierarchical, or divided. The different
gender and class preferences or desires for relocation are not
acted on, their wants are not met, and their behaviors are not
understood by camp officials. To achieve a fair treatment or
equal representation for all the Hmong people, I make the
following recommendations for policy makers and implementers:

1) The U.S. need to advocate that camp policy makers be willing
to carefully but actively promote representation of the diverse
segments of Hmong population in policy-making, administration,
and implementation. Gender biases in participation and
collaboration, such as ethnic, class, and other biases, need to
be addressed with practical strategies of advocacy, innovation,
and negotiation on the part of all levels of policy makers and

program implementers.

2) The U.S. needs to keep the door open for resettlement for the

Hmong, who were the staunchest ally of the U.S. during the
Indochina War.

3) The U.S. should work with the UNHCR to find resolution of

political tensions between the LPDR and resistance groups in Laos
in order to assure the safety of the Hmong male returnees.

4) The U.S. needs to press the UNHCR to re-examine and monitor
carefully the cases of all vulnerable women in the camps and
already repatriated to Laos. The review should include not only
those widowed, divorced, and without a male spouse, but also
women in a polygynous relationship or "abandoned" as a result of
resistance fighting.

5) The U.S. needs to open its door for the mothers, widows,
children of Hmong men who formerly worked for the U.S. directed
and funded "secret army." These people have endured enormous
hardship since the Indochina War because their sons, husbands,
and fathers were never present to assist them. They received no

compensation for the lost of their men. The U.S. can never bring
these women's loved ones back to life, but America can give them
a home and a chance to build their new lives.

6) There is so much misinformation, rumors, and mislntepretation
on repatriation and resettlement options in the camps that make
Hmong refugees become indecisive. This could be clarified by
sending a U.S. delegation who are knowledgeable about the reality
of life in the U.S. and in Laos to communicate directly with the
Hmong refugees in the camps.
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7) For the Hmong refugees who had already repatriated or want to
repatriate in the near future, the U.S. should continue to
inquire about their safety with the UNHCR and the Lao government.
The U.S. should press the UNHCR to make available the following
assistances to the returnees:

• Access to land for cultivation and building houses,
household equipment, money, clothing, food, and tools.

Advocacy and counseling programs for women in the camps
and inside Laos, staffed by females who can speak
Hmong.

• Special assistance for vulnerable women, especially
female heads of households who are widowed, divorced or
abandoned, while in the camps and inside Laos.

Access to modest loans and appropriate training for
securing their livelihood.
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ENDNOTES

1. The ideas and concepts in this whole paper are taken from Cha
and Small (1994); Cha and Chagnon (1993). See these two papers
for further analysis on Hmong women in Thai refugee camps.

2. These figures are provided by Refugees International on

April, 1994.

3. Amnesty International gives some support to the women's
fears. AI reported that 24 Lao political prisoners, who had been
detained for "re-education" for more than 15 years without trial
or charge in Houa Phanh Province, were released in May, 1991.

However, nine other Lao political prisoners were detained without
charge in the same province and three other prisoners, arrested
and detained in 1990, are still being detained in Vientiane
without trial or charge (Amnesty International 1991, pp. 1-5).

4. When I learned that these six families were being forced to
repatriate, I asked the UNHCR officials why didn't they do
something. I was told that the UNHCR could not do anything
because these families were screened-out as nonrefugees. They
were classified as illegal aliens in Thailand. The UNHCR could
not do anything to stop the Thai government from sending them
back to Laos. However, when I got back to Bangkok, I questioned
the higher level of UNHCR officials there, they told me that the
UNHCR was responsible to provide protection for the screened-out
refugees as well.

5. In 1992, the UNHCR' s assistance package for each repatriate
consisted of 2,000 baht, 28,000 kip, and three bags of rice(100
kilos per each bag). This was supposed to last for 18 months.

6. For instance, the Percy ammendment (1973) in the U.S.; the
United Nations Convention on the Elimination of all Forms of
Discrimination Against Women (1981); the number of world
conferences, such as the World Population Conference (1984).
Refugee women have been affected by several UNHCR initiatives to
protect, mainstream and/or integrate refugee women into the
planning process including the following policy statements:
Refugee Women and International Protection (1987), Refugee Women
(1988), and the Nairobi Forward Looking Strategies for the
Advancement of Women (1989), and the recent UNHCR Policy on
Refugee Women (1992).

7. See Cha and Small (1994) for further discussion on this
concept .
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President

I'.i K.io Moii.i

Vice-President

Yfl Ih.io

Secretary

Democratic Chao Fa Party of Laos

Sayabury, Laos

April 26, 1994

Mr. Chairman, Members, and Esteem Guests;

First of all, allow me to extend my cordial greeting to
all of you who are interested or concerned with the

tragic fate of the Hmong and the other ethnic groups of
Laos.

Laos has the tragic misfortune of being prey coveted by
Vietnam. Vietnam has great ambitions to absorb Laos
into its "Indochinese Federations", which is well Known
to all. We see by the Lao history that the Lao people
have endured cruel humiliations, mourning, miseries,
and sufferings upon the day of North Vietnam
installed their puppet government and began their
illegal occupation of Laos in 1975.

During the Vietnam War, the United States spent
billions of dollar to preserve freedom and democracy in
Laos. However, dictatorship and corruption by the Royal
Lao leaders prevented Laos from working toward
democracy. After Laos became communism in 1975, the
former Lao leaders fled with their wealth, leaving the
ethnic groups behind to face poverty and tragedy under
the Communist's rule. The most serious threatened
group—THE HMONG— faced extermination. The Lao
communists labeled those Hmong who choose to stay in
Laos are puppets to the Americans and being blamed for
all things happened during the U.S. Secret War in Laos.

Therefore, the Lao communists have planned to
exterminate every Hmong male from adults to babies. As
the extermination programs against the Hmong and the
re-educational programs against the Lao former civilian
officials intensified, many had no other choice, but to
flee into Thailand or choose to defend themselves from
the Lao communist genocidal policies. In the past 18

years, the Lao Communist government has never stopped
using military and chemical warfare against the Hmong
and other ethnic groups. They massacred thousands of
civilian people, burned crops, raped women in front of
their hand-cuffed families, tortured and murdered
innocent people. Hmong had no rights to protection
their sense of belongings in Laos. The Lao communist
government seals the opportunity to appeal to outside
world.
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We, the Hmong can not take it any more with this kind of inhumane
treatment. Therefore, in 1975, we felt that we must protect our
families and restore freedom and democracy in Laos. We, the Hmong
and other ethnic groups have stood up and fought against the Laos
government. We stood up to defend our homeland for 18 years without
surrending and we will continue to prevent our territory until
there is a workable plan to solve the ethnic problems and restore
Laos to be democracy again.

Today, the Eastern Bloc countries and some of the Soviet Sovereign
Republics are able to restore freedom and democracy. In Laos, the
present Lao Communist government do not care about the new change
of the world affecting them. The old hard-liners are still in power
and do not want to give up power and refuse to abandon their
positions. We are alone on our struggle and regret to say that
the United States government and some freedom loving countries
still maintain strong relationships with the Lao Communist
dictatorship. They do not show the same commitment to political
change in Laos as they did in the countries of Eastern Europe.

Since a new change for freedom and democracy in Laos is far away
and very hard to reach, I do not understand why the United Nations
High Commission for Refugees (UNHCR) and Thailand started to
repatriate our Hmong refugees back to our former enemy, the Pathet
Lao Communists. This repatriation program has been started three
years ago, but both the UNHCR and Thailand encountered serious
discontent from the Hmong refugees themselves. Today, the lives of
all Hmong refugees are in danger. Mr. Vue Mai, one of the very
important key person for the repatriation disappeared in Laos more
than six months without any information. More than 7,000 Hmong
bought their ways from the camps to the Democratic Chao Fa

territory to seek safety for their families. At this moment, no one
is happy to return home under the U.S. and UNHCR plan. They are now
under the freedom fighters' protection. The Democratic Chao Fa has
no food, no medicine, and no clothing for these people. They are

crying for helps. So, we strongly urge you, our former ally—the
United States, the United Nations, and our friendly countries that
love freedom to help these people through this critical situation
so that our refugees can be secured, protected, and freed.

As a matter of fact, I strongly advise you that the refugee
repatriation program alone will never succeed as long as the
communist government keeps refusing to cooperate with the

negotiation process with the Chao Fa. Therefore, I urge the Lao
communist government that a workable solution should be established
with the Chao Fa as soon as possible before putti any further
refugee repatriation programs in Laos. Without solving the real

cause, the refugee returnees will face endanger their lives under
the communist leadership. Because refugees will not be forgiven,
may I ask:

Does the United States realize that the more they support the

dictatorship in Laos, the more innocent civilian people will suffer
and be killed? The Communists will never stop their extermination
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program using military forces and any other means to wipe out the

Hmong and other ethnic groups who favor freedom and democracy.

Does the U.S. government remember that the U.S. Secret War in Laos
was a part of the U.S. fight against world communism? The Hmong
were directly recruited by the U.S. to rescue U.S. downed pilot,
collect information from the North Vietnamese, and sabotage North
Vietnamese supply convoys along the Ho Chi Minh trails. This is why
the communists will never forgive us.

Laos is still a communist country. There is no freedom, peace, or

security for those fought the communists. Refugees should not go
back to Laos unless they are under the protection of our freedom

fighters.

For many generations, the Hmong and many other ethnic groups have
faced serious discrimination. Now, under the single party system of
the Pathet lao, the situation for the Hmong is much worse than
before. The LPDR government focuses only on the low land Lao
communist party members in the cities. They ignore the needs of the
different groups, leaving them in the countryside with the lowest
literacy on earth. Nevertheless, they accuse the Hmong of rejecting
modernization. And it is not true. We can prove to you how the
communists treat the Hmong minority inside Laos.

All the factors above prove that the former and current lowland Lao
leaders—whether under a monarchy or communism—discriminate
against the minority groups. This practice must cease. We can not
longer take this kind of suffering. A true democracy will exist in
Laos when the low land Lao abandon their unjust and inhumane
practice toward the minorities.

In order to develop a durable solution to the problems of the Lao
ethnic groups and the communist regime, I urge the U.S. government,
the United Nations, and other free countries to consider the
following four points:

First, please stop the Communist extermination program against the
Chao Fa immediately. We welcome a fair and workable peace
negotiation with the PLDR government.

Second, ensure equal rights, equal opportunity, freedom, and
liberty for all citizens of Laos regardless of race, ethnic, sex,
religion, or creed. All ethnic minorities must have rights to

participate in the local and national government. Discrimination
against ethnic groups and against illiterate people must be stopped
immediately.

Third, our culture and language are created by Gods—not by our own
choice. The government should ensure the protection and
preservation of the rights to live, to self-government, and to
equal opportunity for all ethnic groups. One can not violate the
natural rights of the others.
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Fourth, when the Pathet lao government accept freedom and democracy
concepts and adopt the multi-party system, we, the Democratic Chao
Fa Party and other ethnic groups will cooperate with them.

Since many refugees in the camps in Thailand are dependents of the
Chao Fa freedom fighters, the Pathet Lao government does not
welcome them. To lay down the Chao Fa's arms would be like suicide.
The Democratic Chao Fa Party experienced this since June 1975 after
the U.S. pulled out of Southeast Asia, and I will never let this
happen again to my people. I urge that the UNHCR and Thailand be
more sensitive to this issue and find a peaceful political solution
to this matter before putting a repatriation program into effect.
The Democratic Chao Fa Party will lead refugees back to Laos when
we can assure their security and well-being.

Finally, I beseech the U.S. and the free world countries to
understand our cause. We, the Democratic Chao Fa Party will fight
for freedom, democracy, and human rights for all people in Laos. I

ask for your support in abolishing human right violations, stopping
the genocide against the Hmong, and establishing a free democratic
government in Laos as soon as possible. We want to see our country
and our people have opportunities to enjoy freedom as you do here
in America and elsewhere.

God bless you, God bless America, and God bless the Democratic Chao
Fa Party.

Thank you very much.

Addressed by Mr. Pa Kao Her
President of the Democratic Chao Fa Party of Laos



V-.vw^Y*

230

United States Department of State

Washington, D.C. 20520

May 20, 1994

Dear Mr. Chairman:

Following the April 26, 1994 hearing at which Acting
Director Phyllis E. Oakley testified, additional questions were
submitted for the record. Please find enclosed the responses
to those questions.

If we can be of further assistance to you, please do not
hesitate to contact us.

Sincerely,

Wendy R. Sherman
Assistant Secretary
Legislative Affairs

Enclosures :

As stated.

The Honorable
Gary L. Ackerman, Chairman,

Subcommittee on Asia and the Pacific,
Committee on Foreign Affairs,

House of Representatives.
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Question for the Record Submitted to
Phyllis E. Oakley, Acting Director

Bureau for Refugee Programs
House Foreign Affairs Committee

Subcommittee on Asia and the Pacific
April 26, 1994

Question :

How many Hmong language speakers are there at the Embassy
in Vientiane? Has RP considered funding such a position to
monitor returnees?

Answer :

There are currently no Hmong language speakers at the

American Embassy in Vientiane. Four embassy officers, as well

as the United States Information Agency (USIS) public affairs

officer, are language qualified in Lao. While it would indeed

be valuable to have a Hmong speaker on the Embassy staff, in

actual practice Lao speakers at the Embassy and UNHCR are able

to communicate directly with most Hmong. An American rural

settlements officer who has long experience working with UNHCR

in Laos, and who is a fluent Lao speaker, estimates that 95% of

Hmong men and 70% of Hmong women speak Lao. Direct

communication with most Hmong is therefore possible in the Lao

language. Communication with non-Lao speaking Hmong is only a

matter of going through a Lao-speaking Hmong interpreter.

RP has not, to date, considered funding a position for a

Hmong speaker at the Embassy. Given the pervasive use of the

Lao language by the Hmong, we believe it is both more cost and

program effective to make sure there are sufficient Lao

Speaking staff with both the Embassy and UNHCR to provide

sufficient coverage of returnees. At the same time, in any

future discussions with UNHCR about adding additional

monitoring staff in Laos, we would be willing to urge that HCR

explore the possibility of recruiting a Hmong-speaking

expatriate.
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Question:

2. What is the human rights situation in Laos?

Answer :

o Laos remains one of the last Communist-controlled

states in the world. The Lao People's Revolutionary

Party (LPRP) is the primary source of political power

in the state. Prime Minister Khamtay Siphandone is

chairman of the LPRP's Central Committee.

o Although the 1991 Constitution of Lao People's

Democratic Republic (LPDR) calls for the protection of

basic human rights, these rights remain restricted in

practice.

Freedom of speech and assembly remain tightly

controlled by the government, although Thai

television and radio broadcasts are' widely

received in Laos.

The practice of Buddhism is tolerated, as the

government had coopted Buddhism as a means of

influencing the Lao population. The practice of

other faiths is permitted although proselytizing

and contacts with foreign religious organizatons

is strictly controlled.
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There are provisions in both the Constituion and

the Penal Code for protection of the accused, but

these have not been effectively implemented.

People may be arrested on unsupported accusations

and without being informed of the charges or the

accuser's identity.

Arrests, trials, and convictions are frequently

not announced, making it impossible to obtain the

exact number of political prisoners.

o The Lao people do not have the ability to peacefully change

their government, nor does the government tolerate peaceful

political dissent.

Three former Lao government officials, imprisoned

since 1990, were sentenced to 14 years in prison

in November 1992 for advocating multiparty

democracy .

The USG has also expressed concern over the life

imprisonment sentences of three members of the

Royal Lao government which were handed down in

November 1992.

o The government recently rescinded its law which required
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Lao citizens and foreign residents to obtain internal

travel permits prior to undertaking any domestic travel.

o The stated policy of the LPDR has been to welcome back

those that fled after the Communist takeover in 1975 with

the exception of some 30 individuals who were tried and

convicted in absentia. Some returning Lao have

successfully petitioned to regain their property in Laos.

Lao who have returned under the auspices of UNHCR have been

permitted to retain belongings they accumulated outside of

Laos. Returning refugees do not appear to be subjected to

either discrimination or persecution by either the Lao

government or other Lao citizens.

o Despite restrictions on civil liberties, the government

does not appear to resort to violence as a means of

controlling its citizens. The police do not appear to use

torture or abuse during arrest and detention. There were

no reports of political killings by the government in 1993.

o The government has begun to work on developing a legal

system with a codified body of laws consistent with the

Constitution and its economic and legal reform policies.
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Question :

How are returnees monitored? Does the Embassy have a human
rights officer whose responsibilities include monitoring
returnees?

Answer :

The United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR)

has the first and major responsibility for monitoring returnees

in Laos. HCR currently has one officer who devotes a

significant amount of her time to monitoring. She gives

priority to investigating allegations of mistreatment.

Additional indirect monitoring is done through general visits

to group repatriation sites by other HCR officers. In other

visits to more remote areas, an HCR officer may request that

officials call in several returnees to district centers from

their scattered individual locations.

Another level of monitoring is done by organizations that

work in the provinces with repatriates. One such organization

is the American non-governmental organization (NGO) , the

Consortium, which is financed by the U.S. through an earmarked

contribution to UNHCR. The Consortium is involved in community

development activities for returnees in rural areas of Laos.

Another is the International Organization for Migration (IOM)

which is funded by the Department of State to provide

reintegration assistance to returning Hmong .
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Finally, in answer to the second part of the question, the

Embassy in Vientiane does not have a human rights officer as

such. There is an officer who combines political and economic

reporting (which includes the human rights portfolio) with

responsibilities for monitoring refugee and resettlement

programs in Laos. This officer does not have a regular

schedule for visiting returnees, but he does monitor the

welfare of returnees as part of his other responsibilities.
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Question :

When were travel restrictions lifted in Laos? Have embassy
officers visited provinces formerly off-limits? Can NGO staff
travel overnight?

Answe r:

The Lao government announced on April 5 that travelers

wishing to undertake domestic travel in Laos would no longer be

reguired to obtain internal travel documents ( laissez-passer) .

While the policy decision has been made, there are still some

guestions about how the policy will be formally implemented.

The decision affects the entire country, except for certain

unspecified areas. This new policy applies to both Lao

citizens and foreigners (residents and visitors).

There are no provinces as such which were off-limits to

embassy personnel, although access to prisons, military bases

or special zones, or areas in which the resistance had been

active could be denied in the absence of a convincing reason

for going to those places. The Embassy's political/economic

officer, who is responsible for refugee reporting had twice

been denied access prior to the new policy to visit

resettlement sites in Xiang Khouang province, reportedly

because the provincial office was undergoing reorganization.

However, other embassy officers have gone to Xiang Khouang on

other business, and the Embassy fully expects that the

81 -897 O- 94 -9
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political/economic officer will be able to reschedule his

proposed travel.

NGO staff, who work on repatriation matters, can stay

overnight outside of Vientiane, but they must stay at

guesthouses or hotels rather than at the repatriation sites,

Their permanent residences, however, must be in Vientiane.
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Question:

In which Laotian provinces have Hmong been resettled?

Answer:

More than half of the Hmong who have returned have

resettled in group sites. The others returned individually.

Hmong have returned to live in five Lao provinces: Vientiane,

Xieng Khouang, Saingabouli, Louang Prabang and Bokeo. Others

have gone to Vientiane Prefecture, which encompasses an

administrative area that includes Vientiane city. The list of

provinces is in approximate order from highest number to lowest

number of returnees. The provinces cover large areas of

central and western Laos, but do not include any of the areas

in the southern panhandle.
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Question ;

Could you provide more information on the case of Ngo Van
Ha, an unaccompanied minor who fled Vietnam to Hong Kong and
was recently resettled in the United States?

Answer :

Ngo Van Ha arrived in Hong Kong by boat in 1990 at the age

of 12. In accordance with standard practice under the

Comprehensive Plan of Action (CPA) , he was interviewed by the

U.N. Special Committee for Vulnerable Persons and Unaccompanied

Minors, which recommended that he be returned to Vietnam to

live with his aunt and uncle. Ha refused to return to Vietnam,

claiming that he was abused for years by his uncle with whom he

and his brother, Ngo Van Son, lived until the two brothers left

the country in 1990.

In accordance with the Comprehensive Plan of Action (CPA),

the U.S. is unable to resettle unaccompanied minors who have

been denied refugee status except upon the recommendation of

the UN Special Committee.

Based on a February 1994 assessment of his home situation

in Vietnam, the Special Committee reversed its original

decision and recommended that Ha be resettled in the United

States, where he has relatives. Ha was subsequently approved

for refugee status by the U.S. Immigration and Naturalization

Service and was resettled in the U.S. on April 12. He is now

living with his relatives in San Gabriel, California.
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Question :

What is the status of Vietnamese asylum-seeker Ngo Van Son,
the brother of unaccompanied minor Ngo Van Ha who recently-
arrived in the U.S. from Hong Kong?

Answer:

Ngo Van Son arrived in the Philippines by boat in June 1990

at the age of 16. In accordance with standard practice under

the Comprehensive Plan of Action (CPA) , he was initially

screened as an adult by Filipino government officials to

determine whether he had a genuine refugee claim based on

internationally-accepted refugee eligibility criteria. He was

found not to qualify for refugee status under these criteria.

He appealed the decision, but Filipino Immigration officials

affirmed the original decision. His case has been reviewed by

representatives of the United Nations High Commissioner for

Refugees (UNHCR) in the Philippines, who concur with the

original determination.

Ngo Van Son is now 21 years old. His only viable option at

this point is to return voluntarily to Vietnam. The United

States supports programs for voluntary repatriation and "return

without objection" of individuals such as Ngo Van Son whose

cases have been thoroughly examined and found not to qualify

for refugee status. The United States does not support
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requests for exceptions for non-refugees that will undermine

the CPA and the efforts of the UNHCR and first-asylum countries

in Southeast Asia to encourage the voluntary repatriation of

screened-out asylum seekers to Vietnam.

The U.S. is providing up to $4 million directly to

non-governmental organizations for reintegration projects in

Vietnam to assist those who have voluntarily repatriated from

first-asylum camps in Southeast Asia and Hong Kong. UNHCR

monitors conditions affecting returnees and provides them with

reintegration assistance.

To date, some 61,000 persons have returned voluntarily to

Vietnam under this program, and there is no evidence that any

of the returnees have been persecuted by the Vietnamese

Government .

The U.S. conducts immigrant visa processing in Ho Chi Minn

City as part of the Orderly Departure Program (ODP) . In the

event that Ngo Van Son returns to Vietnam, he may still apply

for normal immigration to the U.S. through ODP. When Ngo Van

Ha becomes a U.S. citizen, he may file a Fourth Preference

immigrant visa petition on behalf of his brother, Ngo Van Son,

with the Immigration and Naturalization Service, in accordance

with U.S. immigration law.
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AmatAxxai or boo vm bcr, rs 3992, doo 113/12/73

My nut it 8JQ VAN BOH, PS* 3992, ourrentlv residing at Philippines Plret^Asylun

Cup (PMC), oonwnly known m PalawanCajnK I would like to affirs, the following*!

2 1 aa the iaswedlate and elder brother of HOO VAH HA. TO8 1977. 1 lived with HQO VAH

HA until 2/1980. J understand he was given VRD « 213/83 upon arrival in Hong fang in 1990

end is still being detained in Tai A Cheu Detention Corp. Hong Kong until now.

3. Our father i* HOO VAH CHAM, 'fOB 1951. He uu sn AKVH 1st Lieutenant, amy serial c

71/209918, MPO 4884, from 1971 - 1875. After 1976, he was re-educated frca 1975 - 1877 at

oat? A30. In 1888). the liouit was oonfleoated and ho and his fszlly were deported to the

SONO HIKH HE. In 1982, he and hie faaily fled free the HBZ due to llfe-threatenina

oonditlora. He died of a ear ortsh in 1988. (Further dstails oan be found in the attached
Decision and Appeal.)

4. Our BOthsr ie LE THI HQA, YOB 1954. In Hay 1980, the faaily houee was confiscated

and she went to the HBZ with her hooband. She fled froa the HEZ with her hnsband and
faaily Mature in 1982. She died together with her husband in a car oraah in 1988.

(Further detail* oan be found in the attaohod Deoislon and Appeal.)

4. 1 was bom en 10 Deosnbsr 1973. J went to the NZZ with my faaily when I was 7. year*
old in 1980. After ay parents' death in a car oreah in 1888, all ny siblings -

inoluding
HOO VAH HA - end I went to live with «y aunt HOO THI THU and her husband HUB (X do not
rsaoaber his eurnane and riddle naae).

5. My siblings and I were often alstreated by ay »unt'» huvband. The details oan be
found in the attached Oeoioicn and Appeal. In July 1988, unable to endure further
nie treatments at hone and at school, ay siblings and I attwpted to escape froa Vietnan
with the Boney left behind by vy parnt«. but » fail«d.

8. In Deoeatwr 1988, I was expelled froa the house by ay unoln-in-law due to oonfliotE
between as And his and between Be end his children.

8. I escaped froa Vietnan on February 18, 1993 and arrived in the Philippines to seek
asylua. About 4 contra latar. ay younger brother HOO VAN HA «oapjd to Hongkong.

#imm S H!!^^1
?""' L""? interviewed by the Philippines' Bureau of Inaigratlon

£°
X
?o£^ l88hLt

E"f
v
!
d *** B0I

'

, 6mitl D"iBion <dtted Jul* l7 ' l88l>« Januat
23. 1993. A oopy of the Deoislcn is attaohed with this afxiraaticn.

8. On Pebruary 22. 1882. I filed an Appeal egainst the BOX Deoision. A oopy of ay
Appeal is attaohed with this affirmation. In April 1992. I was ra-interviSd by Xe
Speoial CosBitUe for Unaocoaranied Minor. I aa still waiting for the gpeoial Coaaittes'eDecision on ay niee

l\ »i~
X ^"^LH' 1

!*!
n "y tttootnt« to the attached Decision and Appeal ere truthful •

2) the attached Decision and Appeal are authentic photocopies of the originals.
wirentU1,

Palawan, the Philippine.-, d-ite: IB Dee-tor 19C3

HOO VAH SOW, P6 « 3992 of PFAC ^ " *•*»** ™*«*. ^~r,iw
refrrrfd to in the Affimsaea-
Affidavit of p««to. IVuuvxcr &Afcc
aff : rg>iq /<worn on .fitl* D*z '

before me^A^.
Brjca W.WrOZtf^/ •

Solicitor, T*«n* Kong
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Refugees and Asylum-Seekers from Laos: Prospects for Resettlement and
Repatriation

The plight of the approximately 60,000 Laotian *
refugees and

asylum-seekers in camps in Thailand is one of the legacies of the

civil war in Laos, and of United States involvement in Indochina.

The large-scale movement of Lao to Thailand began in 1975, short-

ly after the communist Pathet Lao toppled a coalition government
established after a 1973 ceasefire in Laos. 2 The bulk of those flee-

ing Laos just after the change in government were the highland
peoples, particularly the Hmong but including Mien and others,

many of whom had supported the United States war effort in Indo-

china. In addition to these so-called highlanders, many "lowland"
Lao entered Thailand, their movement prompted in large measure

by concerns about the political situation and by new policies that

sharply -restricted private enterprise and enforced collectivization

of agriculture.
In fact, the fears of reprisal that motivated this movement

appear to have been justified. According to a number of sources,
there were serious violations of human rights and humanitarian
law perpetrated by the Government of Laos against real and per-
ceived political opponents, including detention without trial of

thousands of persons, as well as indiscriminate attacks resulting in

civilian deaths in the miliVary effort to root out insurgents.
3

By the beginning of 1976, some eight months after refugees

began to enter Thailand in large numbers, more than 40,000 refu-

gees were estimated to be in camps in northern and northeastern
Thailand. The newly constructed Ban Vinai Camp in northeastern
Thailand established itself as the major center in Thailand for

Hmong refugees, replacing a temporary facility at Nam Phong,
which was also in the northeast of the country.

Since 1975, about 100,000 highlanders (mostly Hmong) and about

122,000 lowlanders have been resettled in the United States. De-

spite this resettlement, there are still about 59,300 refugees and

asylum-seekers from Laos in camps in Thailand. At this point,
there are no major inflows of asylum-seekers, and the overall camp
population is generally stable. 4 The large majority of these people

1 In this report, the terma "Lao" and "Laotian" are used interchangeably, and refer to all

persons who are (or, before fleeing, were) nationals of Laos.
2 Much of this historical background is drawn from Thomas P. Conroy, Highland Lao Refu-

gees. Repatriation and Resettlement Preferences in Ban Vinai Camp. Thailand (Ford Foundation
commissioned study, no publisher indicated, undated) (hereafter, Highland Lao Refugees), 3-5;
and Lawyers Committee for Human Rights, Forced Back and Forgotten, the Human Rights of
Laotian Asvlum Seekers in Thailand (hereafter. Forced Back) (New York, Lawyers Committee
for Human Rights, 1989), 6-9

3 See. e.g., The Amnesty International Report for 1975-1976 and 1977 (Amnesty International,

London); Country Reports on Human Rights Practices for 1979, 1980, and 1981 (l/.S. Government
Printing Office, Washington, DC); and Forced Out, at 6-10.

* These figures, and the figures on camp population that follow, come from two sources: an
unpublished State Department "Fact Sheet on Lao/Hmong Repatriation and Resettlement"

Continued
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are already classified as refugees, and live in one of two camps,
Ban Vinai, with some 23,100 camp residents, and Chiang Kham,
with about 19,100. Both Ban Vinai and Chiang Kham are almost
exclusively highlander camps. About 7800 refugees, mostly low-
landers, live at Ban Napho. And there are about 2500 refugees at
Phanat Nikhom Processing Center, some 180 refugees at Phanat
Nikhom Transit Center, and about 10 refugees at Suan Plu Deten-
tion Center. In addition to these Lao classified as refugees, there
are about 6600 Lao asylum-seekers in "screening centers" 5 who
either have not yet undergone a refugee determination process or
have undergone the process and have been screened out (i.e., deter-
mined not to be refugees). There are about 1200 at Chiang Kham
Screening Center, 5200 at Ban Vinai Screening Center, and about
200 at Nong Saeng Screening Center. Highlanders are screened at

Chiang Kham and Ban Vinai, while lowlanders are screened at

Nong Saeng.

Screening of Asylum-Applicants and Repatriation

Until the middle of 1985, all those Lao entering Thailand and ob-

taining asylum were declared to be refugees.
6 In 1985, authorities

in Thailand began to implement what appeared to be a policy of

pushing back asylum-seekers from Laos. Aware of the Thai Govern-
ment's intention to slow (or stop completely) the influx of asylum-
seekers but concerned that the measures chosen were in conflict

with internationally recognized humanitarian standards, U.S and
international organization officials urged that the Thai authorities

institute a procedure for refugee screening. And in July of 1985,
the Thai Government instituted refugee screening procedures.

7

Shortly thereafter, in October 1986, the United Nations High Com-
missioner for Refugees and the Government of Laos agreed to a

(hereafter, "State Department Fact Sheet") made available to the Foreign Affairs Committee in

June 1991; and a U.S. Embassy-Bangkok report on Lao refugees and asylum-seekers for the

period ending June 30, 1991. Copies of both documents are available at the Subcommittee on
Asian and Pacific Affairs. Figures appearing above have generally been rounded to the nearest

hundred.
s The term "screening" refers to an administrative process by which national authorities de-

termine whether a person meets the internationally recognized definition of a refugee and is

therefore entitled not to be returned to his country of origin. See footnote 6, infra.
• The International Convention and Protocol on the Status of Refugees defines a refugee as a

person who, "owing to well-founded fear of being persecuted for reasons of race, religion, nation-

ality, membership of a particular social group or political opinion, is outide the country of his

nationality and is unable or, owing to such fear, is unwilling to avail himself of the protection of

that country; or who, not having a nationality and being outside the country of his former habit-

ual residence as a result of such events, is unable or, owing to such fear, is unwilling to return

to it." For several years following 1975, any person who was able to flee Indochina, including

Laos, and obtain first asylum in Thailand was automatically granted refugee status without

having to prove the validity of his or her refugee claim, and was provided with the opportunity
for resettlement in a third country.

7 The screening procedures that were implemented at this point were subject to a number of

criticisms In particular, concerns were raised that the criteria for obtaining refugee status had
as much to do with the prospects that the individual in question would have resettlement oppor-
tunities in third countries as it did with whether the applicant had a fear of persecution. More-

over, there were concerns that institution of screening procedures did not end the practice of

push-backs of Laotian asvlum-seekers. See Forced Out. 21-29.

U.S. and UNHCR officials now seem to feel that screening procedures are generally fair, al-

though the delegation did not have the opportunity to scrutinize closely the current screening

procedures. Based on its own visits to the region, however, at least one private refugee organiza-

tion. Refugees International (RI), has stated that it is concerned about apparent inconsistencies

from one case to another in the application of criteria relevant to decisions on refugee status. RI

also expresses concern about a lack of easily accessible written information about screening pro-

cedures, including information about the possibility of appealing negative determinations.
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procedure for return of screened out asylum-seekers. Under the

agreement, the names of such persons were to be submitted to the
Government of Laos for approval, after which they would return to

Laos. Under the procedure the United Nations also accompanies
the screened out asylum-seeker to the border and to a reception
center in Laos. The program also operates for those Lao who
choose to return to Laos without having undergone screening.

8

Most of those screened out since 1985 have been lowlanders. And
while many lowlanders have returned to Laos voluntarily (some

choosing to return without having been screened, others choosing
to return after being screened out), U.S. officials acknowledge that
some lowland Lao have, in essence, been deported from Thailand.
Until January of this year, screened out highland Lao were almost
never deported.

9

The issue of deportation of lowland Lao has not been a source of

controversy. According to one U.S. official, the State Department
has never had complaints about' the return of lowlanders. The De-

partment and other observers appear to believe that lowlanders
have understood they will be returned to Laos if they are screened

out, and have simply not resisted such return. 10

It is not surprising that mandatory return of lowlanders has not
been controversial. Unlike the highlanders, who—even before the
civil war in Laos—had a history of uneasy relations with the cen-

tral government in Laos, lowland Lao are of the same or similar
ethnic and cultural heritage as those who have traditionally gov-
erned Laos. In addition, lowlanders were less closely associated

with the U.S. war effort in Indochina than were the highlanders.
These factors have reduced the fear and the likelihood of persecu-
tion of lowlanders upon return to Laos.

Since 1980, more than 8000 Lao in Thailand have returned to

Laos voluntarily under the auspices of the UNHCR, and some 500
screened out asylum-seekers have also been returned with UNHCR
assistance. Again, the overwhelming majority of these people have
been lowlanders. In addition, the UN estimates that some 30,000

asylum-seekers have returned spontaneously to Laos, and that an
additional 4000 Lao will return to Laos (voluntarily, according to

U.S. officials) pursuant to an April 1991 accord between Laos and
China. 11

The screening program in Thailand for asylum-seekers from Laos
was incorporated into an international "Comprehensive Plan of

Action" (CPA), agreed upon in Geneva in June 1989. The CPA,
which was supported by the UNHCR, the governments of Laos and
Vietnam, and the governments of the major first asylum and reset-

tlement countries for Indochinese refugees, endorsed refugee
screening procedures for Lao and Vietnamese in countries of first

asylum. It also reaffirmed support for first asylum for all asylum-

8 "State Department Fact Sheet."
*
According to U.S. officials, four members of the Yao ethnic group were deported to Laos in

1990 U.S. officials seem unaware of any other recorded instance of a deportation of a screened
out highland Lao.

10 The delegation was not able to verify independently that lowlanders have never resisted
return to Laos.

1 ' Fact Sheet on Lao/Hmong Repatriation and Resettlement, updated by subsequent conversa-
tions with the State Department Refugee Bureau.
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seekers and resettlement of those determined to be refugees, and
endorsed voluntary return of those determined not to be refu-

gees.
' 2

The Dilemma: How to Encourage Durable Solutions

Policy-makers concerned about Laotian refugees and asylum-
seekers face a dilemma that is uncharacteristic of virtually all

other refugee situations around the world: what to do with refugees
who are eligible for resettlement but who choose to remain where
they are. Most of the Lao currently in camps in Thailand are eligi-

ble for resettlement in the west, the majority in the United States.

But most say they are not ready to go.
In fact, in a mid-1990, Ford Foundation-commissioned study of

refugees in Ban Vinai camp, which is composed almost exclusively
of highlanders (nearly all of whom are Hmong), researchers found
that 53.9% of those surveyed in the camp would prefer repatriation
to resettlement as a durable solution (i.e., the final disposition of

their cases). ! 3 In view of the history of conflict between highland-
ers and the Loatian authorities, this result would appear to be
somewhat surprising. It is more understandable, however, in view
of another finding: that four out of five families stated an unwill-

ingness to return to Laos unless there are significant political

changes.
14

Of the families surveyed, 46.1% expressed a preference for reset-

tlement, but more than 70% of this group of families said that they
intended to resettle sometime after 1992. Respondents offered

many reasons for resettlement delay, such as the concern that
elders within the family did not wish to leave the region, the desire
not to leave behind relatives still in Laos, language problems, and
the existence of a polygamous relationship, which is a legal basis
for denial of an entry into the United States. Significantly, of all

the reasons provided, not one of them was given by more than 19%
of the respondents.

! 5

While in Thailand, I was told that an important factor in the de-

cision to delay resettlement and repatriation was the influence of

Hmong leaders in refugee camps and in third countries. For years,

many of these leaders have been associated with the Hmong resist-

ance effort. I was told that for this reason, the Hmong leadership
has opposed any durable solution that might legitimize the current
situation and government in Laos. For resistance supporters, to

accept repatriation would be to acknowledge that the Government
of Laos might not be determined to persecute returnees. And while

accepting resettlement as an option would preserve the contention
that returnees might face fierce persecution, it would also acknowl-

edge the permanency of the government in Laos.

12 The parties to the CPA were not able to achieve consensus on mandatory return of those

determined not to be refugees During the Geneva Conference, the United States and Vietnam
were the principal opponents of mandatory return.

15 Highland Lao Refugees.
14 How the respondents defined "significant political changes" varied. Some called for the de-

parture of all Vietnamese from Laos, and others called for a return to power of the former gov-
ernment Younger families, with less direct knowledge of the pre-1975 period, expressed a gener-
al desire for "freedom." See Highland Lao Refugees, at 29.

16
Highland Lao Refugees at 13.
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The Policy Context: Thai Relations With Laos

As a result of my meetings in Thailand, I believe it is inevitable

that Laotians in camps in Thailand will have to choose between re-

settlement and repatriation over the next several years. In a meet-

ing during the mission, the Secretary General of Thailand's Na-
tional Security Council, Suwit Suthanukul, indicated clearly to me
that the Lao refugee presence in Thailand will not be a permanent
one. He also indicated that the Thai Government has no intention

of aiding the Lao insurgency, and that there was no prospect that

the insurgency could (or should) play a role in challenging the Gov-
ernment of Laos.

Whether or not Thai authorities have ended all support that may
have been provided to insurgents, it is clear that the Government
of Thailand has embarked on a rapprochement recently with the
authorities in Vientiane, which has included enhanced diplomatic
contacts, as well as new aid and trade agreements. It also seems
clear that, in view of these developments, Thai officials believe that
a long-term presence of Laotian refugees is neither necessary nor

helpful to Thai security or political interests in the region.
18

Concerns About Return

It was within this policy context that, earlier this year, reports

began to circulate about the forced return of Laotians from Thai-

land to Laos. According to one news article, Thailand was "plan-

ning to force the repatriation of 1700 Hmong tribesmen who fled

Laos after the defeat of anti-Communists in the Vietnam War."
The article went to declare that, if:

forced back across the border, the Hmong, who fought on
the U.S. side during the war, would face the vengeance of

the Communist Pathet Lao government, which has public-

ly called for their extermination. ! 7

Following publication of this article, there were reports that such
a push-back did indeed take place.

U.S. officials question the accuracy of the article and the subse-

quent reports. They maintain that there is no credible evidence to

suggest that the Government of Laos has called for the extermina-
tion of the Hmong. In fact, they maintain that the Government has
no intention to persecute those who choose to return. Regarding
the alleged push-back, U.S. officials are similarly skeptical. They
maintain that despite serious investigative efforts they have under-

taken, they have been unable to confirm the reported push-back.
Upon return to Washington, the delegation received additional,

detailed information on this purported push-back from private non-

governmental sources who appear to have contacts with the Lao re-

sistance. According to this information, the purported push-back in-

volved civilians and combatants associated with one of the Lao re-

sistance leaders. The group was purportedly living in a border en-

18 The delegation was told by one informed observer that Thai officials may also wish to make
areas where refugee camps are now located available for development purposes, and this may
serve as an additional incentive to find durable solutions to the Lao refugee issue. This report,

however, could not be confirmed by the delegation.
17 U.S. News and World Report. June 10, 1991, at 23.
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campment on the Thai side of the border, and the group members
were reportedly not registered with the UNHCR.
The delegation has recently provided the Administration with in-

formation supplied by these non-governmental sources. I would
urge Administration officials to interview these sources and, if the
information they provide contains new and credible evidence that
such a push-back did take place, to raise with Thai authorities the

push-back issue. It would also be important for the Administration
to undertake efforts to ensure the well-being of any of those who
may have been forcibly repatriated.
Even if such a push-back did not occur, concerned and impartial

observers have noted that small groups of Lao insurgents encoun-
tered by Thai military in border areas may well be at risk of being
pushed back into Thailand. And while the Thai authorities have in-

dicated it is not Thai policy to force members of Lao resistance

groups into Laos, military actions on the ground do not always re-

flect official policy.
To be sure, the authorities in Thailand have every right to

demand that Lao insurgents choose to end their military activities

in Laos and be disarmed in order to gain asylum. The authorities

should not, however, engage in push-backs that deny insurgents
the opportunity to make such a choice.

In this respect, I am encouraged by statements from Thai offi-

cials indicating that such push-backs will not occur, and I urge offi-

cials to take measures to ensure that this policy is communicated
to all levels of the Thai military.
Other reports circulating prior to the mission indicated that the

Thai authorities had forcibly deported from Chiang Kham camp to

Laos some 200 screened out asylum-seekers in January, April and
May of this year. Although the Thai authorities had already repa-
triated several hundred screened out Lao prior to January, the
most recent reports raised concerns because the persons believed to

have been deported were highlanders who had clearly manifested
their desire not to return to Laos. As indicated above, nearly all of

the previous screened out deportees had been lowlanders who re-

portedly did not manifest strong objections to repatriation.

Unfortunately, reports of forced repatriation of screened out

highlanders were accurate. And while I was informed that the

UNHCR had, prior to the deportations, reviewed dossiers assem-
bled on the cases and was present during the trips from Thailand
to Laos, I am indeed concerned that forcible repatriation will have
a negative impact on the effort to obtain a durable solution to the

Lao refugee issue.

Although neither the U.S. Government nor the UNHCR has evi-

dence of persecution of returnees, highlanders in the camps have
understandable concerns about persecution upon return, based on
their own and their families' historical experience in Laos. More-

over, highlanders contemplating return need to know that there

will be adequate facilities in place in Laos (such as schools, health

facilities, roads, etc.) upon their return. I believe that continuing to

implement forced return of the screened out while camp residents

are not confident that they can return in safety and dignity would
create great uncertainty and distress in the camps, and could se-

verely diminish the prospects for a successful repatriation program.



250

For one thing, such practices might encourage those classified as

refugees but contemplating repatriation rather than resettlement
to choose resettlement instead, thereby greatly taxing the absorp-
tive capacity of the United States and other resettlement countries.

In addition, institution of forced repatriation of the screened out
without there being adequate facilities to absorb returnees and ade-

quate personnel to monitor conditions could jeopardize the well-

being of those who do return.

For these reasons, I was gratified by the comments of Thai Na-
tional Security Council Secretary General Suwit Suthanukul. The
Secretary General indicated clearly that Lao should return in

"safety and dignity." And while he stated that all the Lao in Thai-
land would ultimately have to choose resettlement or repatriation,
he also said that the Thai authorities would encourage voluntary
repatriation and would not force the Lao out of Thailand.

I note that the Secretary General's comments are consistent with
recent Thai Government actions, in which the authorities have
ceased the practice of forcible return of screened out asylum-seek-
ers.

The Secretary General also discussed the "Outline of the Plan
for a Phased Repatriation and Reintegration of Laotians in Thai-

land," a document that was devised in a tripartite commission com-

posed of officials of the Governments of Laos and Thailand, as well

as officials of the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees.
The "Outline," which contains preliminary findings and recom-

mendations, envisions a coordinated effort to create conditions for

successful repatriation, to take place over a period of three and
one-half years. The Secretary General indicated that this period
was the minimum amount of time needed to implement the pro-

gram, that his government was flexible on the time period, and
that it could not force these people out of Thailand.
The "Outline" reaffirms that Lao refugees who return to Laos

will do so voluntarily. It also indicates that asylum-seekers who
have not yet undergone screening will only return to Laos on a vol-

untary basis. With respect to those rejected for refugee status in

the screening process, the document indicates that such persons
will return "without the use of force in safety and dignity." I hope
that this phrase will be interpreted to preclude any coercion direct-

ed at those who are screened out. (See Appendix I for the relevant

provisions of the "Outline," which are contained in the "Guiding
Principles" subsection of the "Main Recommendations" section.)

Concerns About Conditions for Camp Residents

I am concerned by reports of Thai Government plans to transfer
both refugees and asylum-seekers from areas where they have been

living to areas where they will experience much less favorable

living conditions.
Such transfer has already begun from Ban Vinai camp. Some

highlander residents of that camp have been moved to the more
crowded Chiang Kham camp, and this movement appears to be

part of a Thai Government plan to shut down Ban Vinai by the

end of 1992.
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Thai Government plans with respect to screened out asylum-
seekers are also a source of concern. Currently, newly arriving
highlanders are screened at Chiang Kham, while newly arriving
lowlanders are screened at Nong Saeng. In addition, some 5000 pre-
viously unregistered highlanders are being screened at Ban Vinai.

Reports suggest that the Government of Thailand appears to be
considering plans to put all those asylum-seekers who are ultimate-

ly screened out into Nong Saeng and Ban Napho camps.
This is not good news for the thousands of highlanders who

might be moved to these camps, as the camps are in lowland areas
far away from the clan and family members with whom these high-
landers have been living.

I should add that such movements of highlanders may well be

strongly opposed by Hmong communities in third countries, and
thereby create a political controversy that will adversely affect ef-

forts to build broad support for the program of voluntary repatri-
ation.

I believe that the authorities should avoid transfer of refugees
and asylum-seekers if the quality of life in areas to which they are

being transferred is inferior to that in the areas from which the

refugees and asylum-seekers have come. I also believe that those
who are screened out should not be subject to living conditions sig-

nificantly different than those accorded refugees. The populations
in question are, after all, relatively stable, and Thai officials could
maintain a humane approach without considerable strain on exist-

ing resources.

I would encourage the authorities to adopt a flexible approach on
the issue of exactly when Ban Vinai camp will be closed, to better

ensure against transfer of refugees and asylum-seekers to areas
where conditions are inferior. While the desire of authorities to en-

courage voluntary return and third country resettlement is under-

standable, these outcomes should not be effected through subject-

ing refugees and asylum-seekers to overcrowding and other diffi-

cult conditions.

Lao Government Policy Toward Repatriates

I was encouraged by my meetings in Laos. Soubanh Srithirath,

Vice Minister for Foreign Affairs, indicated that the Government
of Laos was willing to accept all those who wished to return to

Laos. In response to a question about safety for those who return,
the Vice Foreign Minister indicated that returnees would not be

subject to any mistreatment. He said that more than 8000 Lao
have already returned with the assistance of the UNHCR, and that

about 28,000 have come back spontaneously. He indicated that

these people have been reintegrated into villages and provinces of

Laos.

The Vice Minister emphasized the need for assistance for repatri-

ation. He pointed out that the UNHCR had estimated^that several

million dollars would be needed initially to support the repatri-

ation efforts, but that UNHCR officials had indicated that the orga-
nization only had about $300,000 on hand.
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Major Findings and Recommendations

1. The UNHCR and the Government of Thailand should continue
to emphasize voluntary, rather than forcible repatriation.

I welcome the apparent decision of Thai authorities not to forc-

ibly repatriate screened out asylum-seekers. I believe that avoiding
the use of forced repatriation will help to allay anxieties within the

camps, and thereby provide officials with a better opportunity to

educate camp residents about the feasibility of return. I also be-

lieve that it will provide officials with time necessary to enhance
the capacity of the Government of Laos to accommodate the needs
of those who do choose to return.

I would also urge the Thai Government to attempt to ensure

against the practice of push-backs—of either combatants or noncom-
batants—by Thai military units and other authorities who that

might not fully appreciate Thai Government policy on this issue.

2. The U.S. Government should make additional efforts to verify
recent reports of a major push-back of Hmong from Thailand and
seek to ensure the well-being of any persons who have been forc-

ibly repatriated.

Although the administration doubts the accuracy of a recent

report alleging the push-back of some 1700 Hmong from Thailand
to Laos, the delegation, following our return to Washington, re-

ceived detailed information about this purported push-back from
U.S.-based non-governmental sources who appear to have contacts

with the Lao resistance. I would urge the Administration to inter-

view these non-governmental sources and investigate this issue fur-

ther if such information provides any new and credible evidence
that such a push-back did take place. If so, it would be important
for the Administration to raise the push-back issue with the Thai
authorities and to undertake efforts to ensure the well-being of any
of those who may have been repatriated.

3. The UNHCR and the Government of Thailand should permit
concerned observers, including non-governmental organizations,
access to information on screening procedures.
The UNHCR and U.S. Government officials seem satisfied that

the refugee determination procedures for Lao in Thailand are fair,

and are in conformity with internationally recognized standards.
The delegation, however, did not have the time to undertake a
careful review of the refugee screening procedures and, in particu-
lar, did not have the chance to assess the adequacy of interviews,
the quality and consistency of decision-making, the completeness of

the files that are prepared for cases, the thoroughness of UNHCR
review of screened-out cases, and other important issues that would
have a bearing upon fairness. 18

'"The delegation did obtain some information on screening procedures at Ban Vinai during
our visit to that camp. According to UNHCR. representatives of the organization sit in on some
of the initial refugee determination interviews, which are conducted by Thai Ministry of Interi-

or officials. Moreover, UNHCR indicated that it reviews case files of the applicants initially
screened out by Thailand's status determination board, and that UNHCR can and does make
submissions in support of appeals it believes are meritorious. With respect to such cases, the

delegation did not determine whether it is UNHCR that actually appeals the negative decision,

or whether it is the applicant who makes the appeal with UNHCR support. In addition, the

delegation did not determine how, if at all, these procedures in Ban Vinai differ from procedures
in screening centers at other camps. Both these issues, along with information on the kinds of

Continued
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I do note, however, that based on its own visits to the region, at
least one private refugee organization, Refugees International (RI),
has stated that it is concerned about apparent inconsistencies from
one case to another in the application of criteria relevant to deci-
sions on refugee status. RI also expresses concern about a lack of

easily accessible written information about screening procedures,
including information about the possibility of appealing negative
determinations.

Ascertaining that screening procedures are fair is important to

ensuring that those screened-out asylum-seekers who eventually
return to Laos will not be subjected to persecution. Moreover, a

perception that screening procedures are fair will help to ease
anxieties felt by asylum-seekers and their relatives abroad, and
will thereby promote a general sense of confidence and well-being
among the Lao community in Thailand and abroad.
For these reasons, and in view of previous criticisms of screening

of Lao asylum-seekers,
19

I encourage U.S. officials to monitor close-

ly the screening procedures in Thailand 20 and attempt to facilitate

efforts by concerned observers to study the procedures. If such
monitoring reveals significant problems, U.S. officials should sug-
gest improvements and any remedial action that may be necessary
with respect to cases that might have been unfairly screened out.

Moreover, I encourage Thai authorities to permit and facilitate

such study, and, in general, to provide as much information as pos-
sible to both asylum-seekers and concerned observers about the

procedures surrounding screening.
4. UNHCR, U.S., and Thai officials should work to maintain a

system in which refugees are given free and informed choices be-

tween the options of resettlement and repatriation, and in which
all asylum-seekers are made fully aware of policies that affect their

lives.

I believe that the United States should continue to provide op-

portunities for the resettlement of Laotian refugees. I am also con-

vinced that U.S. officials should strongly support voluntary repatri-
ation as a durable solution. Based on my meetings with U.S., Thai,

Laotian, and UNHCR officials, I believe that there is no pattern of

mistreatment by Lao officials against those who have returned
under UNHCR auspices.
To encourage voluntary repatriation, I believe that senior U.S.

officials—including the U.S. Ambassador in Bangkok and the

Charge d'Affaires in Vientiane—should meet with representatives
of the Laotian refugees and asylum-seekers to provide information
on policies

—including and especially U.S. policy
—of relevance to

Laotians in Thailand. In such meetings, U.S. officials could de-

scribe efforts being made to ensure that returnees are not subject-
ed to mistreatment in Laos and are provided with adequte facilities

to ensure a successful transition upon return to Laos. They could

screened out cases that UNHCR deems (and does not deem) to be meritorious, the practical ac-

cessibility of the appeal process for applicants whose appeals do not have UNHCR support, the

percentage of screened out cases that are appealed, and the percentage of appeals that are ac-

cepted, would be important subjects of further study.
19

See, e.g.. /breed Back, at 21-29.
20

I am not aware of any detailed study of screening for the Lao that has been conducted by
U.S. officials in Bangkok.
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also attempt to make sure that those in the camps are well aware
of the inevitability of their having to choose resettlement or repa-

triation, and of the risks incurred in indefinite delay in making
choices about these options.
Of course, in any such discussions with Lao refugees and asylum-

seekers, U.S. officials would have to make it clear that due to the
current Lao Government policy of restricting political dissent,

those who intend to speak out vigorously and publicly against gov-
ernment policies upon return to Laos might indeed risk persecu-
tion.

I recommend such high level visits to help guarantee that the in-

formation communicated is clearly perceived as credible by the ref-

ugees and asylum-seekers in the camps. Refugee camps in Thailand
and elsewhere in Southeast Asia are often rife with rumors about
U.S. policy, and inaccurate information—such as information that

suggests the U.S. in any way supports an insurgency in Laos—can

only encourage ill-informed decision-making on the part of refugees
and asylum-seekers.

5. To help ensure that those who are returned are not subjected
to persecution

—and that members of the Hmong community in the

camps and in the United States are confident that this is the
case—the monitoring effort for returnees should be strengthened,
and the U.S. Embassy in Vientiane should play a role in monitor-

ing conditions for those who do return.
There are at least two reasons I endorse augmenting the system

of monitoring. First, the numbers of those who are expected to

return are far in excess ©f the numbers who have already been re-

patriated, and even maintaining the current level of monitoring—
the UNHCR estimates it has visited about one-half of the returnees
who have been repatriated with UN assistance—will be a chal-

lenge.
Second, while it is true that there have not been reports of mis-

treatment of returnees, the overwhelming majority of returnees
have been lowlanders rather than the highland Lao, who are most
fearful of persecution. Moreover, the Government of Laos continues
to impose serious restrictions on internationally recognized human
rights, which is a cause for concern for those who have studied the

refugee repatriation issue.

A monitoring system must provide for repeat visits to returnees,
and must include a capacity to respond quickly to reports of possi-
ble abuses against returnees. One refugee organization, Refugees
International, has suggested to the delegation that UNHCR aug-
ment its staff so as to enable it to conduct an initial visit to each
returnee no later than 15 days after his or her return to Laos, and
to conduct follow-up visits no less than every three months thereaf-

ter. I believe that officials should make serious attempts to develop
and meet this or a similar kind of schedule of visits to returnees.

I support a proposal under discussion to attach a Hmong-speak-
ing American to the U.S. Embassy in Vientiane to assist in the
effort to monitor conditions faced by returnees. Such action would
help to inspire confidence within the Hmong community in the ref-

ugee camps in Thailand and among their relatives abroad. And by
permitting such an arrangement, the Government of Laos would
communicate not only its dedication to the safety of the returnees,
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but also its commitment to respond sympathetically to the fears of
returnees and their families. This could only enhance the prospects
for establishing an environment of reconciliation between the gov-
ernment and the returnees.

In a conversation with me in Vientiane, Soubanh Srithirath, Lao
Vice Minister for Foreign Affairs, expressed reluctance to endorse
the proposal for a Hmong-speaking American at the U.S. Embassy.
In asserting that refugees and asylum-seekers have no reason to

fear return to Laos, the Vice Minister seemed to imply that the

proposal was unnecessary. I urge Lao Government officials to re-

consider their apparent reluctance on this issue, as I believe their

support of such an arrangement could go a long way toward en-

hancing prospects for the success of the voluntary repatriation pro-

gram.
6. Thai officials should avoid transfer of either refugees or

asylum-seekers from areas where they have been living to areas
where they will experience much less favorable living conditions,
and should adopt a flexible approach on the question of when Ban
Vinai camp will be closed.

I am concerned by reports of transfer of highlanders from Ban
Vinai camp to the more crowded highlander camp, Chiang Kham.
This movement appears to be part of a reported Thai Government
plan to close Ban Vinai by the end of next year. I am also con-

cerned by reports of plans to move the screened out among the

highlander population from highlander camps where they have
been living

—in some cases for a number of years
—to lowland areas

far away from clan and family members.
Such movements of highlanders will create unnecessary hard-

ships. Moreover, the movements may well be strongly opposed by
Hmong communities in third countries, and thereby create a politi-

cal controversy that will adversely affect efforts to build broad sup-

port for the program of voluntary repatriation.
While the desire of authorities to encourage voluntary return

and third country resettlement is understandable, these outcomes
should not be effected through subjecting refugees and asylum-
seekers to overcrowding and other difficult conditions. For this

reason, I would urge Thai authorities to commit to reasonable and
humane policy measures in this area. I would also encourage U.S.

officials to raise with officials of the Thai Government the concerns

I have described.

7. The United States should offer generous financial assistance to

help implement a program of voluntary repatriation, and should

encourage other donor nations to do the same.
The 1992 House Foreign Operations appropriations bill provides

$1.5 million to support voluntary repatriation to Laos, and I strong-

ly support this measure. I recommend that the Senate adopt a

similar provision, which would help ensure that the measure will

become law. I also urge the Refugee Bureau in the Department of

State to consider providing assistance to support voluntary repatri-

ation prior to the 1992 fiscal year (which should begin on October

1, 1991).
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The administration should seek to ensure that other donor na-

tions provide assistance, and a strong U.S. commitment to offer aid

might well encourage others to come forward with funds. 21

8. In return for its willingness to support financially the program
of repatriation, the U.S. Government should attempt to ensure that

the program of repatriation involves development specialists, in-

cluding non-governmental organizations, as well as refugees and

asylum-seekers, in both planning and implementation.
I am concerned that the UNHCR and the Government of Laos,

by themselves, may not have sufficient technical capacity and re-

sources to accomplish all the tasks necessary to ensure the success

of the voluntary repatriation program. In choosing repatriation
sites, surveying refugee preferences, making judgments about car-

rying capacity of repatriation sites and about what infrastructure

and resources should be in place, implementing programs of assist-

ance, and avoiding inefficient and inappropriate use of develop-
ment resources, the UNHCR and the Government of Laos would
benefit -greatly by the active involvement of non-governmental or-

ganizations with technical expertise on humanitarian and develop-
ment aid issues. They would also benefit by the active involvement
of those who will be most affected by the repatriation program: the

refugees and asylum-seekers.
I understand the Government of Laos has expressed concern that

NGOs involved in repatriation issues be politically neutral, and I

am sensitive to this concern, which is a reasonable one. However,
this concern can be accommodated without preventing active NGO
involvement in the repatriation effort. In this respect, I welcome a
statement by Vice Minister Soubanh Srithirath that his govern-
ment would not, in principle, oppose NGO involvement, and I hope
that arrangements in this area can be worked out at the earliest

opportunity.
9. Human rights concerns should be high on the agenda of U.S.-

Laos relations.

Ultimately, the best guarantee against persecution of return-
ees—and the best way to instill confidence on this issue among
highlander communities in Thailand and abroad—would be a com-
mitment by the Government of Laos to respect internationally rec-

ognized human rights. There are still serious restrictions on free-

doms of expression, association and assembly in Laos. In fact, any
Laotian refugee or asylum-seeker who actually intended to vigor-

ously exercise these freedoms upon return to Laos might indeed
face serious risks of arrest and imprisonment constituting persecu-
tion.

While there certainly have been human rights improvements in

Laos, including the release of thousands of persons who had been
confined in "re-education" or otherwise restricted since the mid-

1970s, reports suggest that a number of persons originally sent for

"re-education" remain restricted without charge or trial in Houa

21
1 also believe it would be worthwhile to attempt to involve in the repatriation effort public

international organizations that regularly provide financial aid and technical assistance for de-

velopment projects.
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Phanh province.
22

Moreover, those who question policies of the

government continue to be subject to human rights abuses. Late
last year, three former government officials were arrested for advo-

cating a multi-party political system. As of July 8, 1991, they re-

mained in custody.
23

I understand that Lao officials may respond harshly to expres-
sions of concern on human rights issues, and regard such expres-
sions as improper interference in the internal affairs of Laos. More-
over, these concerns about U.S. interference can only be height-
ened as a result of the previous association between the United
States and Hmong combatants during the period of U.S. military
involvement in Indochina.

I nonetheless believe it important that U.S. officials continue to

express concerns on international human rights issues, as success-

ful efforts to encourage an environment of greater political toler-

ance will enhance the prospects for successful repatriation and

reintegration of highlanders. Moreover, such diplomatic efforts are

in conformity with international law and practice, and are consist-

ent with normal diplomatic relations.

12 Amnesty International. "Lao People's Democratic Republic, Update on 'Re-education ", (AI

Index: ASA 26/01/91. March 19911 The Al document refers to 33 personswho were restricted The

Subcommittee on Asian and Pacific Affairs has received subsequent information from Amnesty

International suggesting that restrictions have been lifted on most, but not all, of these persons.
23 Amnesty International. "Legal Concern Laos: Thongsouk Saisangkhi. Lataami Khamphoui,

Fane and possibly several others
"
(UA 443/90, Amnesty International USA).
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APPENDIX I

Excerpt From the "Outline of the Plan for a Phased Repatri-
ation and Reintegration of Laotians in Thailand." (Fourth
Session of the Tripartite Meeting (LPDR/RTG/UNHCR)
Luang Prabang, 27-29 June 1991)

The excerpt that appears on the following pages is the "Basic Guiding Principles"
subsection of the "Main Recommendations" section of the "Outline," which reflects

a preliminary consensus among Thai, Lao, and UNHCR officials on how to approach
the issue of repatriation of Laotians from Thailand to Laos.

III. MAIN RECOMMENDATIONS "

A. Basic Guiding Principles

1. The repatriation should be planned within the frame work of the following
basic principles:

The overall responsibility for repatriation and reintegration primarily lies

with the Governments concerned.

Repatriation is to take place under safe, humane and UNHCR-monitored con-
ditions.

Those considered to be refugees, and asylum seekers, returning under the pro-

gramme will do so on a voluntary basis, whereas those rejected in the screening
process will be returned without the use of force in safety and dignity.
Returnees will benefit from assurances by the LPDR regarding their treat-

ment on return.

Free choice, for group settlements, of settlement sites identified under the

plans, will be allowed within the province chosen by the returnee.
UNHCR and implementing partners will have free access to the settlement

areas in order to monitor the returnees and reintegration activities.

Rates of return will be suggested for each phase of the proposed plan of
action on the basis of the improved absorption/implementing capacity, including
local capacity.

2. Assistance should be directed towards:
The physical transfer of returnees from refugee camps to villages of origin or

identified settlement sites.

The provision of basic assistance until a certain level of economic self-suffi-

ciency has been achieved, taking into account the socio-economic level of the

surrounding population.
The rehabilitation/creation of the basic physical and socio-economic infra-

structure in the areas of return, such as schools, dispensaries, and water supply
systems.
The re/establishment of basic economic activities.

The further consolidation of the economic base in the returnee receiving
areas.

3. Assistance to returnees should be delivered in Laos.
4. Returnees should be fully informed of the repatriation programme and actively

involved in the preparation of plans for repatriation, rehabilitation and development,
as well as in the implementation.

1

Apply also, as appropriate, for returnees from resettlement countries (including Yunnan
Province. China i.
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APPENDIX II

List of Individuals Met by the Delegation

Mr. Martin Brennan, U.S. Embassy Refugee Section, Bangkok.
Mr. Dennis Grace, Joint Voluntary Agency, Bangkok.
Camp Commander Chamleun Yuthithamsakul, Ban Vinai camp.
The Honorable Suwit Suthanukul, Secretary General, National Security Council,

Kingdom of Thailand.
Ms. Wathanee Pitaktao, Acting UNHCR Field Representative, Ban Vinai camp.
Mr. Dewey Pendergrass, American Consul to Northeastern Thailand.
Mr. Vang Xiong, Deputy Chairman, Hmong Committee, Ban Vinai Camp.
Mr. Roger Harmon, International Organization for Migration, Bangkok.
Mr. Patrick Del Vecchio, U.S. Embassy Refugee Assistance Unit, Bangkok.
Mr. David Belskis, Save the Children Federation, Bangkok.
Mr. Guy Ouellet, Acting Representative, UNHCR Bangkok.
Mr. Charles Salmon, Jr., Charge d'Affaires, U.S. Embassy-Vientiane.
Mr. Karl Wycoff, Deputy Chief of Mission, U.S. Embassy-Vientiane.
The Honorable Soubanh Srithirath, Vice Minister for Foreign Affairs, Lao Peo-

ple's Democratic Republic.
The Honorable Khamlieng Pholsena, Minister of Social Welfare and Veterans' Af-

fairs, Lao People's Democratic Republic.
The Honorable Somphavan Inthavong, Supreme People's Assembly, Lao People's

Democratic Republic.
The Honorable Bounmy Pabphavong, Supreme People's Assembly, Lao People's

Democratic Republic.
Mr. Vannavong Panya, International Organizations Department, Lao Ministry of

Foreign Affairs.

Mr. Sayakane Sisouvong, Department Two, Lao Ministry of Foreign Affairs.
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Thank you Mr. Chairman and members of the committee for giving me the

opportunity to submit my testimony to you on my own behalf on the subject of the

Hmong refugees. My name is Paul Pao Herr. I am the Treasurer of Hmong

National Development, Inc. in Washington, DC.

We, the Hmong people, are at a major crossroads. Beginning in 1991, the

Royal Thai Government which has hosted more than a million refugees from

Southeast Asia since 1975 officially implemented a policy whereby the refugee

camps still holding many thousand Hmong refugees will be closed by the end of

1995. Most of those refugees will eventually have to repatriate to Laos and some

will have to move on to resettle in a third country.

During the past 3 years, a large number of Hmong in the refugee camps in

Thailand have volunteered to be repatriated to Laos, while many more were

unwilling to repatriate just yet. There were many reasons for refusing to consider

repatriation, but the most troubling reason is that the Hmong refugees in the camps

have received conflicting information from Hmong in the United States. Also, the

screening process was not explained clearly enough to the refugees; this resulted in

confusion, fear, and anger from Hmong in Thailand and abroad.

The Hmong people would like to see that security guarantees for the

returnees are fully exercised before the repatriation can take place. Economic

development projects inside Laos must also be funded and implemented to help the

returnees and local residents. Once these issues are resolved, in addition to Hmong

in the camps, a number of Hmong abroad will be willing to return to their

homeland. Many will return, not as repatriates, but as economic development

participants.

Certainly, the problem of the Hmong refugees is a complicated issue. The

search for a permanent solution requires the participation of the refugees
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themselves in the decision-making process and also a strong commitment on the

part of the current Lao People's Democratic Republic government to economic,

social, and political reforms. Therefore, as one of the new generation of Hmong in

this country, I strongly submit to you that it is essential for the United States, the

United Nations, and the International Community to be actively involved in the

searcn for a permanent solution to the political problems in Laos.

We owe so much to the Royal Thai Government, the country from which

more than a million refugees from Southeast Asia have sought first asylum. The

Royai Thai Government bore the heaviest burden for the refugees' situation. We

can never fully express our gratitude to the Royal Thai Government and, most of

all, to the people of Thailand for their hospitality during our most critical and

dangerous times.

Hundreds of thousands of us have meanwhile passed through the camps to

resettlement abroad, which led some so called "experts" to conclude that the

current population in the camps is wholly comprised of people who are simply

biding their time -- waiting to return to Laos. In fact, I am willing to bet that a

consiCerable number of those in the camps have always indicated a preference for

resettlement in a third country, although they have often been misinformed or have

misinterpreted information about both resettlement and repatriation policies and

processes. The situation has endured to this day.

At some point, many having close family ties in the United States, will

indeed want to resettle. The problem is that when these people are ready to apply

for third country resettlement, they may well discover that the receiving countries,

like the United States for example, have no program for them. However, I would

like to ask the Royal Thai Government and the people of Thailand to continue their

generous hospitality a little longer and join the search for a workable and

permanent solution to the situation of the Hmong refugees. This will benefit all the
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people in the region.

We owe another debt of gratitude to the third countries such as Canada,

France, Australia, and especially to the people of the United States who opened

their hearts to us, a people in despair, persecuted for our past history.

Many solutions to the problems of the Hmong refugees in Thailand are just

band-aids while other solutions get bungled in red tape. The most effective way to

enable Hmong refugees in Thailand to plan for their immediate futures, as well as

long-term security, is to sponsor and organize a delegation of Hmong in the United

States for the purpose of gathering information on repatriation and resettlement

programs to be disseminated to Hmong in the refugee camps in Thailand and in the

United States. I propose that assembling a delegation which brings together 8

of factual information to refugees in Thailand, Laos, and Hmong in the United

States is critical to the success of this initiative. Diverse representation in the

delegation will also minimize the misinterpretation or misrepresentation of

information collected and disseminated. The delegation can observe programs first-

hand, question program staff, and talk to participants. The first-hand dissemination

of information will reduce widespread fear and assist the refugees in making

appropriate plans for repatriation or third country resettlement.

Hmong refugee issues, however, are seldom able to compete with

developments related to Vietnam and Cambodia. What makes the resolution of the

Hmong issue nevertheless both urgent and compelling is the likelihood that it may

soon develop into a serious international issue if not faced squarely and in a timely

manner.

A general framework for dealing with durable solutions concerning the

Hmong groups has yet to be established, as it has for the Vietnamese boat people

m the form of the muiti-laterally agreed upon Comprehensive Plan of Action (CPA).
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It may well be time to examine the feasibility of such an approach. In the

meantime, however, more information on the subject is needed. Analyses of the

Cambodian and Vietnamese refugee situations abound, but there are very few

inquiries into the Hmong dilemma. The Hmong refugees should be permitted

themselves to shed light on the subject of durable solutions relevant to their

problems.

It is a well known fact that Hmong refugees resettled abroad have had

serious difficulties adjusting to the Western way of life. Reports in the United

States of high welfare dependency abound, leading some to conclude that the

Hmong refugees would be better off returning to Laos. These reports are simply

inaccurate, outdated, and sometimes self-serving. Of course, concentrated areas

where unemployment is high, such as many small cities in the central valley of

California; Wausau, Wisconsin; and St. Paul, Minnesota, tend to have more Hmong

on welfare. While some Hmong in such geographical areas still depend on public

assistance just like many Americans, many more have become productive citizens

over the past decade. Many of the Hmong spread across the country are

productive citizens sharing the same responsibilities for paying taxes as most

Americans do. To categorically label all Hmong as welfare dependents is very

ignorant and self-serving.

Many of us foresaw the need for a national network to deal with Hmong

issues. Concerned Hmong Americans have worked in partnership with federal,

state, and local governments to improve conditions for Hmong communities in this

country, resulting in the formation of a national Hmong nonprofit organization in

1993. The organization, Hmong National Development (HND), is dedicated to

increasing the economic well-being and improving education for Hmong in the

United States. The Boara of Directors of this organization was elected by

delegates from many Hmong communities throughout the United States.
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Currently, there is much misinformation among the Hmong both in the U.S.,

and in Thailand and Laos. Hmong people are making decisions based on old

information that is no longer valid or true. A national organization will help to

disseminate current information to these communities. I am calling on you, the

United States government, to continue your support for this organization in its

efforts to integrate the Hmong people into American society.

Timing is critical, but we can accomplish much in a short time if the Hmong,

especially the older generation, come to the same table and work together to find a

solution to our refugee problem. If we continue to fight, argue, misinform, and

sabotage one another, we will not be able to help ourselves as a people. If we are

content to say "I hate this, I hate that or I want this, I want that", we will

accomplish very little. It is true that this is a free country where people can say

whatever they want, but let's all try to be part of a solution. We all become

emotional when we talk about our friends and families in the refugee camps, but

we have to direct these emotions toward finding a solution, and not just criticize

one another.

Time is limited. At some point people must make decisions in order to get

things started. The Royal Thai Government already has given 18 years of

protection to the Hmong. The Lao People's Democratic Republic government has

drastically changed since 1975. And remember, the U.S. Government will not

continue to financially support Hmong forever. Today, I call on all the Hmong

leaders to stop circulating conflicting information to the Hmong communities in the

U. S. and in the refugee camps in Thailand. I encourage all of you to join hands

together in searching for a solution to our problems.

I conclude this testimony by stating that the closing of refugee camps in

Thailand doesn't mean the end of everything. The United Nations High

Commissioner for Refugees is overseeing over ten million refugees in the world
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right now. Everyone is not going to stop what they are doing and start talking

about the 40,000 Hmong when they are faced with approximately 17 million other

refugees. The United States government has been patiently helping us for the last

eighteen years. Now, it's time for us to take an active role in determining our

future. Even though there are some people who have a special feeling for the

Hmong, we cannot depend on others to ensure our future. We have earned the

respect of our allies for our commitment to ideals and our willingness to fight for

our principles. Now, we Hmong, must preserve these principles and work together

to solve our own problems. Together, we can succeed.

God bless America and God bless the Hmong people.
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